JD Edwards World

Fixed Assets Guide Release A9.3.x E21539-04

April 2013



JD Edwards World Fixed Assets Guide, Release A9.3.x

E21539-04

Copyright © 2013, Oracle and/or its affiliates. All rights reserved.

This software and related documentation are provided under a license agreement containing restrictions on use and disclosure and are protected by intellectual property laws. Except as expressly permitted in your license agreement or allowed by law, you may not use, copy, reproduce, translate, broadcast, modify, license, transmit, distribute, exhibit, perform, publish, or display any part, in any form, or by any means. Reverse engineering, disassembly, or decompilation of this software, unless required by law for interoperability, is prohibited.

The information contained herein is subject to change without notice and is not warranted to be error-free. If you find any errors, please report them to us in writing.

If this is software or related documentation that is delivered to the U.S. Government or anyone licensing it on behalf of the U.S. Government, the following notice is applicable:

U.S. GOVERNMENT END USERS: Oracle programs, including any operating system, integrated software, any programs installed on the hardware, and/or documentation, delivered to U.S. Government end users are "commercial computer software" pursuant to the applicable Federal Acquisition Regulation and agency-specific supplemental regulations. As such, use, duplication, disclosure, modification, and adaptation of the programs, including any operating system, integrated software, any programs installed on the hardware, and/or documentation, shall be subject to license terms and license restrictions applicable to the programs. No other rights are granted to the U.S. Government.

This software or hardware is developed for general use in a variety of information management applications. It is not developed or intended for use in any inherently dangerous applications, including applications that may create a risk of personal injury. If you use this software or hardware in dangerous applications, then you shall be responsible to take all appropriate fail-safe, backup, redundancy, and other measures to ensure its safe use. Oracle Corporation and its affiliates disclaim any liability for any damages caused by use of this software or hardware in dangerous applications.

Oracle and Java are registered trademarks of Oracle and/or its affiliates. Other names may be trademarks of their respective owners.

Intel and Intel Xeon are trademarks or registered trademarks of Intel Corporation. All SPARC trademarks are used under license and are trademarks or registered trademarks of SPARC International, Inc. AMD, Opteron, the AMD logo, and the AMD Opteron logo are trademarks or registered trademarks of Advanced Micro Devices. UNIX is a registered trademark of The Open Group.

This software or hardware and documentation may provide access to or information on content, products, and services from third parties. Oracle Corporation and its affiliates are not responsible for and expressly disclaim all warranties of any kind with respect to third-party content, products, and services. Oracle Corporation and its affiliates will not be responsible for any loss, costs, or damages incurred due to your access to or use of third-party content, products, or services.

Contents

Preface	xix
Audience	xix
Documentation Accessibility	xix
Related Documents	xix
Conventions	xix

1 Overview to Fixed Assets

1.1	System Integration	1-1
1.2	Fixed Assets Features	1-2
1.2.1	Multiple Depreciation Books and Methods	1-3
1.2.1.1	User-Defined Depreciation	1-3
1.2.2	Automated Asset Setup	1-4
1.2.3	Asset Search and Location	1-4
1.2.4	Insurance, Financing, and Warranty Information	1-4
1.2.5	Asset Transfers, Splits, and Disposals	1-4
1.2.6	Fixed Asset Reports	1-5
1.3	Fixed Assets Process	1-5
1.4	Fixed Assets Files	1-7
1.4.1	Primary Files	1-7
1.4.2	Secondary Files	1-7
1.5	Fixed Assets Menu Overview	1-8

Part I Asset Identification

2 Overview to Asset Identification

2.1	Objectives	2-1
2.2	About Asset Identification	2-1
2.2.1	Asset Identification Information	2-1
2.2.1.1	Asset Master Record	2-2
2.2.1.2	Supplemental and Specification Information	2-2
2.2.1.3	Message Logs	2-2
2.2.2	Category Codes	2-2
2.2.3	Identification Numbers	2-3
2.2.4	Parent and Component Relationships	2-3

3 Create an Asset Master Record

3.1	Creating an Asset Master Record	. 3-1
3.1.1	Before You Begin	3-2
3.1.2	What You Should Know About	3-8
3.1.3	Processing Options	3-10
3.1.4	What You Should Know About Processing Options	3-10

4 Verify Depreciation Information

4.1	Verifying Depreciation Information	4-1
4.1.1	What You Should Know About	4-9
4.1.2	Processing Options	4-10

5 Enter Additional Asset Information

5.1	Entering Supplemental Information	5-1
5.1.1	Before You Begin	5-2
5.1.2	What You Should Know About	5-4
5.2	Entering Specification Information	5-4
5.2.1	Before You Begin	5-5
5.3	Entering Insurance Information	5-6
5.3.1	Processing Options	5-8
5.4	Entering Financing Information	5-8
5.4.1	Processing Options	5-9
5.5	Entering Description Translations	5-9
5.6	Working with Message Logs	5-11
5.6.1	What You Should Know About	5-13
5.6.2	What You Should Know About	5-14

6 Search for Asset Information

6.1	Searching for Asset Information	6-1
6.1.1	What You Should Know About	6-2
6.2	Searching for Assets by Field	6-3
6.3	Searching for Assets by Query	6-5
6.3.1	Before You Begin	6-5
6.3.2	Processing Options	6-5

7 Locate Parent and Component Information

7.1	Locating Parent and Component Information	7-1
7.1.1	What You Should Know About	7-2
7.2	Reviewing Parent and Component History	7-2
7.2.1	Processing Options	7-3
7.3	Reviewing Current Asset Components	7-3
7.3.1	Processing Options	7-4

8 Track Asset Locations

8.1	Entering Location Information	8-	1
-----	-------------------------------	----	---

8.1.1	What You Should Know About	8-2
8.1.2	Processing Options	8-7
8.2	Reviewing Location Information	8-7
8.2.1	What You Should Know About	8-9
8.2.2	Processing Options	8-9
8.3	Revising Location Information	8-9
8.3.1	What You Should Know About	8-11
8.3.2	Processing Options	8-11

Part II Process G/L to Fixed Assets

9 Overview to Process G/L to Fixed Assets

9.1	Objectives	9-1
9.2	About Processing G/L to Fixed Assets	9-1

10 Work with G/L Journal Entries

10.1	Revising Unposted Journal Entries	10-1
10.1.1	What You Should Know About	10-5
10.1.2	Processing Options	10-6
10.2	Splitting Unposted Journal Entries	10-6
10.2.1	What You Should Know About	10-7
10.3	Printing a Journal Entries Report	10-7
10.3.1	What You Should Know About	10-8
10.3.2	Processing Options	10-8

11 Post G/L Journal Entries to Fixed Assets

11.1	Posting a Batch of Journal Entries	11-1
11.2	Verifying the Post Process	11-1
11.2.1	What You Should Know About	11-3
11.2.2	Processing Options	11-5

12 Make Corrections to Fixed Asset Balances

12.1	Correcting General Ledger Balances	12-1
12.2	Correcting Fixed Asset Balances	12-2
12.3	Correcting Depreciation Entries	12-2

13 Review Asset Costs

13.1	Reviewing Asset Costs	13-1
13.1.1	What You Should Know About	13-5
13.1.2	Processing Options	13-5

14 Capitalization of Fixed Assets

14.1	Capitalizing Fixed Assets	14-1
14.1.1	Before You Begin	14-2

Part III Standard Depreciation

15	Overv	view to Standard Depreciation	
	15.1	Objectives	15-1
	15.2	About Standard Depreciation	15-1
16	Unde	erstand Standard Depreciation Methods	
	16.1	About Standard Depreciation Methods	16-1
	16.1.1	Standard Depreciation Calculation - Process Flow	16-2
	16.1.2	What You Should Know About	16-2
	16.2	Method 00 - Null Depreciation	16-3
	16.3	Method 01 - Straight Line	16-3
	16.4	Method 02 - Sum of the Year's Digits	16-4
	16.4.1	What you Should Know About	16-4
	16.5	Methods 03, 04, and 05 - Declining Balance to Cross-Over	16-4
	16.6	Method 06 - Fixed Percent on Declining Balance	16-5
	16.7	Method 07 - ACRS Standard	16-6
	16.7.1	Personal Property	16-6
	16.7.2	Real Property	16-6
	16.8	Method 08 - ACRS Optional	16-7
	16.9	Method 09 - Units of Production	16-8
	16.10	Method 10 - MACRS Luxury Cars - Domestic	16-8
	16.11	Method 11 - Fixed Percent Luxury Cars - Foreign	16-9
	16.12	Method 12 - MACRS Standard	16-9
	16.13	Method 13 - MACRS Alternative	. 16-10
	16.14	Method 14 - ACRS Alternate Real Property	. 16-10
	16.15	Method 15 - Fixed Percent of Cost	. 16-11
	16.16	Method 16 - Fixed Percent on Declining Balance to Cross-Over	. 16-11
	16.17	Method 17 - AMT Luxury Autos	. 16-11
	16.18	Method 18 - ACE Luxury Autos	. 16-12
17	Enter	r Units of Production	
	17.1	Entering Units of Production	17-1
	17.1.1	Before You Begin	17-1
18	Calcu	ulate Standard Depreciation	
	18.1	Calculating Standard Depreciation	18-1
	18.1.1	Preliminary Depreciation	18-1
	18.1.2	Final Depreciation	18-2
	18.1.3	Before You Begin	18-2
	18.1.4	Calculating Standard Depreciation	18-2
	18.1.5	Creating Monthly Depreciation Projections	18-3
	18.1.6	A/P and A/R Set Up to Require Asset Numbers	18-3
	18.2	Reviewing the Depreciation Journal Report	18-4
	18.2.1	Depreciation Journal	18-5
	18.2.2	Depreciation Journal (continued)	18-6

18.2.3	What You Should Know About	18-7
18.2.4	Processing Options	18-7

19 Post Depreciation to the G/L

19.1	Reviewing the Depreciation Journal	19-1
19.2	Running the Depreciation Post to G/L	19-1
19.2.1	What You Should Know About	19-2
19.3	Voiding a Depreciation Batch	19-2
19.3.1	Before You Begin	19-2
19.4	Posting Voided Depreciation Entries	19-2
19.4.1	Processing Options	19-3

20 Work with Depreciation Expense Allocations (Release A9.3 Update)

20.1	Adding Depreciation Expense Allocations	20-1
20.2	Locating Depreciation Expense Allocations	20-4
20.2.1	Processing Options	20-5
20.3	Running the Depreciation Allocation Report	20-6
20.3.1	Processing Options	20-6

Part IV User Defined Depreciation

21 Overview to User Defined Depreciation

21.1	Objectives	21-1
21.2	About User Defined Depreciation	21-1

22 Understand User Defined Depreciation Methods

22.1	User Defined Depreciation Methods	22-1
22.1.1	Elements of Depreciation	22-1
22.2	User-Defined Depreciation Concepts	22-3
22.2.1	What You Should Know About	22-4
22.3	User-Defined Depreciation Rule Components	22-5
22.3.1	Header	22-6
22.3.2	Rule Conventions	22-6
22.3.3	Annual Rules	22-6
22.4	User Defined Depreciation Calculation - Process Flow	22-6
	-	

23 Calculate User Defined Depreciation

23.1	Calculating User Defined Depreciation	23-1
23.1.1	Preliminary Depreciation	23-1
23.1.2	Final Depreciation	23-2
23.1.3	Before You Begin	23-2
23.2	Calculating User Defined Depreciation	23-2
23.2.1	What You Should Know About	23-3
23.3	Reviewing the User Defined Depreciation Journal Report	23-3
23.3.1	User Defined Depreciation Journal	23-4

23.3.2	User Defined Depreciation Journal with Details	23-5
23.3.3	Processing Options	23-5

24 Set Up User Defined Depreciation

24.1	Setting Up User Defined Depreciation	24-1
24.2	Setting Up Depreciation Rules	24-1
24.2.1	What You Should Know About	24-16
24.2.2	Processing Options	24-16
24.3	Setting Up Depreciation Formulas	24-16
24.3.1	Processing Options	24-18
24.4	Setting Up Depreciation Spread Patterns	24-18

Part V Fixed Asset Journal Entries

25 Overview to Fixed Asset Journal Entries

25.1	Objectives	25-1
25.2	About Fixed Asset Journal Entries	25-1

26 Split Fixed Assets

26.1	Entering Asset Split Information	26-2
26.1.1	What You Should Know About	26-5
26.2	Asset Splits and Prior-Year Entries	26-6
26.3	Posting Journal Entries for Asset Splits	26-8
26.3.1	Processing Options	26-8

27 Transfer Fixed Assets

27.1	Transferring Fixed Assets	27-1
27.1.1	What You Should Know About	27-3
27.1.2	Processing Options	27-5

28 Dispose of Fixed Assets

28.1	Disposing of Fixed Assets	28-1
28.1.1	Before You Begin	28-2
28.1.2	What You Should Know About	28-2
28.2	Performing Single Asset Disposals	28-3
28.2.1	What You Should Know About	28-6
28.2.2	What You Should Know About	28-6
28.2.3	Processing Options	28-7
28.3	Performing Mass Asset Disposals	28-7
28.3.1	What You Should Know About	28-8
28.3.2	What You Should Know About	28-9
28.3.3	Processing Options	28-9
28.4	Disposing of an Asset Early	28-9
28.4.1	Required Setup for Computing Depreciation	28-9

Part VI Revaluation

29 Overview to Revaluation

29.1	Objectives	29-1
29.2	About Revaluation	29-1

30 Understand Revaluation

30.1	Revaluation Indices	30-2
30.2	Revaluation Calculation Methods	30-2
30.2.1	Revaluation Year Balances	30-2
30.2.2	Inception-to-Date	30-2
30.3	Revaluation by Index or Factor	30-3
30.3.1	Index Revaluation	30-3
30.3.2	Factor Revaluation	30-3

31 Calculate Revaluation

31.1	Calculating Revaluation	31-1
31.1.1	What You Should Know About	31-1
31.1.2	Processing Options	31-2

Part VII Warranty (Release A9.3 Update)

32 Overview to Warranties (Release A9.3 Update)

33 Set Up Warranties (Release A9.3 Update)

33.1	Setting Up Warranty Constants	33-1
33.2	Setting Up Warranty User Defined Codes (UDCs)	33-1
33.3	Setting Up User Reserved Information (Optional)	33-2
33.3.1	Processing Options	33-3

34 Work with Warranties (Release A9.3 Update)

34.1	Adding Warranties	34-1
34.1.1	Multi-Currency	34-4
34.2	Locating Warranties	34-4
34.2.1	Processing Options	34-5
34.3	Working with Warranty Reports	34-5
34.3.1	Running the Warranty Report	34-5
34.3.1.	1 Data Selection	34-6
34.3.1.2	2 Processing Options	34-6
34.3.2	Running the Warranty Notification Report	34-6
34.3.2.	1 Processing Options	34-7
34.4	Purging Warranties	34-7
34.4.1	Processing Options	34-8

35 Work with Incidents (Release A9.3 Update)

35.1	Adding Incidents	35-1
35.1.1	Multi Currency	35-4
35.2	Locating Incidents	35-4
35.2.1	Processing Options	35-5
35.3	Running the Incident Management Report	35-6
35.3.1	Data Selection	35-6
35.3.2	Processing Options	35-6

36 Work with Warranty Additional Information (Release A9.3 Update)

36.1	Adding Additional Information	36-1
36.1.1	Multi Currency	36-3
36.2	Locating Additional Information	36-3
36.2.1	Processing Options	36-4
36.3	Running the Additional Information Report	36-5
36.3.1	Processing Options	36-5

Part VIII Year-End Processes

37 Overview to Year-End Processes

37.1	Objectives	37-1
37.2	About Year-End Processes	37-1

38 Close Annual Account Balances

38.1	Closing Annual Account Balances	38-1
38.1.1	Before You Begin	38-3
38.1.2	What You Should Know About	38-3
38.1.3	Running the Close	38-4
38.1.4	Processing Options	38-4

39 Close Units of Production

39.1	Closing Units of Production	39-1
39.1.1	Before You Begin	39-1

Part IX Fixed Assets Reports

40 Overview to Fixed Asset Reports

40.1	Objectives	40-1
40.2	About Fixed Asset Reports	40-1

41 Print Asset Information Reports

41.1	Printing the Master List Report	41-1
41.2	Printing the Assets by Finance Method Report	41-2
41.2.1	Processing Options	41-2

41.3	Printing the Transaction Ledger Report	41-2
41.3.1	Processing Options	41-3
41.4	Printing the Asset Cost Analysis Report	41-3
41.4.1	Cost Analysis Report	41-4

42 Generate STAR Reports

42.1	Printing Supplemental Data Reports	42-1
42.1.1	What You Should Know About	42-2
42.1.2	Printing the Data by Item Report	42-2
42.1.3	Processing Options	42-2
42.1.4	Printing the Data by Data Type Report	42-2
42.1.5	Processing Options	42-3
42.1.6	Printing the Specification Data Report	42-3
42.1.7	Processing Options	42-3

43 Print Depreciation Reports

43.1	Printing the Depreciation Schedule	43-1
43.1.1	Depreciation Schedule - Cost and Accumulated Depreciation By Ledger Type and Depreciation Schedule - Totals by Ledger Type 43-2	

44 Print Depreciation Projection Reports

44.1	Printing Depreciation Projection Reports	44-1
44.1.1	What You Should Know About	44-2
44.1.2	Depreciation Projections Report	44-3
44.1.3	Processing Options	44-3

45 Run Integrity Reports

15 1	Dunning Integrity Donoute	45 1
45.1	Kunning Integrity Reports	45-1
45.1.1	When to Run Integrity Reports	45-2
45.1.2	Before You Begin	45-2
45.2	Printing the Fixed Assets to G/L Integrity Report	45-2
45.2.1	Processing Options	45-2
45.3	Printing Unposted Fixed Asset Transactions	45-3
45.3.1	Processing Options	45-3
45.4	Printing the Fixed Asset Transaction Report	45-3
45.4.1	Before You Begin	45-4
45.4.2	What You Should Know About	45-4
45.5	Printing the G/L to Fixed Assets Integrity Report	45-5
45.5.1	What You Should Know About	45-6
45.5.2	Processing Options	45-7
45.5.3	Resolving Differences	45-7
45.6	Common Points among All Reports	45-8
45.6.1	What You Should Know About	45-8

46 Print Quarterly and Year-to-Date Reports

46.1	Printing Quarterly and Year-to-Date Reports	46-1
46.1.1	Printing the Fixed Asset Item Reconciliation Report	46-1
46.1.2	What You Should Know About	46-1
46.1.3	Fixed Asset Item Reconciliation Report	46-3
46.1.4	Processing Options	46-3
46.1.5	Printing the Fixed Asset Account Reconciliation Report	46-3
46.1.6	Fixed Asset Account Reconciliation Report	46-4
46.1.7	Processing Options	46-4
46.1.8	Printing the Fixed Asset Retirements Report	46-4
46.1.9	What You Should Know About	46-5
46.1.10	Fixed Asset Retirements Report	46-6
46.1.11	Processing Options	46-6
46.1.12	Printing the Sale of Business Property Report	46-6
46.1.13	What You Should Know About	46-7
46.1.14	Processing Options	46-9
46.2	Printing the Depreciation Expense Report	46-9
46.2.1	Depreciation Expense Report	46-10
46.2.2	Processing Options	46-10
46.3	Printing the Depreciation and Amortization Report	46-10
46.3.1	What You Should Know About	46-11
46.3.2	Depreciation and Amortization Report	46-11
46.3.3	Processing Options	46-11
46.4	Printing the Property Tax Worksheet	46-11
46.4.1	Before You Begin	46-12
46.4.2	What You Should Know About	46-12
46.4.3	Processing Options	46-12

Part X System Setup

47 Overview to System Setup

47.1	Objectives	47-1
47.2	About System Setup	47-1
47.2.1	What You Should Know About	47-2

48 Set Up Fixed Asset Constants

48.1	Setting Up Fixed Asset Constants	48-1
48.1.1	What You Should Know About	48-6

49 Set Up User Defined Codes

49.1	Setting Up User Defined Codes	49-1
49.1.1	What You Should Know About	49-3
49.1.2	What You Should Know About	49-4

50 Set Up Automatic Accounting Instructions

56.2.1

	50.1	Setting Up Automatic Accounting Instructions	50-1
	50.1.1	What You Should Know About	50-2
	50.1.2	FX Range	50-2
	50.1.3	FA Range	50-3
	50.1.4	FC Range	50-4
	50.1.5	FD Range	50-4
	50.1.6	FG AAIs	50-5
	50.1.7	AT AAIs	50-5
	50.2	AAIs for User Defined Depreciation	50-6
	50.2.1	SDA AAI	50-6
	50.2.2	SDE AAIs	50-6
	50.2.3	DSxxx AAIs	50-6
	50.3	AAIs for Revaluation	50-6
	50.3.1	FRxxx AAIs	50-6
	50.4	Using AAI Screens	50-7
	50.4.1	Processing Options	50-8
51	Set U	p Next Numbers	
	51.1	Setting Up Next Numbers	51-1
	51.1.1	What You Should Know About	51-3
52	Set U	n Asset Acquisition Years	
01	52.1	Setting Up Asset Acquisition Years	52-1
	• • • •		
53	Set U	p Depreciation Account Rules	
	53.1	Setting Up Depreciation Account Rules	53-1
	53.1.1	What You Should Know About	53-4
54	Set U	p Ledger Depreciation Rules	
	54.1	Setting Up Ledger Depreciation Rules	54-1
	54.1.1	What You Should Know About	54-6
55	Set U	p Ledger Type Rules	
	55.1	Setting Up Ledger Type Rules	55-1
	55.2	Fixed Asset Transaction Creation Code	55-2
	55.2.1	What You Should Know About	55-3
	55.3	Using Multi-currency with Fixed Assets	55-4
	55.4	Setting Up Ledger Type Rules for XA Ledger	55-4
56	Set U	p Disposal Account Rules	
	56.1	Setting Up Disposal Account Rules	56-1
	56.2	Balance Character Code	56-2
			_

What You Should Know About 56-4

57	Set U	p Revaluation indices	
	57.1	Setting Up Revaluation Indices	57-1
58	Set U	Ip Units of Production Schedules	
	58.1	Setting Up Units of Production Schedules	58-1
	58.1.1	What You Should Know About	58-3
	58.1.2	Printing the Units of Production Report	58-3
59	Мар	Category Codes	
	59.1	Mapping Category Codes	59-1
	59.1.1	What You Should Know About	59-2
60	Set U	Ip Supplemental Data	
	60.1	Setting Up Supplemental Data Types	60-1
	60.1.1	What You Should Know About	60-4
	60.2	Setting Up Specification Sheets	60-4
	60.2.1	Before You Begin	60-4
	60.2.2	What You Should Know About	60-7
	60.3	Assigning Data Types to Assets	60-7
	60.3.1	Before You Begin	60-8
	60.4	Setting Up Supplemental Data Security	60-8
	60.4.1	What You Should Know About	60-10
61	Set U	lp Short Years	
	61.1	Setting up Short Years	61-1
	61.1.1	Special notes for using 4/4/4 accounting	61-3
	61.2	Depreciation Issues	61-3
	61.3	Repost with Recalculation Option	61-3
	61.3.1	Possible Scenarios	61-4
62	Set U	lp Beginning Balances	
	62.1	Setting Up Beginning Balances	62-1
	62.1.1	Before You Begin	62-2
	62.1.2	What You Should Know About	62-2
	62.1.3	Processing Options	62-5
Par	t XI F	Fixed Asset Global Updates	
63	Over	view to Fixed Asset Global Updates	
	63.1	Objectives	63-1
	63.2	About Fixed Asset Global Updates	63-1
64	Upda	te Asset Information	
	64.1	Running the Update Message Log Program	64-1

64.2	Updating the Search Word Table	64-2
64.2.1	What You Should Know About	64-2
64.3	Updating State and Tax Entity Information	64-3
64.3.1	Processing Options	64-4
64.4	Updating Depreciation Values	64-4
64.4.1	Before You Begin	64-5
64.4.2	What You Should Know About	64-5
64.4.3	Processing Options	64-5
64.5	Running the Update Location Code Batch Program	64-5
64.5.1	Processing Options	64-6
64.6	Updating the Balance Character Code	64-6

65 Update Accounts and Ledgers

65.1	Running the Identify New Entries Program	65-1
65.1.1	What You Should Know About	65-2
65.2	Adding New Ledgers to Assets	65-3
65.2.1	Before You Begin	65-4
65.2.2	Processing Options	65-4
65.3	Updating Company Numbers and Accounts	65-4
65.3.1	Before You Begin	65-5
65.4	Running the Repost Ledger Program	65-5
65.4.1	Before You Begin	65-7
65.4.2	Processing Options	65-7
65.5	Updating the Item Number in the Account Ledger	65-7
65.5.1	Before You Begin	65-7
65.6	Running the Add New ACE Ledger	65-8
65.6.1	Fiscal Year	65-8
65.6.2	Ledgers Created	65-8
65.6.3	Before You Begin	65-9
65.6.4	Processing Options	65-10

66 Purge and Archive Asset Data

Part XII Processing Options

67	Asset Identification	Processing	Options
----	----------------------	------------	---------

67.1	Item Master Information (P1201)	67-1
67.2	Depreciation and Accounting Values (P1202)	67-2
67.3	Insurance Information (P12012)	67-2
67.4	Financing Information (P12013)	67-2
67.5	Item Search Original Display Format (P1204)	67-3
67.6	Assembly Components and NBV (P12011)	67-3
67.7	Parent History Information (P12212)	67-4
67.8	Asset Transfer - Single/Multiple (P12108)	67-4
67.9	Location Inquiry (P12215)	67-6
67.10	Location Tracking Report (P12460)	67-7
67.4 67.5 67.6 67.7 67.8 67.9 67.10	Financing Information (P12013) Item Search Original Display Format (P1204) Assembly Components and NBV (P12011) Parent History Information (P12212) Asset Transfer - Single/Multiple (P12108) Location Inquiry (P12215) Location Tracking Report (P12460)	67 67 67 67 67 67

	67.11	Location Revisions (P12041)	67-7
68	Proc	ess G/L to Fixed Assets Processing Options	
	68.1 68.2 68.3 68.4	Revise Unposted Entries (P12102) Unposted F/A Transactions (P12301) Post Unposted F/A Entries (P12800) Cost Summary by Account Code (P122101)	68-1 68-2 68-2 68-2
69	Stan	dard Depreciation Processing Options	
	69.1 69.2	Depreciation Journal (P12850) (Release A9.3 Update) General Ledger Post (P09800)	69-1 69-3
70	User	Defined Depreciation Processing Options	
	70.1 70.2 70.3	Depreciation Journal - User Defined Depreciation (P12855) (Release A9.3 Update) Depreciation Rule Revisions (P12851) Depreciation Formula Revisions (P12853)	70-1 70-2 70-2
71	Depr	eciation Expense Allocation Processing Options (Release A9.3 Upd	ate)
	71.1 71.2 71.3	Depreciation Expense Allocations (P1230) Depreciation Expense Allocation Inquiry (P122030) Depreciation Expense Allocation Report (P124030)	71-1 71-1 71-2
72	Fixed	Asset Journal Entries Processing Options	
	72.1 72.2 72.3 72.4	Asset Split (P12106) Asset Transfer - Single/Multiple (P12108) Single Asset Disposal (P12105) Mass Disposals (P12104)	72-1 72-2 72-4 72-4
73	Reva	Iuation Processing Options	
	73.1	Revaluation Journal (P12845)	73-1
74	Warr	anty Processing Options (Release A9.3 Update)	
	74.1	Warranty Inquiry (P122035)	74-1
	74.2	Warranty Report (P124035)	74-2
	74.3	Warrantiy Notification Report (P124038)	74-2
	/4.4 74.5	Purge Closed Warranties Records (P12900)	74-2
	74.5 71 G	Warranty Incident Management Percet (P124026)	74-2 71.0
	74.0	Warranty Additional Information Inquiry (P122037)	74-3
	74.8	Warranty Additional Information Report (P124037).	74-4
	74.9	Warranty - User Reserved (P12551)	74-4
75	Year	End Processes Processing Options	
	75.1	Item Balance Annual Close (P12825)	75-1

76 Fixed Asset Reports Processing Options

76.1	Item by Finance Method (P12421)	76-2
76.2	Fixed Asset Ledger - Posted (P12420)	76-2
76.3	Equipment Cost Analysis (P12424)	76-2
76.4	Fixed Assets Supplemental Data (P12400)	76-3
76.5	All Item Numbers by Data Type - Alpha/Item Number (P12440)	76-3
76.6	STAR Specifications Report (P126000A)	76-3
76.7	Specification Data Report (P12416)	76-4
76.8	Depreciation Schedule (P12411)	76-4
76.9	Depreciation Projections (P12860)	76-5
76.10	F/A to G/L Integrity (P127011)	76-5
76.11	Unposted F/A Transactions (P12301)	76-6
76.12	G/L to F/A Balance Integrity Report (P127013)	76-6
76.13	F/A Account Reconciliation Report (P12435)	76-7
76.14	F/A Reconciliation Report (P12431)	76-7
76.15	Fixed Asset Retirements Report (P12432)	76-8
76.16	Sale of Business Property (P12434)	76-9
76.17	Depreciation Expense Report (P12430)	76-9
76.18	Depreciation and Amortization Report (P12433)	76-10
76.19	Property Tax Worksheet (P12422)	76-10

77 System Set Up Processing Options

77.1	AAIs - Fixed Assets (P00121)	77-1
77.2	Beginning Balance Adjustments (P12130)	77-1

78 Fixed Asset Global Updates Processing Options

78.1	Update of Property Tax Information (P12821)	78-1
78.2	Update of Depreciation Values (P12822)	78-1
78.3	Location Code Batch Update (P12810)	78-2
78.4	Add a Ledger to Selected Assets (P12823)	78-3
78.5	Add New ACE Ledger (P12QAD1)	78-3
78.6	Item Balance Repost (P12910)	78-3
78.7	Purge Item Master and Item Balance Files (P12912)	78-4

79 Z File Processing Options (Release A9.3 Update)

79.1	Asset Master - Z File - Web Service (P1201Z)	79-1
79.2	Depreciation Expense Allocation Z File (P1230Z)	79-1
79.3	Warranty Information - Z File (P1235Z)	79-2
79.4	Fixed Asset Category Codes Z File (P12010Z)	79-2
79.5	Fixed Asset Insurance Z File (P12012Z)	79-2
79.6	Fixed Asset Financing Z File (P12013Z)	79-2

A Formula Elements

A.1	About Formula Elements	A-1
A.1.1	What you Should Know About	A-3

B Functional Servers

B.1	About Functional Servers	B-1
B.1.1	Example: Voucher Processing Functional Server	B-2

C Import Mass Data into Fixed Assets (Release A9.3 Update)

Index

Preface

Welcome to the JD Edwards World Fixed Assets Guide.

Audience

This document is intended for implementers and end users of the JD Edwards World Fixed Assets system.

Documentation Accessibility

For information about Oracle's commitment to accessibility, visit the Oracle Accessibility Program website at http://www.oracle.com/pls/topic/lookup?ctx=acc&id=docacc.

Access to Oracle Support

Oracle customers have access to electronic support through My Oracle Support. For information, visit http://www.oracle.com/pls/topic/lookup?ctx=acc&id=info or visit http://www.oracle.com/pls/topic/lookup?ctx=acc&id=trs if you are hearing impaired.

Related Documents

You can access related documents from the JD Edwards World Release Documentation Overview pages on My Oracle Support. Access the main documentation overview page by searching for the document ID, which is 1362397.1, or by using this link:

https://support.oracle.com/CSP/main/article?cmd=show&type=NOT&id=1362397.1

Conventions

The following text conventions are used in this document:

Convention	Meaning
boldface	Boldface type indicates graphical user interface elements associated with an action, or terms defined in text or the glossary.
italic	Italic type indicates book titles, emphasis, or placeholder variables for which you supply particular values.
monospace	Monospace type indicates commands within a paragraph, URLs, code in examples, text that appears on the screen, or text that you enter.

1

Overview to Fixed Assets

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 1.1, "System Integration,"
- Section 1.2, "Fixed Assets Features,"
- Section 1.3, "Fixed Assets Process,"
- Section 1.4, "Fixed Assets Files,"
- Section 1.5, "Fixed Assets Menu Overview."

The JD Edwards World Fixed Assets system is flexible. This flexibility is helpful as many companies delay processing fixed asset information until they are ready to compute period depreciation. For example, you can use the Fixed Assets system's automated asset setup to update asset information on a daily, monthly, quarterly, or annual basis.

1.1 System Integration

The JD Edwards World Fixed Assets system links to many of the other systems that your company uses within JD Edwards World. System integration helps ensure that asset information and account transactions are consistent. You need to enter fixed asset and account information only once throughout your company. This saves considerable time and money, especially when you need to record numerous and complex business transactions daily, and update or revise asset information, such as depreciation rates and account numbers.

Table	Description			
Address Book	Fixed Assets accesses the Address Book system to retrieve up-to-date name and address information for:			
	Tax authorities			
	 Lessors, financiers, and insurers 			
	 Employees responsible for the asset 			
General Accounting	The Fixed Assets and General Accounting systems access and store detailed transaction information in the same table, the Account Ledger (F0911). To maintain integrity between the two systems, you process all transactions through both the general ledger (G/L) and fixed assets.			

The Fixed Assets system is integrated with the following JD Edwards World systems:

Table	Description		
Procurement	To keep company purchases and asset records concurrent and up-to-date, the Fixed Assets and Procurement systems access and store information in both the Account Ledger table (F0911) and the Item Master table (F1201). When you purchase assets, you must create asset master records in the Item Master table to identify the new assets in your system. The system creates the necessary general ledger accounts in the Account Ledger.		
Accounts Payable	The Fixed Assets and Accounts Payable system are integrated through the Account Ledger table (F0911). You can enter charges associated with fixed assets through Accounts Payable. The system automatically enters the asset number from the purchase order to the accounts payable voucher and updates the Account Ledger table.		

The following graphic shows the integration of the Fixed Assets System with other systems within JD Edwards World.

Figure 1–1 Integration of the Fixed Asset System



1.2 Fixed Assets Features

The Fixed Assets system includes the following features:

- Multiple depreciation books and methods
- Automated asset setup
- Asset search and location
- Insurance, financing, and warranty information
- Asset transfers, splits, and disposals
- Asset reports (standard and user-defined)

1.2.1 Multiple Depreciation Books and Methods

You can maintain multiple sets of depreciation books for an asset. You can depreciate assets in different ways for different purposes. For example, you might set up the books for an asset to reflect a three-year life for taxation purposes and a five-year life for financial statement purposes. Or, you might have a set of depreciation books for different currencies.

For each set of books that you maintain for an asset, you can assign null depreciation and either a user-defined depreciation method or one of the following 18 predefined depreciation methods:

- Straight line
- Sum of the year's digits
- 125% declining balance to cross-over
- 150% declining balance to cross-over
- Double declining balance to cross-over
- Fixed percent on declining balance
- Accelerated cost recovery system (ACRS) standard
- ACRS optional
- Units of production
- Modified accelerated cost recovery system (MACRS) luxury cars domestic
- Fixed percent of luxury cars foreign
- MACRS standard
- MACRS alternative
- ACRS alternate real property
- Fixed percent of cost
- Fixed percent on declining balance to cross-over
- Alternative minimum tax (AMT) luxury autos
- Adjusted current earnings (ACE) luxury autos

You can calculate depreciation daily, weekly, monthly, quarterly, or annually. You can also base your depreciation calculations on a 4-4-5 fiscal pattern or a 13-period pattern.

Additionally, you can automatically generate depreciation to multiple accounts which share assets using the Depreciation Expense Allocation.

1.2.1.1 User-Defined Depreciation

Although the JD Edwards World Fixed Assets system provides a wide range of depreciation rules, you might need a specific depreciation combination other than those provided with the standard depreciation rules. With user-defined depreciation, you can substitute various depreciation conventions, formulas, and spread patterns to define depreciation methods specific to your company without custom programming. For example, you can copy an existing rule and modify it to create a depreciation method for your specific needs.

You can set up user defined depreciation methods to establish:

User-specific depreciation formulas without custom program modifications

- User-specific depreciation rules and conventions
- Depreciation methods for specific categories of assets
- Specific depreciation methods for assets placed in service during certain periods
- Specific depreciation methods for certain years

1.2.2 Automated Asset Setup

You can use default rules to define default depreciation instructions for individual asset cost accounts by company. When you add newly acquired assets to the Fixed Assets system, the information you establish in default rules is included automatically in the new asset records. You can override the defaults for special cases. Using default rules saves time, especially if you frequently add assets to the system. You can define default values for:

- Accounting class
- Equipment class
- Depreciation accounts
- Revenue accounts
- Depreciation information

1.2.3 Asset Search and Location

You can use the system's search capabilities to locate assets based on:

- Company
- Equipment status
- Description
- Responsible business unit
- Current location
- First 10 category codes

You can also track the history of an asset's movement from location to location.

1.2.4 Insurance, Financing, and Warranty Information

You can record and access the insurance information for an asset, such as insurance company, policy number, premium cost, value, and replacement cost. You can also account for leased and mortgaged assets and track monthly payments, purchase options, and contract information.

Additionally, you can ensure that you utilize all services with a warranty, track expirations, costs, and claim information.

1.2.5 Asset Transfers, Splits, and Disposals

You can use the Fixed Assets system to record asset transfers, splits, and disposals in your accounting ledgers.

Description			
You can transfer assets from one account to another or from one business unit and account to another. You can transfer assets individually or in groups. You can also use the transfer program to change asset information globally, without actually transferring assets.			
You can split an asset into one or more new assets. The system prorates the asset's cost and accumulated depreciation to the new assets and creates the appropriate journal entries. Use asset splits when you want to dispose of or transfer part of an asset.			
You can dispose of assets individually or in groups. The system automatically creates the journal entries for each asset disposal based on your specifications.			

1.2.6 Fixed Asset Reports

You can print two types of fixed asset reports:

Report	Description		
Data Record Extraction and Management (DREAM) Writer	Use this report writer to select and sequence the data that you want to appear on a predefined report. You can use DREAM Writer to:		
	 Compile depreciation schedules and projections 		
	 Report asset master information 		
	 Print transaction ledgers, reconciliation, and retirement analyses 		
	 Prepare property tax worksheets to use when calculating your property taxes 		
	 Maintain integrity between the Fixed Assets and General Accounting systems 		
Spreadsheet Tool for Asset Reporting (STAR)	Use this flexible report writer to retrieve any data from the Item Master table (F1201) and Item Balances table (F1202) that is not included in the predefined reports for the Fixed Assets system. In addition to the numerous user-defined reports that you can create, STAR includes several additional fixed asset reports, such as the Additions and Retirements Report and the Disposal Analysis Report.		

1.3 Fixed Assets Process

The following process is an example outline that follows an asset from its purchase to its disposal, and includes the yearly close. Use this example as a guideline only. Specific steps and procedures vary from company to company.

Task	Description
Master and depreciation information	Enter the master information for the newly acquired asset and verify the default depreciation information.
Voucher entry	Enter an accounts payable voucher for the asset.
Post vouchers to the G/L and fixed assets	Post the batch that contains the voucher for the asset.

Task Description				
Compute depreciation	Compute depreciation in preliminary mode to review journal entries that will be posted to fixed assets and the G/L when you compute depreciation in final mode.			
Transfer assets	Transfer assets in preliminary mode to review journal entries that will be posted to fixed assets and the G/L when you transfer assets in final mode.			
Asset split	Split program automatically creates and posts journal entries to the G/L and then to fixed assets.			
Asset disposal	Dispose of asset in preliminary mode to review journal entries that will be posted to G/L and fixed assets when you dispose of assets in final mode.			
Annual asset balance close	Close asset balances on a yearly basis, after you run the final depreciation. The close program creates the balance records for the next year with cumulative and net balance forward amounts. The close program also carries forward depreciation information.			

Figure 1–2 Asset Flow from Purchase to Disposal



1.4 Fixed Assets Files

The JD Edwards World Fixed Assets system contains both primary and secondary files.

1.4.1 Primary Files

The JD Edwards World Fixed Assets system stores asset and transaction information in three primary files:

File	Description		
Item Master (F1201)	Stores basic information about each asset, such as:		
	 Asset number 		
	 Asset description 		
	 Account coding 		
	 Category codes 		
Item Balances (F1202)	Stores the balance amount for each asset account by ledger type for each year. This table also stores the depreciation information for each asset.		
Account Ledger (F0911)	Stores audit trails of general ledger journal entries for both the Item Balances table (F1202) and the Account Balances table (F0902).		

1.4.2 Secondary Files

The Fixed Assets system also accesses the following secondary files:

- Location Tracking (F1204)
- Item Messages (F1205)
- Units of Production Schedule (F1208)
- Location History Text (F1210)
- Parent History (F1212)
- Default Depreciation Accounts (F12002)
- Depreciation Defaults by Ledger Type (F12003)
- User Defined Depreciation Rules (F12851)
- User Defined Depreciation Annual Rules (F12852)
- User Defined Depreciation Formulas (F12853)
- User Defined Depreciation Spread Formulas (F12854)
- User Defined Codes (F0005)
- Ledger Type Master (F0025)
- Address Book Master (F0101)
- Account Master (F0901)
- Automatic Accounting Instructions (F0012)
- Business Unit Master (F0006)
- Supplemental Data (F12090, F12092, F12093)

- Specification Data (F1216)
- Specification Cross Reference (F1215)

1.5 Fixed Assets Menu Overview

Figure 1–3 Fixes Assets Menu Overview

Menu Overview - Fixed Assets Fixed Assets Master Menu G12



Daily Operations

- * Fixed Assets Master Information G1211
- * Posting General Ledger to Fixed Assets G1212
- * Cost Information and Reports G1213



Periodic Operations

- * Depreciation G1221
- * Transfer, Splits and Disposals G1222
- * Quarterly and Year to Date Reports G1223
- * Integrity Reports G1224
- * Year End Processes G1225



Setup Operations

- * System Setup G1241
- * User Defined Codes G1242



Advanced and Technical Operations

- * Advanced Operations G1231
- * Set Up User Defined Depreciation G1232
- * Asset Revaluation G1234

Part I

Asset Identification

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 2, "Overview to Asset Identification,"
- Chapter 3, "Create an Asset Master Record,"
- Chapter 4, "Verify Depreciation Information,"
- Chapter 5, "Enter Additional Asset Information,"
- Chapter 6, "Search for Asset Information,"
- Chapter 7, "Locate Parent and Component Information,"
- Chapter 8, "Track Asset Locations."

2

Overview to Asset Identification

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 2.1, "Objectives,"
- Section 2.2, "About Asset Identification."

2.1 Objectives

- To create asset master records
- To create other asset identification records
- To locate assets and exit to a desired program
- To track asset locations

2.2 About Asset Identification

You must identify every asset in the system before you can use the Fixed Assets system. Identifying assets consists of the following tasks:

- Creating an asset master record
- Verifying depreciation information
- Entering additional asset information
- Searching for asset information
- Locating parent and component information
- Tracking asset locations

2.2.1 Asset Identification Information

Asset identification consists of three types of information:

- Asset master record
- Supplemental and specification information
- Message logs

You must create an asset master record to identify each of your company's assets. You can also include supplemental data and message logs to further define the assets in the system.

2.2.1.1 Asset Master Record

The asset master record consists of the basic information that identifies an asset. You must create asset master records so that you can:

- Manage asset depreciation
- Track asset costs
- Record asset splits, transfers, and disposals

When you create the master record, the system uses information from depreciation account rules to create balance records that are used to compute depreciation. The depreciation account rules define the various depreciation accounts that are associated with each class of assets, as well as the depreciation methods (either hard-coded or user defined) for each ledger associated with the asset.

2.2.1.2 Supplemental and Specification Information

You can enter supplemental information to record information that is important to your company but is not included on the asset master record. Enter specification data to record static information about assets. You define and maintain the databases for both supplemental and specification data. You can set up data types that use a columnar format, text format, or both. You can also set up security for supplemental and specification.

2.2.1.3 Message Logs

Use message logs to record and track short informational messages about assets that the master record and supplemental data screens cannot accommodate. For example, you can use message logs to:

- Indicate the status and condition of an asset
- Record details about asset transfers or disposals
- Log problems or complaints about a specific asset

You can use paragraph, outline, or any other format you choose to enter information in message logs.

2.2.2 Category Codes

You set up category codes to classify assets for tracking and reporting throughout the Fixed Assets system. You can define up to 23 category codes to meet your company's information needs. Use these category codes in asset master records to describe assets and group similar asset types.

JD Edwards World recommends setting up the first category code to group assets into accounting classes. In this case, the first category code is typically referred to as the Major Accounting Class. You can set up this category code with a one-to-one relationship with asset cost accounts in the general ledger. You can also select another category code to identify assets by the depreciation methods you assign each one.

If you use Fixed Assets with the JD Edwards World Equipment/Plant Management system, the two systems access the same category code tables. The system displays the first 10 of 23 category codes on the Asset Information and Asset Search and Location screens. Equipment/Plant Management users frequently use the first ten category codes as selection criteria for multiple tasks, such as selecting equipment for updating meter readings, selecting equipment to enter location information, and so on. You should reserve as many of the first ten category codes in the equipment master as you need for equipment maintenance purposes.

See Also:

- Section 49.1, "Setting Up User Defined Codes" for more information about how user defined codes are used to organize asset information,
- Set Up User Defined Codes in the JD Edwards World Equipment Billing Guide or Setting Up User Defined Codes the JD Edwards World Equipment/Plant Maintenance Guide for more information about reserving the first ten category codes for equipment and plant management
- Section 59.1, "Mapping Category Codes" for more information about establishing relationships between category codes,
- Section 53.1, "Setting Up Depreciation Account Rules" for more information about inserting default information into the asset master record.

2.2.3 Identification Numbers

You can use one of the following three numbers as the primary number to identify assets throughout your system:

- Item number
- Unit number
- Serial number

Different branches of your company might refer to assets in different ways. For example, accounting personnel might identify equipment by item number. Maintenance personnel might refer to equipment by unit number or the manufacturer's serial number.

Every asset master record in your system must include an item number. You can enter unit and serial numbers if needed. You must define which of these numbers is used as the primary number for identifying assets in your system. Any identification number that you assign to an asset on the asset master record must be unique throughout your entire system.

See Also:

 Section 48.1, "Setting Up Fixed Asset Constants" for information about using asset identification numbers.

2.2.4 Parent and Component Relationships

You can set up parent and component relationships to group individual assets. For example, when you create master records, you can identify a computer as a parent item. You can identify the monitor, keyboard, and mouse as components of the computer. Those components, in turn, might be the parents of still other components, and so on.

Parent assets can be physical assets or "pseudo" assets. You can set up pseudo assets to group assets under a parent that does not directly incur costs or generate revenue. For example, you can set up departments as parent pseudo assets. Each department can have a certain number of cubicles as component assets. Each cubical can be the pseudo parent of real assets, such as computers, telephones, and so on.

You can establish up to 25 hierarchical levels of a parent item. The system assigns a number to each component according to its level in the hierarchy. This is particularly useful for tracking complex assets.

Create an Asset Master Record

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 3.1, "Creating an Asset Master Record."

You must create an asset master for every asset that you want to manage throughout the Fixed Assets system.

3.1 Creating an Asset Master Record

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Master Information

When you create master records, you establish basic information about each asset:

- Asset numbers to uniquely identify the asset
- The department or profit center that is responsible for the asset
- The cost account for the asset
- The date you acquired the asset
- User-defined category code descriptions of asset status, class, and so on
- Textual descriptions or remarks to help you locate the asset

When you create master records for an asset, the system automatically creates:

- Ledgers in the Item Balances table (F1202)
- Depreciation information, based on depreciation rules that you define during system setup, including the depreciation start date (the asset's acquisition date)
- General ledger account information, based on depreciation account rules you define during system setup

The system stores asset master records in the Item Master table (F1201). When you request specific asset transactions, the system accesses or updates the information in this table.

This program supports import functionality. See the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for more information.

3.1.1 Before You Begin

• Verify that all system setup activities are complete. See Chapter 48, "Set Up Fixed Asset Constants" for more information about setting up the Fixed Assets system.

To create an asset master record

On Master Information

Figure 3–1 Master Information screen

🧏 1201 Master Information					_ 0 X
<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp					<u>S</u>
ORACL	E JD Edwards World	URL D	ocument	Email World Resources	Support
	🧭 🙁 🔹 🧊	🕂 🧪 🗊 🕑			🛛 🥽 🔍
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	1201	Master Infor	mation		
Display Functions	Action Code	٥			
Item Description Translation	Asset Number	1300	Desc Al	Backhoe Caternillar 426	
Warranty Inquiry	Unit Number	337	Desc. 02	Heavy Duty Bucket	
Update with Redisplay			Desc. 03	Extendable Stick	
Location Inquiry	Serial Number	96M2835		1	
Item Setup Default Coding	Parent Number	1300			
Inventory Master	Company Number	50		A Model Construction Mgm	nt Co
Component Cost and NBV	Responsible BU	YARD		Yand	
Depreciation Expense Allor	Asset Cst BU/Obj/Sub	50 203	30	Heavy Equipment	
Account Master	Date Acquired	10/15/1996		Date Disposed	
Depreciation & Accounting '	Inventory Item No				
Category Codes	Location/Start Date.	09/	/18/2007	Multiple Current Location	S
Asset Search & Location				Column Row	
Message Log Entry	Subledger Inactive				
Bill of Material Revisions	Equipment Status	ACTIVE		Date 02/28/95 Time.	16:52:00
Supplemental Data	Current Item Qty	1.00		Original Qty.	1.00
Cost Summary	Employee				
Clear Screen	Model #/Parts List	Cat 426		AFE Number	
Parent Inquiry	Remark			Work Center	<u></u>
	Remarks - Line 2				(\mathbf{A})
					Q
	F8=Dflts F10=Compone	nts F11=Trnsfr	F14=Accts/B	ooks F15=Codes F24=M	ore

- **1.** Complete the following fields:
 - Desc. 01
 - Company Number
 - Responsible BU
 - Asset Cost BU/Obj/Sub
 - Date Acquired (including a 4-digit year)
- **2.** Complete the following optional fields:
 - Desc. 01
 - Desc. 02
 - Desc. 03
 - Unit Number
 - Serial Number
 - Parent Number
 - Location/Start Date
- Equipment Status
- Current Item Qty
- Employee (Address Book Number)
- Remark
- AFE Number
- 3. Click Add.
- 4. Choose Update with Redisplay.
- **5.** Choose Item Description Translation (F2). The Item Description Translation screen displays.

Figure 3–2 Item Description Translation screen

** *****
_

- **6.** To add or change the non-domestic descriptions for an asset, complete the following fields:
 - Language
 - Description
- 7. Press Enter to save the information and return to Master Information.
- **8.** Choose Category Codes (F15).

Depending on how you set the processing options, the Item Master - Category Codes screen may display after entering data on Master Information.



Figure 3–3 Item Master - Category Codes screen

- 9. On Item Master Category Codes, complete the following optional fields:
 - Category Codes 01-23 (These fields may display with specific field names, such as Accounting Class.)
 - State
 - Tax Entity
 - Tax Rate/Area
 - Financing Method
 - ITC

Note: Depending on how you set the processing options, some category code fields may require entry.

- **10.** Press Enter to save the information and return to Master Information.
- **11.** To review default depreciation information, choose Depreciation & Accounting Values (F14).



Figure 3–4 Depreciation & Accounting Values screen

12. On Depr & Accounting Values, change fields, as needed, to revise depreciation or account information.

Field	Explanation
Item Number	An 8-digit number that uniquely identifies an asset.
Desc. 01	A user defined name or remark.
	Form-specific information
	The system displays the first line of the user defined description on all screens and reports. You can use any part of the description line when you locate an asset using the query search on the Search and Location screen.
Unit Number	A 12-character alphanumeric code used as an alternate identification number for an asset. This number is not required, nor does the system assign a number if you leave the field blank when you add an asset. If you use this number, it must be unique. For equipment, this is typically the number stenciled on the equipment.
Serial Number	A 25-character alphanumeric number that you can use as an alternate asset identification number. You may use this number to track assets by the manufacturer's serial number. You are not required to use a serial number to identify an asset. Every serial number you enter must be unique.

Field	Explanation
Parent Number	An identification code for an asset that you can enter in one of the following formats:
	1 – Item number (a computer-assigned, 8-digit, numeric control number)
	2 – Unit number (a 12-character alphanumeric field)
	3 – Serial number (a 25-character alphanumeric field)
	Every asset has an item number. You can use unit number and serial number to further identify assets as needed.
	If this is a data entry field, the first character you enter indicates whether you are entering the primary (default) format that is defined for your system, or one of the other two formats. A special character (such as "/" or "*") in the first position of this field indicates which asset number format you are using. You assign special characters to asset number formats on the Fixed Assets system constants screen.
	Form-specific information
	A number that identifies the immediate parent asset in a parent/component relationship. For example, a car phone and radar detector are components that belong to a car. If you leave this field blank, the system uses the asset's primary identification number. If you change the parent number, the system displays a window so you can enter the date on which you assigned the asset a new parent.
Company Number	A code that identifies the company that owns or is assigned to an asset or group of assets. You set up companies in the system to represent a reporting level that has a complete balance sheet and any intercompany transactions with other companies. You can define a specific organization, entity, partnership, and so on, as a company. You use Company Numbers and Names to define the companies in your system.
	Note : Use Company 00000 only for default values, such as dates and Automatic Accounting Instructions (AAIs). You cannot use Company 00000 when entering transactions.
	Form-specific information
	The system uses the company number from the parent master record as a default value for this field when you set up parent/component relationships.
Responsible BU	The accounting entity (business unit) that is responsible for the asset's cost or expense. You assign a business unit to an asset. The responsible business unit is used for responsibility reporting purposes.
	Note : You can enter numbers and characters in this field. The system right-justifies them (for example, CO123 appears as CO123). You cannot inquire on business units for which you have no authority.
	Form-specific information
	If you want the asset or accumulated depreciation business units to use the default value for the responsible business unit, the responsible business unit and company number must be in the same company. You set up the default business unit on the Fixed Assets Constants screen.

Field	Explanation
Asset Cost Account - Business Unit	The business unit to which the system charges original acquisition cost and any supplemental capital additions. The system uses a default value for this field based on the value you specify on the Master Information screen when you create a new asset master record. You can change this default value on Depreciation Information only if you have not entered any transactions for the account.
Asset Cost Account - Object	The object account to which the original acquisition cost and any supplemental capital additions have been charged.
	If the asset is a non-capitalized lease, this should be the expense account that lease payments are charged to. This expense account should have default coding instructions set up for method 00 (no depreciation method used).
Asset Cost Account Subsidiary	The subsidiary account to which the original acquisition cost and any supplemental capital additions have been charged.
Date Acquired	Enter the date your company acquired the asset. The system uses this date as the date on which to start depreciation for the asset. If you want the system to calculate depreciation from a date other than the date acquired, you can change the start depreciation date on Depreciation and Accounting Values. You can also change the depreciation start date on the Depreciation Information screen.
Equipment Status	A user defined code (12/ES) that identifies the equipment or disposal status of an asset, such as available, down, or disposed.
	Form-specific information
	The system updates the value in this field when you run the Asset Disposal program to dispose of the asset.
Current Item Qty	This is the current number of units for an asset. It is used in conjunction with the original quantity. This field should always reflect the current or remaining amount of units.
	Form-specific information
	The default value for this field is 1. If you dispose of a portion of an asset's original quantity, you should adjust the current quantity downward to reflect the amount actually remaining. If you change the current quantity for an asset, a window appears so that you can enter a location and effective date for the quantity change. If you split an asset, the system automatically updates this field.
Employee	A number that identifies an entry in the Address Book system. Enter the Address Book number of the employee assigned to the asset or the employee responsible for the asset.
	You can change the soft coding description on this field to another valid Address Book entry type. For example, to track where assets are purchased, you can change the field name to Supplier and enter supplier Address Book numbers for individual assets.
	Form-specific information
	This is the address book number of the employee assigned to the equipment or the employee responsible for the equipment.
AFE Number	You can enter information in this field to track an item that is Authorized for Expenditure. You can use information in this field to search for an asset through the Query Search function. This field also appears in the Job Cost and Work Order systems to allow you to tie a job, a work order, and an asset together if necessary.

Field	Explanation
Tax Entity	The address number of the tax authority to which property taxes are paid.
Tax Rate/Area	A code that identifies a tax or geographic area that has common tax rates and tax distribution. The tax rate/area must be defined to include the tax authorities (for example, state, county, city, rapid transit district, or province), and their rates. To be valid, a code must be set up in the Tax Rate/Area table (F4008).
	The system updates this field from the F0006 table when you run the Update Prop Tax State/Entity program (P12821).
	Typically, U.S. sales and use taxes require multiple tax authorities per tax rate/area, whereas VAT requires only one simple rate.
	The system uses this code to properly calculate the tax amount.
Financing Method	A user defined code (system 12, code FM) that designates how a fixed asset was acquired, for example, financed or purchased outright.
Amount - Investment Tax Credit	The amount of Investment Tax Credit (ITC) to be considered in depreciation calculations. This amount is only used with Accelerated Cost Recovery System (ACRS) Depreciation (Method 07) and Depreciation Information code "4," which requires basis reduction to cost minus 1/2 of ITC amount.

3.1.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Category codes	You assign category codes to assets when you create master records. You can use the Category Code Mapping program to set up your system to use default values for the category codes that you assigned assets.
	If a category code has been mapped, it will not allow manual changes on the category code screen.
	The category codes can be seen on one screen.
Depreciation category code	Use the Depreciation Category Code to divide assets into depreciation classes. The depreciation information is defined in the company ledger depreciation rules.
	See Section 48.1, "Setting Up Fixed Asset Constants" and Section 54.1, "Setting Up Ledger Depreciation Rules" for more information.

Торіс	Description
Deleting asset master records	You can delete asset master records only under the following circumstances:
	 Transactions have not posted to the fixed assets Item Balances table (F1202). After transactions have posted to fixed assets, you cannot delete an asset even if the balance amounts are zero.
	 The asset does not have associated amounts in Beginning Balance Setup. You must delete any asset amounts in Beginning Balance Setup before you can delete the asset master record.
	 Any transactions that have not been posted to the Account Balances table (F0902) are deleted.
	 Any transactions that have been posted to the Account Balances table (F0902) are voided. (You cannot delete transactions that are posted to Account Balances.)
Changing location information in asset master records	You can enter location and start date information for an asset when you create the asset master record. After you create the asset master record, you must use the Asset Transfer or Location Transfer programs to add or revise location and start date information.
Creating asset master records automatically	If you set up the FA range for cost accounts in the automatic accounting instructions (AAIs), the system can automatically create asset master records. The system creates the records based on the default information you specify when you set up the Fixed Assets system.
	See Section 50.1, "Setting Up Automatic Accounting Instructions" for more information.
Changing the parent number for an asset	You can change the parent number for an asset on Master Information. You may want to change parent numbers to update or establish parent and component relationships. If you change a parent number, you must either specify the date the parent number changed for the asset or accept the default value of the current system date.
Changing the status of an asset	If you use the Equipment/Plant Management system with the Fixed Assets system, you can change the status of an asset on the Master Information screen. If you change the status of an asset, you must indicate the date and time the status of the asset changed, and whether you want the system to update all the children of the asset to the same status.
Optional required field entry	Depending on how you set the processing options, the AFE number, the Location, and the Start Date may be required fields.
Adding additional information	The Asset Info User Reserved Information program (P1255) allows you to enter and maintain additional information about assets in your system. This provides you with limitless information that you can organize and group for easy access. See Enter User Reserved Information in the <i>JD Edwards World Address Book and Electronic Mail Guide</i> for more information.
Warranties	If you use warranties, you can access the Warranty Inquiry program (P122035) to review warranty information for an asset by choosing Warranty Inquiry (F4).
Importing mass amounts of data	(Release A9.3 Update) As an alternative to entering data manually, you can use the Asset Master Revisions (P1201Z) and the Fixed Asset Category Codes (P12010Z) programs to import an extensive amount of data into your system. See Appendix C, "Import Mass Data into Fixed Assets (Release A9.3 Update)" for more information.

See Also:

- Section 49.1, "Setting Up User Defined Codes" for more information about using category codes to classify assets,
- Section 59.1, "Mapping Category Codes" for more information about setting up category code default values for your system,
- Section 4.1, "Verifying Depreciation Information" for more information about depreciation and account rules,
- Work with Import/Export in the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for more information on importing data.

3.1.3 **Processing Options**

See Section 67.1, "Item Master Information (P1201)."

3.1.4 What You Should Know About Processing Options

Торіс	Description
Required fields	Use can set processing options # 2-5 to make the following fields mandatory:
	 Location and Location Start Date
	Unit Number
	Category Code
	 AFE field
Protected fields	Use processing options #6-10 to control whether to allow user input or changes to the following fields:
	 Date Disposed
	 Equipment Status
	 Accounting Class category code
	 Depreciation category codes
	You can also set processing options to allow or disallow the addition of a child asset, if the parent asset has been disposed.
	The program will allow entry of the Work Center field. The field will call a business unit name and will function identically to the Responsible Business Unit field. The program will not allow a change of blank to the data dictionary item SBLI if it has defaulted in as an I.

Verify Depreciation Information

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 4.1, "Verifying Depreciation Information."

When you create asset master records, the system automatically assigns depreciation information to each asset. You define the default values that the system assigns to new assets when you set up the fixed assets constants, depreciation account and ledger depreciation rules for your system.

4.1 Verifying Depreciation Information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Depreciation Information

Every asset that you set up in the system has one master record. In addition, the asset can have several different ledgers. Each ledger is represented by a separate balance record in the Item Balances table (F1202). You can assign a different depreciation method to each ledger.





If needed, you can also set up different subledger information within each ledger. This may include different life months or salvage value for a particular subledger. For example, this may include additions to an asset, or even a completely different depreciation method. When more than one subledger exists, a message displays and you can review depreciation information one subledger at a time.

After you set up asset master records, you can review both master information and balance information on Depreciation Information. You may want to review Depreciation Information to verify that the depreciation rules that you have set up for the system are correct for individual assets. For example, you can verify the following information:

- Master record information, such as the business unit, object, and subsidiary accounts that the system uses to create journal entries
- All the ledgers assigned to the asset, such as budget and depreciation ledgers
- Depreciation methods for the asset
- Subledger details, which may include life months, depreciation method, salvage value, and so forth

As you enter master records for individual assets or from the Fixed Assets menu, you can review the default depreciation information based on the depreciation rules. Access depreciation information to:

- View depreciation information for an asset for any fiscal year.
- Override an asset's default depreciation information for current or future fiscal years.
- Add new ledger types and depreciation methods to individual assets if you use the defaults setting in Fixed Assets Constants.

This program supports export functionality. See the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for more information.

To verify depreciation information (Release A9.3 Update)

On Depreciation Information

🧏 1202 Depreciation Int	formation	
<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp		
ORACL	EJD Edwards World	Document Email World Resources Support
	🖉 😣 🛛 ? 🗊 🕂 🥒 į	D 🖻 🔍
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions	1202 Depre	eciation Information Fiscal Year 2017
Exit Program Full Detail Depreciation Expense 4	Action Code I Item Number 44 Subledger	196 Backhoe, Caterpillar 426
Account Master Item Master Information Asset Search & Location	Company Number 000 Accounting Cat Cd 30	350 A Model Construction Mgmt Co Heavy Equipment
Previous Subledger Next Subledger	G/L Account Bus. Uni	Accounting Values it Obj. Sub
	Asset Cost Account Accum Depreciation	50 2030 Heavy Equipment 50 2130 Recum Depr - Equipment
	Depre Expense	50 8441 Depreciation YRRD 8421 Ownership Portion
	De	Life Dep M Meth Date Dep
	Bk Book Description Me AA General Ledger 01 St	Mths Inf C X Started :raight Line Meth 60 I 10/01/2012
	E E	
	F14=Master Info F16=Asset Sea	arch F20=Next Subl F4=Full Detail F24=More

Figure 4–2 Depreciation Information screen

- **1.** To locate an asset, complete the following field:
 - Item Number
- **2.** To indicate the year to verify depreciation information, complete the following field:
 - Fiscal Year
- **3.** To view depreciation information for a specific subledger, complete the following fields:
 - Subledger/Type
- **4.** Verify the following account information fields:
 - Accounting Cat Cd
 - Depreciation Cat Cd
 - Asset Cost Account
 - Accum Depreciation
 - Depr Expense
 - Revenue Credit
- 5. Verify the following depreciation information fields:
 - Book Description
 - De Me (Depreciation Method)
 - Life Mths (Months)

- Dep Inf (Depreciation Information Initial Term Apportionment)
- MC (Method of Computation Compute Direction)
- Meth %
- Date Dep Started
- 6. Choose Full Detail.

Figure 4–3 Depreciation Information (Full Detail) screen

5 1202 Depreciation Int	formation
<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp	Sector Sect
ORACL	JD Edwards World URL Document Email World Resources Support
	🖉 😣 ? 🗊 🕂 🧪 🛅 📴
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions	1202 Depreciation Information Fiscal Year 2017
Exit Program Full Detail Depreciation Expense A	Action Code I Item Number 4496 Backhoe, Caterpillar 426 Subledger
Account Master Item Master Information Asset Search & Location Previous Subledger	Company Number 00050 A Model Construction Mgmt Co Accounting Cat Cd 30 Heavy Equipment Depreciation Cat Cd .
Next Subledger Clear Screen	Accounting Values G/L Account Bus. Unit Obj. Sub Asset Cost Account 50 2030 Heavy Equipment
	Accum Depreciation 50 2130 Accum Depr - Equipment Depre Expense 50 8441 Depreciation Revenue Gredit VBRD 8421 Ownership Portion
	Depreciation Information
	De Life Dep M Meth Date Dep Bk Book Description Me Mths Inf C % Started AA General Ledger 01 Straight Line Meth 60 1 1 10/01/2012
	Salvage Value Method 9 Sch No Salvage Value Method 9 Sch No Salvage Value Method 9 Sch No Salvage Value Sch No Sal
	F14=Master Info F16=Asset Search F20=Next Subl F4=Full Detail F24=More

- 7. Verify the following fields:
 - Salvage Value
 - Method 9 Sch No
- **8.** For assets that display the message "Multiple Subledgers Exist," choose Previous Subledger and Next Subledger to see the additional subledger information.

Field	Explanation
Subledger	A code that identifies a detailed auxiliary account within a general ledger account. A subledger can be an equipment item number, an address book number, and so forth. If you enter a subledger, you must also specify the subledger type.

Field	Explanation
Subledger Type	A user defined code (00/ST) that is used with the Subledger field to identify the subledger type and subledger editing. On the User Defined Codes screen, the second line of the description controls how the system performs editing. This is either hard-coded or user defined. For example:
	A – Alphanumeric field, do not edit
	N – Numeric field, right justify and zero fill
	C – Alphanumeric field, right justify and blank fill
Accounting Cat Cd	A user defined code (12/C1) that determines the accounting class category code. You use this accounting category code to classify assets into groups or families, for example, 100 for land, 200 for vehicles, and 300 for general office equipment.
	JD Edwards World recommends that you set up major class codes that correspond to the major general ledger object accounts in order to facilitate the reconciliation to the general ledger.
	Note : To use the major accounting class code, you must set up a value for blank in the user defined code table.
Depreciation Cat Cd	Use this Fixed Asset category code to group assets into "depreciation" categories. Inquiries, reports, journals, and other processes that depend on the depreciation category will make reference to the value in this category code.
	Note: You must set up a default value for this category code.
Asset Cost Account Bus. Unit	The business unit to which the system charges original acquisition cost and any supplemental capital additions. The system uses a default value for this field based on the value you specify on the Master Information screen when you create a new asset master record. You can change this default value on Depreciation Information only if you have not entered any transactions for the account.
Accum Depreciation Bus. Unit	The business unit to which the system charges accumulated depreciation amounts.
	Form-specific information
	The system uses a default value for this field from the responsible business unit you enter on the asset master record or the default value you set up in Depreciation Account Rules. You determine which value the system uses when you set up Fixed Asset Constants. You can change this default value on Depreciation Information only if you have not entered any transactions for the account.
Depre Expense Bus. Unit	The business unit to which the system charges depreciation expense.
	Form-specific information
	The system uses a default value for this field from the responsible business unit you enter on the asset master record or the default value you set up in Depreciation Account Rules. You determine which value the system uses when you set up Fixed Asset Constants. You can change this default value on Depreciation Information only if you have not entered any transactions for the account.

Field	Explanation
Revenue Credit Bus. Unit	The business unit that the system credits for revenue amounts that originate in Equipment/Plant Management billing programs.
	Form-specific information
	The system uses a default value for this field from the responsible business unit you enter on the asset master record or the default value you set up in Depreciation Account Rules. You determine which value the system uses when you set up Fixed Asset Constants. You can change this default value on Depreciation Information only if you have not entered any transactions for the account.
Bk	The user defined ledger type code (list 09, type LT) that identifies the account ledger, or book, for the asset. You can maintain as many sets of depreciation books (ledger types) for an asset as you need so you can depreciate an asset in different ways for different purposes. For example, an asset might have a three-year life for tax purposes, but a five-year life for financial statement purposes. Each set of books can have different depreciation methods and depreciation values.
	Form-specific information
	If you leave this field blank, the system uses the default value you set up on the Item Setup Default Coding screen.
Depreciation Method	The user defined code (system 12, type DM) that indicates the method of depreciation for the specified book. In addition to any user defined depreciation methods you set up for your company, the following standard depreciation methods are available in the Fixed Assets system:
	00 – No depreciation method used
	01 – Straight Line Depreciation
	02 – Sum of the Year's Digits
	03 – 125% Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	04 – 150% Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	05 – Double Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	06 – Fixed % on Declining Balance
	07 – ACRS Standard Depreciation
	08 – ACRS Optional Depreciation
	09 – Units of Production Depreciation
	10 – MACRS Luxury Cars - Domestic
	11 – Fixed % Luxury Cars - Foreign
	12 – MACRS Standard Depreciation
	13 – ACRS Alternative Depreciation
	14 – ACRS Alternate Real Property
	15 – Fixed % of Cost
	16 - Fixed % on Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	17 – AMT Luxury Auto
	18 – ACE Luxury Auto
	Note : Any additional depreciation methods you create for your organization must have an alpha code.

Field	Explanation
Life Mths	The life of an asset in months or periods. The system uses months or periods only to express the life of an asset. For example, if your company uses a 12-month calendar, then a five-year ACRS asset has a 60-month life. If your company uses a 13-month calendar, then a five-year ACRS asset has a 65-month life, and so on. You must specify a life month value for all user defined depreciation methods, and for all standard depreciation methods, except the standard methods 00, 06, 09, 11, and 15.
Dep Inf	A code for additional depreciation information. This code is used for Investment Tax Credit (ITC) and averaging conventions. The system validates the code you enter in this field against user defined code table 12/AC. Valid codes are:
	0 – No ITC Taken
	1 – Three Year Method (3 1/3%)
	2 – Five Year Method (6 2/3%)
	3 – Seven Year Method (10%)
	4 – ACRS Method with Basis Reduction (10% ITC)
	5 – ACRS Method without Basis Reduction (2% ITC or No ITC)
	A – Actual Date of Depreciation Start Period
	M – Mid-Month Convention
	Q – Mid-Quarter Convention
	Y – Mid-Year Convention
	P – Middle of Period
	F – First-half/Second-half
	W – Whole Year
	N – First Day of Next Period
	R – First Day of Next Year
	S – Actual Start Date for Primary Rule/First Day of Period for Secondary Rule
	Note : Numeric codes apply to standard depreciation methods only.
	To determine the date for F (First-half/Second-half), use the following guidelines:
	 If the asset was placed in service in the first half of the year then the adjusted depreciation start date is the first day of the year.
	 If the asset was placed in service in the second half of the year then the adjusted depreciation start date is the first day of the succeeding year.
	 The first half of the year expires at the close of the last day of the calendar month which is closest to the middle of the tax year.
	 The second half of the year begins the day after the expiration of the first half of the tax year.

Field	Explanation				
Meth Comp	A code that indicates the method of computation that the system uses to calculate depreciation based on the depreciation method you specify.				
	Valid codes are:				
	C – Current year to date. Calculates only the current year's depreciation.				
	I – Inception to date. Recalculates the entire depreciation amount from the start date through the current year. Prior-year depreciation is then subtracted to determine current year depreciation. This method results in a one-time current period correction for any errors in prior period depreciation.				
	F – Inception to date. Calculates inception to date for the first rule (if there are two rules) and uses a C for the second rule.				
	P – Current period. Calculates depreciation for the current period and then extrapolates the annual amount based on the cumulative percent from the period pattern and year-to-date posting. Any depreciation calculated for the current period is subtracted.				
	R – Remaining months. Depreciates the net book value as of the beginning of the current tax year over the remaining life of the asset. This results in the amortization of prior period calculation errors over the remaining life of the asset.				
	Form-specific information				
	Some depreciation methods require specific methods of computation. If you enter methods that are not compatible, the system displays an error message. You must specify either computation method C or a choice between methods I and R for all depreciation methods. You can use method P instead of I or R for methods 01, 06, 13, and 15.				
Method %	Enter the percentage you want the system to use when calculating depreciation. Use whole numbers. For example, enter 10 for 10%. The system uses a percentage when computing the following methods of depreciation:				
	06 – Fixed % on Declining Balance. (This method of depreciation is commonly used by Canadian and utility companies.)				
	11 – Fixed % Luxury Car - Foreign.				
	15 – Fixed % of Cost.				
	16 – Fixed % on Declining Balance to Cross-Over.				
	The system also uses this field to compute any user defined depreciation method in which you specify a percentage.				
Date Dep Started	The date when the depreciation computations start for an asset. This date can be different from the date the asset was acquired.				
Salvage Value	The amount you expect to receive in cash or trade-in allowance when you dispose of an asset at the end of its useful life.				
Schedule No/Method 9	The alphanumeric code you assign to a units of production schedule. You must set up the schedules you want to use for method 09 (Units of Production Depreciation) in advance on the Units of Production Schedule screen.				

Торіс	Description
Revising general ledger information	You can revise general ledger information only if you have not posted transactions to the accounts.
	If you want to revise cost account or accumulated depreciation account information after posting to the accounts, you can use the asset transfer programs.
	See Section 27.1, "Transferring Fixed Assets" for more information.
Revising account information	If you choose to lock either the accumulated depreciation account or the depreciation expense account to the cost account, you can change only the business unit for either of these accounts and then only prior to the initial posting. Subsequent changes to these accounts can be made only through the asset transfer program.
	See Section 48.1, "Setting Up Fixed Asset Constants" for more information.
Revising depreciation information	If you choose on Fixed Assets Constants to compute depreciation by using the depreciation rules, you can revise only the Depreciation Start Date, and Salvage Value fields. All other depreciation information must be changed through the ledger depreciation rules.
	See Section 54.1, "Setting Up Ledger Depreciation Rules" for more information.
Subsidiaries and subledgers	The main difference between a subsidiary and a subledger is that a subsidiary is a portion of an actual account number. A different subsidiary number means a different account number in the Account Master File (F0901). The purpose of a subledger is to allow for greater detail within a single account number.

4.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Subledgers	Typically, subledgers are attached to assets at the time cost is assigned to an asset. When a journal entry or Accounts Payable voucher is created, an Account Ledger (F0911) record is created. A subledger and subledger type may be associated with the transaction at that time. When the F0911 record is posted, a separate Account Balances (F0902) record is created for each subledger and subledger type. Similarly, when an F0911 record is posted to Fixed Assets, a separate Asset Account Balances File (F1202) record is created for each subledger and subledger type. When the Compute Depreciation program is run, the subledger and subledger type are copied from the cost account record and utilized for the accumulated depreciation and depreciation expense F1202 records. To track expenses other than depreciation expense, such as maintenance, attach different subledgers and subledger types to the journal entry or voucher. Only the accumulated depreciation and depreciation expense accounts copy the subledger and subledger type from the cost account.
Cost records and subledgers	When an Asset Master File (F1201) record is created, a cost account record is created in the F1202 file with a blank subledger. When cost is added with a subledger, a second F1202 record is created. The dual cost records only occur in the first year of an asset's life. When the Asset Account Balance Close program is run at the end of the year, no F1202 record is created in the new year for the F1202 without a subledger attached because it has no amount.
Depreciation start date	There is a processing option behind the P1202 to prevent changing the depreciation start date.
Depreciation and account values	The P1202 allows three additional selection criteria: Subledger/Type
	 Accounting Category Code
	0 0 1

See Also:

• Work with Import/Export in the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for more information on exporting data.

4.1.2 Processing Options

See Section 67.2, "Depreciation and Accounting Values (P1202)."

Enter Additional Asset Information

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 5.1, "Entering Supplemental Information,"
- Section 5.2, "Entering Specification Information,"
- Section 5.3, "Entering Insurance Information,"
- Section 5.4, "Entering Financing Information,"
- Section 5.5, "Entering Description Translations,"
- Section 5.6, "Working with Message Logs."

You can enter additional details to further define the assets in your system. The Fixed Assets system stores detailed asset information in user-defined databases. Use this additional information to report and track information that is important to your company, but is not included on the asset master record.

5.1 Entering Supplemental Information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Data Entry

Enter supplemental information to track, review, and report on additional information that is not contained in the asset master record. You can define and maintain any type of supplemental data you need by asset class. For example, you might set up supplemental data for motor graders. The data might include vibration readings, oil readings, condition reports, and so on.

When supplemental data has been entered for a particular data type, the OP (Option) field for that data type is highlighted. You can set up supplemental data security to limit the number of users who are authorized to view the data.

You can use a narrative text format or one of two types of columnar data text formats to enter and display supplemental data.

Format	Description
Narrative (N)	Use this data type to access the Supplemental Text Entry screen. You can use this text format to enter unlimited text information about assets.

Format	Description
Columnar (C)	Use this data type to access the Supplemental Code Entry screen. When you set up supplemental data screens using this data type, you can define the columns into which you enter information.
Columnar-Message (M)	Use this data type to access the Supplemental Code Entry screen. You can use this data type in the same way as the columnar type.

5.1.1 Before You Begin

• Set up data types for supplemental information. See Section 60.1, "Setting Up Supplemental Data Types."

To enter supplemental information

On Data Entry

Figure 5–1 Data Entry screen

12091 Data Extry							의미 지역
ORACL	E'JD E	dwards World	UPIL Open	PDF Document	Emol	World Resources	Support
	08	?					٩
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program Inquiry by Item Number	12091	Item Number	Back	Data Entry 1300 ne, Caterpillar 42	6	Equipment Class WHEEL LORDERS	SIX
Herotox Frome Nex Profile Clear Screen			0 P Capac Oil F Trans	Type of Informatic ity endings portation Notes	un.	D K C C	
	Opt:	1=Select F10=I	inquiry F19	=Prev Profile F20=1	lext Profs	le F24≡More Keys	88.0

- **1.** To display a list of valid supplemental data types specific to an asset, complete the following field:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)
- **2.** Enter 1 next to one or more types of information, such as Capacity, in the following field:
 - OP (Option)

The User Def Code Entry - Fx Asset screen displays.

ORACLE	ID Edward	ds World	URL Open F	OF Document	Email	World Resources	Support
	3 × 1	(D)	+ / 0	81 BI			
ield Senative Help Kinglay Error Message Itaplay Functions zel Program fore Datal Jort by New Jort by Date - Ascendin Jaer Screen	12092 Retion Code Item Number 02 Character 0 Capacity Desc 0 Capacity Fil 0 0 Capacity 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	s pate 10/16/15 18/16/15	User Def	Gallons Gallons 20.00 2.20	For Asset	Display Hode Type Data aterpillar 425	с В

Figure 5–2 User Defined Code Entry - Fixed Asset screen

- **3.** Complete the appropriate fields.
- **4.** To enter text for a specific line of code (C and M display formats only), choose Text option.

Figure 5–3 Text Entry - Fixed Assets screen

and the second second			URL Op	en PDFDocume	st Ernad	Wolid Resources	Suppor
	8 8 ?	D	+ 2	0 8 8			
eld Sensitive Help isplay Error Message isplay Functions xit Program lear Screen	12093 Action Code Item Number	F	1300	Text Entry - Fixe Copacit Bil Reserve Ca	d Assets y pacity Backhoe, C.	Type Data Efftv Dt 10 aterpillar 426	CP 9/16/15 0
	Maintenance so	hedule.					

- 5. On Text Entry Fixed Assets, enter text on each line, as needed.
- **6.** To review or change the standard message, choose Generic Message (M display mode only).

Field	Explanation
Item Number	An identification code for an asset that you can enter in one of the following formats:
	1 – Item number (a computer-assigned, 8-digit, numeric control number)
	2 – Unit number (a 12-character alphanumeric field)
	3 – Serial number (a 25-character alphanumeric field)
	Every asset has an item number. You can use unit number and serial number to further identify assets as needed.
	If this is a data entry field, the first character you enter indicates whether you are entering the primary (default) format that is defined for your system, or one of the other two formats. A special character (such as "/" or "*") in the first position of this field indicates which asset number format you are using. You assign special characters to asset number formats on the Fixed Assets system constants screen.
Display Mode - Code or Narrative	The format of a data type. This code determines the display mode for supplemental data. Valid codes are:
	C – Code format, which displays the screen for entering code-specific information. These codes are associated with User Defined Codes table (F0005).
	N – Narrative format, which displays the screen for entering narrative text.
	P – Program exit, which allows you to exit to the program you specified in the Pgm ID field.
	M – Message format, which displays the screen for entering code-specific information. However, the system can edit the code values you enter against values in the Generic Rates and Messages table (F00191). This code is not used by the Human Resources or Financials systems.

5.1.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Entering additional text	You can use the Text option to enter additional information for assets using the text format. This is especially helpful if you want to enter text on a supplemental data screen that you have defined as columnar.
Choosing Specification Sheets	If you choose Specification Sheets (SP) from Data Entry, the system displays the Specification Data Entry screen.
	See Section 5.2, "Entering Specification Information" for more information about using specification sheets.

See Also:

• Section 60.1, "Setting Up Supplemental Data Types" for more information about Supplemental Data Security.

5.2 Entering Specification Information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Specification Data Entry

You can use the supplemental data type SP to enter specification information for your assets. Use specification information to report on static asset information. For example, you might set up this supplemental data type to record and report on the information from asset nameplates and specification sheets.

Item	Description				
Nameplate information	A nameplate is the metal plate, or other label, attached to an asset. The nameplate often includes information about the asset, such as:				
	 Model number 				
	 Power requirements 				
	 Manufacture date 				
Specification sheets	Specification sheets come from the asset manufacturer. Specification sheets include specific information about an asset, such as:				
	Operating instructions				
	 Safety information 				
	 Power 				
	 Dimensions 				

You set up and access the specification database as one of your supplemental data types. You can define what specification information you want to track, in which positions the data is entered, and the length of the data fields. You can also set up the specification database so that the system will edit specification information against user defined code tables.

5.2.1 Before You Begin

 Set up specification types for specification information. See Section 60.1, "Setting Up Supplemental Data Types" for more information.

To enter specification information

On Specification Data Entry

CRACLEJDEC Field Sensitive Help Display Functions ExtProgram Update with Redisplay Display NexKey Clear Screen Winst New Clear Screen Winst New Display NexKey Clear Screen Winst New Display Next Ney Clear Screen Norsepo Phase Program Enclosury Frage	dwards \ ? lode iber	World D	UP *	L Open	PDF Docu	ument E	imad	World Resou	rçes	Support
Field Sensitive Help Disploy Error Message Ext Program Update with Redisploy Disploy Next Key Clear Screen Unit Nur Bescript Workspe RPH Enclosur Frage	? iode iber	00	+	10	-					
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Ext Program Update with Redisplay Display Next Key Display Next Key Clear Screen Unit Nur Clear Screen Bisson Frae Frae Frae	iode iber									9
Exit Program Update with Redisplay Display Previous Kay Display Nexit Kay Clear Screen Unit Nur Clear Screen Woltage RPH Enclosus Frame Frame	iber	177		Spe	cification	Data Entry	•	Page No	01	
Update with Redisplay Teploy Previous Kay Display Next Kay Clear Screen Plase Vol Lage RPH Enc Issue Frame Frame		1	11236			flotor.	500hn 6E			
Display Next Key Clear Screen Phase Voltage RPH Enclosur Frame Frame	wipment	01				Notors	(1)		
Descript Horsepo Phase Voltage RPM Enclosur Frame Frequenc	ber			01.151			Mator,	500hp GE		
Horsepo Phase Voltage RPH Enclosur Frame Frequenc	tion			EXHRUS	T FRN MOTO	R				
Phase Voltage RPM Enclosur Frame Frequenc	ier			500,00						
voltage RPM Enclosur Frame Frequenc				3						
Enclosur Frame Frequenc				1400						
Frame Frequenc				ExPL 05	TON		100			
Frequenc				50911	100					
	(HZ)			60						
Type				K						
NEMR Des	ign			B						
Manufact	urer			6E	men berd some men		Genera	L Electric		
Model				5X509R	N2849E					
Serial M	lunber			5K509R	N284					
flanager				84	14		0'Mall	ey, James P.		1.00
Work Ord	ler			1	0					8

Figure 5–4 Specification Data Entry screen

- **1.** To locate a piece of equipment with SP as a valid supplemental data type, complete the following field:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)
- **2.** Complete all appropriate fields.
- 3. If there are more than 16 specification fields, choose Next Page.

5.3 Entering Insurance Information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Insurance Information

You can record insurance information for an asset. The Fixed Asset system does not require insurance information, but this information can be helpful if you want to track the insurance company, policy number, renewal month, and so on, for an asset. The data that you enter on the Insurance Information screen is informational only.

As an alternative to entering data manually, you can use the Fixed Asset Insurance (P12012Z) program to import an extensive amount of insurance data into your system. See Appendix C, "Import Mass Data into Fixed Assets (Release A9.3 Update)" for more information.

To enter insurance information

On Insurance Information

Boots Himle					4
ORACLE	JD Edwards World	URL Open PDF Docume	nt Ernal	World Resources	Support
	2 8 7 D	• / 0 🖻 🖻			9
Teld Sensitive Help Xisplay Error Message Xisplay Functions Exit Program tem Master Clear Screen	12012 Rotion Code Item Number	Insurance Informat	ion Lar 426		
	Insurance Company Insurance Policy Number Reneval Month	Hartford 230LL-43444			
	Insurance Premium Insurance Value	457.90			
	Replacement Cost Last Years Cost	50,000.00 49,000.00			
					1
	F14=Master I	nformation	F24=More K	leys	

Figure 5–5 Insurance Information screen

- **1.** To locate an asset, complete the following field:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)
- **2.** To record insurance information, complete any of the following fields.
 - Insurance Company
 - Insurance Policy Number
 - Renewal Month
 - Insurance Premium
 - Insurance Value
 - Replacement Cost
 - Last Years Cost

Field	Explanation
Item Number	An 8-digit number that uniquely identifies an asset.
Insurance Company	The name of the company issuing a specific insurance policy for a piece of equipment or property.
Insurance Policy Number	The insurance policy number for the asset. This field is used for informational purposes only.
Renewal Month	The month in which the insurance policy is to be renewed.
Insurance Premium	The cost of the insurance premium.
Insurance Value	The declared value for insurance reporting purposes. You must use the query facility to prepare reports as prescribed by your insurance company.
Replacement Cost	The current or estimated replacement cost of the asset. Typically, replacement cost is established by objective means, such as an appraisal or an industry valuation guideline. Replacement costs are often used for insurance reporting and special financial statements.
Last Years Cost	The estimate cost to replace the asset if it were purchased in the prior year. You must use the query facility for any reports needed.

5.3.1 Processing Options

See Section 67.3, "Insurance Information (P12012)."

5.4 Entering Financing Information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Finance Information

You can record financing information for an asset. The Fixed Asset system does not require finance information, but this information can be helpful if you want to track the financier, type of financing, monthly payments, purchase options, and so on, for an asset. You can also track contract and expiration dates. The data you enter on the Financing Information screen is informational only.

As an alternative to entering data manually, you can use the Fixed Asset Financing (P12013Z) program to import an extensive amount of financing data into your system. See Appendix C, "Import Mass Data into Fixed Assets (Release A9.3 Update)" for more information.

To enter financing information

On Financing Information

ORACL	E JD Edwards World				
	URLO	pen PDF Document	Emai	World Resources	Support
	2 8 ? D + J				9
field Sensitive Help	12013	Financing Information			
Display Error Message		-			
Exit Program	Action Code	I			
tem Master Information	Item Number	1330	***		
Clear Screen		Backhoe, Laterpillar	420		
	Financing Method	Capitalize	d Lease		
	Lessor, Renter or Mort	1882 Edwards &	Edwards		
	Purchase Option	N			
	Purchase Option Price				
	Purchase Option Maximum.				
	Purchase Option Credit %	-			
	Contract Data	10/16/2015			
	Date Evolved	09/14/2928			
	Monthlu Paument	1.815.37			
		1			
	Explanation				
	Explanation - Remark				
					2
			CO.L.H.		

Figure 5–6 Financing Information screen

- **1.** To locate an asset, complete the following field:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)
- 2. To record financing information, complete any of the following fields.
 - Financing Method
 - Lessor, Renter or Mort (Mortgagee)
 - Purchase Option
 - Purchase Option Price
 - Purchase Option Maximum

- Purchase Option Credit %
- Contract Date
- Date Expired
- Monthly Payment
- Explanation
- Explanation Remark

Field	Explanation
Financing Method	A user-defined code (system 12, code FM) that designates how a fixed asset was acquired, for example, financed or purchased outright.
Lessor, Renter or Mort	The address book number for the lessor, renter, or lending institution.
Purchase Option	A code that indicates if there is an option to purchase a leased or rented asset. This code is informational only. Valid codes are:
	Y – Yes, there is a purchase option for the asset
	N – No, there is not a purchase option for the asset
Purchase Option Price	The purchase price, if you have the option to purchase a leased or rented asset. This is informational only.
Purchase Option Maximum	The maximum dollar amount that applies toward the purchase, if applicable. That is, if a portion of the monthly payment is accrued as a credit towards the eventual purchase of the asset, this is the maximum amount of the credit. This concept is typically used with IBM rentals.
Purchase Option Credit %	The fixed percentage of the monthly payment that applies to the purchase of the asset. You must enter a percent as a decimal. That is, 25% must be entered as .25.
Contract Date	The date the contract for the asset was put into effect.
Date Expired	The date the contract for the asset expired.
Monthly Payment	The amount of the monthly payment for the asset you are financing, renting, or leasing. This is informational only.
Explanation	A description, remark, name, or address.
Explanation - Remark	A name or remark that describes an element in the JD Edwards World systems.

5.4.1 Processing Options

See Section 67.4, "Financing Information (P12013)."

5.5 Entering Description Translations

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Item Description Translation

You can assign descriptions to assets in languages other than your domestic language. After you enter the non-domestic descriptions for your assets, you can review them on the Asset Search and Location screen. The system stores non-domestic asset descriptions in the Master Information - Alternate Description table (F1201D).

To enter description translations

On Item Description Translation

Figure 5–7 item Description Translation screen

ORACL	E JD Edwards World	Pl Oren D	OF Dominant	Emild World Researce	Support
Field Sensitive Help	0 8 7 D 4	/ 0 8	- <u>B</u>		9
Display Error Message Display Functions Evel Program More Details Clear Screen	Rotian Code [F Skip to Item Number 1300 Room Descript 1300 Room Descript 1300 Room Descript 1301 Truck, Flatbed 1209 Truck, Flatbed 1308 Cardfolding 1308 Cardfolding 1308 Cardfolding 1308 Cardfolding 1308 Cardfolding 1308 Cardfolding 1308 Cardfolding 1309 Forms, Curb 1417 Notor Grader	1300 ion patlar 425 , Ford Ford F. CRT 651E awler, 1997	From To Dess Bogger, Laster,	Company . Language Domestic Langua F Bernan ription Caterpillar 476 Ladekipper, Ford Lastwagen mit Rufbau	
		F24	-More Keys		a a

- **1.** Complete the following fields:
 - Skip to Item Number
 - Language To
- 2. To enter the non-domestic description, complete the following field:
 - To Description
- **3.** Choose More Details.

Figure 5–8 Item Description Translation (Detail) screen



4. To enter additional descriptions, complete the additional description fields.

Field	Explanation
Language From	The language you want to use to print reports or documents, or to view information on the screen.
	Form-specific information
	Enter the user-defined code for the language you want to see in the From Description field. If you leave this field blank, the system uses the code you set up for the domestic language as the default value.
Language To	A user-defined code (system 01/type LP) that specifies a language to use in screens and printed reports.
	For World, if you leave the Language field blank, the system uses the language that you specify in your user preferences. If you do not specify a language in your user preferences, the system uses the default language for the system.
	Before any translations can become effective, a language code must exist at either the system level or in your user preferences.
	Form-specific information
	Enter the code for the language you want to use in the To Description field.

5.6 Working with Message Logs

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Master Information

You can use the message log to enter short text messages that pertain to an asset, such as the notification of a particular problem with the asset. You can also set up tickler dates or units on which you want to receive a reminder message for the asset.

For example, you can indicate a unit meter reading, such as miles or hours, or a specific date when you want to remember to make an appointment for the scheduled maintenance of an asset.

The system stores tickler dates and units in the account you define for the AT00 automatic accounting instruction.

Working with asset messages includes the following tasks:

- Entering an asset message
- Viewing asset messages

To enter an asset message

On Master Information

- 1. To locate an asset, complete the following field:
 - Asset Number
- **2.** Choose Message Log Entry (F17).

1205 Log Entry Tools Help	н			치미츠
ORACL	E JD Edwards World	URLöpen PDF Document	Email World Resources	Support
	0 8 7			9
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program	1205	Log Entry	Msg Tupe P Tickler M/H Tickler Dte	_
Exito Item Mester Citear Screen	Item Number Message From	1300	Backhoe, Caterpillar 426	
	Message :			
				9
	l			4
	Oper : RF77630 0	ate : 09/18/06 Time : 1	12:54:37	8
	F10	-Master Information F24=Mo	re Keys	q

Figure 5–9 Log Entry screen

- **3.** On Log Entry, complete the following fields:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)
 - Message From
- **4.** Type a text message in the following field:
 - Message
- 5. Complete the following optional fields:
 - Msg Type
 - Tickler M/H (Miles/Hours)
 - Tickler Dte

Field	Explanation
Msg Type	A user-defined code (system 12, type EM) that identifies the type of message, such as A for Actual Maintenance or T for Lease Terms. You use different message types for reporting and control purposes.
Tickler M/H	The meter reading, in units such as miles or hours, at which you want to receive a reminder message about an asset. If you use this field, you must run the Update Message Log program on a regular basis.
Tickler Dte	The date that you want to receive a reminder message about an asset.
	Form-specific information
	For Equipment/Plant Maintenance:
	You can associate this date with a scheduled maintenance date and include a message to the technician that performs the maintenance.

5.6.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Displaying asset messages	To display asset messages, use Asset Search and Location in the Equipment/Plant Management format. The system highlights the asset number of any asset that has an existing message.
	See Section 6.1, "Searching for Asset Information" for more information about alternate formats on the Asset Search and Location screen.
Printing asset messages	To print the existing messages for an asset, you must run the Maintenance Log program. This program is available in the Equipment/Plant Management system on the Equipment/Plant Maintenance menu.

To view asset messages

If a message exists for an asset, the system highlights the asset number in the Item Number/Description field. After you view an asset message, the system no longer highlights the asset number.

On Master Information

1. Choose Asset Search & Location (F16).

Figure 5–10 Asset Search & Location screen

DRACL	Location			2012
	28 7	URL Open PDF Document	Email World Resources	Support
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Ext Program Full Detail Display Alternate Panel Overy Search Clear Screen Export Date	1204 Description Responsible BU Location Skip to Iten Number. Inventory Number Category Codes (* = Rtl)	Reset Search & Location BRCHWIE Rec. B Eqn. B Nfg. B Co5, B CC7, B CC8, B	Company Depr Cat Dd Equip Status Children V/N. Depsd. Y/N/D.	
	0 Rcc P Cls Item Humb 30 <u>E2778 Backh</u> 30 1300 Backho	er ∕ Description noe bucket, 36 nee, Caterpillar 425	Lo Location Sta 5003 06/03	c Eq rt St 2/12
	Opt: 1=Master 2=Hist	t 4=Return w∕Number 5=Log En	try 18=Trans. F24=More	

- 2. To locate an asset, complete one or more of the following fields:
 - Inventory Number (Asset Number)
 - Description
- 3. Enter 6 in the Option field next to the item number to access Review Message Log.

12216 View/Send Me Tools Help	ssage				니미× 아
ORACL	E JD Edwards World	URLOpen PDFD:	cument Emal	World Resource	s Support
	08 7				٩
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions End Program Display History/Messag Update Message Clear Screen	12216 Item Number 0 P Fron Site Rechanic	Review Mer 1380 Backhoe, Caterpi Message Completed s	itandard oil and 1	Through Date Message Type	199/17/06 M T E M P
	1				00
	Opt: 1=View Mes	isage 9=Clear F5	=Display History	F24=More Keys	9

Figure 5–11 Review Message Log screen

 On Review Message Log, enter 1 in the Option field to access View Message. The View/Send Message screen displays.

Figure 5–12 View/Send Message screen

ORACL	C JD Edwards World	URL Open PDF Document	Email World Resources	Suppo
	8 8 7			
eld Sensitive Help splay Error Message splay Functions it Program	12216-2	View/Send Mess	Tickler M/H	_
splay History/Messaç idate Message	Send to Item Number	Contract of the second second	Schedule Da 109/11/05	
ear Screen	Ressage From	Site Bachanic		
	Equipment Msg Tupe	P Problem Report		
	Ressage :	and behalf in the souls and a		.
	R			2
	Oper : #F77630	Date : 09/11/06 Time : 15	:24:42	

5.6.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Using tickler miles or hours	If you use tickler miles or hours, you must run the global Update Message Log program as often as you update meter readings.

See Also:

• Section 6.1, "Searching for Asset Information" for more information about locating assets.

Search for Asset Information

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 6.1, "Searching for Asset Information,"
- Section 6.2, "Searching for Assets by Field,"
- Section 6.3, "Searching for Assets by Query."

You can use Asset Search and Location to locate any asset that you need to access within the Fixed Assets system. For example, if you need to review the cost summary for an asset, but you do not know its asset number, you can find the number by entering the description of the asset on Asset Search and Location. You can also use the other asset identification information you know, such as company and responsible business unit, to search for all the assets in the system that share the same attributes.

6.1 Searching for Asset Information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Asset Search and Location

Use Asset Search and Location to complete multiple tasks for a single asset. For example, after you locate an asset, you can access the cost summary program directly from Asset Search and Location without returning to the Fixed Assets menu. Some of the tasks that you can perform from Asset Search and Location include:

- Updating asset master records
- Entering asset messages
- Reviewing component relationships
- Accessing cost summary information
- Creating location transfer records
- Revising supplemental data
- Reviewing parent and component history records
- Accessing warranty information (Release A9.3 Update)

If you use the Equipment/Plant Management system with the Fixed Assets system, you can also:

- Enter permit and license information.
- Complete PMs.

The following illustration shows the some of the different programs that you can access from Asset Search and Location.

Figure 6–1 Programs Accessible from Asset Search and Location



Search for Equipment by:

- * Company
- * Equipment Status
- * Description
- * Responsible Business Unit
- * Location
- * Category Codes



Exit To:

- * Location Transfer
- * Parent History Inquiry
- * Search for Like Assets
- * Component Relations
- * Message Log Review
- * Cost Summary
- * Asset Master
- * Supplemental Data
- * Location History
- * License Tracking
- * Backlog Management
- * Completed PM
- * Log Entry

This program supports export functionality. See the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for more information.

6.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Alternate formats	Choose Display Alternate Panel Format (F15) to toggle your view of asset information on Asset Search and Location. One format displays location information and is most helpful for Equipment/Plant Management users. The other format displays description information that is most helpful for Fixed Assets users.
Query search mode	Choose Query Search (F16) to toggle between the search and query search modes.

Торіс	Description
Parent and component relationships	Component assets appear indented on the Asset Search and Location screen. Depending on your search criteria, indented assets are not necessarily the components of the preceding asset.
Using an asterisk in a search field	When you enter an asterisk (*) in one of the category code fields or the Equipment Status field, the system locates all assets with any value in those fields.

6.2 Searching for Assets by Field

When you search for assets by field, you can locate groups of similar assets or individual assets. Complete multiple fields to narrow your search to an individual asset.

For example, to review a list of all of your company's backhoes, you can enter as much information as you know about the backhoes on Asset Search and Location. The system searches the asset information databases and all the assets that meet the criteria that you enter in the fields appear.

To search for assets by field

On Asset Search and Location

Figure 6–2 Asset Search & Location (Search by Field) screen

I 1204 Asset Search & Look Hep	Location					ND X
	2 2 2	URLOpen PDF Document	Ernad	World Resp	urces St	hoqqi
Field Sensitive Help Display Enror Message Display Functions Exit Program Full Datail Display Alternate Panel Oxery Search Clear Screien Export Data	1204 Description Respensible BU Location Skip to Item Number. Inventory Number Category Codes (* = Rtl)	Reset Search & Locatio	Backhoe, Yr (= CC9, (=	Company Depr Cat Equip St Children Dspsd. Y Gaterpillar Use	Cd stus. Y/N. 7 /N/D. 7 426	F
	0 Acc P Cls Item Number 30 1308 Backho 30 1311 Truck, 30 1337 Scaff 30 1353 Sams, 30 1353 Orill 70 1361 CAD/Cl	er / Description e. Caterpillar 426 Flatbed, Ford Slding Cárcular Notors M		Location 5003 YARD	Loc Start 06/02/12 06/27/12	Eq St RV SB RV RV
	70 1370 Plotts 30 1395 Catery 30 1409 Forms 30 1417 Motor	r Sillar Crawler, 1997 , Curb Grader		YARD YARD	66/28/12 66/28/12	RV VK (S)

- 1. Complete any combination of the following fields to locate a specific asset:
 - Company
 - Depr Cat Cd (Depreciation Category Code)
 - Equip Status
 - Description
 - Responsible BU
 - Location
 - Inventory Number
 - Category Codes 01-23

2. Choose Full Detail to review more information.

1204 Asset Search & Tools Help	Location					-	
ORACL	E JD Edwards World	URL Open	PDF Document	Email W	olid Resourc	as S4	oport
	08 7						9
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Ext Program Full Datai Display Alternate Panel Query Search Ceer Screen Export Data	1204 Description Responsible BU Location Skip to Iten Number Inventory Number Category Codes (* = All)	Atset	Search & Location	Backhoe, Cat Yr E Use CC9. E Grp	Company Depr Cat C Equip Stat Children Y. Dspad. Y/N Herpillar 4	d = us. = /N. [7 /D. [7 26	
	0 Rec P Cls Item Numbe Description 02 He Description 03 Ek Unit Number 33 Remarks 0 1311 Truck, Description 02 2	er / Descript we, Caterpill avy Duty Buc tendable Sti 7 Flatbed, Fo 1/2 Ton	ion ar 426 ket ck Serial Number rd	Loc Location Return Di 95#2835 Location	ation 1 5003 Of ate. YARD Of	Loc Start 5/82/12	Eq St AV
	Description 03 Unit Number T5 Remarks Opt: 1=Master 2=Hist	38 4=Return w	Serial Number /Number 5=Log En	Return Di 6FD9375U338 try 18=Trans.	F24=More		000

Figure 6–3 Asset Search & Location (Full Detail) screen

Field	Explanation	
Company	A code that identifies the company that owns or is assigned to an asset or group of assets. You set up companies in the system to represent a reporting level that has a complete balance sheet and any intercompany transactions with other companies. You can define a specific organization, entity, partnership, and so on, as a company. You use Company Numbers and Names to define the companies in your system.	
	Note : Use Company 00000 only for default values, such as dates and Automatic Accounting Instructions (AAIs). You cannot use Company 00000 when entering transactions.	
Depr Cat Cd	Use this Fixed Asset category code to group assets into "depreciation" categories. Inquiries, reports, journals, and other processes that depend on the depreciation category will make reference to the value in this category code.	
	Note: You must set up a default value for this category code.	
Equip Status	A user-defined code (12/ES) that identifies the equipment or disposal status of an asset, such as available, down, or disposed.	
Description	The alpha name or description of a fixed asset.	
Responsible BU	The accounting entity (business unit) that is responsible for the asset's cost or expense. You assign a business unit to an asset. The responsible business unit is used for responsibility reporting purposes.	
	Note : You can enter numbers and characters in this field. The system right-justifies them (for example, CO123 appears as CO123). You cannot inquire on business units for which you have no authority.	
Location	The current physical location of an asset. This must be a valid business unit or job number in the Business Unit Master file (F0006).	
Field	Explanation	
------------------	---	
Inventory Number	For Inventory Management clients only. This number links an equipment number set up in the Inventory system to the same equipment number set up in the JD Edwards World Fixed Assets system.	
	Form-specific information	
	This is a number assigned in the Inventory Management system that identifies equipment repair parts, parts lists, and routings that relate to this asset or piece of equipment. For example, the number could identify a replacement part for which inventory is maintained. This number could also identify the parts list and routing used to maintain this piece of equipment. This number is informational only and is edited against the Inventory Master.	
Category Codes	A user defined code (12/C2) that is used to classify assets into groups or families. You use the equipment category code as a subclass to further define the accounting class, for example, 310 for copy equipment, 320 for projectors, and 330 for typewriters within the accounting class for general office equipment.	
	Note : If you do not want to use the major equipment class, you must set up a value for blank in the user defined code table.	

6.3 Searching for Assets by Query

You can perform a query search using characters that represent only partial information. Use an asterisk (*) to perform a wildcard query. For example, if you enter CAT* as the query, the system searches the Asset Master and Supplemental database. The system retrieves all assets that include a word that begins with CAT in the Description fields, or the first 10 category code fields, such as Category, Caterpillar, and so on.

6.3.1 Before You Begin

 You must build a search word table to perform a query search. See Section 64.2, "Updating the Search Word Table" for more information about the search word table.

To search for assets by query

On Asset Search and Location

- **1.** Complete the following field:
 - Description
- 2. Choose Query Search.

You remain in the query search mode until you toggle back to the regular search mode.

See Also:

• Work with Import/Export in the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for more information on exporting data.

6.3.2 Processing Options

See Section 67.5, "Item Search Original Display Format (P1204)."

Locate Parent and Component Information

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 7.1, "Locating Parent and Component Information,"
- Section 7.2, "Reviewing Parent and Component History,"
- Section 7.3, "Reviewing Current Asset Components."

7.1 Locating Parent and Component Information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Asset Search and Location

	🗧 JD Edwards World	I URLÖpen P	DF Document	Email	World Resid	urces St	e nord
	0 8 7						4
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program "ull Detesil Display Alternate Panel Duery Search Clear Screen Export Data	1204 Description Responsible BU Location Skip to Item Number. Inventory Number Category Codes (# = R11)	Reset Se	F Hfg. [8]	Lng [Exhaust /r [=	Company Depr Cat Equip St Children Dspsd. Y Fan, 580hp Use. 1 Grp. 1	Cd I atus. I Y/N. I /N/D. I	
	0 Rec P Cls Iten Numb 95 11172 Roch 30 33321 Scaff 99 38620 Ski L 20 33654 1245 20 33662 1400	ber / Description wester Plant folding ift #3 Berlin Place) Berlin Place	1		Location YARD 50	Loc Start 01/01/14 02/15/16	Eq St
	70 33671 560 F 30 33700 Crain 30 34003 1998	MC 1 Hoist Ford F350 Truck			501 YARD YARD	04/28/16 01/31/10 07/29/15	
	Opt: 1=Master 2=His	st 4=Return w/W.	mber 5=Log Enti	nu 18=Tra	unis. F24=Mo	re	

Figure 7–1 Account Search & Location (Parent and Component) screen

After you establish parent and component relationships for your assets on Master Information, you can view all the components for a specific asset. View parent and component relationships so you can:

- Track asset costs at the parent or component level.
- Review up to 25 levels of parent and component relationships.

7.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Changing equipment parent and component relationships	You can make changes to asset parent and component relationships by changing the parent number for an asset on Asset Master.
Displaying parent information	Select Display Parent to display a component's immediate parent.
Displaying the next component level	Select Next Level to display all of the components of a specific asset. The component for which you select Next Level moves to the first display level, and its components display beneath it, according to the display level you choose.
Searching for similar assets by category codes	You can search for all the assets with category codes that match those of a specified parent or component by selecting Search Like Equipment. When you select this option, the system displays the Asset Search and Location screen completed with category code values identical to those of the selected asset.
	Note : If you access the Item Component screen from a menu rather than from Asset Search and Location, this feature is not available.

7.2 Reviewing Parent and Component History

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Parent History Information

You can toggle between parent and component history to display all current and previous parents for a component. You can also toggle to display all current and previous components for a parent. Use date fields to limit your inquiry to selected dates or leave the date fields blank to review the entire history of a component or parent.

To review parent and component history

On Parent History Information

	C JU Edwards (UPL Open	PDF Document	Emat	World Resou	ices Sup	por
ld Canada as Idala	88 1	0+/0					-
play Error Message	12212	Pare	at History Inform	ation			
play Functions play Attemate Panel I Program uire on Previous Ass	Action Code Item Number Date From	10823 Thru	Ex	haust Fan, 50	10hp		
set Search and Loca oplemental Data	0		Description		Begin	Ending	
or Screen	10891	Pro	duction Line 1		05/05/13	wate	
	1224	Rai	ntenance Shops		04/07/13	85/84/13	
	T 1252	Pro Sto	duction Line 2 res Inventory		83/14/12 02/02/12	84/86/13 83/13/12	

Figure 7–2 Parent History Information screen

- **1.** Complete the following field:
 - Item Number.
- **2.** Choose Toggle (F2) to alternately toggle the display information on the Parent History Information screen between parent component history.

Figure 7–3 Parent History Information (Toggle) screen

CRACE	S S 7 D 4	URLOpen PDFDocument Emol	World Resources Suppor
ield Sensitive Help lisplay Error Message lisplay Atemate Panel lisplay Atemate Panel sof Program right on Previous Ass seet Seach and Locat lapplemental Data Jear Screen	12212 Retian Code I Iten Number 107 Date From 107 P Component Number 11236 11295 11941 11236 11244 11252	Parent History Information Exhaust Fan, Description Motor, 500hp GE Motor 500HP General Electric Notor 500HP General Electric Motor, 500hp GE Hydraulics Shaft Resembly	500hp Begin Ending Date Date 03/15/16 08/28/15 03/15/16 07/10/14 08/27/15 05/00/13 07/09/14 05/05/13
	Out: 1-Marter OnNert	Johan Tala 5975aala 51970au Bu	224 5245More

7.2.1 Processing Options

See Section 67.7, "Parent History Information (P12212)."

7.3 Reviewing Current Asset Components

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Master Information You can display current component information for a selected parent.

To review current equipment components

On Master Information

Figure 7–4	Master Information	(Eaui	pment Com	ponents) screen
i igui e i -i	maotor milormation	Equi		pononio	,

1201 Master Informa Toole Helo	dion .		× IOL P
ORACL	E JD Edwards World	URLOpen PDF Document	Email World Resources Support
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Item Description Tremsle ExitProgram Update with Redisplay Location Inquiry Item Setup Detaut Codil Inventory Master Component Cost and NU Location Transfer Account Master Depreciation & Account Category Codes Asset Seerch & Location Message Log Entry Bill of Metlent Revision Item PM Schedule Supplemental Date Cost Summary Clear Screen Parent Inquiry	1201 Rotian Code Raset Number Unit Number Serial Number Company Number Responsible BU Roset Cat BU/Obj/Subb Date Roquired Inventory Item No Location/Start Date. Subledger Inactive Equipment Status Current Item Qty Enployee Nodel #/Farts List Remark Remarks - Line 2 F8:0Fits F10+Component	Nester Information 1100 Desc. 01 337 Desc. 02 0 Desc. 03 1000 50 1000 50 1000 50 1000 50 50 2030 10/16/2015 05/02/2012 00 05/02/2012 00 1.00 00 05/02/2012 00 1.00 00 1.00 00 1.00	Backhoe, Caterpillar 426 Neavy Duty Bucket Estendable Stick A Model Construction Mgnt Co Yard Heavy Equipment Date Disposed Rirport Access Road Column Row Date 02/28/14 Time. 15:52:00 Original Oty. 1.00 RFE Number Work Center

- **1.** Locate a specific asset.
- **2.** Choose Component Cost and Net Book Value (NBV). The Item Components screen displays.

Figure 7–5 Item Components screen

12011 Rem Compone	ents Led							키미지 역
ORACL	E'JD Edwa	irds World	UPL Open	PDF Document	Email	World Rese	urces	Support
Contraction of the second seco	88	7 00	+ / 0					٩
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program	12011 Paties Cata		Iten Compone	nta	Ledger Ty Subledger Display L	µpe r (≭=All) Level	RR 1 25	
More Details Rectisplay	Iten Number		10023		Exhaust P	an, 500hp		
Reduzika Return to Previous Leve Display Alemate Forme Cleer Screen	0 P Level 1 .2 .2 .2 .2	Iten N 10823 11236 11244 11252	lunber	Descript Exhaust Fan, Sú Motor, 500hp G Hydraulics Shaft Assembly	tion DOhp E	Net B	ook Valu	e
	Opt: 1=8	aster 2=Lo	c Ing 7=Nxt	F4=Dtls F5=Updat	te F15=Alt F	Format F24=P	lore	0 0 0

3. On Item Components, to access the level of component information you need, use options.

7.3.1 Processing Options

See Section 67.6, "Assembly Components and NBV (P12011)."

Track Asset Locations

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 8.1, "Entering Location Information,"
- Section 8.2, "Reviewing Location Information,"
- Section 8.3, "Revising Location Information."

You can track physical asset movements and perform asset relocations. You can review planned, current, and historical asset locations in ascending or descending date order. You can also associate text with location records and create new location records to relocate assets.

For example, if you want to know where an asset is scheduled to be on a certain date, you can review all the location information for the asset. You can also make any necessary changes to an asset location record or enter new location records. Finally, you can enter details about any of your revisions by entering location tracking text for the location information.

8.1 Entering Location Information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Transfers, Splits, and Disposals

From Transfers, Splits, and Disposals (G1222), choose Location Transfer

You can enter location information to track asset relocations. If you have multiple quantities of an asset, such as computers, you can also:

- Relocate quantities of the same asset to more than one current location.
- Relocate quantities of the same asset to a single location from more than one current location.

An asset can be in multiple locations based on its quantity. For example, you might have an asset named computers. The computers might be in many different locations throughout your office building. Later, you might rearrange your office building so that you have one central location for all your computers. The computers that were once at different locations are now consolidated into one location. The system automatically transfers all components that are at the same location as the parent.

When you enter location information for an asset, the system updates the Item Master (F1201) and the Location Tracking (F1204) tables.



Figure 8–1 Asset Location Information Updates

You can use the following methods to enter location information:

- Entering location information with inquiry
- Entering location information without inquiry

8.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Entering location information with inquiry	Use this method when you want to review asset location information before you create a new location record. This method is especially helpful when you need to relocate assets with more than one current location.
	For example, before you relocate a certain quantity of scaffolding to a new jobsite, you need to know where that quantity of scaffolding is currently located. You might also want to know of any other planned locations for the scaffolding.
Entering location information without inquiry	Use this method when you want to create location records without reviewing location information first. When you use this method, you must enter all the required location information from a blank screen.
	For example, you might use this method if you need to relocate several assets and you do not want to search for the individual location records of each one.

Торіс	Description
Updating fields in the Item Master table (F1201)	When you update the location information for an asset, the system automatically updates the following fields in the Item Master table (F1201):
	Equipment Status
	 Location and Start Date (if the current transfer beginning date is greater than the existing location/start date and you have only one current location)
	You can assign beginning location and start dates to assets only when you create master records or relocate the asset. After you create the master record, you can make changes to the location and start date fields using the Transfer Processing program only.
Location dates	When you specify the dates for location information, note the following guidelines:
	 The system prevents you from entering location information if the relocation date is after the asset disposal date.
	• Any location information that you enter with a date after the system date must have a location code of Planned (P).
Multiple current locations	When the asset has multiple current locations, the Location and Start Date fields in the master record are blank. The system displays the message Multiple Current Locations in the location description line.
Consolidating assets to one location	The system automatically consolidates location records when you enter location information for multiple assets with identical billing information. For example, if you enter location information with identical relocation dates, times, and billing information for assets that are currently in multiple locations, the system creates one location record for all the assets.
Relocating partial quantities	When you relocate partial quantities of an asset, the system modifies the original location record to a history record for the full quantity. The system also creates a new current record to show the quantity that remains at the original location and a new current record for the quantity you relocated.
Entering location information out of sequence	You enter location information out of sequence when you record the relocation of an asset from a location where it does not currently reside. The system issues a warning message. If you do not change the From Location field, the system sorts out the location records by date and determines whether to create a new location tracking line or update an existing location record.
	For example, you might need to create location records out of sequence if the paperwork for the asset relocation is delayed. In this case, the paperwork might be entered after the asset is actually moved to the most current location.
Parent and component relationships	When you enter location information for an asset that is the parent of components, the system automatically relocates all components that are at the same location as the parent to the new location.

To enter location information with inquiry

On Location Transfer

ORACL	E JD E	dwards World	URL Open PDF	Document	Emai	World	d Resourc	es Supp
	0 8	7						
eld Sensitive Help isplay Error Message	12115		Local	tion Transfe	IF.	Locat	ion Code	1
isplay Functions kit Program lore Details pdate with Redisplay	SEARCH: TRNSFR:	Item N 1900 From Loc.	to,	Location	Transf	er No.	Date 06/02/12	Time 07:00
ear for Transferring kit to Meter Readings eter Update w/o Trans		Iten Number	Begin / Date 05/02/1:	End L	Eq Rt St Cd (Wantity	Uni HR	t Amounit
Into Beining Refer Code of to Location Inquiry of to Rentel Rules	FE			E				
ver Screen	FE			E	FFF			
	FE		\equiv		EEF			
	FF				FFF			

Figure 8–2 Location Transfer screen

- **1.** To locate a specific asset, complete any of the following fields:
 - Item Number
 - Location
 - Transfer No.
- **2.** To specify the type of location tracking records that you want to review, complete the following field:
 - Location Code

The screen displays the location information for the asset. You can locate another asset or return to Transfers, Splits, and Disposals.

- **3.** To enter location information, complete the following fields:
 - To (Location)
 - Date
 - Time
- 4. Choose Clear.

The system clears the Beginning Date and Time, Ending Date and Time, Remark fields, and related Equipment/Plant Management billing fields.

- 5. Complete the following optional fields:
 - Begin Date
 - Begin Time
 - LC (Location Code)
 - Eq St (Equipment Status)
 - Rt Cd (Rate Code)
 - Quantity
 - Unit Amount
 - Action

- **6.** To specify a different billing account, complete the following optional fields:
 - Business Unit
 - Object
 - Subsidiary
- 7. For each asset that you want to relocate, choose Transfer.

Field	Explanation				
Location Code	A code that indicates the type of location record. You can enter the following valid values:				
	C – Current. Displays only the current location for an asset.				
	H – Historical. Displays all previous locations for an asset.				
	P – Planned or scheduled. Displays only the planned location dates for an asset. You enter planned locations for an asset in the Equipment/Plant Management system.				
	* – Displays all locations (current, planned, and historical) that meet your search criteria.				
	The default value for this field is C.				
	Note : You cannot change historical (type H) location records. The system automatically updates location records to type H when you change the location and start date of an asset.				
Transfer Number	A number that identifies a transfer record for an asset or group of assets. You can assign this number to new transfer records. If you leave this field blank when you perform a location transfer, the system assigns the transfer record a number from Next Numbers.				
Date	The date on which an address, item, transaction, or table becomes active or the date from which you want transactions to display. The system uses this field depending on the program. For example, the date you enter in this field might indicate when a change of address becomes effective, or it could be a lease effective date, a price or cost effective date, a currency effective date, a tax rate effective date, and so on.				
	Form-specific information				
	Enter the date on which you want to transfer an asset to a new location. If you transfer an asset with location inquiry, the system automatically fills in the date from the asset's location tracking line. You can override this date. If you clear the date in this field, the system uses the date in the Transfer Date field. If you leave the transfer date field blank as well, the system uses the system date.				
	Note : To transfer an asset to a new current location, the beginning date must be greater than the start date of the existing current location				

Field	Explanation
Time	The time that the asset is transferred to a new location.
	Form-specific information
	Transfer Time: If you leave this field and the Begin Time field blank, the system uses the beginning standard hours you set up for the job on Rental Rules.
	Begin Time: If you transfer an asset with location inquiry, the system automatically fills in the time from the asset's location tracking line. You can override this time. If you clear the time in this field, the system uses the time in the Transfer Time field. If you leave this field blank, the system uses the beginning standard time you set up on Rental Rules.

To enter location information without inquiry

On Location Transfer

- **1.** Complete the following fields:
 - To (Location)
 - Item Number
- **2.** Complete the following optional fields:
 - Date
 - Time
 - From Loc (Location)
 - Transfer No.
- **3.** To enter location information, complete the following optional fields:
 - Eq St (Equipment Status)
 - Begin Date
 - Begin Time
- 4. To enter additional location information, choose More Details.

Figure 8–3 Location Transfer (Detail) screen

ORACL	er E JD Edwards Work	d UFLOgen PDFDs	cument Email	World Resource	Support
	08 7				q
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	12115	Location	Transfer	Location Code	ী
Display Error Message Display Functions Ext Program More Details Update with Redisplay Clear for Transfering Exits Meter Headings Meter Update w/o Trans Exits Dilling Fate Code Exits Di Locarison Inquiry Exits Defining Fate Code Exits Di Locarison Inquiry Exits Dental Rules Print Locarison Transfer F Clear Screen	Item Number Item Number Item Number Item Number Item Number Item Number Column Rearth State Location Dsc.	Number Lo To. To. Begin / En Date Date To. S003 1355 02000 Rew Tax Entity Tax Entity	d L Eq Rt ime C St Cd Qu 17:00 C Ma Current Original Tax Rate ss Road Transfer	No. Date 06/02/12 Unit unity 1.00 HR Action 1 r Reter Number Rotion 7	11ne 07:00 Resunt 21

8.1.2 **Processing Options**

See Section 67.8, "Asset Transfer - Single/Multiple (P12108)."

8.2 Reviewing Location Information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose Location Inquiry

Use Location Inquiry to view all of the recorded location changes for a particular asset, location, transfer number, or date.

To review location information

On Location Inquiry

Figure 8–4 Location Inquiry screen

12215 Location Inqui Tools tiple	ny					10	داھلہ چ
ORACL	E JD Edw	ards World	UPIL Open	PDF Document	Emal	World Resources	Support
	0 ×	?					9
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program More Details Exit In Item Master	12215 Item Number Location Transfer Nu	aber	1300	Location Inquiry	Backhoe,	Sequence (R/D) Location Code Caterpillar 426	
Display Alternate Panel	Date From		1	o Date			
Print. Clear Screen	0 Begin	Ending					Eq L
Control Control of	P Date	Date	Location	Description		Quantity	St C
	06/02/12		5083	Ripport Rocess R	bad	1.00	C
	85/12/12	86/02/12	750	Centennial Techni	ical Park	1.00	AK. H
	02/25/12	02/29/12	YARD	Yard		1.00	RV H
	82/19/12	92/25/12	1699	Sixth Avenue Road	d Improveme	nts 1.00	WK H
	01/15/12	02/19/12	501	Potomac Hotel		1.00	WK H
	1 01/01/12	91/15/12	THE	Tara		1,00	WK. 11
							0
	Opt: 1=1	ext 2=Revi:	e F4=Dtls F1	0=Master F15=Alt F	ormat F21=	Print F24=More	0

- **1.** Complete the following field:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)
- 1. 2. For more specific location information, complete any of the following fields:
- Sequence (A/D)
- Location Code
- Location
- Transfer Number
- Date From
- To Date
- To review additional location information, choose More Details.

					Alles
E JD Edwards World	URL Open	PDF Document	Email	Wold Resources	Suppo
8 8 7					
12215 Item Number Location Transfer Number	1300	Location Inquiry	Backhoe,	Sequence (R/D) Location Code Caterpillar 425	-19
0 Begin Ending P Date Date D6/02/12 Rate Code. NB Trans	Location 5003 fer Number.	Description Rirport Access R 21 R	oad Iemark.	Quantity 1.00	Eq L St C C
F 05/12/12 06/02/12 Rate Code. NB Trans Botion 2	750 fer Number.	Centennial Techn 20 B	ical Park lenark.	1.00	WK H
☐ 82/25/12 82/29/12 Rate Code. NB Trans Action 1	VRRD fer Number.	Yard 17 R	lenark.	1.09	RV H
☐ 02/19/12 02/25/12 Rate Code. NB Trans Rotion 1	1690 fer Number:	Sixth Avenue Roa 16 R	d Improvem lemark.	ents 1.00	WK H
	JD Edwards World	OD Edwards World UFL Open OF 7 12215 Iten Ruber Location Iransfer Number Date Fron 0 Segin Ending P Date Date Location 0 Segin Ending P Date Date Location 0 Segin Ending P Date Date Location 0 Segin Ending P Date Code. NO Transfer Number. Ration 1 05/12/12 09/29/12 Naste Code. NO Transfer Number. Rate Code.	OD Edwards World URL Open PDF Document O 80 7 12215 Location Indulry Location 1300 P Date Date Location Description B6/82/12 5082 Airport Access R Rate Code, NB Transfer Number, 20 R Retion 1 105/12/12 06/02/12 YBD Vard Rate Code, NB Transfer Number, 17 R Rate Code, NB Transfer Number, 16 R	Control of the series of	CUD Edwards World UFLOpen POF Document Enail World Resources Image: Solution State 7 12215 Location Inputry Sequence (R/D) Location 1300 Backhoe, Caterpillar 425 Location 1300 Backhoe, Caterpillar 425 Date From To Date Backhoe, Caterpillar 425 0 Begin Ending For Date 0 Begin Ending Description 0 Begin Ending Description 0 Begin S083 Rirport Rocess Read 1.09 Rate Code, NB Transfer Number, 21 Remark. 1.09 Rate Code, NB Transfer Number, 20 Remark. 1.09 Rate Code, NB Transfer Number, 17 Remark. 1.09 Rate Code, NB Transfer Number, 16 Remark. 1.09 Rate Code, NB Transfer Number, 15 Remark. 1.09 Rate Code, NB Transfer Number, 15 Remark. 1.09

Figure 8–5 Location Inquiry (Detail) screen

Field	Explanation				
Sequence (A/D)	A code that indicates in what order the system displays location history records. The system displays location records based on the value in the Beginning Date field. Valid values are:				
	A – Ascending. System displays the oldest location record first and the most current record last.				
	D – Descending. System displays the most current location record first and the oldest record last. This is the default order.				
Location Code	A code that indicates the type of location record. You can enter the following valid values:				
	C – Current. Displays only the current location for an asset.				
	H – Historical. Displays all previous locations for an asset.				
	P – Planned or scheduled. Displays only the planned location dates for an asset. You enter planned locations for an asset in the Equipment/Plant Management system.				
	* – Displays all locations (current, planned, and historical) that meet your search criteria.				
	The default value for this field is C.				
	Note : You cannot change historical (type H) location records. The system automatically updates location records to type H when you change the location and start date of an asset.				
Transfer Number	A number that identifies a transfer record for an asset or group of assets. You can assign this number to new transfer records. If you leave this field blank when you perform a location transfer, the system assigns the transfer record a number from Next Numbers.				
Date From	The beginning date in the date range. This is the date from which you want the system to display information.				
To Date	This identifies an ending date after which you do not want to include information.				

8.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Printing location records	You can print the Location Tracking Report to review current, historical, and planned locations for selected assets. This report prints the same information from the Location Tracking table (F1204) that you see online on Location Inquiry.
	The Location Tracking Report is a DREAM Writer. You can use processing options to specify the asset number (Item Number, Unit Number, or Serial Number) that prints on the report. You can also print the tracking text associated with location records.

8.2.2 Processing Options

See Section 67.9, "Location Inquiry (P12215)." See Section 67.10, "Location Tracking Report (P12460)."

8.3 Revising Location Information

You can make revisions to individual asset location records. For example, you can change the asset's status, meter readings, or transfer number.

If your company uses Location Billing to bill for asset use, the location record might include location billing information. You can use Location Revisions to make changes to location billing information if you have not yet billed for the asset. After you bill for the asset's use, you cannot change location billing information.

To revise location records

On Location Inquiry

- 1. To locate an individual location record, complete the following fields:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)
 - Location
 - Location Code
 - Date From
- 2. Choose Location Revisions.

12041 Location Revis	ions					<u>- 미</u> 지 *
ORACL	E JD Edwards World	UFIL Open	PDF Document	Emol	World Resources	Support
	3 8 7 D	+ / 0				٩
Field Sensitive Help	12041		Location Revisio			
Display Error Ministage Display Functions Evol Program Update with Redisplay Exits Teat Clear Screen	Action Code Iten Number Location Location Code Beginning Date Ending Date Transfer Number Equipment Status Remark Curr Meter Reading Column State	1300 1300 05/02/12 B6/02/12 B6 RCTIVE Ro Tax En	3 Airport Roces nginning Time ding Time 1 Quantity Orig Meter Read w tity	Backhoe, 1 a Road 67:00 Ing Tax Ra	L.08	
	Transfer Rotion Equipment Rate Code. Business Unit Subledger	1 NO Non-Bill 500 So	able 3 Object [135 Abledger Type	5 Subsidi	ary <u>102000 -</u>	
	Billing Recunt Rate Table		0	222		3
	Rate Group					9

Figure 8–6 Location Revisions screen

- **3.** On Location Revisions, complete any of the following fields:
 - Ending Date
 - Ending Time
 - Transfer Number
 - Equipment Status
 - Remark
 - Curr Meter Reading
 - Orig Meter Reading
 - Column (Aisle)
 - Row (Bin)
- 4. To revise location billing information, complete any of the following fields:
 - Transfer Action
 - Equipment Rate Code
 - Business Unit
 - Subledger
 - Subledger Type
 - Billing Amount

Field	Explanation				
Beginning Date	The date on which an address, item, transaction, or table becomes active or the date from which you want transactions to display. The system uses this field depending on the program. For example, the date you enter in this field might indicate when a change of address becomes effective, or it could be a lease effective date, a price or cost effective date, a currency effective date, a tax rate effective date, and so on.				
	Form-specific information				
	The date that the asset started at the location.				
Ending Date	The date that the asset was removed or returned from a particular location.				
Ending Time	The time that the asset was transferred from the job or will no longer is at a specified location.				

8.3.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description				
Entering location tracking text	Choose Text to enter a text message for individual location records. For example, you might want to note specific instructions or explanations for a transfer. When you enter a text message for an asset, the system highlights the Option field next to the asset on Asset Search and Location.				
Informational fields	The system displays the following fields only for your information on Location Revisions:				
	Quantity				
	Rate Table				
	 Rate Group 				
Revising location billing information	You can revise only location billing information that has not been billed.				

8.3.2 Processing Options

See Section 67.11, "Location Revisions (P12041)."

Part II

Process G/L to Fixed Assets

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 9, "Overview to Process G/L to Fixed Assets,"
- Chapter 10, "Work with G/L Journal Entries,"
- Chapter 11, "Post G/L Journal Entries to Fixed Assets,"
- Chapter 12, "Make Corrections to Fixed Asset Balances,"
- Chapter 13, "Review Asset Costs,"
- Chapter 14, "Capitalization of Fixed Assets."

Overview to Process G/L to Fixed Assets

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 9.1, "Objectives,"
- Section 9.2, "About Processing G/L to Fixed Assets."

9.1 Objectives

- To understand how costs and expenses are associated with fixed assets
- To revise G/L journal entries before they are posted with fixed assets
- To split G/L journal entries
- To post G/L journal entries to fixed assets

9.2 About Processing G/L to Fixed Assets

You can generate fixed asset journal entries through any JD Edwards World system that creates entries in the G/L transaction table, the Account Ledger (F0911). Systems that frequently generate journal entries that affect the Fixed Assets system include:

- Accounts Payable
- General Accounting
- Inventory
- Procurement
- Equipment Management

The system identifies fixed asset journal entries based on the fixed asset range of accounts you set up in the automatic accounting instructions (AAIs). Accounts that fall within the FX range of the AAIs include:

- Asset cost accounts
- Accumulated depreciation accounts
- Operating expense accounts
- Asset disposal accounts

In addition to determining which accounts fall into the fixed asset range, you can use subledger functionality to reflect another dimension of your costs. For example, you can use subledgers to show original cost, additions, and, if necessary, restatement or revaluation cost. This is useful when these components have different depreciation schedules.

After the system creates journal entries for the asset transactions that you enter, possibly including subledger information, you must post the entries first to the general ledger, and then to fixed assets. When you post to the general ledger, the system updates the Account Balances table (F0902). When you post to fixed assets, the system updates the Item Balances table (F1202). You can manually post journal entries to fixed assets when you post the entries to fixed assets when you post the entries to the general ledger.

Before posting journal entries to fixed assets, the system verifies that each entry includes the following:

- A general ledger post code of P (F0911's GLPOST field equals a 'P'), which means the journal entry has been posted to the Account Balances table (F0902)
- An account that falls within the fixed asset range of accounts set up in automatic accounting instructions (FX AAIs)
- A fixed asset post code of blank (F0911's GLBRE field) to indicate that the system can post the journal entry to the Item Balances table (F1202)
- A valid asset number is populated in the F0911's Serial Number (GLASID) field
- A hold code of blank (F0911's GLALT3 field)

When you post journal entries to fixed assets, the system updates the Item Balances table and marks each transaction as posted.

The following graphic shows the type of journal entries that affect fixed assets, and how the system assigns entries to the Fixed Assets system:

Error! Objects cannot be created from editing field codes.

Processing general ledger journal entries to fixed assets includes the following tasks:

- Working with G/L journal entries
- Posting G/L journal entries to fixed assets
- Making corrections to fixed asset balances
- Reviewing asset costs

Work with G/L Journal Entries

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 10.1, "Revising Unposted Journal Entries,"
- Section 10.2, "Splitting Unposted Journal Entries,"
- Section 10.3, "Printing a Journal Entries Report."

You can revise fixed asset journal entries that are posted to the general ledger before they post to fixed assets. For example, you might want to review journal entries to ensure that all of the fixed asset information is included, such as asset numbers. You also work with G/L journal entries if you want to keep any transactions that fall with in the fixed asset (FX) range of AAIs from posting to fixed assets. An example of this type of journal entry would be for transactions that you record to make corrections to the general ledger.

10.1 Revising Unposted Journal Entries

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Posting G/L to Fixed Assets

From Posting G/L to Fixed Assets (G1212), choose Revise Unposted Journal Entries

Use Revise Unposted Entries to make specific changes to journal entries before they are posted to fixed assets. For example, you can:

- Revise or add an asset number to a journal entry.
- Revise or add a description to further explain a journal entry.
- Create a master record for journal entries that include an asset cost account for an asset that is new to the system.
- Revise the hold or pass code on a journal entry to temporarily or permanently prevent it from posting to fixed assets.
- Post individual journal entries immediately (interactively) to fixed assets rather than in a batch job.
- Add or review text notes to individual journal entries.

Note: To ensure the integrity of your transaction records and audit trails, the system prevents changes to account information that has already been posted to the general ledger, such as G/L account number, amount, G/L date

To revise unposted journal entries

On Revise Unposted Entries

Figure 10–1 Revise Unposted Entries screen

ORACL	E JD Edwards \	World URL Open	PDF Doct		Emal W	old Resources 6	Suppor
	0 8 7	0 + / 0	<u>≣</u> (<u>≣</u>)				
ield Sensitive Help lisplay Error Message Isplay Functions on Program uid Dethal liobal Updete of Post (on to Open Order Inqui seat Search & Locator and Summary Jear Screen	12182 Action Code Account Numbe Busines Uter P Number P Number Betch No/Tupe	Revise Unp	and/or Docu Ty PV PV PV PV PV PV PV PV PV PV PV RE RK	Object A ment No/Tr Document Number 4155 4155 4155 4155 4151 4277 4277 4277 1095 1635 3576	Company N F/A Pass F/A Hold Ledger Ty ccount g/C 06/21/17 06/21/17 06/30/17 06/30/17 06/30/17 06/15/17 06/15/17 06/15/17	Amber Code E = 8	

- 1. To locate a journal entry, complete any of the following fields:
 - Company Number
 - Account Number
 - Business Unit
 - Object Account
 - Batch No/Type
 - Document No/Ty/Co
 - F/A Hold Code (G/L Posting Code)
 - Ledger Type
- 2. To change or add a transaction description, complete the following field:
 - Explanation
- **3.** To change the hold code for a transaction, complete the following field:
 - F/A Hold Code (G/L Posting Code)
- 4. To prevent a transaction from posting, complete the following field:
 - F/A Pass Code (Batch Rear End Posted Code)
- **5.** To automatically create a new asset master record when you run Post G/L Entries to Assets (P12800), leave the following field blank:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)

Note: You must set up the Fixed Assets AAIs in advance for this feature to work.

6. To create a new asset master record or review an existing record, enter 1 (Mstr Info) in the following field:

- OP (Option)
- 7. To review individual transactions, enter 4 (Orig Entry) in the following field:
 - OP (Option)
- **8.** To post individual journal entries immediately to fixed assets, enter 2 (Post) in the following field:
 - OP (Option)
- **9.** To either attach a text note to the journal entry or to review a note already attached, enter 5 (Generic Text) in the following field:
 - OP (Option)

Field	Explanation			
Account Number	A field that identifies an account in the general ledger. You can use one of the following formats for account numbers:			
	 Standard account number (business unit.object.subsidiary or flexible format) 			
	 Third G/L number (maximum of 25 digits) 			
	 8-digit short account ID number 			
	 Speed Code 			
	The first character of the account indicates the format of the account number. You define the account format in the General Accounting Constants program.			
	Form-specific information			
	To limit your search to transactions with amounts distributed to a specific account, enter an account number. If you enter an account number in this field, do not enter information in the Business Unit or Object Account fields.			
Document Type	A user defined code (system 00/type DT) that identifies the origin and purpose of the transaction.			
	JD Edwards World reserves several prefixes for document types, such as vouchers, invoices, receipts, and timesheets.			
	The reserved document type prefixes for codes are:			
	P – Accounts payable documents			
	R – Accounts receivable documents			
	T – Payroll documents			
	I – Inventory documents			
	O – Order processing documents			
	J – General ledger/joint interest billing documents			
	The system creates offsetting entries as appropriate for these document types when you post batches.			
F/A Hold Code	Enter a character in this field to temporarily keep a transaction from posting to the Fixed Assets system. You can update this code to any character other than X or *. The X code is reserved for Fixed Assets Time Entry. The * code is reserved for selection of all hold codes in the Revise Unposted Entries program (P12102).			
	When you run the Post Unposted F/A Entries program, the system only posts transactions with a "batch rear end" value of blank, a G/L post code value of P, and a hold code value of blank.			

Field	Explanation				
F/A Pass Code	The valid post codes for fixed asset transactions are as follows:				
	blank Unposted. Transaction has not yet been posted to the Item Balances table (F1202).				
	P – Pass. Transaction does not fall within the FX range of accounts as set up in automatic accounting instructions (AAIs) and will not post to fixed assets. You can manually update this field to P through the Revise Unposted Entries program (P12102). Use P in this field when the account number is within the fixed asset range of accounts, but you do not want the transaction to post to fixed assets. You can change this field from blank to P or from P to blank.				
	 Posted. Transaction has been posted to the Item Balances table. You cannot change this value. 				
	Form-specific information				
	This field appears twice on the Revise Unposted Entries screen.				
	Note : Transactions with an asterisk (*) in this field have already been posted to fixed assets. These transactions do not appear on Revise Unposted Entries. To view all fixed asset transactions, regardless of post code, enter @ in this field.				
PC (Batch Rear End Posting	The valid post codes for fixed asset transactions are as follows:				
Code)	blank – Unposted. Transaction has not yet been posted to the Item Balances table (F1202).				
	P – Pass. Transaction does not fall within the FX range of accounts as set up in automatic accounting instructions (AAIs) and will not post to fixed assets. You can manually update this field to P through the Revise Unposted Entries program (P12102). Use P in this field when the account number is within the fixed asset range of accounts, but you do not want the transaction to post to fixed assets. You can change this field from blank to P or from P to blank.				
	* – Posted. Transaction has been posted to the Item Balances table. You cannot change this value.				
	Form-specific information				
	This field appears twice on the Revise Unposted Entries screen (F/A Pass Code and PC).				
	Use this field to manually update a transaction to a P (Pass) status.				

Field	Explanation
Asset Number-Input	An identification code for an asset that you can enter in one of the following formats:
	1 – Item number (a computer-assigned, 8-digit, numeric control number)
	2 – Unit number (a 12-character alphanumeric field)
	3 – Serial number (a 25-character alphanumeric field)
	Every asset has an item number. You can use unit number and serial number to further identify assets as needed.
	If this is a data entry field, the first character you enter indicates whether you are entering the primary (default) format that is defined for your system, or one of the other two formats. A special character (such as "/" or "*") in the first position of this field indicates which asset number format you are using. You assign special characters to asset number formats on the Fixed Assets system constants screen.
	Form-specific information
	If you leave this field blank and the account falls within the cost account (FA) range in the AAIs, the system automatically creates a new asset master record when you run the batch Fixed Asset Post.

10.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description			
Viewing the results of an interactive post	When you post journal entries interactively, the system does not automatically generate the Journal Entries report. You can run the Journal Entries report to review the results of your interactive post, or you can review the results on online using the Cost Summary screen.			
Notes attached to journal entries	When you attach a generic text note to a journal entry, the attachment persists through the posting process. The note will be viewable through Item Transaction Inquiry after posting.			
Updating the Pass Code	You cannot update the Pass Code to * (posted) through Global Updates. You can only update it to P (Pass).			
Generic text	In program P12211 any existence of generic text will be indicated by the Document field being underlined and highlighted in yellow. The user can attach or retrieve the generic text message/memo by using the F14 key. In program P12102 any existence of generic text will be indicated by the Option field being reversed imaged in red. The user can attach or retrieve the generic text message memo by placing a 5 in the option field.			
Purchase Order Inquiry	The Cost Summary (P122101) and Revise Unposted Entries (P12101) programs allow a program exit to Order Inquiry (P430301) by pressing function key F9. There is also a processing option to each to select the appropriate DREAM Writer Version.			
Posting edit code	The program looks at the Fixed Asset Posting Edit Code in the F0901. If it has the value of 2, the program will update F1202 with no subledger and subledger type, even if a subledger exists on the F0901.			

Торіс	Description				
Integrity program	The G/L to Fixed Assets Integrity program (P127013) obtains accounts in the FX AAI range, and the general accounting balances will be retrieved. This program compares the general ledger balances to the fixed asset balances on an account by account basis and will print balances that do not agree. It will reconcile each general ledger transaction identified as an exception to recalculate the difference and will determine whether the balance from the transaction is included in the general ledger of fixed asset balances.				

See Also:

• Section 3.1, "Creating an Asset Master Record."

10.1.2 Processing Options

See Section 68.1, "Revise Unposted Entries (P12102)."

10.2 Splitting Unposted Journal Entries

You can use Revise Unposted Entries to split a journal entry into two or more entries before you post to fixed assets. For example, you might split unposted journal entries when an accounts payable invoice for multiple assets is distributed to one account, but you need to capitalize each asset separately.

For example, an invoice for computers can be distributed in the full amount to the G/L asset account for computers. However, you might want to capitalize each computer separately in fixed assets. You can split the original journal entry for computers into several assets, such as central processing unit, printer, monitor, and keyboard.

After you split a journal entry, you can review the transactions on Revise Unposted Entries.

To split unposted journal entries

On Revise Unposted Entries

- 1. To locate a journal entry, complete any of the following fields:
 - Company Number
 - Account Number
 - Business Unit
 - Object Account
 - Batch No/Type
 - Document No/Ty/Co
 - F/A Hold Code (G/L Posting Code)
 - Ledger Type
- 2. Enter 3 (Split).

	-101
World Resources S	ырро
Notor Ser Ledger Type Al	A
nation - 2 Terials	H D
	r

Figure 10–2 Split Journal Entry screen

- **3.** On Split Journal Entry, complete the following fields:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)
 - Amount
 - Units (if applicable)
 - Explanation-2
- **4.** Enter C (Change) in the following field:
 - Action Code

Field	Explanation
Explanation - 2	A name or remark that describes an element in the JD Edwards World systems.
	Form-specific information
	Enter a remark to describe the journal entry split. If you leave this field blank, the system uses the description of the original journal entry as the default value.

10.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description				
Splitting a portion of a journal entry	You cannot split a portion of a journal entry. When you split a G/L journal entry into two or more entries, the new totals must add up to the total amount of the original journal entry.				

10.3 Printing a Journal Entries Report

You can print a journal entries report to review a list of all the transactions that have been posted to the general ledger and are eligible to post to fixed assets, but have not yet been posted to fixed assets. The FX range identifies the beginning and ending range of asset accounts that can post to fixed assets.

This report is a printed version of Revise Unposted Entries.

12	301					JD Edwards W Unposted F/A Tr	orld ansactions		Page - Date - 6/30/	2/17
Do Ty	Document Number	G/L Date	Acco Sub	unt, Description, ledger/Type	LT	Amount	Units	Item Number	Description/Explanation	Line H Number D
PV	538	06/15/17	Capital	50.2070. Improvements	AA	2,000.00			* No Item Master Record Electrical Units ASB Electric Motor Ser	6.0 н
PV	568	06/15/17	Vehicles	50.2040.	AA	8,925.64			* No Item Master Record Invoice 79860 Tenco Tractor, Inc.	13.0
PV	568	06/15/17	Vehicles	50.2040.	AA	4,000.00			* No Item Master Record Invoice 821347 Tenco Tractor, Inc.	14.0 H
АМ	lodel Cons	struction	Mamt Co		-	14,925,64				
					-	14,925.64				

Figure 10–3 Unposted F/A Transactions report

10.3.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Report messages	If you post a journal entry that does not include an asset number, the message No Item Master Record appears on the report.
	You should create a master record for the asset and attach the new asset number to the journal entry using Revise Unposted Entries.

10.3.2 Processing Options

See Section 68.2, "Unposted F/A Transactions (P12301)."

Post G/L Journal Entries to Fixed Assets

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 11.1, "Posting a Batch of Journal Entries,"
- Section 11.2, "Verifying the Post Process."

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Posting G/L to Fixed Assets

From Posting G/L to Fixed Assets (G1212), choose Post G/L Entries to Assets

After you verify the information in the unposted fixed asset journal entries, you must post the entries to the Item Balances table (F1202). All journal entries that are within the fixed asset (FX) range of AAIs must be posted to the Item Balances table to update the Fixed Assets system with current transaction records.

11.1 Posting a Batch of Journal Entries

After you verify the information in the unposted fixed asset journal entries, you must post the entries to the Item Balances table (F1202). All journal entries that fall within the fixed asset (FX) range of AAIs must be posted to the Item Balances table to update the Fixed Assets system with current transaction records.

Before posting G/L journal entries to fixed assets, the system verifies that each entry includes:

- A G/L post code of P (posted to the Account Ledger table, the F0911's GLPOST field equals a 'P')
- The account is within the FX range you set up in the AAIs
- A fixed asset post code of blank (F0911's GLBRE)
- A valid item number or an account within the cost account (FA) range of the AAIs
- A hold code of blank (F0911's GLALT3)

When you run the Post G/L Entries to Assets program, the system posts all fixed asset journal entries to the Item Balances table. The post program updates the Item Balances table and marks each transaction as posted.

11.2 Verifying the Post Process

After the post process is complete, the system generates a Post Unposted Fixed Asset Entries report. You can review this report to verify the results of the post. The report indicates all journal entries that were not posted and why. It also notes any automatic processes that might have occurred during the post.

Figure 11–1 Post Unposted F/A Entries report

12	2800			P	JD Edwards Worl ost Unposted F/A	d Entries		Page 2 Date 6/15/17
Do Ty	Document Number	G/L Date	Account Description and Explanation	LT	Amount	Item Number Units Desc:	ription	Message Area
ΡV	572 06	/15/17	50.2030. Heavy Equipment Trailer Tenco Tractor, Inc.	лл	19,785.60	10663 Heavy Equipment Tenco Tractor, Inc Trailer	Item Item	Master record created. number assigned.
PV	573 06	/15/17	50.2030. Heavy Equipment Tractor Digger, Inc.	AA	675,795.80	10671 Heavy Equipment Digger, Inc. Tractor	Item Item	Master record created. number assigned.
PV	574 06	/15/17	50.2030. Heavy Equipment Steel Platform Edwards & Edwards	AA	25,782.55	10680 Heavy Equipment Edwards & Edwards Steel Platform	Item Item	Master record created. number assigned.

Three messages can appear in the Message Area column on this report:

Message	Description					
Unable to Post - The record is not in the Item Master Table	This message indicates that you did not assign an asset number to an unposted journal entry and the system was unable to assign a number automatically.					
Item Number Assigned	If you did not assign an asset number to an unposted journal entry, this message indicates that the system has automatically assigned an asset number based on the FA range in the AAIs.					
Item Master Record Created	This message indicates that the system created an asset master record and its corresponding balance record for a posted transaction. If you do not create these records for an asset before running the post program, the system automatically creates them under the following circumstances:					
	 The asset number is blank in the Account Ledger table (F0911) 					
	 The object account falls within the FA, FC and FX ranges of AAIs 					
	• The Depreciation Default Coding must be established for the account and ledgers					
	 The GLBRE (Batch Rear End Post Code) field on the F0911 record must be blank 					
	 The transaction cannot be on Hold (GLALT3 field in the F0911 record must be blank) 					
	 You use the Post G/L Entries to Assets program to run the post 					
	The asset is created by the Post G/L Entries to Assets program (P12800). This program can be launched from the menu or from the G/L Post program (P09800) if the processing option is activated.					
	The system creates asset masters and balance records based on the values you enter in Depreciation Account Rules and Ledger Depreciation Rules.					
	Note : Automatic asset creation in the Item Master is a great tool when you are first starting to use Fixed Assets, but can be dangerous if most of your assets are established. Failure to recognize the feature is activated can result in one asset being established multiple times.					

You can also verify the results of the post to fixed assets online. To review posted fixed asset transactions and the effects of the post on other account information, access the following screens:

Screen	Description				
Asset Search and Location	Review new assets and corresponding master records that are generated by the post. This is useful if you split a general ledger transaction before running Post G/L Entries to Assets.				
Cost Summary	Review how the new transactions affect cost accounts and balances.				
Assembly Components and NBV	Review how parent/component relationships are affected by the post. You can also see any changes to the net book value of an asset.				

11.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description					
Posting to F/A and G/L at the same time	You can set the processing option in the G/L Post program (P9800) to automatically run the Post G/L Entries to Assets program (P12800). However, setting this option will post all available batches to F/A, not just the batch that is currently being posted to G/L.					
Posting to G/L and run depreciation or transfer	If management approval is not required (as designated in the G/L Constants), you can activate a processing option in either the Compute Depreciation (P12850) or Asset Transfer (P12108) programs to post entries to G/L . Be sure to enter the correct version for the appropriate batch type.					
Version prompt	If y	ou would like a prompt for a version, use the following steps:				
	•	Access Menu Revisions (P00908) and inquire on the menu where the program is set up.				
	•	Page down to access the selection that contains the program P12800				
	•	Change the value in the field, Batch, from 1 to 0				
	•	Type a C in the Action Code and press Enter				
	No me me affe	te : If you access Menu Revisions using FASTPATH from the nu that contains the program, you must exit to a different nu, then return to the original menu for the change to take ect.				
Posting individual transactions	Inc Un	lividual transactions can be posted using the Revised posted Entries program (P12102):				
	1.	Inquire on a the specific account or batch				
	2.	Select a transaction and assign the appropriate Asset ID as required				
	3.	Type a C in the Action Code and a 2 next to the transaction to post				
	4.	Press Enter.				

Торіс	Description
Passing on transactions	To pass on a single transaction, access the Revised Unposted Entries program (P12102) and complete the following steps:
	1. Locate the transaction you do not wish to post
	2. Type a P in the PC column and a C in the Action Code
	3. Press Enter
	You will receive a warning message to verify your action. Press enter to acknowledge the message and continue.
	To pass on all transactions displayed, enter a P in the F/A Pass Code field in the header portion of the screen and press F6. If there are multiple pages in your display, you must scroll through all the screens to affect all transactions; otherwise, only those transactions that display on the first screen will be updated.
	Note : You cannot perform the global update if you did not inquire with specific header information (i.e. Account Number, Batch Number/Type, etc.).
Correcting an entry	In Revised Unposted Entries (P12102), type a P in the F/A Pass Code field and inquire on the transaction (using account number, batch number or document number). When you locate your transaction, remove the P from the PC column, type a C in the Action Code, and press Enter. This will return the transaction to an unposted status so it can be posted.
DP and AT document types	These transactions are created under the following conditions:
	 When you complete one side of either the depreciation and transfer void process, this will create an entry with DP (depreciation) and AT (transfer void) document types.
	 You create a journal entry using AT or DP as the document type
	Note : Never void an AT transaction. Transfer these assets back instead.
Accessing transactions using the Revise Unposted Entries program	The Revise Unposted Entries program (P12102) must search through every Account Ledger (F0911) transaction in the system where the field GLBRE field (Batch Rear End Posted Code) is blank. After these transactions are located, the system compares the account number on the transaction to those established in the AAI ranges for FX items. Only those transactions that fall within the designated FX ranges are displayed in Revise Unposted Entries.
	To avoid processing problems, always run Identify New Entries as a sleeper program. This program update the GLBRE field with a value of P for all transactions whose accounts do not fall within the FX ranges defined. Then, when you access Revise Unposted Entries, the system can bypass these records.

Торіс	Description
Inability to locate a posted transaction	There could be several reasons for this to occur:
	 The account number on the transaction falls within the range of accounts described by the FX AAIs. Transactions with account numbers that are not set up in the FX ranges will not display.
	 If the account is a cost or depreciation account, in addition to being set up in the FX ranges it must also be defined in the FC (for cost) or FD (for depreciation) AAIs.
	 If the transaction has been "passed" (the GLBRE field has a value of P) you must enter a P in the F/A Passed Code field in the header portion of the screen to display it.
	 If the transaction is on Hold you must enter an H in the F/A Hold Code field in the header portion of the screen to display it.
	 If the depreciation has already been run for this transaction or if it has been transferred, the transaction will not appear on this form because it the F1201 and F1202 files have already been updated.
	 The processing option in the Post program for G/L was set to post F/A entries to Fixed Assets.
Placing a transaction on hold	 Using Revised Unposted Entries, locate the transaction, type an H in the HC (hold code) column and a C in the Action Code, and press Enter. This will prevent the transaction from posting.
	To place all transactions on Hold, enter an H in the F/A Hold Code field in the header portion of the screen and press F6. If there are multiple pages in your display, you must scroll through all the screens to affect all transactions; otherwise, only those transactions that display on the first screen will be updated.
Transactions not posting	In addition to placing a 2 next to the transaction, you must also have a C in the Action Code as well as a valid Asset ID entered in the Item Number field.
Posting to multiple assets	To post a transaction to multiple assets you must perform a JE Split through the Revised Unposted Entries program (P12102). All assets to be assigned to the journal entry must exist in the Item Master (F1201) prior to completing the split function.
	To perform the split:
	 Type a C in the Action Code, type a 3 next to the transaction to split, and press Enter. The JE Split screen will display.
	 Split the asset balance as desired, assign appropriate asset numbers, and press Enter. The Revise Unposted Entries screen will display.
	 Verify the split occurred as desired.
	Note : A JE Split, as described above, is not the same as using the Asset Split program (P12106). The asset will not be split physically into other assets; only the journal entry is split. Also, when you split the JE you must split the entire amount. For example, if you have a \$1000 entered for a JE line, you cannot split a \$500 portion; you must split the entire amount.

11.2.2 Processing Options

See Section 68.3, "Post Unposted F/A Entries (P12800)."
Make Corrections to Fixed Asset Balances

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 12.1, "Correcting General Ledger Balances,"
- Section 12.2, "Correcting Fixed Asset Balances,"
- Section 12.3, "Correcting Depreciation Entries."

Any corrections that you make to journal entries that are created by the Fixed Assets system to update the Item Balances (F1202) table must be posted to the general ledger. For example, if you make an error when you split an asset, and create out of balance journal entries, you must make the appropriate adjusting journal entries, and post them to the general ledger.

See Also:

- Section 45.1, "Running Integrity Reports" for more information about out of balance records in the general ledger or fixed assets,
- Chapter 10, "Work with G/L Journal Entries" for more information about creating journal entries.

12.1 Correcting General Ledger Balances

If the balance in the Item Balances table for fixed assets is correct, but the balance in the general ledger is incorrect, you must create a journal entry to update the general ledger.

To correct general ledger balances

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Posting T/L to Fixed Assets

From Fixed Assets (G1212), choose Revised Unposted Journal Entries

_ 12102 F/A Pess					
Tools Help					
ORACL	E'JD Edwards	World URL	Document	Email W	orld Resources Support
	0 8 7	a 🔹 🥕 🗊	D		9
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program Full Dated Global Update of Post (Exit to Open Order Ingu Asset Search & Location Cost Summary Clear Screen	12102 Retion Code Recount Numb Business Batch No/Tug 0 Item P Number 001006 0000550	Explanation Explanation Finter 242pn Feiling Raterials	and/or Object Document No/ Document No/ Document No/ Document No/ Document PV 415 PV 415 PV 415 PV 415 PV 415 PV 427 PV 4	Corepany Nu F/A Pass C F/A No.16 C Ledger Typ Recount Ty/Cs 6 6/21/17 5 66/21/17 5 66/321/17 6 66/30/17 7 66/30/17 5 66/16/17 8 66/16/17 8 66/16/17	Mber ode

Figure 12–1 Revise Unposted Entries screen

On Revise Unposted Entries

- **1.** To keep the transaction from posting to Fixed Assets, enter P (Pass) in the following field:
 - F/A Pass Code
- **2.** Complete the remaining fields, as needed, to create a journal entry to correct the G/L balance.

12.2 Correcting Fixed Asset Balances

If the balance in the general ledger is correct, but the balance in the fixed asset Item Balances table is not, you must post an adjusting journal entry to both the general ledger and fixed assets. Then, you must void the entry in the general ledger and then pass on the voided entry in fixed assets.

To correct the Fixed Asset balance, enter a journal entry.

- 1. Post the adjusting journal entry to the general ledger.
- **2.** Post the adjusting journal entry to the Fixed Assets system.
- **3.** To return the general ledger to the correct balance, void the original general ledger entry.
- **4.** To pass the transaction and keep the adjusting journal entry from posting to Fixed Assets again, on Revise Unposted Entries, complete the following field:
 - F/A Pass Code

12.3 Correcting Depreciation Entries

The programs that compute depreciation in the Fixed Assets system are self-correcting. If you enter an adjusting journal entry to correct a depreciation error, the journal entry might correct the depreciation in the current period, but the error will re-occur when you run the programs to calculate depreciation in the next period.

You can use journal entries to correct depreciation errors only when the Method of Computation is P or C. If you use Method of Computation P, the system calculates depreciation only for the current period. If you use Method of Computation C, the system allows journal entry corrections at the end of the fiscal year, after depreciation has been calculated.

To correct errors for final depreciation that has been posted to the general ledger, you must void the depreciation post to the general ledger and then post the void to Fixed Assets. See the note below for summarized depreciation journal entries.

To correct final depreciation that has not been posted to the general ledger, you must post the final depreciation to the general ledger, void the general ledger entry, and then post the void back to fixed assets. See the note below for summarized depreciation journal entries.

Caution: Do NOT void summarized journal entries. If you need to make corrections to summarized journal entries, you must enter a detailed journal entry and post the entry to the G/L and fixed assets. You can also use a STAR report to reverse these amounts, or, you can use backup information to restore the fixed asset balance records that were on the system before the depreciation computation.

Review Asset Costs

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 13.1, "Reviewing Asset Costs."

Review asset costs when you want to see inception-to-date, year-to-date, and month-to-date account balances for individual assets. You can also review the detailed general ledger transactions (F0911 records) that have been posted to the Item Balances table (F1202) for an individual account balance.

13.1 Reviewing Asset Costs

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (g12), choose Cost Information and Reports

From Cost Information and Reports (G1213), choose Cost Summary

Cost accounts, or object accounts, each represent a type of cost. Examples of costs accounts include:

- Labor
- Parts
- Materials

When you review costs by cost accounts, you get a financial perspective of business costs. View costs by cost account when you want to access:

- All account balances relating to a specific asset
- Asset acquisition costs, depreciation amounts, revenue, maintenance expense, operating expense, and so on for a specific period
- Abbreviated income statement and balance sheet information for an asset

To review asset costs

On Cost Summary

122101 Cost Summa Tools Help	ry From	s Dat			د اعالہ چ
ORACL	E JD Edv	vards World URL Open	PDF Document	Emeil World R	esources Support
	88	7			9
Field Sensitive Help	122101	Cost Sunnary	From	Date/Period	
Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program Full Detail Exit to Open Order Inquis Display Alternate Forms Clear Screen			Throu	gh Date/Period	86/38/17
	Iten Numbe	nr 1300	Ledge	r Type	RR
	Skip to R	count.	Detai	L/Summary (0/S/0).	10
	Backhoe, (Caterpillar 426	Units	/Unit Cost (Y/A/8)	
			Suble	dger/(ype(#=H(1)	P
	P Bret	Recount Description	Tores to Date	Very to Date	Rooth to Date
	2839	News Foutneet	46,188,98	ieer to pare	NUMBER OF PARE
	2138	Rocum Depr - Equipment	16,137,87-	4.610.82-	768.47-
		Net Book Value	29,970.13	4,618.82-	768.47-
	6421	Ownership Portion	2,780.00-	2,780.00-	935.00-
	8422	Operating Portion	5,560.00-	5,560.00-	1,870.90-
	8423	Maintenance Portion	5,560.00-	5,560.00-	1,870.00-
	Bernard	Revenue Earned	13,900.00-	13,900.00-	4,675.00-
	8441	Depreciation	4,618.82	4,610.82	768.47
	-	Ownership Costs	4,610.82	4,618.82	768.47
	8482	Regular Time - Brake Dy	117.56	117.56	
	8482	Regular Time	19.75	19.75	19,75
	8456	Parts - Brake System	127.50	127.50	
		Maintenance Costs	264.81	264.81	19.75
		Intal	20,945.76	13,635.19-	4,055.25-

Figure 13–1 Cost Summary screen

- **1.** To locate a specific asset, complete the following field:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)
- **2.** To specify the costs that you want to review, complete the following optional fields:
 - From Date/Period
 - Through Date/Period
 - Ledger Type
 - Detail/Summary (D/S/O)
 - Units/Unit Cost (Y/A/B)
 - Subledger/Type (*=All)
- **3.** To review more information, choose Full Detail (F4).

Figure 13–2 Cost Summary (Full Detail) screen

	E JD Edwards Wo	orld	Million and		
	- Constant - Constant	UPIL Open	PDF Document	Email World P	lesquices Suppor
	88 7				
Id Sensitive Help play Error Message play Functions Program Detail to Open Order Inquis play Attemate Forme ar Screen	122101 Item Number Skip to Recount. Backhae, Caterpilla 0 P Rect Recount 2030 Heavy E Recount No.	Cost Summary 1380 r 426 Description quipment 58.2038	From Throw Ledge Detail Units Suble Suble Incep to Date 46,100.00	Date/Period hgh Date/Period r Tupe L/Sunmary (D/S/O) //kuit Cost (Y/R/8 hger/Tupe(*=Rll) Year to Date Subledger/Ty	(06/30/17 RR) N * [7] Ronth to Date
	2138 Rocum D	epr - Equipment	16,137.67-	4,618.82-	768.47-
	Net Bo	ok Value	29,970.13	4,610.62-	768.47-
	Recount No.	ip Portion VARD.8421	2,789.08-	2,760.00- Subledger/Ty	935.00-
	Recount No.	ng Portion YARD.8422	5,558.00-	5,560.00- Subledger/Tu	1,870.00-
	F 8423 Mainten Account No.	ance Portion VARD.8423	5,560.00-	5,560.00- Subledger/Tu	1,878.00-
	Revenu	e Earned	13,900.00-	13,988.00-	4,675.88-

4. To review the posted transactions for an individual account balance, choose Item Transaction Inq.

12211 Rem Transaction Inquiry ORACLE JD Edwards World 08 7 Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program Full Detail 12211 Item Transaction Inquiry
 1300
 From Date/Period
 01/01/17

 Backhoe, Caterpillar 426
 Thru Date/Period
 06/30/17

 90.2030
 Book (Ledger Tu)
 FR

 Heavy Equipment
 Subfor/Tu(+sRI)
 From Date/Period

 Explanation
 Debit
 Credit
 Iten Number Recount Number Generic Text Clear Screen - F DT Document Date Explanation Debit Credit ---- Recount Balances ----P Ledger Total Y-T-D Period End Cumul Period End 46,108.00 F4=Full Detail F14=Generic Text F24=More Keys 9

Figure 13–3 Item Transaction Inquiry screen

5. To add or review any generic text notes attached to journal entries, choose Generic Text (F14).

Field	Explanation
From Date/Period	The beginning date of the range in a search. If you do not specify a beginning date, the system uses the current date.
	Form-specific information
	The Cost Summary programs are date-sensitive. If you do not specify a beginning date, the system uses the first day of the current fiscal year.
Through Date/Period	A number that identifies either a fiscal period (numbers 1 to 14) or an ending date. The screen includes information through this date.
	Form-specific information
	The Cost Summary programs are date-sensitive.

Field	Explanation
Detail/Summary (D/S/O)	Enter the following values, as needed:
	D – No summarization
	O – Object account level of summarization when sequencing by object
	R – Subsidiary account level of summarization when sequencing by subsidiary
	S – Complete summarization by Automatic Accounting Instruction object account
	When sequencing by object account, D and O are valid values. S is valid only for Fixed Assets. When sequencing by subsidiary account, D is a valid value. R is valid only for Equipment Management.
	Note : To see the transaction ledger for a particular account, do not choose D (No summarization). Note, however, that miles and units always display in a summarized amount.
	You define how the system summarizes accounts in the set up of the AT automatic accounting instructions (AAIs).
Units/Unit Cost (Y/A/B)	A code that determines whether the system displays amounts or statistical units. You can use statistical units to track equipment information for a piece of equipment. Valid values are:
	N – Display currency amounts. This is the default value.
	Y – Display statistical units such as hours. The statistical units you define for this code are stored in the AT00 automatic accounting instruction.
	A – Display statistical units such as those used to indicate fuel consumption. The statistical units you define for this code are stored in the FMA automatic accounting instruction.
	B – Display statistical units such as miles. The statistical units you define for this code are stored in the FMB automatic accounting instruction.
	Equipment can accumulate usage amounts based on hours, miles, fuel, and so on. When you display equipment costs by units or unit cost, the first account listed shows the number of units that have accumulated for that piece of equipment. The remaining account balances reflect actual amounts divided by the total units or a per unit cost for each account.
Ledger Type	The user defined ledger type code (list 09, type LT) that identifies the account ledger, or book, for the asset. You can maintain as many sets of depreciation books (ledger types) for an asset as you need so you can depreciate an asset in different ways for different purposes. For example, an asset might have a three-year life for tax purposes, but a five-year life for financial statement purposes. Each set of books can have different depreciation methods and depreciation values.
	Form-specific information
	The system assigns a default ledger type of AA (Actual Amounts) for this field.

Field	Explanation
Subledger - G/L	A code that identifies a detailed auxiliary account within a general ledger account. A subledger can be an equipment item number, an address book number, and so forth. If you enter a subledger, you must also specify the subledger type.
	Form-specific information
	You can identify work orders as subledgers in your system. Work orders are often the most common subledgers in the Fixed Assets and Equipment/Plant Management systems.
Subledger Type	A user defined code (00/ST) that is used with the Subledger field to identify the subledger type and subledger editing. On the User Defined Codes screen, the second line of the description controls how the system performs editing. This is either hard-coded or user defined. For example:
	A – Alphanumeric field, do not edit
	N – Numeric field, right justify and zero fill
	C – Alphanumeric field, right justify and blank fill

13.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Detailed transactions	Detailed transactions (F0911 records) appear only under the following circumstances:
	 Account balances were not updated directly by a conversion program that did not create detailed transactions to support the balances.
	 Transactions are not summarized by the G/L Summarization program.
Generic text notes	You can attach free-form notes to individual documents displayed on Item Transaction Inquiry by using the generic text function. Documents that have notes attached are indicated by a highlighted document number in the Document field.
Open purchase orders	You can use the Open Orders function to access Open Order Inquiry to review any open purchase orders.

13.1.2 Processing Options

See Section 68.4, "Cost Summary by Account Code (P122101)."

Capitalization of Fixed Assets

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 14.1, "Capitalizing Fixed Assets."

Capitalization of fixed assets is done through the General Accounting (System 09). This method, similar to the voucher entry method, allows the user to update all tables (General Ledger and Fixed Assets: F0911, F0902, and F1202).

A fixed asset is defined as an item that has physical substance and a life in excess of one year. It is bought for use in the operation of the business and is not intended for resale to customers. Examples of fixed assets include buildings, machinery, autos, and land. Fixed assets, with the exception of land, are subject to depreciation. Fixed assets are usually referred to as property, plant, and equipment.

14.1 Capitalizing Fixed Assets

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Cost Information and Reports

From Cost Information and Reports (G1213), choose Cost Summary

The capitalization of Fixed Assets is the process where you enter accounting entries for a fixed asset in order to make it available for depreciation. Basically, this process adds costs to fixed assets by debiting cost accounts.

There are different ways of capitalizing fixed assets:

- You can process entries directly into the Beginning Balances in the Fixed Asset module. These entries do not update the Account Balances Table (F0902).
- You can capitalize assets is through a voucher entry transaction in Accounts Payable.

The following summarizes the process for capitalizing fixed assets in the Fixed Assets module.

- **1.** Create a journal entry debiting an asset cost account and crediting a bank (cash) account.
- **2.** Post the journal entry batch. The system updates the G/L Posted Code (POST) field in F0911 and creates Account Balances (F0902) records.

Note: At this time, no entries to the Fixed Asset system have been created.

3. Review costs associated with the asset on Cost Summary (P122101). The asset can now be depreciated.

14.1.1 Before You Begin

• Enter the asset number in the Asset field of the asset cost account entry. The system updates the Account Ledger (F0911) table. Alternatively, you can enter the asset number on Revise Unposted Entries (P12102).

To create a journal entry

On Journal Entry

Figure 14–1 Journal Entry screen

09101 Xeurnal Entry Tools Help				
ORACLE	E JD Edwards World	UPL Open PDF Document	Embl World Resources	Support
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Toggle Display Formati- Ext Program Full Detail Make a New Model National Entry Detailed Fastatement E Account Master Additor Detail Our displance Account Master Hotomat Exit fo Model Journal En Clear Screen		P P	Hodel (Y) Reverse or Void (R/V). Base Co. Currency Copitalize Computer Equipment 6157073 ry Code USD re Rate Explanation 2	F USD P
	50.1110.0E9#	*2,500.00-	t Master F24*Nore Keys	

- **1.** To create a journal entry debiting an asset cost account and crediting a bank (cash) account, complete the following fields:
 - Account No
 - Amount
 - Explanation 2 (optional)

To post transactions from G/L to Fixed Assets

On Revise Unposted Entries

	08 7	0 + / 0	B B			-
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Meissage Display Functions Exit Program Full Detail Global Update of Post (Exith Open Order Inqui Asset Sench & Location Cost Summary Clear Screen	12102 Rotion Code Account Numbe Business Unit Batch No/Type	Revise Unp	and/or Object Document No/	Company Numb F/R Pass Cod F/R Hold Cod Ledger Type Account		nı
	0 Iten P Number 	Explanation Total	Documen Ty Rumber JE 2325	t G/L Date 8 05/15/17	Axount 2,500.00 2,500.00	н р С С ГГ

Figure 14–2 Revise Unposted Entries screen

- 1. Complete the following to select the batch created in the original journal entry:
 - Batch No/Type
- 2. Choose 2 (Post). The system updates Asset Account Balances (F1202).

To review the Cost Summary

Figure 14–3 Cost Summary (Review) screen

	28	7	PLOpen PDF Doc	cument	Email World	Resources Suppr
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program Full Detail Exito Open Order Inqui Display Alternate Forme Clear Screen	122101 Item Number Skip to Acc Computer Eq 0	Cost ount.	Summery 58	From Throu Ledge Detai Units Suble	Date/Period hgh Date/Period r Type 1/Sunnary (D/S/O /Unit Cost (Y/A/ dger/Type(==Rll)). [0 RR 8) [N *
	P Acct C 2070	Recourt Descrip Computer Net Book Valu Total	vtion Incep	to Date 2,500.00 2,500.00 2,500.00	Year to Date 2,500.00 2,500.00 2,500.00 2,500.00	Month to Date 2,500.00 2,500.00 2,500.00

- **1.** Complete the following:
 - Item Number (Asset Number)
 - Through Date/Period
- **2.** Complete the following, as needed:
 - Detail/Summary (D/S/O)
 - Units/Unit Cost (Y/A/B)
 - Subledger / Type (* = All)

The asset now has cost and can be depreciated.

Part III

Standard Depreciation

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 15, "Overview to Standard Depreciation,"
- Chapter 16, "Understand Standard Depreciation Methods,"
- Chapter 17, "Enter Units of Production,"
- Chapter 18, "Calculate Standard Depreciation,"
- Chapter 19, "Post Depreciation to the G/L,"
- Chapter 20, "Work with Depreciation Expense Allocations (Release A9.3 Update)."

Overview to Standard Depreciation

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 15.1, "Objectives,"
- Section 15.2, "About Standard Depreciation."

15.1 Objectives

- To understand how standard depreciation is calculated
- To enter units of production, if required
- To calculate standard depreciation
- To post depreciation to the general ledger
- Work with depreciation expense allocations

15.2 About Standard Depreciation

After you set up depreciation rules and establish master information, depreciation information, and account balances for the assets in your system, you can calculate standard asset depreciation.

Asset depreciation consists of the following tasks:

- Understanding depreciation methods
- Entering units of production (optional)
- Calculating standard depreciation
- Posting depreciation to the G/L

Note: Enter units of production only if your organization uses units of production to compute depreciation (Method 09).

See Also:

 Section 22.1, "User Defined Depreciation Methods" for information about user defined depreciation.

Understand Standard Depreciation Methods

You assign depreciation methods to an asset when you create a master record. The system performs depreciation calculations based on the established depreciation rules for each standard depreciation method.

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 16.1, "About Standard Depreciation Methods,"
- Section 16.2, "Method 00 Null Depreciation,"
- Section 16.3, "Method 01 Straight Line,"
- Section 16.4, "Method 02 Sum of the Year's Digits,"
- Section 16.5, "Methods 03, 04, and 05 Declining Balance to Cross-Over,"
- Section 16.6, "Method 06 Fixed Percent on Declining Balance,"
- Section 16.7, "Method 07 ACRS Standard,"
- Section 16.8, "Method 08 ACRS Optional,"
- Section 16.9, "Method 09 Units of Production,"
- Section 16.10, "Method 10 MACRS Luxury Cars Domestic,"
- Section 16.11, "Method 11 Fixed Percent Luxury Cars Foreign,"
- Section 16.12, "Method 12 MACRS Standard,"
- Section 16.13, "Method 13 MACRS Alternative,"
- Section 16.14, "Method 14 ACRS Alternate Real Property,"
- Section 16.15, "Method 15 Fixed Percent of Cost,"
- Section 16.16, "Method 16 Fixed Percent on Declining Balance to Cross-Over,"
- Section 16.17, "Method 17 AMT Luxury Autos,"
- Section 16.18, "Method 18 ACE Luxury Autos."

16.1 About Standard Depreciation Methods

The following rules apply to the predefined depreciation methods included in the Fixed Assets system:

 The system does not allow accumulated depreciation to exceed the depreciable basis. The depreciable basis for an asset is the asset's original cost minus its salvage value. When the total of an asset's current depreciation and accumulated depreciation is greater than the depreciable basis, the system calculates current depreciation by subtracting the accumulated depreciation from the depreciable basis.

• The system calculates a full period's depreciation for the initial period that you acquire an asset. If you do not calculate depreciation for the month you dispose of an asset, you should run the disposal before you run the depreciation. Exceptions to this rule are the mid-month, mid-quarter, and mid-year conventions.

16.1.1 Standard Depreciation Calculation - Process Flow

The system calculates depreciation for the asset cost based on the standard depreciation method that you assign to an asset.

Figure 16–1 Standard Depreciation Calculation - Process Flow



16.1.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Life months	Life months are not required for predefined depreciation methods 06, 09, 11, and 15. If you enter life months for any of these methods, it is informational only. The system depreciates assets you assign these methods until the cost is fully depreciated or you dispose of them.
	Life months are required for all user defined depreciation methods.
Depreciating an asset after disposal	When you dispose of an asset, the disposal program zeros out the cost and accumulated depreciation amounts for the asset. When the depreciation method uses a mid-year convention for the asset's depreciation and the asset is not fully depreciated at the time of disposal, the depreciation program cannot calculate the final depreciation amount (cost and accumulated depreciation amounts both being zero as a result of the disposal program).
	To depreciate an asset after disposal, you must put a disposal date in the asset master record, compute depreciation, remove the date from the master record, and finally, run the disposal program to actually dispose of the asset.

Торіс	Description
Short years	A short year is a year where the normal number of periods is greater than the number of period ending dates set up in the Company Fiscal Date table (F0008). Use remaining life (R) for all the assets that your organization acquires before or during a short year. For example, if the first year for the depreciation of an asset is a short year, use the remaining life (R) method of computation.
Depreciation methods that use the mid-year convention (Y)	The system begins depreciation calculations for all methods that use the mid-year convention at the mid-point of a regular tax year. For example, if you place an asset in service in April for a calendar year and assign MACRS depreciation with the mid-year convention, the system only calculates depreciation for one-half year beginning in July.

16.2 Method 00 - Null Depreciation

No depreciation is calculated.

16.3 Method 01 - Straight Line

The system depreciates the asset's cost (less salvage value) in equal amounts over the estimated useful life (life periods) of the asset.

When you use the straight line depreciation method, you can designate a mid-month, mid-quarter, or mid-year averaging convention. If you do not designate a convention, the system depreciates the full month for the period you place the asset in service.

When you use straight line depreciation, you must indicate one of the following computation methods:

Computation Method	Description
Inception-to-date (I)	((Cost - Salvage Value) / life months) * elapsed months) - accumulated depreciation = period depreciation.
	For example, depreciation for January 1998 would be calculated as follows:
	((100,000.00 - 0) / 60) * 6) - 8,333.00 = 1,667.00
Remaining life (R)	(((Net book value - salvage) / Remaining life periods) * months elapsed year-to-date) - year-to-date depreciation = period depreciation.
	For example, depreciation for January 1998 would be calculated as follows:
	(((91,667.00 - 0) / 55) * 1) - 0 = 1,667.00
	The following rules apply to this calculation:
	 § The cost less prior years' accumulated depreciation equals the net book value (NBV).
	 § If the NBV less salvage value is greater than zero, it is divided by the remaining life months as of the beginning of the current fiscal year.
	 § Net Book Value is calculated at the beginning of each fiscal year by netting the cost amount and the cumulative prior years balance for accumulated depreciation.

Computation Method	Description
Current period (P)	Adjusted cost / life months = period depreciation.
	For example, depreciation for January 1998 would be calculated as follows:
	(100,000.00 - 0) / 60 = 1,667.00

Note: The examples used throughout this chapter are based on the following information, unless otherwise noted: Cost = \$100,000, salvage value = 0, life months = 60, and acquisition date = 08/01/98.

16.4 Method 02 - Sum of the Year's Digits

The system applies changing fractions each year to the adjusted cost of the asset. When you use this depreciation method, you must indicate the current year-to-date (C) computation method.

16.4.1 What you Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Current year-to-date (C)	(Cost - salvage value) * remaining useful life / sum of the years = year's depreciation. Year's depreciation / number of normal periods in the year = period depreciation.
	The following rules apply to this depreciation calculation:
	 The system converts life periods into years. For example, 36 life months / 12 months = 3 years.
	 The denominator is the sum-of-the-years digits (SYD), calculated as follows:
	SYD = $n * ((n + 1) / 2)$ where $n =$ useful life in years.
	For example, if life months equals 36 (3 years), the SYD is 6:
	3 * ((3 + 1) / 2) = 6.
	 The numerator is the remaining useful life at the beginning of the year.
	• The system makes allocations throughout the useful life of the asset. For example, if you purchase an asset during the eighth month of the year, 5/12 of the first full year's depreciation is deductible in that year. In the second year, 7/12 of the first full year's depreciation, and 5/12 of the second year's depreciation are allowed. These allocations are followed for the entire life of the asset.
	 To accommodate the mid-year convention for an asset, you must change the depreciation start date to the midpoint of the year.

16.5 Methods 03, 04, and 05 - Declining Balance to Cross-Over

The declining balance to cross-over methods use the following percentages:

- Method 03 125%
- Method 04 150%
- Method 05 200%

Note: Although the system does not consider the salvage value of an asset during the depreciation calculation, it will not depreciate an asset below its salvage value.

When you use a declining balance to cross-over method to depreciate an asset, you must indicate one of the following methods of computation:

Computation Method	Description
Inception-to-date (I)	((NBV * percentage) / life periods * elapsed periods) - Accumulated Depreciation = period depreciation.
	For example, using method 05, yearly depreciation would be calculated as follows:
	1997: ((100,000.00 * 200%) / 60) * 5) - 0.00 = 16,666.67
	1998: ((100,000.00 - 16,666.67) * 200% / 60) * 12 = 33,333.33
	The following rules apply to this depreciation calculation:
	 The cost less prior years' accumulated depreciation equals the net book value (NBV).
	 Calculate NBV at the beginning of the year.
	 When the NBV divided by remaining life months is greater than the depreciation for the period, you have reached "cross-over" for the asset. At this point, the depreciation for the period will equal the NBV divided by the remaining life months.
Remaining life (R)	NBV (if greater than zero) * percentage / remaining life periods = period depreciation.
	For example, yearly depreciation would be calculated as follows:
	1997: 100,000.00 * 200% / 60 * 5 = 16,667.67
	1998: 83,333.33 * 200% / 60 * 12 = 33,333.33
	The following rules apply to this depreciation calculation:
	 When NBV divided by the remaining periods is greater than the period depreciation, you have reached "cross-over" for the asset.
	 The cost is reduced by the accumulated depreciation for purposes of calculating NBV at the end of each fiscal year.
	 Remaining Life Periods equals the asset's life periods.
Alternative minimum tax (AMT)	You can use Method 04 (150% Declining Balance to Cross-over) for alternative minimum tax purposes.

16.6 Method 06 - Fixed Percent on Declining Balance

When you use the fixed percent on declining balance depreciation method, you must indicate one of the following methods of computation:

Computation Method	Description
Current year-to-date (C)	((Cost - accumulated depreciation) * fixed percent) / number of normal periods = period depreciation.

Computation Method	Description
Current period (P)	The current period method of computation is the same as current year-to-date except that it does not "catch up" depreciation amounts within the year. If you run your first depreciation in March, the system calculates depreciation for March only. The system does not calculate depreciation for January and February.

16.7 Method 07 - ACRS Standard

You can use the Accelerated Cost Recovery System (ACRS) method to compute the tax depreciation deduction for most tangible depreciable property that you place in service after 1980 but before 1987. Cost recovery methods and period are the same for both new and used property. The system does not use the asset's salvage value to compute ACRS allowances.

ACRS standard depreciation uses only one method of computation:

Computation Method	Description
Current year-to-date (C)	(Cost - accumulated depreciation) * fixed percent based on ACRS IRS table) / number of normal periods = period depreciation.

16.7.1 Personal Property

The ACRS statutory recovery percentage for personal property that is placed in service after 1980 and before 1987 is determined by an IRS-prescribed table. The table takes into account the type of property (3-year, 5-year, 10-year, or 15-year) and the year you placed the property in service.

16.7.2 Real Property

Generally, the adjusted basis of real property is recovered over a period of 19 years for real property that is placed in service after May 8, 1985, but before 1987. For real property that is placed in service after March 15, 1984, but before May 9, 1985, the unadjusted basis is recovered over a period of 18 years. A 15-year recovery period applies to real property that is placed in service after 1980 but before March 16, 1984, and to low-income housing.

The recovery percentages for such property other than low-income housing is similar to the use of the 175% declining balance method with a later-year switch to the straight line method.

You can use the following conventions with the ACRS depreciation method:

Convention	Description
Full-month	Can be used for real property that you place in service before March 16, 1984, and for low-income housing. With the full-month convention, the system handles real property that you place in service at any time during a particular month as being placed in service on the first day of that month. This allows a full month's cost recovery for the month that you placed the property in service. If you dispose of the property anytime during a particular month, but before the end of a recovery period, you are not allowed cost recovery for the month you disposed of the property.

Convention	Description
Mid-month	Can be used for real property that you place in service after March 15, 1984. With the mid-month convention, the system handles real property that you place in service anytime during a particular month as being placed in service at the middle of that month. This allows a one-half month's cost recovery for the month you placed the property in service. If you dispose of the property during a month, but before the end of a recovery period, you are allowed cost recovery for one-half of the month you disposed of the property.
Mid-year	With the regular method of ACRS standard depreciation, the mid-year convention is mandatory and built into the applicable tables. You are not allowed any deduction for the year you dispose of an asset.

16.8 Method 08 - ACRS Optional

If you prefer a slower recovery on the cost of ACRS property than the percentages provided, you might elect to use a straight line recovery method. This method provides a longer recovery period.

The ACRS optional depreciation method uses one of two methods of computation:

Computation Method	Description
Inception-to-date (I)	((Cost - Salvage Value) / life months) * elapsed months) - accumulated depreciation = period depreciation.
	For example, depreciation for January 1998 would be calculated as follows:
	((100,000.00 - 0) / 60) * 6) - 8,333.00 = 1,667.00
Remaining life (R)	((Net book value - salvage) / Remaining life periods) * months elapsed year-to-date) - year-to-date depreciation = period depreciation.
	For example, depreciation for January 1998 would be calculated as follows:
	((91,667.00 - 0) / 55) * 1) - 0 = 1,667.00
	The following rules apply to this calculation:
	 The cost less prior years' accumulated depreciation equals the net book value (NBV).
	 If the NBV less salvage value is greater than zero, it is divided by the remaining life months as of the beginning of the current fiscal year.

The calculation for ACRS Optional is the same as Straight Line except for the following:

- The system bases the depreciation calculation on the cost, rather than the adjusted cost (cost less salvage value).
- The system uses the mid-year convention for personal property.
- The system calculates a full month of depreciation in the month that you acquire the property and no depreciation in the month that you dispose of it for 15-year real property.
- The system calculates one-half month of depreciation in the months that you acquire and dispose of 18- and 19-year real property.

 If depreciation information is 04 (ACRS method with Basis Reduction), the system reduces the cost by one-half of the Income Tax Credit (ITC) amount assigned on Master Information.

16.9 Method 09 - Units of Production

When you use the units of production depreciation method, you must indicate the current year-to-date method of computation:

Computation Method	Description
Current year-to-date (C)	(Year-to-date production / depreciable unit base * (asset cost - accumulated depreciation).
	The system calculates the depreciable unit base as follows:
	Original units +/- revisions to estimate - prior year's production = depreciable unit base.

You must run the Units of Production Close procedure to roll current year information forward into the following year.

16.10 Method 10 - MACRS Luxury Cars - Domestic

You must apply the following rules to this method of depreciation:

- Method of computation must be current year-to-date
- Life months must be 60
- Convention must be mid-quarter (Q) or mid-year (Y)

You can take only a limited amount of annual depreciation on a passenger automobile for tax purposes:

Annual Depreciation	Amount
After 12/31/86	1st year 2,560.00
Before 01/01/89	2nd year 4,100.00
	3rd year 2,450.00
	4th year 1,475.00
After 12/31/88	1st year 2,660.00
Before 12/31/90	2nd year 4,200.00
	3rd year 2,550.00
	4th year 1,475.00
After 12/31/90	1st year 2,660.00
Before 12/31/91	2nd year 4,300.00
	3rd year 2,550.00
	4th year 1,575.00
After 12/31/91	1st year 2,760.00
Before 12/31/92	2nd year 4,400.00
	3rd year 2,650.00
	4th year 1,575.00

Annual Depreciation	Amount
After 12/31/92	1st year 2,860.00
Before 01/01/94	2nd year 4,600.00
	3rd year 2,750.00
	4th year 1,675.00
After 12/31/93	1st year 2,960.00
Before 01/01/95	2nd year 4,700.00
	3rd year 2,850.00
	4th year 1,675.00
After 12/31/94	1st year 3,060.00
Before 01/01/96	2nd year 4,900.00
	3rd year 2,950.00
	4th year 1,775.00

16.11 Method 11 - Fixed Percent Luxury Cars - Foreign

Calculation: NBV * fixed percent = year's depreciation. Year's depreciation / number of normal periods = period depreciation.

The following rules apply to this method of depreciation:

- You must use the current year-to-date (C) method of computation.
- The depreciation amount for a year is limited to 2,000.00.

16.12 Method 12 - MACRS Standard

You must depreciate most tangible property that you place in service after 1986 using MACRS, for tax purposes. Depending on the type of property, you will recover the cost over a 3-, 5-, 7-, 10-, 15-, 20-, 27 1/2-, 31 1/2-, or 39-year period. You recover the cost using the applicable depreciation method, the applicable recovery period, and the applicable convention.

MACRS calculations use the following statutory recovery methods and conventions:

Recovery Method/Convention	Description
3-, 5-, 7-, and 10-year period calculations	The system calculates depreciation using the 200% declining balance method and the mid-year or mid-quarter convention, with a switch to the straight line method in later years.
27 1/2-, 31 1/2 , and 39-year period calculations	The system calculates depreciation using the straight line method and the mid-month convention.
15 and 20-year period calculations	The system calculates depreciation using the 150% declining balance method and the mid-year or mid-quarter convention, with a switch to straight line method in later years.

To compute depreciation, the system uses MACRS depreciation tables which contain the annual percentage depreciation rates to be applied to the adjusted basis of property in each tax year. The tables include the appropriate convention and a switch from the declining balance method to the straight line method in the appropriate year.

Use one of the following conventions with this depreciation method:

Convention	Description
Mid-month	You can apply this convention to residential and nonresidential real property. Based on this convention, the system calculates one-half month's depreciation for the month you acquired or disposed of the property.
Half-year	Apply this convention to property other than residential and nonresidential property. Based on this convention, the system calculates one-half year's depreciation for the year you acquire or dispose of the property.
Mid-quarter	You can apply this convention to all property other than nonresidential real property and residential rental property, if more than 40 percent of the total basis of such property is placed in service during the last three months of the tax year. Based on this convention, the system calculates depreciation at the midpoint of the quarter that you acquire or dispose of the property. The system computes the MACRS deduction for the first year by determining the depreciation for the full tax year and then multiplying it by one of the following percentages, depending on the quarter you placed the property in service:
	■ First quarter - 87 1/2%
	 Second quarter - 62 1/2%
	 Third quarter - 37 1/2%
	■ Fourth quarter - 12 1/2%

16.13 Method 13 - MACRS Alternative

You can use the MACRS alternative depreciation method for the following categories of property:

- Tangible property used outside the U.S.
- Property that is tax exempt
- Property that is tax exempt and bond financed
- Property that is imported from a foreign country for which an Executive Order is in effect because the country maintains trade restrictions or engages in other discriminatory acts
- Property for which you have made an alternative MACRS election

If you use the MACRS Alternative depreciation method, you must indicate the inception-to-date (I), current period (P), or remaining life (R) method of computation. You must also indicate a mid-month, half-year, or mid-quarter convention.

16.14 Method 14 - ACRS Alternate Real Property

You can use this depreciation method to recover costs by using a straight line method over the regular recovery period or a longer recovery period. You must make this election on your tax return for the year that you placed the property in service. The ACRS straight line depreciation tables contain the annual percentage depreciation rates. The rates are applied to the unadjusted basis of property in each tax year.

You must indicate the current year-to-date method of computation with the ACRS Alternate Real Property depreciation method.

16.15 Method 15 - Fixed Percent of Cost

The system calculates the fixed percent of cost depreciation method as follows:

Cost * fixed percent = year's depreciation. Year's depreciation / number of normal periods = period depreciation.

You must indicate the current year-to-date (C) or current period (P) method of computation with this depreciation method. The current period method is the same as the current year-to-date with the exception that it does not "catch up" depreciation amounts within the year. If you run your first depreciation in March, the system calculates depreciation for the month of March only. The system does not calculate depreciation for January and February.

16.16 Method 16 - Fixed Percent on Declining Balance to Cross-Over

Computation Method	Description
Remaining life (R)	NBV (if greater than zero) * fixed percent / life months = period depreciation.
	You must apply the following rules to this calculation:
	 You have reached "cross-over" when the NBV divided by the remaining period is greater than the period depreciation. At this point, the period depreciation equals the NBV divided by the remaining periods.
	 The cost is reduced by accumulated depreciation for purposes of calculating NBV at the end of each fiscal year.
Inception-to-date (I)	NBV * fixed percent / number of life months = period depreciation.
	Apply the following rules to this calculation:
	 After each full year an asset is in service, the cost is reduced by the accumulated depreciation to determine the NBV.
	 You have reached "cross-over" when the NBV divided by remaining life months is greater than the period depreciation. At this point, the depreciation for the period will equal the NBV divided by the remaining life months.

You must indicate one of the following methods of computation

16.17 Method 17 - AMT Luxury Autos

Apply the following rules to the AMT luxury autos method of depreciation:

- The method of computation must be inception-to-date (I) or remaining life (R).
- Life months must be 36 or 60.
- Depreciation information must be mid-quarter convention (Q) or mid-year convention (Y).
- The annual deduction is the amount calculated from 150% declining balance method (Method 04), subject to the cost recovery ceilings for passenger automobiles.

You can take only a limited amount of annual depreciation on a passenger automobile for tax purposes.

See Also:

 Section 16.10, "Method 10 - MACRS Luxury Cars - Domestic" for the table of annual depreciation limits.

16.18 Method 18 - ACE Luxury Autos

Apply the following rules to ACE Luxury Autos method of depreciation:

- Method of computation must be inception-to-date (I) or remaining life (R)
- Life months must be 36 or 60
- Depreciation information must be mid-quarter convention (Q) or mid-year convention (Y)

The annual depreciation is the amount calculated from the straight line method (Method 01), subject to the cost recovery ceilings for passenger automobiles.

See Also:

 Section 16.10, "Method 10 - MACRS Luxury Cars - Domestic" for the table of annual depreciation limits.

Enter Units of Production

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 17.1, "Entering Units of Production."

You enter units of production to provide the system with the current production information it needs to compute depreciation based on the units of production method (Method 09).

You can use the Units of Production Schedule screen to track your original estimate of the total number of units in the reserve base, the total of your prior year revisions to the original estimate, and current year revisions to the original estimate. You can change these amounts as your estimates for production change throughout the year. When you run the annual close, the system automatically rolls the totals to prepare for the new year of estimates and revisions.

17.1 Entering Units of Production

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Units of Production Schedule

Note: Enter units of production only if your company uses units of production to compute depreciation (Method 09).

You must enter units of production before you run the Compute Depreciation program. The system calculates the units of production depreciation for a period only if you update the year-to-date production amount for the period.

17.1.1 Before You Begin

Set up the units of production schedule

To enter units of production

On Units of Production Schedule



Figure 17–1 Units of Production Schedule screen

- 1. Complete the following fields to locate a unit of production schedule:
 - Schedule Number
 - Ledger Type
- 2. Complete the following field to update the schedule:
 - Year-to-Date Production

Field	Explanation
Schedule Number	The alphanumeric code you assign to a units of production schedule. You must set up the schedules you want to use for method 09 (Units of Production Depreciation) in advance on the Units of Production Schedule screen.
Ledger Type	The user defined ledger type code (list 09, type LT) that identifies the account ledger, or book, for the asset. You can maintain as many sets of depreciation books (ledger types) for an asset as you need so you can depreciate an asset in different ways for different purposes. For example, an asset might have a three-year life for tax purposes, but a five-year life for financial statement purposes. Each set of books can have different depreciation methods and depreciation values.
	Form-specific information
	Each schedule you create is a combination of a unique schedule number and a ledger type.
Y-T-D Production	Units that were produced year-to-date. You must manually update this field. The system uses the value in this field to calculate the Current Unit of Production Factor.

See Also:

- Chapter 16, "Understand Standard Depreciation Methods" for more information about the units of production method of depreciation,
- Section 58.1, "Setting Up Units of Production Schedules."

Calculate Standard Depreciation

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 18.1, "Calculating Standard Depreciation,"
- Section 18.2, "Reviewing the Depreciation Journal Report."

Use the Fixed Assets system to calculate standard depreciation year-to-date, through the "as of" date that you specify. You can compute asset depreciation each period, quarterly, or annually.

18.1 Calculating Standard Depreciation

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Depreciation

From Depreciation (G1221), choose Compute Depreciation

Run the Compute Depreciation program to calculate standard depreciation for assets to which you assign standard depreciation methods (Methods 01-18).

You can run the depreciation program in Preliminary or Final mode. It is strongly recommended that you run a preliminary depreciation for proofing purposes before you run the actual or final depreciation.

18.1.1 Preliminary Depreciation

Preliminary depreciation does not create journal entries or update any tables. You can run preliminary depreciation as many times as you need.

The preliminary depreciation process does the following:

- Edits the information you enter in the processing options.
- Edits the accounts to which the system will post the depreciation journal entries.
- Prints a report that shows the amounts that will post to each depreciation account when you run the final depreciation. This report also shows cost, resulting accumulated depreciation, depreciation information, and year-to-date depreciation for the assets you specify.

If the system finds any errors during the preliminary depreciation, an error message prints on the preliminary report. You should correct any errors that appear on the report and rerun the preliminary depreciation.

Access the depreciation information you have set up for individual assets or asset classes to correct the errors that show on the preliminary depreciation report. You can review and revise this information whenever you need to make changes to depreciation computations.

18.1.2 Final Depreciation

When you run a depreciation program in final mode, the system creates depreciation journal entries and posts them to the Item Balances table (F1202). The system also submits the depreciation journal entries to the general ledger post program to update the Account Ledger table (F0911).

The final depreciation process does the following:

- Edits the information that you enter in the processing options
- Edits the accounts to which the system will post the depreciation journal entries
- Prints a report that shows the amounts posted to the depreciation accounts for each asset number (If there is an error, the depreciation process does not create journal entries for that particular asset and an error message prints on the report.)
- Creates fixed asset journal entries for the accumulated depreciation and depreciation expense accounts affected by the depreciation (These journal entries have a document type of DP (Depreciation) and a batch type of X.)
- Updates the Item Balances table (F1202)
- Can submit depreciation journal entries for batch processing in order to post to the general ledger using the version specified in the processing options

Calculating depreciation consists of the following tasks:

- Calculating Standard Depreciation
- Reviewing the Depreciation Journal Report

18.1.3 Before You Begin

• You must run the annual close for the previous year account balances before the system can generate depreciation journal entries for a new fiscal year.

See Also:

Section 4.1, "Verifying Depreciation Information."

18.1.4 Calculating Standard Depreciation

Use the Compute Depreciation program to calculate depreciation for assets to which you assign standard depreciation methods (Methods 01-18).

When you select Compute Depreciation, the system displays a DREAM Writer versions list. The DREAM Writer version list includes DEMO versions that you can run or copy and modify to suit your needs. When you run a version, the system displays Processing Options Revisions before submitting the job for processing.

When you run Compute Depreciation in final mode, the system creates depreciation journal entries. The system automatically posts the journal entries to fixed assets and submits the journal entries to the general ledger post program for posting.

You can post the depreciation journal entries to the Account Balances table (F0902), or you can set up your system to automatically post the entries. In order for the system to automatically post depreciation journal entries to the general ledger, you must:
- Set Management Approval of Input to No (N) in General Accounting Constants (the system looks at the GCIARF field to see if management approval is required).
- Indicate a post version in the processing options for the Compute Depreciation program.

Compute Depreciation will not calculate depreciation for assets that have any one of the following conditions:

- The asset is fully depreciated as determined by the Cost Summary program P122101
- The asset has a date in the Date Disposed field (DSP) in the Item Master file (F1201);
- The Date Depreciation Started (DSD) on the Item Balances file (F1202) is in the future
- The Depreciation Method (ADM) on the Item Balances file is set to 00

You must consider the following if you wish to run the Compute Depreciation program in Summary mode:

- The system will create only one record per account, ledger type, subledger, and company.
- There will be no detail transactions by asset to support the balances in the F1202 file.
- If you summarize depreciation transactions, you will not be able to use the Fixed Asset Repost Ledger program (P12910) to recover lost transactions.
- If you summarize depreciation transactions, you will not be able to post a void of those summarized transactions to Fixed Assets.

18.1.5 Creating Monthly Depreciation Projections

The Depreciation Projections program (P12860) is designed to do annual, not monthly, projections. If you want to create monthly projections, follow the steps below:

- 1. Create a new ledger type for the projection process by adding the new ledger type to User Defined Code table 09/LT.
- **2.** Add the new ledger type to the Depreciation Default Coding (P12002) for the asset cost accounts for which you want monthly projections. This will assign the new ledger type to all future assets.
- **3.** Add the new ledger type to current assets using the Add New Ledger to Assets program (P12823).
- **4.** Once you have assigned the new ledger type to all desired assets, create projections by running the Compute Depreciation program (P12850) in Final mode for the new ledger type. Do this for each period. After the last period of a year for the new ledger type, run the Annual Close program (P12825).

18.1.6 A/P and A/R Set Up to Require Asset Numbers

The system may be set to require an Asset ID on the general ledger distribution entry screen of the Accounts Payable Standard Voucher Entry (P04105) and Accounts Receivable Standard Invoice Entry (P03105) programs. The Asset ID will be required if you enter an account number that falls within the ranges of the FX Automatic Accounting Instructions. FX AAI ranges determine which journal entries in the general

ledger must be posted to fixed assets. The account number you use must fall within that range.

- 1. Create a new version of the A/R and A/P Journal Entry program (P03101). Enter a 1 in the Fixed Assets processing option to require that an asset ID be entered if an account is within the FX AAI account ranges
- **2.** In the Journal Entries processing option of the Standard Voucher Entry program (P04105), enter the DREAM Writer version of the Journal Entry program to call. This is the version of P03101 you created in step 1 above.
- **3.** In the Journal Entries processing option of the Standard Invoice Entry program (P03105), enter the DREAM Writer version of the Journal Entry program to call. This is the version of P03101 you created in step 1 above.

After you have completed the above steps, both the Standard Voucher Entry and the Standard Invoice Entry programs will require asset IDs for any account within the FX AAI ranges.

18.2 Reviewing the Depreciation Journal Report

You can review the results of the depreciation post. After each preliminary and final depreciation computation, the system generates a Depreciation Journal report. The report includes the following information:

Report Information	Description
Percentage/Cross-over (%/XO)	Two asterisks (**) appear in this field if the asset has reached crossover for the declining depreciation methods (methods 03, 04, 05, or 16). The asset reaches crossover when straight line depreciation produces a larger expense than declining depreciation. The system then starts calculating deprecation based on straight line computations.
	A percent appears in this field if you use methods 06, 11, or 15. This number is entered in the Method % field on Depreciation Information. If you use method 16, which uses a fixed percent and crossover, a percent appears in this field instead of two asterisks.
Depreciation cost	The original acquisition cost of an asset plus any additional costs.
Accumulated depreciation	The ending accumulated depreciation amount of the asset. The amount is cumulative. The system calculates the amount according to the "as of" date for the report.
Depreciation start date	A 4-digit year is used rather than a 2-digit year.

18.2.1 Depreciation Journal

12850	JD Edwards World Depreciation Journal			Page - Date - 0	6/30/17			
Preliminary A Model Construction Mgmt Co Depr Exp Acct - YAUD.8315.				AS OF U	17/05/0			
Parent No./ Description/ Item No. Accum Depr Account	Start De D %/ M Lif Depr LT Me I XO C Mos	Cost .	Rocumulated	Depreciation . Year to Date	Current	Salvage Value	Meth 9 Sch No	Sub Ledger/Ty
1066 office Building 1066 Stice Building	07/15/17 3A 01 0 R 360 07/15/17 31 12 R 361 07/15/17 31 12 M 1 480 07/15/17 36 01 M 1 480 07/15/17 36 01 M 1 480 07/15/17 3A 01 M 2 450 07/15/17 01 12 M 2 378 07/15/17 01 12 M 2 378 07/15/17 01 M 1 480 07/15/17 01 M 1 480 07/15/17 01 M 1 480	75, 364.72 75, 364.72 75, 364.72 75, 364.72 75, 364.72 75, 364.72 1, 325.01 1, 325.01 1, 325.01 1, 325.01	5,024.34 4,685.79 3,689.73 3,689.73 3,935.78 3,935.78 64.86 64.86 64.86	1, 256.10 1,196.40 941.93 941.99 1,187.98 1,187.98 23.22 53.22 64.86 64.86 64.86	23.22 21.06 64.86 64.86			M 10610000 M 10610000 M 10610000
Total Depr Exp Account	AA D1 D3 D3 D5	76,689.73 76,689.73 76,689.73 76,689.73 76,689.73	5,047.56 4,706.85 3,754.59 3,754.59	1,279.32 1,217.46 1,006.79 1,006.79 1,257.07	23.22 21.06 64.86 69.09			
vasut ini Lea	JD Edwards World Depreciation Journal			Page - Date - 0	6/30/17			
. Model Construction Mgmt Co epr Exp Acct - YARD.8320.								
arent No./ Description/ Item No. Accum Depr Account	Start De D %/ M Lif Depr LT Me I XO C Mos	Cost .	Accumulated	Depreciation . Year to Date	Current	Salvage Value	Meth 9 Sch No	Sub Ledger/Ty
1035 Executive basks 1035 C.2160.	10/15/17 AA 01 0 R 60 10/15/17 DM 12 Y C 84 10/15/17 DM 13 Y 120 10/15/17 D4 04 Y 1120 10/15/17 D5 01 Y 1120	9,617.47 9,617.47 9,617.47 9,617.47 9,617.47	3,366.11 4,570.73 1,923.60 2,622.83 1,923.60	961.74 841.08 480.98 566.61 480.98				
Total Depr Exp Account	AA D1 D3 D5 D5	9,617.47 9,617.47 9,617.47 9,617.47 9,617.47	3,366.11 4,570.73 1,923.60 2,622.83 1,923.60	961.74 961.74 841.08 480.98 566.61 480.98				

Figure 18–1 Depreciation Journal report (1 of 2)

18.2.2 Depreciation Journal (continued)

12850			JD Edwards World Depreciation Journal	1		Page - Date - As of	6/30/17 06/30/17			
Preliminary A Model Constructi Depr Exp Acct -	on Mgmt Co YARD.8421.									
Parent No./ Desc Item No. Roc	sription/ num Depr Rocount	Start Depr	De D %/ M Liff LT Me I XO C Mos	Cost	Pocumula ted	Depreciation . Year to Date	Current	Salvage Value	Meth 9 Sch No	Sub Ledger/Ty
Total	L Company 050		\$10.00	325,535.03 181,255.94 181,255.94 181,255.94 181,255.94	33,142.91 51,391.03 23,233.83 30,431.18 23,484.11	11,332.77 10,863.04 6,235.22 7,317.69 6,485.50	1,635.57- 20.32 64.86 64.86 64.86 69.09			
	Summary T Recumulati	otals by ed Depre	Account, Ledger Tyr . Account	pe ount LT Subl	YT'Y					
		50.2120 50.2120 50.2120 50.2120	1000	3.22- AA 0000 1.06- D1 0000 4.86- D3 0000 4.86- D4 0000	M 1061 M 1061					
	Depre. 1	50.2120 50.2130 50.2130 50.2130	Account Ame	9.09- D5 0000 .74 D1 8.79 AA	AL/15p					
		ARD. 8315 ARD. 8315 ARD. 8315 ARD. 8315 ARD. 8315 ARD. 8315 ARD. 8421	0.010	3.22 AA 0000 1.06 D1 0000 4.86 D3 0000 4.86 D4 0000 9.09 D5 0000	% 1061 % 1061 % 1061					
	ĸ	ARD.8421	. 1, 65	8.79- AA						
12850			JD Edwards World Depreciation Journal	1		Page - Date -	06/30/17 06/30/17			
Preliminary A Model Const: Depr Exp Acct -	raction Mgmt Co YARD.8421.					ş				
Parent No./ Desc Item No. Acc	num Depr Account	Start Depr	De D %/ M Liff LT Me I XO C Mos	Cost	Accumulated	Depreciation . Year to Date		Salvage Value	Meth 9 Sch No	Sub Ledger/TY
Grand	1 Total		\$188	325,535.03 181,255.94 181,255.94 181,255.94	33,142.91 51,391.03 23,233.83 30,431.18	11,332.77 10,863.04 6,235.22 7,317.69	1, 635.57- 20.32 64.86 64.86			
			8	181,255.94	23,484.11	0,485.50	69.03			

Figure 18–2 Depreciation Journal report (2 of 2)

Торіс	Description
Date selection	You must choose to use either processing option 2 or processing option 3.
	Use processing option 2 to run depreciation for a specific period and fiscal year based on the fiscal date patterns you have set up for your system.
	Use processing option 3 if you want to calculate through a specific date, as in 4-4-5 accounting. If you use processing option 3, the system calculates the actual number of days to use in the depreciation method for each asset.
	See Section 52.1, "Setting Up Asset Acquisition Years" for more information about fiscal date patterns and 4-4-5 accounting.
Convention selection	If you budget your assets with a mid-year convention, and a legal stipulation requires that you change the convention for all your first year assets to a mid-quarter convention, you can use processing options 4 and 5. You can use STAR to determine whether or not you need to change the convention for your first year assets.
G/L selections	Processing option 11 works only when:
	 You run the depreciation program in final mode
	 You have Management Approval set to No (N) on System Constants
Carrying balances forward	When closing fixed assets for year, if AA ledger has zero balance and processing option #1 is not set to carry balances forward, tax ledgers will not be created for new year. A warning is issued.
Subledgers	Assets with subledgers should only be transferred at the end of the year after depreciation has been run for the final period. If assets with subledgers are transferred during the year, Compute Depreciation can provide unpredictable results for these assets. To correct this issue, transfer the assets back to the original subledger accounts.
Posting edit code	When the posting edit code on Account Master (F0901) is M, the program recognizes this and creates valid entries for posting.

18.2.3 What You Should Know About

See Also:

 Work with DREAM Writer Versions in the JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

18.2.4 Processing Options

See Section 69.1, "Depreciation Journal (P12850) (Release A9.3 Update)."

Post Depreciation to the G/L

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 19.1, "Reviewing the Depreciation Journal,"
- Section 19.2, "Running the Depreciation Post to G/L,"
- Section 19.3, "Voiding a Depreciation Batch,"
- Section 19.4, "Posting Voided Depreciation Entries."

After you run either the standard or user defined depreciation in final mode, you can review and post any batches that did not post during the depreciation calculation process.

19.1 Reviewing the Depreciation Journal

After you run the depreciation programs in final mode, you can approve depreciation batches that did not post during the depreciation process.

If you run the depreciation in preliminary mode first and correct any errors, you need to review and approve the final depreciation journal entries only under the following circumstances:

- Management Approval of Input is set to Yes (Y) in General Accounting Constants.
- You did not indicate a post version in the processing options for Compute Depreciation.

To review the depreciation journal

On Depreciation Journal Review

- 1. To locate a batch, complete any of the following fields:
 - User ID
 - Batch Status
 - Batch Number
- **2.** To approve the batch to post, complete the following field:
 - Approved

19.2 Running the Depreciation Post to G/L

You must manually post any depreciation journal entries to the general ledger that you approve on Depreciation Journal Review. Use the Depreciation Post to G/L to submit these batches for posting.

19.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Posting a specific batch	If you specify a batch number, date, or user ID and do not clear the batch selection field after you run the post, the next time the system automatically submits a depreciation batch for posting, the batch will not post unless the data matches the information in the batch selection field.
Posting edit code	The P12800 recognizes the posting edit code (FPEC) when it has value of '2'. It moves blanks to subledger and subledger type to Item Balances (F1202) as glossary for that field.

19.3 Voiding a Depreciation Batch

19.3.1 Before You Begin

- Make sure the Depreciation Batch was run in detail. If it has not been run in detail the batch cannot be voided since there are not any detail F0911 records.
- Post the voided batch to both Fixed Assets and General Accounting if depreciation was run in final.
- Locate the document number on the Item Transaction Inquiry screen, accessed from the Cost Summary screen, or run the R12855 report.

To void the depreciation batch

On Enter Journal Entries

1. To find the document to void, inquire on the document type "X" and document number.

Note: Verify that the entries display with a P (Posted) Code.

2. Choose Void. The system creates new journal entries to void the depreciation.

19.4 Posting Voided Depreciation Entries

After you void a depreciation batch on Enter Journal Entries, you must post the void to both the General Ledger (F0911) and to the Depreciation Post to GL program (G1221/R09801).

Caution: Make sure and use the correct version of the R09801 Program. It will not work to post the batch using the General Ledger post on G0911. Make sure and specify the batch number in the post process.

To post the Void to Fixed Assets, do one of the following:

 Assets Program - Run the Post GL Entries to Assets Program-G1222/R12800). If using this option, make sure the post version has the desired batch number in the data selection. Submitting a blind execution could cause issues as it does a wide-open post. Make sure and post only the desired batch.

 Revise Unposted Entries Program - Use the Revise Un-posted Entries program-G1212/R12102. If using this option, inquire on the batch number and batch type. This will display all the entries that have not been posted to the Fixed Assets System for the batch. Use the normal processing procedures for this program to post the entries.

You can verify the void entries on the Depreciation Journal Review screen. Inquire on the batch and verify that the original entries (Posted Code equal to P) and the void entries (Post Code equal to blank) display.

The Batch status will have changed from Posted to Approved (or Pending).

Once the Reversing Entries are posted to fixed assets, the correct balances will display in the Cost Summary. Use the Cost Summary screen to verify that the depreciation amounts have been reversed for the month in question.

Note: You must consider batch approval when running this process.

19.4.1 Processing Options

See Section 69.2, "General Ledger Post (P09800)."

Work with Depreciation Expense Allocations (Release A9.3 Update)

If you need the ability to automatically generate depreciation to multiple accounts which share assets, you can use the Depreciation Expense Allocation functionality to do so. The Depreciation Expense Allocations Revisions program (P1230) allows you to book depreciation to multiple accounts. You can set up the allocation formulas by asset, and run the Calculate Depreciation (P12850) or Compute User Defined Depreciation (P12855) programs using the allocation formula to create the corresponding entries.

The Depreciation Expense Allocations Revisions program allows you to add, change, and delete the allocation for a fixed asset. The Depreciation Expense Allocation Inquiry (P122030) program and Depreciation Allocation Report (P124030) allow you to review the detail for expense allocations for multiple fixed assets.

Work with depreciation expense allocations includes the following tasks:

- Section 20.1, "Adding Depreciation Expense Allocations,"
- Section 20.2, "Locating Depreciation Expense Allocations,"
- Section 20.3, "Running the Depreciation Allocation Report."

20.1 Adding Depreciation Expense Allocations

The Depreciation Expense Allocations Revisions program (P1230) allows you to define new accounts to which you can allocate the original depreciation expense for an asset. The system stores the allocation information in the Asset Master Depreciation Expense Allocation File (F1230).

When the system calculates depreciation, the allocation divides the asset depreciation expense into multiple accounts based on the percent you enter for the total or partial depreciation expense amount.

You can define an unlimited number of accounts to which you allocate the total expense. The total percentage for all the allocation accounts must be 100 percent or less.

You enter the percent as a whole number. For example, you enter 25 percent as 25. You can then enter any one of the three account segments, Business Unit, Object, or Subsidiary. You must enter a value in the Split % (Percent) field for at least one account segment for the allocation.

When depreciating your asset, the program uses the original depreciation expense account and substitutes the allocation account segments for the original account to create the new depreciation expense account.

Note: If you want a blank subsidiary segment and the original account contains a subsidiary value, you must enter *BLANK or *BLANKS into the allocation account subsidiary and the program leaves the subsidiary blank, regardless of the value in the original depreciation expense account.

If the total percentage you define for an allocation is less than 100 percent, the program applies the remaining expense amount to the original depreciation expense account.

Example 1: Less than 100 Percent Allocation

For example, you have two allocation lines in the detail portion of the screen for the asset (Item Number). The first line includes 25 in the Split % field, 100 in the Business Unit field, and the Object and Subsidiary fields are blank. The second line includes 50 in the Split % field, 50 in the Business Unit field, 8441 in the Object field, and the Subsidiary field is blank. The asset depreciation expense account is 2.8441.1000 and the total amount is 500.

The depreciation program creates three depreciation records in the General Ledger file, as follows:

Account	Amount and Percent to Calculate	
100.8441.1000	125.00 (500 * .25)	
50.8441.1000	250.00 (500 * .50)	
2.8441.1000	125.00 (remaining 25% to the original account)	

Example 2: 100 Percent Allocation

For example, you have two allocation lines in the detail portion of the screen for the asset (Item Number). The first line includes 30 in the Split % field, 100 in the Business Unit field, and the Object and Subsidiary fields are blank. The second line includes 70 in the Split % field, 50 in the Business Unit field, 8441 in the Object field, and the Subsidiary field is blank. The asset depreciation expense account is 2.8441.1000 and the total amount is 500.

The depreciation program creates two depreciation records in the General Ledger file, as follows:

Account	Amount and Percent to Calculate	
100.8441.1000	150.00 (500 * .30)	
50.8441.1000	350.00 (500 * .70)	

Additionally, you can access several other programs or information for an asset. They include:

- F10 to access the Asset Master Information program (P1201)
- F11 to access Depreciation and Accounting Values (P1202)
- F14 to view Generic Text for the header portion of the depreciation expense allocation
- F19 to access the previous depreciation expense allocation
- F20 to access the next depreciation expense allocation

You can locate a depreciation expense allocation by completing the Item Number field. You can enter * (asterisk) in the Fiscal Year field to encompass multiple fiscal years. To narrow your selection, complete the Subledger, Subledger Type, Period Number From and Period Number To fields. These fields define the asset and period of time to which the program applies this allocation of expenses.

Additionally, you can use the Depreciation Expense Allocation - Z File (P1230Z), a batch Z process DREAM Writer, to accept data from a file and run in batch mode. This allows you to process massive amounts of data from an outside source into your system easily and efficiently. See Appendix C, "Import Mass Data into Fixed Assets (Release A9.3 Update)" for more information.

To add a depreciation expense allocation

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Depreciation

From Depreciation (G1221), choose Depreciation Allocations Revisions

- 1. On Depreciation Allocation Revisions, complete the following fields:
 - Item Number
 - Fiscal Year
 - Subledger/Subledger Type
 - Period Number From
 - Period Number To
 - Split %
- 2. To further define the allocation, complete the following fields and click Add:
 - Business Unit
 - Object Account
 - Subsidiary

M 1230 Depreciation Alloc	. Revisi				
<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp					2
ORACL	E JD Edwards W	orld	Document Email	World Resources	Support
TITUTAL BEAUTI	✓ × ?	🗊 💠 🥖 间			ی 💭
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	1230	Deprecia	ion Alloc. Revisions	(† Deveenteers 100	00
Display Functions	Action Code	T	spt.	it rercentage 100.	00
Exit Program Exit to Asset Master	Item Number	1001	AA9 Motor Gr	ader	
Exit to Depreciation Inform	Fiscal Year	12 * = All)	Company Numb	er 00050	
Generic Text Header Leve	Subledger/Type		_	_	
Previous Allocation Next Allocation	Period No. From.	01	Period No. To 14	l.	
Clear Screen	0 Solit Busines	s Ohi Sub			
	P % Unit	Acct			
	50.00	50 8441			
	50.00	50 8441 FIB			
					(1)
		I I			۲
					Q
	Opts: 1=Audit 2=G	en Text 9=Del	F10=Master F	11=Depr Info F24=	More

Figure 20–1 Depreciation Allocation Revisions screen

Field	Explanation	
Fiscal Year	A number that identifies the fiscal year. Generally, you can either enter a number in this field or leave it blank to indicate the current fiscal year (as defined on the Company Numbers and Names form).	
	Specify the year at the end of the first period rather than the year at the end of the fiscal period. For example, a fiscal year begins October 1, 1998 and ends September 30, 1999. The end of the first period is October 31, 1998. Specify the year 98 rather than 99.	
Period Number From	A number indicating the current accounting period (PN) we are starting from or beginning with.	
Period Number To	A number indicating the current accounting period (PN) we are going to or through.	
Split Percentage	The percentage that represents a portion of a given amount. This percentage will be used to divide an overall amount into smaller percentages of the total.	

Processing Options

See Section 71.1, "Depreciation Expense Allocations (P1230)."

20.2 Locating Depreciation Expense Allocations

The Depreciation Expense Allocation Inquiry program (P122030) allows you to locate and review all depreciation expense allocations for a fixed asset from the Asset Master Depreciation Expense Allocation File (F1230).

After you locate the allocations, you can access several other programs for information about this allocation by entering a value in the Option field. They include:

Depreciation Expense Allocations Revisions (P1230)

- Generic Text for the header and detail portions of the allocation
- Fixed Asset Master (P1201)

Additionally, you can use the function exits to:

- Create the Depreciation Expense Allocation Report (F21)
- Use the export functionality (F23). See Work with Import/Export in the JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide for more information.

To locate depreciation expense allocations

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Depreciation

From Depreciation (G1221), choose Depreciation Allocation Inquiry

- 1. On Depreciation Allocation Inquiry, complete the Fiscal Year field and click Enter.
- 2. To narrow your search, complete any of the following optional fields:
 - Subledger/Subledger Type
 - Period Number From
 - Period Number To
 - Skip to Item Number

Figure 20–2 Depreciation Allocation Inquiry screen

122030 Depreciation Allo	oc. Inquiry			
<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp				S
ODACI				
ORACL	C JD Edwards World	LIRI Document	Email World Be	Support
The second s		Of the Eddelment	Enter Wondrie	
Field Sensitive Help	122030	Depreciation Alloc. Inqui	°u	
Display Error Message			- -	
Exit Program				
Depreciation Expense Alloc	Fiscal Year	12		
Clear Screen	Subledger/Type			
Export to IFS File	Period No From	01		
	Period No To	14		
	Skip To Item Number.			
	0 Iton			eulo e En En
	P Number	Description	EV 1	edger IPN
		AA9 Motor Grader	12	01 12
	1001	AA9 Motor Grader	12	01 12
	1001	AA9 Motor Grader	12	01 14
	1001	AA9 Motor Grader	12	01 14
	1003	SOA, Motor Grader	12	01 01
	1003	SOA, Motor Grader	12	01 01
	1003	SOA, Motor Grader	12	01 01
	1004	AA9 Motor Grader	12	01 01
				(A)
				ě
	Ont 1-Rous 2-Audit	3/A-Gen Text 5-Master Info	F21-Print	F24-More
	opt. I-Revs 2-Hudit	Jig-den fext J-naster Info	121-FFIR	124-0016

20.2.1 Processing Options

See Section 71.2, "Depreciation Expense Allocation Inquiry (P122030)."

20.3 Running the Depreciation Allocation Report

You can use the Depreciation Allocation Report (P124030) to view all depreciation expense allocations for a fixed asset from the Asset Master Depreciation Expense Allocation File (F1230).

Additionally, you can use the export functionality with this report. See Work with Import/Export in the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for more information.

Set the processing options to print generic text.

To run the depreciation allocation report

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Depreciation

From Depreciation (G1221), choose Depreciation Allocation Report

20.3.1 Processing Options

See Section 71.3, "Depreciation Expense Allocation Report (P124030)."

Part IV

User Defined Depreciation

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 21, "Overview to User Defined Depreciation,"
- Chapter 22, "Understand User Defined Depreciation Methods,"
- Chapter 23, "Calculate User Defined Depreciation,"
- Chapter 24, "Set Up User Defined Depreciation."

Overview to User Defined Depreciation

This part includes the following topics:

- Section 21.1, "Objectives,"
- Section 21.2, "About User Defined Depreciation."

21.1 Objectives

- To understand how user defined depreciation is calculated
- To calculate user defined depreciation
- To set up user defined depreciation

21.2 About User Defined Depreciation

After you set up depreciation rules and establish master information, depreciation information, and account balances for the assets in your system, you can calculate user defined asset depreciation.

Asset depreciation consists of the following tasks:

- Understanding user defined depreciation methods
- Calculating user defined depreciation
- Setting up user defined depreciation

See Also:

 Section 16.1, "About Standard Depreciation Methods" for information about standard depreciation, units of production depreciation, and posting depreciation to the general ledger.

Understand User Defined Depreciation Methods

You assign depreciation methods to an asset when you create a master record. The system performs depreciation calculations based on the established depreciation rules for each user defined depreciation method.

This chapter includes the following topics:

- Section 22.1, "User Defined Depreciation Methods,"
- Section 22.2, "User-Defined Depreciation Concepts,"
- Section 22.3, "User-Defined Depreciation Rule Components,"
- Section 22.4, "User Defined Depreciation Calculation Process Flow."

22.1 User Defined Depreciation Methods

Although the JD Edwards World Fixed Assets system provides a wide range of standard depreciation methods, you might need a specific depreciation algorithm other than those provided with the standard depreciation methods.

An organization that operates in a multi-site, multi-national, and/or multi-currency environment is likely to require a broad sample of the variations of the elements of depreciation. With user defined depreciation, you have access to all the elements of the depreciation equation. You can use these elements to define depreciation methods to meet your unique depreciation needs.

For example, you can set a user-defined period number to ensure that depreciation methods used complies with depreciation rules defined by Russian legislation. Setting a user-defined period number will allow for the tracking of the actual, remaining total number periods. For example, if the asset is a 36-month asset, the actual total number of periods will start at 36 and work down to one.

22.1.1 Elements of Depreciation

The following graphic shows the elements of depreciation and their relationship:



Figure 22–1 Elements of Depreciation and Their Relationship

User defined depreciation uses the following elements, combined into depreciation rules, to control depreciation:

Depreciation Elements	Description
Cost	Costs can be divided in different ways for different assets according to the nature of the assets, such as buildings, equipment, vehicles, and so forth. Cost also occurs for a single asset in multiple books or ledgers for such purposes as financial accounting, consolidated reporting, management and cost accounting and regulatory purposes.
	Cost can affect depreciation in many different ways. For example:
	 Several elements of asset cost may exist in a single book or ledger.
	 Several elements of cost might exist at one specific time, or spread out over time.
	 Cost might exist concurrently in multiple currencies.
	 Cost in one dimension might be a function of the cost in another dimension. One element of cost might be a function of another element.

Depreciation Elements	Description
Time (life years)	The life of an asset is represented in the depreciation process as a subdivision of time. Different depreciation methods might use different subdivisions of time. For example, the subdivision of time might be:
	The same as the fiscal year of your organization
	 Related to the date the cost for the asset is incurred
	 Related to the year of a political or regulatory entity
Accumulated depreciation	At any point during the life of an asset, the total of all depreciation taken is referred to as accumulated depreciation.
Net book value	At any time during the life of an asset, the current or net book value is equal to the cost less the accumulated depreciation.
	For example, at the beginning of an asset's life, when no depreciation has been taken, the net book value is equal to the original cost. At the end of the asset's life, when all possible depreciation has been taken, the net book value is equal to the salvage value of the asset, if any.
Salvage value and depreciable basis	At the end of the life of an asset, when it is no longer suitable for use within your organization, residual value might exist. This value, whether it is realized from the market, or from scrapping and salvaging, is referred to as the salvage value. Typically, the amount that is amortized over the life of an asset excludes this amount.
	The salvage value is used in the depreciation process to arrive at the depreciable basis of that asset, or the cost less the salvage value.
Dates	Depreciation takes place over time. Consequently, there are many instances in the depreciation process in which different dimensions of time [dates] are important. Dates that might especially affect the depreciation process include:
	 Asset acquisition dates
	 Depreciation start dates
	Asset disposal dates
	Cost expiration date
	Frequently, depreciation conventions require a modification of one or more of these dates.
Period Number	A period number to allow for the tracking of the actual remaining total number of periods. For example, if an asset is a 36-month asset, the actual total number of periods will start at 36 and work down to 1.

22.2 User-Defined Depreciation Concepts

The Fixed Assets system uses account rules and depreciation rules. Account rules define the association between cost accounts and the related accumulated depreciation and depreciation expense accounts. Depreciation rules define the algorithm that the system applies to the cost of an asset over the course of the asset's life every time you compute depreciation.

Depreciation rules are the key to user defined depreciation.

22.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description	
Cost	The cost for an asset is the focal point of the depreciation equation. The system uniquely identifies each cost for an asset.	
Dates	Depreciation rules are date sensitive. When you set up depreciation rules, you must specify the dates that rule is effective.	
Limits and bases	The amount you depreciate an asset can be subject to limits and bases. The limits and bases might be sensitive to particular date For example, the entire depreciation formula might be appropriate to a specific period of time, or a specific portion of the life of the asset.	
Formulas	The depreciation formula might be as simple as a single percentage of the cost that applies to each year throughout the life of the asset. Or, the formula might relate to the utilization of the asset. The potential for formula variations is virtually infinite. For example:	
	• Salvage value can be a factor in the depreciation formula.	
	 The formula might provide occasions where the depreciation stops, and then resumes. 	
	 Multiple depreciation formulas can relate to the same cost, possibly in different years or in different ledgers. 	
Apportionment - periodic and cumulative	The system stores the cost apportionments in the Item Balance table (F1202). The apportionment of the cost over time is stored as a cumulative balance in the accumulated depreciation records. The periodic apportionment of the cost is stored in the depreciation expense records. Each depreciable cost has at least one cumulative record and one periodic record for each year of the life of an asset.	
Reporting years	The reference points in time can be a variable in the depreciation process. For example, a single legal entity might be required to determine and report depreciation according to different patterns of dates. Also, the fiscal years of entities might change.	
General ledger accounts	Each Item Balance record is associated with an asset master record. The nature of an account refers to the type of cost. Asset costs are typically classified into categories, such as Real Property, Machinery, Equipment, and so on. The balance sheet business unit includes the cost and accumulated depreciation for the asset. For depreciation expense, the business unit might be an operating department, a project, or a location.	
Depreciation accounts	Two accounts are especially important in the depreciation process:	
	 Depreciation Expense - As you compute depreciation for the basis of an asset, the system records the result as an expense of each of the years benefited by the cost. 	
	 Accumulated Depreciation - It is important to know the original cost of an asset. The system records the expiration of the cost in an account that can be considered a part of the cost account. This contra account is called the Accumulated Depreciation account. 	
	In some cases, the depreciation mechanism might require multiple accumulated depreciation and depreciation expense accounts.	

Торіс	Description
Item balance character	The system uses a character code to uniquely identify each Item Balance record that is related to depreciation. The character code indicates whether a record is a cost, accumulated depreciation or depreciation expense. Other accounts that are not related to the depreciation process, but are important to the depreciation equation, such as disposal accounts, are also identified by the system with an Item Balance Character code. Item Balance Character codes enable the system to identify and access specific records easily.
Asset	The system associates cost with an asset. You use category codes to classify assets within an accounting category and a depreciation category.
Annual depreciation amount	The system accesses various depreciation rules for an asset by codes in the Item Balances table. The codes identify depreciation method, computation direction, and so on for each depreciation rule that you use. Based on the specific depreciation rule, the system calculates depreciation on an annual basis. The system stores the annual depreciation amount for an asset in the associated Item Balance Accumulated Depreciation record. Once the system calculates the annual depreciation amount, it then deals with the initial term apportionment. Any special conventions are applied based on the options you define for the specific rule.
Periodic depreciation journal entries	The annual depreciation amount is subject to spread patterns of percentages that determine how the annual depreciation is to be apportioned to periods within a year. The system applies any conventions that relate to special apportionment during the first, last, and disposal year. The system creates general ledger journal entries based on the rules established for each ledger. Based on the account rules, the system updates the Item Balance records for the depreciation expense and accumulated depreciation expense.

22.3 User-Defined Depreciation Rule Components

The user-defined depreciation rules are defined in three components as shown in the following illustration.

Figure 22–2 The Components of Depreciation Rules

The Components of Depreciation Rules



22.3.1 Header

The header information is key to identifying the depreciation rule and includes information, such as:

- Method code
- Initial term apportionment
- Compute direction (also called the method of computation)
- Asset life
- Relevant dates
- Rule description

22.3.2 Rule Conventions

The rule conventions define certain parameters within which the rules operate, such as:

- First and last year spreads
- Disposal apportionment
- Secondary depreciation amount treatment
- Life year reference
- Over-depreciation indicators
- Negative depreciation indicators

22.3.3 Annual Rules

The annual rules define the specifics of how the depreciation is actually calculated. For a given depreciation rule, one or more annual rules might exist. For a given year there might be primary and secondary rules. Annual rule specifics include such things as:

- Beginning and ending years for each annual rule
- Placed in service months
- Annual multipliers
- Spread patterns
- Formula codes for both depreciation and depreciable basis

22.4 User Defined Depreciation Calculation - Process Flow

The system calculates depreciation for an asset cost based on the depreciation rules that you define. The rules relate to the category of the asset cost. The system determines which depreciation rule to use. The system associates accounting and depreciation categories in the asset master record and the cost account in the Cost Item Balance record with the corresponding information in the depreciation rule.



Figure 22–3 User Defined Depreciation Calculation - Process Flow

Calculate User Defined Depreciation

Use the Fixed Assets system to calculate user defined depreciation year-to-date, through the "as of" date that you specify. You can compute asset depreciation each period, quarterly, or annually.

This chapter includes the following topics:

- Section 23.1, "Calculating User Defined Depreciation,"
- Section 23.2, "Calculating User Defined Depreciation,"
- Section 23.3, "Reviewing the User Defined Depreciation Journal Report."

23.1 Calculating User Defined Depreciation

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Depreciation

From Depreciation (G1221), choose Compute UDD Depreciation

Run the Compute User Defined Depreciation program to calculate depreciation for assets to which you assign user defined depreciation methods.

You can run the depreciation program in Preliminary or Final mode. It is strongly recommended that you run a preliminary depreciation for proofing purposes before you run the actual or final depreciation.

You can also use the Compute User Defined Depreciation program to forecast depreciation for assets for up to ten years into the future. When you run the Compute User Defined Depreciation program in forecast mode, the system does not create journal entries.

You can access the Compute UDD Depreciation program from the Depreciation menu (G1221).

23.1.1 Preliminary Depreciation

The preliminary depreciation process does the following:

- Edits the information you enter in the processing options.
- Edits the accounts to which the system will post the depreciation journal entries.
- Prints a report that shows the amounts that will post to each depreciation account when you run the final depreciation. This report also shows cost, resulting accumulated depreciation, depreciation information, and year-to-date depreciation for the assets you specify.

Preliminary depreciation does not create journal entries or update any tables. You can run preliminary depreciation as many times as needed.

If the system finds any errors during the preliminary depreciation, an error message prints on the preliminary report. You should correct any errors that appear on the report and rerun the preliminary depreciation.

Access the depreciation information you have set up for individual assets or asset classes to correct the errors that show on the preliminary depreciation report. You can review and revise this information whenever you need to make changes to depreciation computations.

23.1.2 Final Depreciation

When you run a depreciation program in final mode, the system creates depreciation journal entries and posts them to the Item Balances table (F1202). The system also submits the depreciation journal entries to the general ledger post program to update the Account Ledger table (F0911).

The final depreciation process does the following:

- Edits the information that you enter in the processing options
- Edits the accounts to which the system will post the depreciation journal entries
- Prints a report that shows the amounts posted to the depreciation accounts for each asset number (If there is an error, the depreciation process does not create journal entries for that particular asset and an error message prints on the report.)
- Creates fixed asset journal entries for the accumulated depreciation and depreciation expense accounts affected by the depreciation (These journal entries have a document type of DP (Depreciation) and a batch type of X.)
- Updates the Item Balances table (F1202)
- Can submit depreciation journal entries for batch processing (You can submit these entries in order to post to the general ledger, using the version specified in the processing options.)

Calculating user defined depreciation consists of the following tasks:

- Calculating User Defined Depreciation
- Reviewing the User Defined Depreciation Journal Report

23.1.3 Before You Begin

• You must run the annual close for the previous year account balances before the system can generate depreciation journal entries for a new fiscal year.

See Also:

- Section 4.1, "Verifying Depreciation Information,"
- Section 24.2, "Setting Up Depreciation Rules" for more information about user defined depreciation.

23.2 Calculating User Defined Depreciation

Use the Compute User Defined Depreciation program to calculate depreciation for assets to which you assign user defined depreciation methods. The program refers to the special handling code in the depreciation methods you set up for the user defined codes table for Depreciation Methods (12/DM) to determine whether or not the depreciation method is user defined.

When you select Compute User Defined Depreciation, the DREAM Writer versions list appears. The DREAM Writer versions list includes DEMO versions that you can run or copy and modify to suit your needs. When you run a version, Processing Options Revisions appears before the system submits the job for processing.

When you run Compute User Defined Depreciation in final mode, the system creates fixed asset and general ledger journal entries. The system automatically posts the fixed asset journal entries and then submits the general ledger journal entries for posting.

You can approve and post the general ledger journal entries, or you can set up your system to automatically post the entries when you run the depreciation program. For the system to automatically post depreciation journal entries to the general ledger, you must:

- Set Management Approval of Input to No (N) in General Accounting Constants
- Indicate a post version in the processing options for the Compute User Defined Depreciation program

Run the Compute User Defined Depreciation program, to calculate and store the annual depreciation amount for each asset in the Item Balances table (F1202). The program refers to the Spread Pattern table that relates to the depreciation rule and applies the Year-to-Date Percentage to the annual depreciation amount. The resulting calculation is the depreciation amount for the current period.

23.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Initial term apportionment code	There is an Initial Term Apportionment Code of S for the Actual Start Date for the Primary Rule and the 1st Day of the Period for the Secondary Rule. This allows for a different modified start date for the primary and secondary calculation.
Salvage value field	The Salvage Value field (Memo Commitment) is updated in the F1202 with the calculated salvage value from a formula. Only the amount calculated for the primary rule will be used to update the Item Balance records.

23.3 Reviewing the User Defined Depreciation Journal Report

You can review the results of the user defined depreciation calculation program. The system generates a User Defined Depreciation Journal report for each preliminary and final depreciation computation you run. You can use processing options and data selections in combination to control the amount of detail information that prints on the report. You can use the report as an audit tool for determining whether user defined rules and formulas reflect accurate asset depreciation information.

The User Defined Depreciation Journal report prints each user defined depreciation method on a separate page and includes three types of information:

Information	Description
Account class and depreciation information	Identifies account classes and the user defined depreciation methods you assigned to each class in Depreciation Default Coding. Use this section of the report to review how the program made specific depreciation calculations.

Information	Description
Asset numbers and journal entry amounts	Lists each asset that you assigned to the account class and the depreciation for the period calculated by the specific user defined method.
	Depending on the processing options and data selections you choose, you can review the specific depreciation formulas and element values that the depreciation calculation program used to arrive at the final depreciation amount for an individual asset.
Company totals	Prints the total amounts for accumulated depreciation and depreciation expense accounts by ledger and company. This section of the report also lists account numbers and subledger information.

23.3.1 User Defined Depreciation Journal

Figure 23–1 User Defined Depreciation Journal report

12855				JD Edwards Wor	ld		Page:	-	3	
				Depreciation J	ournal		Date:		5/23/16	
Preliminary								As of:	-	12/31/10
Company	: 50 1	A Model Constructi	on Mamt Co	Ledger Type:	AA					
Account Cate	egory: 30 1	Heavy Equipment		Depr Category:	Computer Eq	uipment				
lost Account	t i	50.2030		Subled/Type:						
Accum Depr J	Acct :	50.2130		Description:	Straight Line - !	5 year				
eprec. Meth	hod : 01 4	Straight Line Depr	eciation	Life Periods:	60 Initial Terr	m: 1st Day	of 1st Mo	nth	1	Patt: - H
compute Dire	ect. : R 1	Remaining months		In Service :	01/01/00 -		Effective	: 01/01	/00 -	
			* Start I	Dates * Life		Annual	Y	TD J	ournal H	Entry
tem No.	Description	n / Account	Actual M	Modified Year	Cost	Accum Depr	Per	cent	Amount	t ⁻
444	444		10/15/16 1	10/01/16 001			100.	0000		
	Depreciat	ion	YI	ARD.8441						
12855	Depreciat	ion	YJ	JD Edwards Wor	ld		Page:	-	4	
12855	Depreciat	ion	YJ	JD Edwards Wor Depreciation Jo	ld ournal		Page: Date:	Ξ.	4 5/23/16	
12855 Preliminary	Depreciat	ion	YJ	JD Edwards Wor Depreciation Jo	ld purnal		Page: Date:	As of:	4 5/23/16	12/31/10
12855 Preliminary Company	Depreciat	ion A Model Constructi	.on Mgmt Co	JD Edwards Wor Depreciation Jo Ledger Type:	ld ournal MA		Page: Date:	As of:	4 5/23/16	12/31/10
12855 Company Locount Cat	Depreciat 50 i sgory: 30 i	ion A Model Constructi Heavy Equipment 50.2030	vi	JD Edwards Wor Depreciation Jo Ledger Type: Depr Category: Subled/Type:	ld ournal AA Computer Equ	uipment	Page: Date:	As of:	4 5/23/16	12/31/10
12855 Preliminary Company Account Catl Cost Account Accum Depr	Egory: 30	A Model Constructi Heavy Equipment 50.2030 50.2130	yj .on Mgmt Co	JD Edwards Wor Depreciation Jo Ledger Type: Depr Category: Subled/Type: Description:	ld ournal AA Computer Equ Straight Line - 3	uipment 3 vear	Page: Date:	As of:	4 5/23/16 -	12/31/10
12855 Preliminary Company Account Cat Cost Account Account Depr	Depreciat 50 J Pgory: 30 J Acct : and : 01 J	A Model Constructi Heavy Equipment 50.2030 Staight Line Depr	.on Mgmt Co	JD Edwards Wor Depreciation Jo Ledger Type: Depr Category: Subled/Type: Description: Life Periods:	ld ournal AA Computer Equ Straight Line - 3 36 Initial Terr	uipment 3 year m: 1st Day	Page: Date: of 1st Mo	As of:	4 5/23/16	12/31/10 Patt: - 1
12855 Preliminary Company Locount Cat Jost Account Locum Depr J Deprec. Meth Deprec. Meth	Depreciat 50 J 50 J 5	A Model Constructi Heavy Equipment 50.2030 50.2130 Straight Line Depr Inception to date	on Mgmt Co eciation	JD Edwards Wor Depreciation Jo Ledger Type: Depr Category: Subled/Type: Description: Life Periods: In Service :	ld ournal AA Computer Equ Straight Line - 3 36 Initial Terr 01/01/00 -	uipment 3 year m: 1st Day	Page: Date: of 1st Mo	As of: nth	4 5/23/16 - /00 -	12/31/10 Patt: - 1
12855 Creliminary Company Locount Cat Cost Account Cost A	Depreciat : 50 J gory: 30 J Acct : hod : 01 s ect. : I	A Model Constructi Heavy Equipment 50.2030 Straight Line Depr Inception to date	on Mgmt Co eciation * Start I	JD Edwards Wor Depreciation JJ Ledger Type: Depr Category: Subled/Type: Description: Life Periods: In Service : Jates * Life	ld ournal Computer Equ Straight Line - 3 36 Initial Terr 01/01/00 -	uipment 3 year m: 1st Day Annual	Page: Date: of 1st Mo Effective	As of: nth :: 01/01, TD J	4 5/23/16 - /00 -	12/31/10 Patt: - 1 Entry
12855 reliminary ccount Cat ost Account ccum Depr J eprec. Metl ompute Dire tem No.	Depreciat : 50) gory: 30 1 L : Acct : hod : 01 4 ect. : I 2 Description	A Model Constructi Heavy Equipment 50.2030 50.2130 Straight Line Depr Inception to date n / Account	vi on Mgmt Co reciation * Start I Actual M	JD Edwards Wor Depreciation JG Ledger Type: Depr Category: Subled/Type: Description: Life Periods: In Service : Jates * Life Godified Year	ld ournal AA Computer Equ 36 Initial Terr 01/01/00 - Cost	uipment 3 year m: 1st Day Annual Accum Depr	Page: Date: of 1st Mo Effective Y Per	As of: nth : 01/01, TD J0	4 5/23/16 - /00 - ournal I Amount	12/31/10 Patt: - 1 Entry t
12855 Preliminary Company Account Cat Jost Account Deprec. Meth Compute Dire Item No.	Epereciat : 50 / gory: 30 / koct: hod : 01 / ect.: I Description	A Model Constructi Heavy Equipment 50.2030 Straight Line Depr Inception to date a / Account	on Mgmt Co seciation *Start I Actual M	JD Edwards Wor Depreciation Jo Depreciation Jo Depr Category: Subled/Type: Description: Life Periods: In Service : lates * Life 60dfied Year	ld ournal AA Computer Equ Straight Line - : 36 Initial Terr 01/01/00 - Cost 6.000.00	uipment 3 year m: 1st Day Annual Accum Depr 2.000	Page: Date: of 1st Mo Effective Y Per	As of: nth : 01/01, TD Jo cent	4 5/23/16 /00 - ournal 1 Amount	12/31/10 Patt: - 1 Entry t

23.3.2 User Defined Depreciation Journal with Details

Figure 23–2 User Defined Depreciation Journal with Details report

12855 Proliminary	JD Edwards World Depreciation Journal	Page: - 3 Date: - 5/23/16 As of: - 12/31/16
Company : 50 A Model Construction Mgmt Co Account Category 30 Heavy Equipment Cost Account : 50.2030 Accum Depr Acct : 50.2130 Deprec. Method : 01 Straight Line Depreciation Compute Direct. : R Remaining months 'Start Da Item No. Description / Account Actual Mo	Ledger Type: AA Depr Category: Subled/Type: Description: Straight Line - 5 year Life Periods: 60 Initial Term: Ist Day In Service : 01/01/00 - Annual dified Year Cost Accum Depr	of 1st Month Patt: - R Effective: 01/01/00 - YTD Journal Entry Fercent Amount
444 444 10/15/16 10 Depreciation YAP DETAIL: Depreciation Basis Rule 1 SL (Remaining Days) Remaining Basis	//01/16 001 D.8441 Base Limit	100.0000 Salvage Multiply
Element	Amount	
15 Asset Life Days Remaining to Beginning of Curren 16 Asset Life Days to Depreciate - Current Year	t Year 1,827.000000 92.000000	
12055 Preliminary : Company : 50 A Model Construction Mgmt Co	JD Edwards World Depreciation Journal Ledger Type: AA	Page: - 4 Date: - 5/23/16 As of: - 12/31/16
Account Category: 30 Heavy Equipment Cost Account : 50.2030 Accum Depr Acct : 50.2130 Deprec. Mathod : 01 Straight Line Depreciation Compute Direct. : I Inception to date Item No. Description / Account Actual Mo	Depr Category: Computer Equipment Subled/Type: Description: Straight Line - 3 year Life Periods: 36 Initial Term: 1st Day In Service : 01/01/00 - Annual dified Year Cost Accum Depr	of 1st Month Patt: - R Effective: 01/01/00 - YTD Journal Entry Percent Amount
500 test 500-char code w/depr 01/01/16 01 Depreciation 5 DEFALL Depreciation Basis Rule 1 SL("I" - 1st Year) Basis(Cost-Salvage)	/01/16 001 6,000.00 2,000 0.8441 Base Limit	.00 100.0000 0.04 0.04- Salvage Multiply
2,000.00 6,000.00 Element	Amount	
01 Asset Cost-Inception Through Current Year 03 Asset Life in Periods (Rounded to Whole 10 Basis Janount (as Calculated in 49 Normal Number of Periods (Company/LT Rule) 50 Initial Year Apportionment %	6,000.0000000 Periods) 36.00000 Annual Rule) 6,000.0000000 12.000000 1.000000	

See Also:

 Work with DREAM Writer Versions in the JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

23.3.3 Processing Options

See Section 70.1, "Depreciation Journal - User Defined Depreciation (P12855) (Release A9.3 Update)."

Set Up User Defined Depreciation

You can set up user defined depreciation methods to define as many specific depreciation methods as your company needs without custom programming. Set up user defined depreciation when you need specific depreciation algorithms other than the standard depreciation rules that are included in the Fixed Assets system. For example, you can copy an existing straight-line rule and insert the appropriate life period information to create a depreciation method for your specific needs.

This chapter includes the following topics:

- Section 24.1, "Setting Up User Defined Depreciation,"
- Section 24.2, "Setting Up Depreciation Rules,"
- Section 24.3, "Setting Up Depreciation Formulas,"
- Section 24.4, "Setting Up Depreciation Spread Patterns."

24.1 Setting Up User Defined Depreciation

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Set Up Depreciation

From Set Up User Defined Depreciation (G1232), choose Depreciation Rule Revisions

The system computes depreciation using depreciation rules. When you set up user defined depreciation methods, you must define the depreciation rules, formulas, and date spreads that you want the system to use to calculate depreciation for your fixed assets.

The system stores both standard and user defined depreciation methods in the User Defined Code table 12/DM. When you run the program to compute user defined depreciation, the system distinguishes user defined methods from standard methods by a special handling code. User Defined Depreciation Methods must have a '1' in the first position of the Special Handling Code in the UDC/12/DM table.

24.2 Setting Up Depreciation Rules

Depreciation rules control how the system computes depreciation for an asset. You must specify the rules that you want the system to incorporate when making calculations for user defined depreciation methods. When you set up rules for a

depreciation method, you define a hierarchy of conventions that you want the system to apply to the cost of an asset.

The Fixed Assets system includes the base rules for computing standard depreciation methods in user defined depreciation. You cannot change the standard rules that are included in the Fixed Assets system, but you can copy and modify these rules to define depreciation methods specific to your company. For example, if you want to set up a depreciation rule for straight-line depreciation with a life period combination that is not included in the Fixed Assets system, you can use Depreciation Rule Revisions to copy an existing straight-line rule and change the life periods.

User defined depreciation rules must have alphabetic identifiers to distinguish them from standard depreciation rules. When you set up depreciation rules, the system stores the information in the Depreciation Rule Header table (F12851) and the Annual Depreciation Rule table (F12852).

At the highest level, you can set up depreciation rules to apply to the entire period of time over which you want cost of an asset to be apportioned. Or, you can define rules for the period in which the asset was placed in service.

Depreciation Rule Part	Description Information that references the depreciation method in which the rule is to be used, such as:				
Header					
	The code that identifies the method				
	 Special characteristics of the rule 				
	 Period over which the asset cost is to be apportioned 				
	 Placed in service date for the asset 				
	 Date through which the method is effective 				
	You use the information in the header to tie a specific depreciation rule to an asset.				
Rule conventions	Rule conventions dictate how the system calculates depreciation based on the life year rules and formulas you specify for the rule. These conventions apply to the entire apportionment period referenced by the rule. You can set up rule conventions to:				
	 Override of the business unit destination of the depreciation expense. 				
	 Spread the first and last year of cost apportionment. For example, you can designate a rule to spread depreciation throughout the year, or spread the depreciation proportionate beginning with the depreciation start or end date. 				
	 Allow the utilization of a second annual rule. 				
	 Use the asset's life periods or the fiscal year as the beginning reference point in determining the current life year of an asset. 				
	 Depreciate more cost than exists for an asset. 				
	 Allow negative depreciation amounts to be computed in the formula during the life of an asset. 				

A depreciation rule consists of four parts:
Depreciation Rule Part	Description		
Life year rules	The basic equation for computing depreciation for a life year consists of a multiplier that is applied to a cost or basis. The resulting amount is subject to a minimum (base) and a maximum (limit). The basis amount that is multiplied might be subject to an overall floor or salvage value. The same rule might apply to multiple life-years, or it might apply to a single life year of a cost.		
	You can define a rule for any asset life year. You can also define a separate rule for the disposal year of an asset.		
Formulas	The formulas that are used by the life year rules can be applied to any element in the depreciation equation, such as:		
	 Multiplier 		
	 Depreciable basis 		
	 Base 		
	 Limit 		
	 Salvage value 		

When you set up user defined depreciation rules, you must address each part of the rule.

Setting up user defined depreciation rules includes:

- Referencing the rule (by revising header information on Depreciation Rules Revision)
- Specifying conventions for the rule
- Setting up the life year rules
- Defining formulas that apply to the depreciation equation

To revise depreciation rules

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Hidden Selection 27

From Fixed Assets (G1231), choose Setup User Defined Depreciation

From Setup User Defined Depreciation (G1232), choose Depreciation Rule Revisions

On Depreciation Rule Revisions



Figure 24–1 Depreciation Rule Revisions screen

- **1.** Complete the following fields:
 - Life (Periods)
 - Initial Term Apportionment
 - Compute Direction
 - In Service From/Thru (Date From/Date Thru)
 - Effective From/Thru
 - Pattern Reference
- **2.** Enter the appropriate code in the following field:
 - Depreciation Method

To revised user defined codes

Navigation

From General systems (G00), choose General User Defined Codes

On General User Defined Codes

	= ID Edwards	World					
		URL Open	PDF Document	En	ner	World Resource	es Support
	2 × 7	0 + / 0					9
Field Sensitive Help	00051	General	User Defined C	odes .			
Display Error Message		1 (14) (14)		Susten	Code		12
Display Functions				User D	efined	Codes	0/1
Exit Program	Rotion Code	Īī		Skip T	o Code		
More Details				Deprec	iation	Nethod	
User Defined Code Typ	82 Character						
Repository Services	Code	Descriptio	n		Des	cription-2	
Mamo // wron Sensitive	00	No Depreciation Me	thod Used	Hard C	oded I	Depreciation B	ethod
Where Used	01	Straight Line Meth	od	-	·*·		H
Alternate Lang Desc (C	02	Sum of the Year's	Digits		-	10.1	
Print User Defined Code	83	125% Declining Bal	w/Cross Dur	-	-		-
Clear Screen	04	150% Declinin1 Bal	w/Cross Our		~		-
	05	200% Declining Bal	w/Cross Our		-		**
	05	Fixed 2 on Declini	ng Balance		*	1	14
	87	AGRS Standard Depr	eciation	-	*		
	85	RCRS Optional Depe	eciation				-
	09	Units of Productio	n Nethod	-	-	10	
	10	MRCRS Luxury Cara		-	-		*
	11	Fixed % Luxury Car	s	-		. **	**
	12	MRCRS Standard Dep	reciation	-			
	13	INCRS Hiternative	Depreciation	1.	-	- 77 -	

Figure 24–2 General User Defined Codes screen

- 1. Enter an alphabetic, two-character code in the following field:
 - User Defined Codes
- **2.** Choose More (F24).

Figure 24–3 General User Defined Codes (Detail) screen

		UF	il. Open	PDF Document	Em	al Wor	6d Résources	Support
	08 7	00 🔶	10	B				4
Tield Senative Help Display Error Message Display Error Message Display Functions Display Planted Display The Senative Help Play Phenology C Help Senative Mare Durad Marmate Lang Desc (C Pint User Detree Code Clear Screen	00051 Rotion Code 02 Character Code 00 Special Handl 03 Special Handl 04 Special Handl 04 Special Handl 05 Special Handl 05 Special Handl 05	by No Depreci ing Code Straight	secripti ation M ine Mati vear's Ning Sa ining Sa ining Sa ining Sa in Declin. ji	on thod Used bigits Lw/Cross Dor Lw/Cross Dor Lw/Cross Dor Lw/Cross Dor	Sodes System User De Skip To Depreci Hard Co Hard Co Hard Co Hard Co Hard Co Hard Co Hard Co	Code fined Code Code ation Reth Descript ded V/N ded V/N ded V/N ded V/N ded V/N ded V/N ded V/N	ison=2 ison=2 IV IV IV IV IV IV IV IV IV IV	In the second se

- **3.** To identify the depreciation method as a user defined method, complete the following field:
 - Special Handling Code
- 4. To return to Depreciation Rule Revisions, choose Exit Program.
- **5.** On Depreciation Rule Revisions, complete the following field with the code for the depreciation method to which you want to add the rule:
 - Depreciation Method

To specify conventions for the rule

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Hidden Selection 27

From Fixed Assets (G1231), choose Setup User Defined Depreciation

From Setup User Defined Depreciation (G1232), choose Depreciation Rule Revisions

On Depreciation Rule Revisions

To define the conventions of the depreciation rule, complete any of the following fields:

- Depreciation Expense Business Unit
- First Year Spread
- Last Year Spread
- Disposal Year
- Secondary Account/%
- Life Year Reference
- Allow Over Depreciation
- Allow Negative Depreciation

To set up life year rules

On Depreciation Rule Revisions

- **1.** Complete the following fields:
 - Life Year-From (Asset Life Year-Start)
 - Life Year-Thru (Asset Life Year-Through)
 - In Service Month (IS Mo)
 - Annual Multiplier
- **2.** Enter 1 (Period Pattern) in the following field:
 - OP (Option)

12054 Depreciation 5	pread Patte	
Toops Rails		
ORACL	E JD Edwards World	
	UPIL Open PDP Document Email World Resour	ces Support
	🖉 🛞 📍 💷 🗣 🥒 🗍 🖻 🖻	9
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	12054 Depreciation Spread Patterns	
Display Functions Exit Program	Rction Type I	
Hard Copy Clear Screen	Budget Pattern Code 078 Desc Quarter Spread	
	Period 01	
	Period 02	
	Period 03 25.0000	
	Period 84	
	Period 85	
	Period 05 25.0000	
	Period 87	
	Period 08	
	Period 09 25.0000	
	Period 18	
	Period 11	
	Period 12 25.0000	
	Period 13	
	Period 14	
	Total 100.0000	3
	F21=Print Budget Pattern Codes F24=More Keys	q

Figure 24–4 Depreciation Spread Patterns screen

- **3.** On Depreciation Spread Patterns, to add a new spread pattern, complete the following fields:
 - Budget Pattern Code (Per Pat)
 - Desc
 - Period 01-14
- 4. Choose Exit Program.
- **5.** On Depreciation Rule Revisions, to attach the spread pattern to the rule, enter 1 (Period Pattern) in the following field:
 - OP (Option)
- 6. On Depreciation Spread Patterns, complete the following field:
 - Budget Pattern Code (Per Pat)

To define formulas for the rule

On Depreciation Rule Revisions

1. Choose Formula.



Figure 24–5 Depreciation Rule Revisions (Define Formulas) screen

- **2.** On Depreciation Formula Revisions, to define a new formula, complete the following fields:
 - Formula ID
 - Description
 - Formula
 - Multiplier/Constant

To select formulas for depreciation elements

On Depreciation Rule Revisions

- 1. Complete the following fields with the codes for the formulas that you want the system to use for each element of the depreciation equation:
 - Depreciation Formula-Multiplier
 - Depreciation Formula-Basis
 - Secondary Percentage Continuation
- 2. Choose Details.



Figure 24–6 Depreciation Rule Revisions (Select Formulas) screen

- **3.** For additional formula specifications, complete any of the following optional fields:
 - Depreciation Formula-Base
 - Depreciation Formula-Limit
 - Depreciation Formula-Salvage Value

Field	Explanation
Life(Periods)	The life of an asset in months or periods. The system uses months or periods only to express the life of an asset. For example, if your company uses a 12-month calendar, then a five-year ACRS asset has a 60-month life. If your company uses a 13-month calendar, then a five-year ACRS asset has a 65-month life, and so on. You must specify a life month value for all user defined depreciation methods, and for all standard depreciation methods, except the standard methods 00, 06, 09, 11, and 15.

Field	Explanation			
Initial Term Apport	A code for additional depreciation information. This code is used for Investment Tax Credit (ITC) and averaging conventions. The system validates the code you enter in this field against user defined code table 12/AC. Valid codes are:			
	0 – No ITC Taken			
	1 – Three Year Method (3 1/3%)			
	2 – Five Year Method (6 2/3%)			
	3 – Seven Year Method (10%)			
	4 - ACRS Method with Basis Reduction (10% ITC)			
	5 - ACRS Method without Basis Reduction (2% ITC or No ITC)			
	A – Actual Date of Depreciation Start Period			
	M – Mid-Month Convention			
	Q – Mid-Quarter Convention			
	Y – Mid-Year Convention			
	P – Middle of Period			
	F – First-half/Second-half			
	W – Whole Year			
	N – First Day of Next Period			
	R – First Day of Next Year			
	S – Actual Start Date for Primary Rule/First Day of Period for Secondary Rule			
	Note : Numeric codes apply to standard depreciation methods only.			
	To determine the date for F (First-half/Second-half), use the following guidelines:			
	 If the asset was placed in service in the first half of the year then the adjusted depreciation start date is the first day of the year. 			
	 If the asset was placed in service in the second half of the year then the adjusted depreciation start date is the first day of the succeeding year. 			
	 The first half of the year expires at the close of the last day of the calendar month which is closest to the middle of the tax year. 			
	 The second half of the year begins the day after the expiration of the first half of the tax year. 			

Field	Explanation
Compute Direction	A code that indicates the method of computation that the system uses to calculate depreciation based on the depreciation method you specify.
	Valid codes are:
	C – Current year to date. Calculates only the current year's depreciation.
	I – Inception to date. Recalculates the entire depreciation amount from the start date through the current year. Prior-year depreciation is then subtracted to determine current year depreciation. This method results in a one-time current period correction for any errors in prior period depreciation.
	F – Inception to date. Calculates inception to date for the first rule (if there are two rules) and uses a C for the second rule.
	P – Current period. Calculates depreciation for the current period and then extrapolates the annual amount based on the cumulative percent from the period pattern and year-to-date posting. Any depreciation calculated for the current period is subtracted.
	R – Remaining months. Depreciates the net book value as of the beginning of the current tax year over the remaining life of the asset. This results in the amortization of prior period calculation errors over the remaining life of the asset.
Date From	The beginning date for which the transaction or code is applicable.
	Form-specific information
	The date the asset is placed in service or the modified depreciation start date. The system validates this date against the company date patterns. If you leave this field blank, the system uses a default value of 01/01/00 (January 01, 1900). If only the date differentiates two or more depreciation rules, the system will not allow overlapping dates.
Date Thru	The ending date for which the transaction or code is applicable.
Date - Beginning Effective	The date on which an address, item, transaction, or table becomes active or the date from which you want transactions to display. The system uses this field depending on the program. For example, the date you enter in this field might indicate when a change of address becomes effective, or it could be a lease effective date, a price or cost effective date, a currency effective date, a tax rate effective date, and so on.
	Form-specific information
	The date from which a depreciation rule is effective. The system validates this date against the company date patterns. If you leave this field blank, the system uses a default value of $01/01/00$ (January 01, 1900). If only the dates differentiate two or more depreciation rules, the system will not allow overlapping dates.

Field	Explanation
Date - Ending Effective	The date on which the item, transaction, or table becomes inactive or through which you want transactions to display. This field is used generically throughout the system. It could be a lease effective date, a price or cost effective date, a currency effective date, a tax rate effective date, or whatever is appropriate.
	Form-specific information
	The date through which a depreciation rule is effective. The system validates this date against the company date patterns. If you leave this field blank, the system uses a default value of $01/01/00$ (January 01, 1900). If only the dates differentiate two or more depreciation rules, the system will not allow overlapping dates.
Pattern Ref	A code that identifies date patterns. You can use one of 15 codes. You must set up special codes (letters A through N) for 4-4-5, 13 period accounting, or any other date pattern unique to your environment. An R, the default, identifies a regular calendar pattern.
	Form-specific information
	Use this field to reference a date pattern that is specific to the initial term for asset depreciated under the rule. This is particularly useful if the date patterns your company uses now are different from previous years due to mergers or short years. The system refers to this pattern in order to adjust the depreciation start date.

Field	Explanation
Depreciation Method	The user defined code (system 12, type DM) that indicates the method of depreciation for the specified book. In addition to any user defined depreciation methods you set up for your company, the following standard depreciation methods are available in the Fixed Assets system:
	00 – No depreciation method used
	01 – Straight Line Depreciation
	02 – Sum of the Year's Digits
	03 – 125% Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	04 – 150% Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	05 – Double Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	06 – Fixed % on Declining Balance
	07 – ACRS Standard Depreciation
	08 – ACRS Optional Depreciation
	09 – Units of Production Depreciation
	10 – MACRS Luxury Cars - Domestic
	11 – Fixed % Luxury Cars - Foreign
	12 – MACRS Standard Depreciation
	13 – ACRS Alternative Depreciation
	14 – ACRS Alternate Real Property
	15 – Fixed % of Cost
	16 – Fixed % on Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	17 – AMT Luxury Auto
	18 – ACE Luxury Auto
	Note : Any additional depreciation methods you create for your organization must have an alpha code.
Depr Expense Business Unit	A code that allows an override of the destination of the depreciation expense.
	Valid codes are:
	blank – No Override
	1 – Responsible Business Unit
	2 – Location Business Unit
	3 – Work Center Business Unit
1st Year Spread	A code that designates how you want the system to apportion the first year of depreciation for an asset. Valid codes are:
	Blank – Modified Depreciation Start Date
	1 – Entire Year
	2 – Actual Depreciation Start Date
	3 – Placed in Service Period
Last Yr Spread	A code that designates how you want the system to apportion the last year of depreciation for an asset. Valid codes are:
	blank – Modified depreciation end date
	1 – Entire year

Field	Explanation			
Disposal Year	A code that designates how you want the system to apportion depreciation when you dispose of the asset.			
	Valid codes are:			
	blank – To End of Disposal Period			
	A – Actual Disposal Date			
	Y – Mid-Year			
	Q – Mid-Quarter			
	M – Mid-Month			
	P – Middle of Period			
	F – First-Half / Second-Half			
	L – Last Day of Previous Period			
	I – Inverse of Initial Term Apportionment			
	N – None			
Secondary Acct/%	A code that designates how the system uses the amount calculated by the Secondary Account/Percent rule when determining the annual depreciation amount. Valid codes are:			
	blank – No secondary percentage			
	1 – Greater of amounts calculated by Rule 1 or Rule 2			
	2 – Lesser of amounts calculated by Rule 1 or Rule 2			
	6 – Amount from Rule 1 to Accumulated Deprecation Account 1; amount from Rule 2 to Accumulated Deprecation Account 2			
	7 – Amount from Rule 1 to Accumulated Deprecation Account 1 plus Depreciation Expense Account 1 equals Rule 1 amount; amount from Rule 2 to Accumulated Deprecation Account 2 plus Depreciation Expense Account 2 equals Rule 2 amount			
	8 – Two Amounts - Two A/D Accounts and Three D/E Accounts			
	The system uses this field in conjunction with the Secondary Percent Continuation field.			
Life Year Reference	A code that designates the beginning reference point from which you want the system to determine the current life year of an asset. Valid codes are:			
	blank – 1st day of depreciation start year			
	1 – Depreciation start date (modified)			
Allow Over Depreciation	A code that indicates whether you want the system to allow over depreciation for an asset. Use this field when you want the system to allow depreciation in excess of the basis, or when you want to allow depreciation beyond the period you define as the life of the asset, as in the ACRS Luxury Autos depreciation method. Valid values are:			
	blank – Over depreciation NOT allowed during asset life, take remaining basis at end of asset life			
	1 – Accumulated depreciation may EXCEED adjusted basis during asset life, take remaining basis at end of asset life			
	2 – Over depreciation NOT allowed during asset life, allow depreciation beyond asset life			
	3 – Accumulated depreciation may EXCEED adjusted basis during and beyond asset life			
	The default for this field is blank. The system uses this field in conjunction with the Allow Negative Depreciation field.			

Field	Explanation
Allow Negative Depreciation	A code that indicates whether you want to allow depreciation formulas to calculate negative amounts. Valid codes are:
	N – Negative depreciation not allowed
	Y – Accumulated depreciation may be less than adjusted basis
	You can enter a 1 for yes (Y) or a 2 for no (N). The default value is N.
Asset Life Year - Start	The first asset life year to which the rule pertains. You must set up detail annual rules for a depreciation rule, beginning with year 1 and extending through every year in the life of the asset. The system does not allow "gaps" between years.
	You can set up the detail annual rules beyond the life of the asset. A single record may represent several contiguous years, but the system does not allow duplicate years.
	Valid values are 1 through 998, and 999. Use 999 only to set up a specific rule for the disposal year of an asset.
Asset Life Year - Through	The last year in the life of an asset to which the rule pertains. You can set up the detail annual rules beyond the life of the asset. Each rule must have a rule for contiguous years beginning with 1. A single record can represent several contiguous years, but the system does not allow duplicate years.
IS Mo	This field refers to the month the asset is placed in service. You can specify rules by inclusive ranges. When you use the value of blank, the system continues to use the annual rule for the last specified placed in service month until it finds a higher placed in service month value.
	The system uses the values you enter in this field as follows:
	 First, the system searches for an exact match. (For example, if an asset is placed in service in month 01, the system looks for a Placed In Service Month value of 01 for that year.)
	 If an exact match does not exist, the system searches for a value of blank.
	 If a value of blank does not exist, the system continues to use the annual rule for the last specified placed in service month for a range of months until it finds the next highest month you specify.
	For example, if you set up annual rules for the Placed In Service Months of 01, 03, 06, and 09, the system uses the rule you specify for 01 during the first and second months, the rule you specify for 03 during the third, fourth, and fifth months, the rule you specify for 06 during the sixth, seventh, and eighth months, and the rule you specify for 09 for the remaining months.
	Valid values are blank, 01, 02, 03, 04, 05, 06, 07, 08, 09, 10, 11, and 12.
Annual Multiplier	A percentage that you can use as an element within a formula, or by itself. The system applies this percentage to the basis of an asset to derive depreciation. If no basis is defined for the asset, then the system applies this percentage to the cost.
	Enter a value in this field as a decimal. For example, enter 10% as .10 and 150% as 1.5.
Per Pat	The code for a specific depreciation spread pattern. A pattern determines how the annual depreciation amount is to be apportioned to periods within a year. You can designate spread patterns for individual years, or for a group of years.

Field	Explanation
Secondary % Continuation	Use this code to indicate whether an annual depreciation rule is a primary or secondary rule.

24.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Standard depreciation rules	The User Defined Depreciation program includes a basic rule set that represents all of the rules used by the 18 standard depreciation methods. You can identify the standard depreciation methods and base depreciation rules by numeric identifiers.
	All numeric methods and formulas are reserved for the use of JD Edwards World. Numeric rules can be refreshed from the JDFDATA environment, which will be periodically updated for changes to the depreciation rules.
	You can inquire on the numeric rules and methods and use them as the basis for creating modified user defined depreciation rules with alpha identifiers.
Locating an existing depreciation method	Use function keys to help you locate the depreciation method you are looking for. For example, if you enter values in as many of the fields as you can to identify a depreciation method and press enter, you can use function keys to skip to the first depreciation method that most closely matches your criteria. Then, use function keys to scroll through all existing methods with similar values. This is particularly helpful when you have numerous depreciation methods.
	After you locate the depreciation methods that you are looking for, you can also use a function key to skip directly to the rules portion of the screen.
Protecting user defined depreciation methods	After you set up the user defined depreciation methods you want to use, use the Edit Disable field to protect them from further revision.

24.2.2 Processing Options

See Section 70.2, "Depreciation Rule Revisions (P12851)."

24.3 Setting Up Depreciation Formulas

You can define or revise depreciation formulas. You can then attach the formulas to the elements of the depreciation equation in a life year rule. Use the four basic mathematical functions (+ - * /) and parentheses for nesting amounts or quantities to construct depreciation formulas in algebraic format.

The Fixed Assets system includes codes that you can use to represent the elements that the system uses to retrieve the related amounts or quantities from the Item Balance table, Item Master table, Date Pattern table, and so on. For example, you can define a depreciation method that is based on a formula that you create to subtract salvage value from cost.

A comprehensive list of the elements that you can use to define formulas to include in depreciation rules appears in Appendix A.

You can access the Depreciation Formula Revision screen directly from the menu, or you can access the screen from Depreciation Rule Revision. For example, if you are

revising depreciation rules, and you want to update a formula associated with the rule, you can access Depreciation Formula Revision to review and revise formulas you have previously defined without exiting from the Depreciation Rule Revision program.

Note: User defined depreciation formulas must have alphabetic identifiers to distinguish them from standard depreciation formulas. You can modify only the alpha formulas, but you can use the numeric formulas as a starting point to create your own formulas with alphabetic identifiers.

To set up depreciation formulas

On Depreciation Formula Revision

Figure 24–7 Depreciation Formula Revision screen



- 1. To set up or locate an existing formula, complete the following field:
 - Formula ID

Choose the field sensitive help for Formula ID to review a list of valid formulas or to search for a specific formula by code or description.

- 2. To revise or define the formula, complete the following fields:
 - Description
 - Formula
 - Multiplier/Constant

Field	Explanation			
Formula	The system uses the formula you enter in this field to calculate an amount for an associated formula ID. You can attach the formulas you define on Formula Revisions to the Depreciation Rule Revisions screen. You can define the following depreciation formulas:			
	 Multiplier 			
	 Basis 			
	■ Base			
	 Limit 			
	 Salvage value 			
	Formulas can include a combination of formula elements listed on the Depreciation Formula Revisions screen, the four basic mathematical functions, and parentheses for nesting amounts or quantities. Use the following valid symbols for these basic mathematical functions:			
	+ – Addition			
	- – Subtraction			
	* – Multiplication			
	/ – Division			
	() – Left and right parentheses			
Multiplier/Constant	A percentage or amount that can be incorporated into a formula as an element to derive depreciation.			

24.3.1 Processing Options

See Section 70.3, "Depreciation Formula Revisions (P12853)."

24.4 Setting Up Depreciation Spread Patterns

When you run depreciation, the system calculates an annual depreciation amount. Then, the system calculates depreciation for a particular period based on a percentage. You set up period pattern spread rules to specify how you want to recognize the annual deprecation amount within a year. If you do not set up a spread pattern for your depreciation rule, the system spreads the annual depreciation amount equally among the normal number of periods that you set up for your organization.

You can enter spread amounts for periods 01 through 14. The total of the spread percentages that you enter must sum to 100 before the system will allow the pattern to be added or an existing pattern changed.

The system stores depreciation spread patterns in the Depreciation Spread Pattern table (F12854).

To set up depreciation spread patterns

On Depreciation Spread Patterns

12054 Depreciation S Tools Help	gread Patte	비미 X 역
ORACL	CJD Edwards World URL Open FDF Document Email World Resource	Support
	2 8 7 0 + 2 B B B	q
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	12054 Depreciation Spread Patterns	
Display Functions Exit Program	Rotion Type I	
Hard Copy Clear Screen	Budget Pattern Code IFR Desc Irregular Spread	
	Period 81 5.0000	
	Period 02 3.0000	
	Period 03 4.0000	
	Period 84 7.6088	
	Period 85 6.0000	
	Period 06 11.0000	
	Period 87 14.0000	
	Period 08 17.0000	
	Period 09 7.0000	
	Period 10 3.0000	
	Period 11 13.0008	
	Period 12 10.0000	
	Period 13	
	Period 14	
	Total 100.0000	9
	F21=Print Budget Pattern Codes F24=More Keys	i i

Figure 24–8 Depreciation Spread Patterns (Set Up) screen

- 1. To set up or locate a depreciation pattern code, complete the following field:
 - Budget Pattern Code
- **2.** To define or revise a depreciation pattern code, complete any of the following fields:
 - Period 01-14

Field	Explanation
Period 01	Enter the percentage of depreciation you want to record for the asset in the first period. You can enter spread percentages as:
	 Whole numbers (such as 20 for 20%)
	 Whole numbers with a decimal, where the decimal is a fraction of the percentage (such as 50.5 for 50 1/2%)
	 Zero or blank, for no percentage
	You can enter spread percentages for up to 14 periods. The total of the spread percentages must sum to 100.
	Note : You set up the default periods for the fiscal year on Date Pattern Revisions for company 00000.

Part V

Fixed Asset Journal Entries

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 25, "Overview to Fixed Asset Journal Entries,"
- Chapter 26, "Split Fixed Assets,"
- Chapter 27, "Transfer Fixed Assets,"
- Chapter 28, "Dispose of Fixed Assets."

Overview to Fixed Asset Journal Entries

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 25.1, "Objectives,"
- Section 25.2, "About Fixed Asset Journal Entries."

25.1 Objectives

- To split an asset into one or more new assets
- To transfer an asset from one account to another account
- To globally change category codes using the asset transfer program
- To dispose of assets

25.2 About Fixed Asset Journal Entries

You can use the Fixed Assets system to record asset splits, transfers, and disposals in your accounting ledgers. When you indicate what assets you want to affect by a split, transfer, or disposal, the system automatically creates the necessary journal entries.

In addition, by using subledger functionality you can transfer or dispose of asset costs from a single subledger if necessary.

After the system creates the fixed asset journal entries, you must post the entries to the Account Ledger (F0911) and the Item Balances (F1202) tables.

Creating fixed asset journal entries includes the following tasks:

- Splitting fixed assets
- Transferring fixed assets
- Disposing of fixed assets

26

Split Fixed Assets

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 26.1, "Entering Asset Split Information,"
- Section 26.2, "Asset Splits and Prior-Year Entries,"
- Section 26.3, "Posting Journal Entries for Asset Splits."

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Transfers, Splits and Disposals

From Transfers, Splits and Disposals (G1222), choose Asset Split

You can split an existing asset into one or more new assets. The asset does not have to have a quantity greater than one. You can split assets by units, dollars, or percentage. For example, use the Asset Split program to perform the following tasks:

- Split an asset entered as a bulk quantity into smaller lots or units.
- Remove a portion of an asset to create two independent assets.
- Dispose of a component (part) of an asset.
- Transfer a component (part) of an asset.
- Correct an asset that was entered as one item which should have been entered as multiple assets.

When you complete the asset split process, the system automatically updates and creates the necessary asset records and accounts, as follows:

- Creates Item Master records for the new assets generated during the split based on the original asset master record
- Updates the Current Item Quantity field on the original asset's master record
- Creates location tracking records for the new assets based on the original asset master record
- Updates the Quantity field on the original asset's location tracking record
- Creates Item Balances records for the depreciation methods and ledger types for the new assets based on the original asset record
- Creates journal entries for both the original asset and the new assets based on the original asset's costs and accumulated depreciation account numbers (The system creates these entries for each ledger type and posts them to the general ledger.)
- Submits the journal entries for posting to the Item Balances table for document type Asset Split (AS)

The following graphic illustrates how the Asset Split program works:



Figure 26–1 Asset Split Program

26.1 Entering Asset Split Information

You must enter asset split information to indicate to the system what assets you want to divide and what accounts the split transaction should affect.

To enter asset split information

You can include journal entries related to multiple asset splits in a single batch.

On Asset Split

CRACE	C JD Edwards wond	URL Open	PDF Docume	int Ernad	World Resource	s Suppo
	0 8 7 D	+ / 0	De De			
Teld Sensitive Help Usplay Error Message Usplay Fonctions Sol Program 'uil Detail Transfer Processing tem Master Clear Screen	12106 Rotion Code (R Document Number/Type G/L Date Nethod(H/U/2) Iten Number 0000 Beginni Iten Cost 9,617.47 Item Cost	23256 #5 05/30/17 1035 99 Item Quanti	Roset Spl Explanati Batch Nus 5.00	it on ber 6157857 Executive Desk 	s ining Item Quantit iption	9 .00 Iten No.

- 1. To create a batch for the split journal entries, complete the following fields:
 - Explanation
 - G/L Date
 - Asset Number
 - Method

The information for the original asset displays.

Note: The system assigns the batch number that remains the same until you leave the Asset Split program.

Figure 26–3 Asset Split (Original) screen

	2 x 7 D	+ / 0 8 8			Contraction of the
Tield Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Suf Program full Detail Fransfer Processing erm Master Dear Screen	12106 Rotion Code R Document Number/Tupe G/L Date Method(R/U/%) Item Number 000 Beginn Item Cost	Asse 23255 RS Expl 06/30/17 Batc 081095 ing Item Quantity	t Split anation h Number 615785 Executive Des Rem Item Cost	7 ks saining Item Quantity	
	9,617.47	5.00	9,617.	ription I	38 ten No.

- 2. To establish information for the new asset, complete the following fields:
 - Item Cost
 - Item Quantity

- Pcnt (Percent) (optional)
- New Item Description
- **3.** Choose Full Detail (F4).

Figure 26–4 Asset Split (Full Detail) screen

ORACL	E'JD Edwards World	URLOpen PD	Document		World Resources	Support
	2 8 7 D	+ / 0 8				4
ield Sensitive Help Visplay Error Message	12106 Rotion Code	A	aset Split			
isplay Functions xit Program ull Detail ransfer Processing	Document Number/Type G/L Date Method(R/U/%)	23256 RS E 06/30/17 8	xplanation atch Number	6157857		
em Master lear Screen	Iten Number 0000	1035 ng	Exec	utive Desko	ning	
	Item Cost 9,617.47	Item Quantity 5.00	Iten	9,617.47	Item Quantity 5.	88
	Item Cost	Item Quantity	Pont New	Item Descri	ption 1	(ten No.
	Unit Number	0	Serial Num	ber.		16
	Unit Number		Serial Num	ber.		
	Unit Number		Serial Num	ber.		
	Unit Number		Serial Numi	ber.		
	Unit Number		Serial Num	ber.		

- 4. Complete the following optional fields:
 - Unit Number
 - Serial Number

The system updates the Remaining Item Cost and Quantity based on the asset cost and quantity amounts you enter.

Figure 26–5 Asset Split (Updated) screen

		UPL Open	POF Docum	ent	Ernad	World Resource	is Support
	2 × 7 D	+ / 0	B B				q
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	12186 Action Code		Roset Sp	dit			
Display Functions Exit Program Full Detail Fransfer Processing	Document Number/Type G/L Date Method(R/U/%)	23256 83 06/30/17	Explanat Batch Nu	ion mber	6157857		
tem Mester	Iten Number 0000	1835		Execu	tive Deski		
Clear Screen	Beginni	ing			Rena	ining	
	Item Cost	Item Quant:	ity	Iten C	ost	Item Quanti	ty
	9,617.47		5.00		9,617.47		
	Is this inform	tion correct?	(Y/N)	Г	No Change	After Accepta	nce!
	Item Cost	Item Quant:	ity Pent	t New I	tem Descri	iption	Item No.
	10.10 H 10.17	3.	.00	Execu	tive Deski	5	00034206
	Unit Number		Serio	at Numbe	er.		
	Unit Number	2	Seria	al Numbe	er,		00034294
	Unit Number		Seria	al Numbe	er,		
	Unit Number		Seria	al Numbe	er.		
	Unit Number		Seria	al Numbr	er.		10

- **5.** 5. To accept the transaction, enter Y in the field following this confirmation message:
 - Is this information correct? (Y/N)

Field	Explanation
Method(A/U/%)	A code that tells the system which method to use when it allocates costs and units during an asset split. Valid codes are:
	A – Assigns the currency amount that you enter for the new assets. The system creates a ratio based on the amount that you enter for the new assets and the amount that remains for the original asset. The ratio determines the number of units that will be distributed to the new and original assets.
	U – Assigns the unit amount that you enter for the new assets. The system creates a ratio based on the units that you enter for the new assets and the units that remain for the original asset. This ratio determines the currency amount distributed to the new and original assets.
	% – Distributes the cost and units based on the percentage amount you enter.
	blank – Distributes the cost and units based on the cost and unit amounts you enter. The system does not perform any ratios.
Item Cost	The original acquisition cost of an asset.
Item Quantity	The original number of units for an asset. If assets are purchased and accounted for in quantities (more than one), you can specify the original quantity purchased. For example, if you purchase 100 office chairs, you would set up one asset item with an original quantity of 100. Then, as you disposed of office chairs, you would adjust the current quantity to reflect the current balance. This allows you to track assets purchased in bulk quantity on one master record.
	Form-specific information
	The number of units to be split to the new item or asset. If the value in the Method field is U or blank, enter a unit amount. If the value is \$ or %, leave this field blank. The system calculates the amount and percentage based on the current item quantity you enter.
Percentage of Cost	The percentage relationship of the cost of an asset to the total cost of the asset from which it is being split.

The screen clears. The system automatically posts the journal entries for the split to the Account Ledger table (F0911) and submits the batch for posting to fixed assets with the document type AS (Asset Split).

26.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Deleting or voiding asset splits	After you accept an asset split transaction, you cannot delete the split. Create manual journal entries to move balances back to the original asset, and then populate the Date Disposed (DSP) in the Item Master (P1201) for the new asset that was created in error by the split.
Using an asset split to transfer asset costs	When you split an asset, the journal entries for the split post to the same cost and accumulated depreciation accounts as the original asset.
Splitting an asset into another existing asset number	To maintain the integrity of your fixed asset records, the system prevents an asset from being split into an existing asset number. When you split an asset, the system assigns the new asset a number from Next Numbers, or you can assign a unique asset number to the new asset.

Торіс	Description
Splitting assets after the disposal date	To maintain the integrity of your fixed asset records, the system prevents asset splits after the date you dispose of the asset. You can split an asset only before its disposal date.
Splitting assets with multiple current locations	You can perform an asset split only if the asset has a single current location.
Updating the salvage value	You must manually change an asset's salvage value after an asset split. The salvage value remains the same for the original asset and is blank for the new assets. You can change these amounts on the Depreciation Information screen.
Fully depleting an original asset	Use the percentage method to fully deplete an original asset cost and split it into one or more new assets. When you deplete the original asset 100%, you prevent it from having any remaining balance amounts due to rounding.
Rounded amounts for posted splits	The system uses a percentage to calculate cost and accumulated depreciation for the split information that you enter on Asset Split. The system calculates this percentage regardless of the method of split that you specify. When you exit the program, the system updates asset records based on the percentage. If you review the asset split journal entries that the system creates, you might notice a rounding difference between the amounts that you entered and the amounts that post to cost and accumulated depreciation.
Secondary depreciation split	Any secondary accumulated depreciation amounts are split in proportion with the primary accumulated depreciation amounts.
Defining both the quantity and balance	You may set the Method (#MOS) in the header of the Asset Split program (P12106) to blank, which then permits you to enter data into amount, percent, and unit quantity fields. You use this method when you are splitting a balance where the percentage or unit amount is not proportionate to the amount being split (splitting \$30,000 and 7 units from \$60,000 and 10 units).
AS document type and the ending balance	The Asset Split program (P12106) must create an ending balance and a balance forward amount to use when computing depreciation. If the Balance Forward field (APYC) is not populated, the Compute Depreciation program (P12850) cannot calculate Net Book Value (NBV) correctly. In addition, monthly depreciation would be overstated in the first month of the split.
	balance did not change. Only the detail allocation at the asset level changed as a result of the asset split. Fixed Assets integrity is not compromised, nor is the total Fixed Asset balance.
	If the system-generated entries are not acceptable in your accounting process, you may create a manual journal entry with AS as the document type, and post it to the appropriate G/L period. Your manual journal entry must include cost and accumulated depreciation. Expense would remain where it was incurred. The effect of the previous steps would be an overstatement of the period accumulated depreciation for the first period of depreciation for the asset.

26.2 Asset Splits and Prior-Year Entries

When using the Asset Split program (P12106) to split an asset, entries will be created to the last day of the prior fiscal year if the asset has a balance forward. An asset will have a balance forward if it existed in the prior year or the balances were entered through the beginning balance program.

For example, on a calendar fiscal date pattern running from 01/01 through 12/31 an asset is split in fiscal year 2017 that has a beginning balance will have AS document type entries created with a 12/31/16 GL date. This will occur regardless of the period in fiscal year 2017 that the asset split occurs. These entries will only happen for those assets that existed in the prior year or were entered through beginning balances. The entries created are marked as posted in the F0911, as they are in/out to the same account resulting in no change to the balance of an account. Therefore, entries resulting from the Asset Split program do not affect Balance Sheets or Income Statements that may have already been issued for the prior year. For assets added and split in the current year, the G/L date for the period that the split takes place in, will be used.

When an asset split occurs, new asset records are created. For example, an asset is added for 2 computers in fiscal year 2016 and in fiscal year 2017 the asset is split into 2 assets: 1 computer for each asset. There are now 2 assets on the books. While the system creates a new asset master for split out computer; the computer itself is a year old. The split program will create the depreciation information for the new records using the existing methods from the original asset. The start depreciation date will remain the same as the original asset.

As the asset for the computer created from the split program is a year old, the Fixed Asset system needs to reflect this. The only way this can happen is to create the AS document records with a prior year-end G/L date of 12/31/16 so that beginning balances get updated correctly. Beginning balances are then used by the Compute Depreciation program to accurately calculate depreciation on both assets.

The Cost Summary Inquiry form will also use the beginning balance fields to accurately show the Inception-to-Date vs. Year-to-Date balances.

If the asset split entries were created with a G/L date using the period the asset split takes place in, then the system would not calculate depreciation correctly. Here are some of the issues that would result:

- The newly split-out asset would not have beginning balance information that is needed after the 1st year of an assets life. The asset in the above example is really in year 2 of its life. This is based on the start date, which was copied from the original asset.
- The original asset would be calculated based on its original value because the system is using the beginning balance amounts for fiscal year 2001. These amounts would be the original amounts prior to the split. The Beginning Balance amounts are used to calculate the current year depreciation amounts when you use methods I, R, and C.

If the Asset Split program were to only update the beginning balance amounts and not create a split entry, here is what would happen:

- If the annual close from the prior year were to be run again, the beginning balance amounts would be updated. The original asset would go back to the value it had prior to the split, the new asset would then become 0, with no cost or accumulated depreciation.
- Without the AS document, there is nothing to link back to the F0911. This can cause an integrity issue, especially if the Fixed Asset Repost program were to be run. (The repost program would update the original asset back to its original cost, plus there will still be cost on the newly split-out asset. This situation would result in larger balances on the Fixed Asset system compared to the General Ledger system.)

26.3 Posting Journal Entries for Asset Splits

When you accept the asset split transaction, the system automatically posts the asset split journal entries to the Account Balances table (F0902).

You must post the journal entries generated by the split program to the Item Balances table (F1202). The system includes a separate version of the Item Balances post program that posts journal entries with the document type AS (Asset Split).

See Also:

- Work with DREAM Writer Versions in the JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.
- Section 69.2, "General Ledger Post (P09800)."

26.3.1 Processing Options

See Section 72.1, "Asset Split (P12106)."

Transfer Fixed Assets

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 27.1, "Transferring Fixed Assets."

You can use the transfer procedure to record asset transfers from one business unit or account to another. You can transfer assets based on the entire account structure (business unit, object, and subsidiary) or a portion of the account structure. For example, if you move a computer from one department to another department in you company, you use the transfer program to create the journal entries that reflect the move.

You can use the transfer program to record retroactive transfers. A retroactive transfer occurs before the current G/L date that you record as of that prior date. When you process a retroactive transfer, the depreciation expense amount for the period between the actual transfer and the processing of the transfer is also transferred to the new account as you specify in the processing options. For example, if a piece of equipment was physically transferred from one business unit to another several months prior to actually processing the transfer, you can enter the actual date of transfer and the new depreciation expense account at the same time.

27.1 Transferring Fixed Assets

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Transfers, Splits and Disposals

From Transfers, Splits and Disposals (G1222), choose an option under the Asset Transfer heading

When information for a large block of assets changes, you can also use the transfer program to make global changes to the information with or without transferring the assets. For example, if you change the responsible business unit for a fleet of trucks without actually moving them. You can use the transfer program to change the following asset information:

- Responsible business unit
- Work center
- Property tax entity
- Property state tax
- Tax rate/area
- Location (if the asset has only one current location)

- Start date
- Category codes

You can use the transfer procedure to change a specific category code value for all the assets within a company or asset class without having to change each master record individually.

When you complete the asset transfer process, the program automatically creates the appropriate journal entries with a document type of Asset Transfer (AT). The program then submits the batch to post to the Item Balances table (F1202) and the Account Ledger table (F0911). When a transfer is done, the BREQ (Budget-Requested) field is updated to represent a "transfer in" and the BAPR (Budget-Approved) field is updated to represent a "transfer out" in the F1202.

Figure 27–1 Transferring Fixed Assets flow



Create New Record

You can transfer assets individually or in mass quantities. The transfer program is the same DREAM Writer for both single and mass transfers. You use processing options to indicate to the system whether you are performing a mass or single transfer.

The transfer process has two modes: preliminary and final. You should run a preliminary transfer to verify the transfer journal entries that the system creates for the transaction before you run the final transfer. The preliminary transfer does not update accounts.

After you run the preliminary transfer and correct any errors that appear on the report, you can run the final transfer. The final transfer updates the asset accounts.

Торіс	Description
Preliminary asset account transfer	A preliminary asset account transfer performs the following tasks:
	 Edits the "transfer to" information that you enter in the processing options
	 Prints a report that shows the journal entries that the system creates when you run the final transfer
Preliminary asset information change	A preliminary asset information change performs the following tasks:
	• Edits the new item master information that you enter in the processing options
	 Prints a report that shows the original item master information and the new information that the system creates when you run the final transfer
Final asset account transfer	A final asset account transfer performs the following tasks:
	 Edits the "transfer to" information that you enter in the processing options
	 Creates journal entries for the asset accounts that are affected by the asset transfer
	 Prints a report showing the journal entries
	 Updates the item master information in the Item Master table (F1201)
	 Posts the journal entries to the appropriate Item Balances (F1202) ledgers, depending on the type of transfer
Final asset information change	A final asset information change performs the following tasks:
	 Edits the new asset information that you enter in the processing options
	 Prints a report that shows the original asset master information and the new asset information that the system creates
	 Updates the asset master information records in the Item Master table (F1201)
Account locks	The transfer program respects any depreciation account locks that you specify in Fixed Asset Constants. If either the accumulated depreciation accounts or the depreciation expense accounts are locked to their respective cost accounts, the transfer program determines which depreciation accounts are locked to the new cost accounts. The transfer program adjusts the depreciation accounts accordingly.
Using *blank as a valid value	When you make global changes to asset information using the Asset Transfer program, you enter new values only in the fields for the values that you want to change. Any fields you leave blank are not affected by a change. If you want to change the value for a field to blank, you must enter "*blank" in the field.
Automatic update	When you transfer an asset in final mode, the Asset Transfer program automatically updates the records in the Item Balances table (F1202). You must then post the transfer journal entries to the general ledger. If the transfer journal entries are in error, you must correct the errors through the general ledger.
	See Section 12.2, "Correcting Fixed Asset Balances" for more information.

27.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Transferring assets by subledger	JD Edwards World recommends that you transfer an asset from one subledger to another only at the fiscal year end unless one of the following conditions apply:
	 The asset does not have any accumulated depreciation.
	 All ledgers for the asset are depreciated using the Inception to Date method of calculation.
	To transfer assets from one subledger to another, you must first run a final depreciation through the fiscal year end. Run the transfer for the asset in final mode. After the transfer entries post, run the fixed asset annual close.
Transferring depreciation expense and revenue	You can use the transfer program to change depreciation expense and revenue information in the asset master. The program can update this information, but it does not move the balances or create journal entries. To transfer depreciation expense and revenue, you must use journal entries.
Transferring assets for billing purposes	Do not use the Mass Asset or Single Asset Transfer programs to enter asset location information for billing purposes. Use only the Location Transfer program to transfer assets with associated billing information.
Transferring an asset after the disposal date	To maintain the integrity of your fixed asset records, the system prevents asset transfers after the date you dispose of the asset. You can transfer an asset only before its disposal date.
Posting transfer journal entries	The Asset Transfer program posts the journal entries for asset transfers to fixed assets Item Balances table (F1202) before posting the Account Ledger table (F0911).
Mass or single asset transfer	The Single Asset Transfer and the Mass Transfer programs are identical programs. When the Single Asset Transfer is used, only the processing options are revealed. When the Mass Transfer version is used, data selection can be used. The key difference is the processing option for entering an asset number which will be used when a single asset transfer occurs. If this field is left blank, the system will assume that it is a Mass Transfer and read the data selection to determine which assets to transfer.
Depreciation expense	If the transfer is performed before depreciation is calculated, the whole period's depreciation expense will go to the new account. If depreciation is run prior to a transfer, the depreciation expense is prorated between the two accounts for that period based on the transfer date.
Depreciation expense accounts for retroactive transfers	You can specify a retroactive transfer date only if the depreciation expense account changes at the same time. Any balances, positive or negative, in the old depreciation expense account between the transfer date and the G/L date are reversed out and the system creates a single journal entry to the new depreciation expense account. This includes any calculated amounts for partial periods.
Time limits for retroactive transfers	If you process a retroactive transfer that has a transfer date prior to the beginning of the current year, only the year-to-date amount of depreciation expense is transferred to the new depreciation expense account. Amounts prior to the beginning of the current year are not transferred. For example, if you process a retroactive transfer in February 2019 that actually took place in November 2018, only the depreciation expense for January and February 2019 will be transferred.
Category codes	You can change all the category codes in the Item Master table (F1201) through the transfer program.

Торіс	Description
G/L selections	The processing option for DREAM Writer version selection works only under the following conditions:
	 You run the depreciation program in final mode.
	 You have Management Approval set to No (N) on System Constants.
Voiding a transfer	Do not void a transfer. Voiding a transfer only updates the Asset Account Balances (F1202) file and not the Asset Master File (F1201). To correct a transfer, create a transfer back to the original location. The transfer program updates the F1201 and the F1202 records. After transferring records back to their origin the transfer can be regenerated using correct data. The Asset Transfer program automatically updates the records in the F1202 and the General Ledger (GL), the transfer journal entries must be posted to GL by the General Ledger Post (R09801).
Prior periods	Transfers should only be performed in the current period. Transfers run in prior periods can cause unpredictable results. When a transfer occurs in the same period in which there is an existing depreciation expense balance, the current period's depreciation expense will be apportioned to the new account based on the transfer date.
Location start date	If you specify a new location in the Location processing option, the G/L date must be less than or equal to the system date. The asset transfer program will not permit planned (future) transfer dates. You can designate a planned transfer using the Location Transfer program (P12115).
Management approval	The system looks at the GCIARF field for management approval.

See Also:

 Work with DREAM Writer Versions in the JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

27.1.2 Processing Options

See Section 72.2, "Asset Transfer - Single/Multiple (P12108)."
Dispose of Fixed Assets

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 28.1, "Disposing of Fixed Assets,"
- Section 28.2, "Performing Single Asset Disposals,"
- Section 28.3, "Performing Mass Asset Disposals,"
- Section 28.4, "Disposing of an Asset Early."

You can use the disposal programs in the Fixed Assets system to record asset disposals. You can also record new asset costs for trade-in transactions.

28.1 Disposing of Fixed Assets

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Transfers, Splits and Disposals

From Transfers, Splits and Disposals (G1222), choose an option under Asset Disposals

When you dispose of an asset, you can indicate a specific method of disposal, such as scrapped, theft, or charity. The system updates the asset master record with the disposal date (unless you enter a date in the asset master record) and indicates the method of disposal in the Equipment Status field. The system also creates the journal entries for the disposal. You must post the disposal journal entries to the general ledger and fixed assets.

The disposal programs create journal entries for accounts based on the disposal account rules that you set up. These rules can be very simple or complex based on your company's needs. These rules replace information originally contained in the FDS series of automatic accounting instructions.

If you must dispose of more than one ledger, a second currency ledger for instance, you can indicate which ledgers to include. In addition, different account information can be specified to preserve the cost and accumulated depreciation accounts and use a reserve account in their place. Different account information can also be used to comply with charitable deduction reporting requirements in some countries.

If necessary, you can dispose of a single subledger for one or more assets.

Disposing of fixed assets consists of the following tasks:

- Performing Single Asset Disposals
- Performing Mass Asset Disposals

28.1.1 Before You Begin

Verify that the following tasks are complete:

- Disposal account rules are set up
- Depreciation is recorded through the disposal date of the asset
- Cash receipts from disposal proceeds are posted to fixed assets
- Accounts payable vouchers for trade-ins are posted to fixed assets

28.1.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Accessing accounts for disposal journal entries	When you dispose of an asset, the system must access the following accounts in order to create the appropriate journal entries:
	 Accumulated Depreciation and Cost - You set up these accounts when you create the asset master record
	 Net Book Value, Cash Clearing, and Cash Proceeds - You set up these accounts when you set up the Disposal Account Rule Table. When cost and accumulated depreciation amounts are equal, the Disposal programs will not create an entry line for the Net Book Value of zero.
Disposal account rule table	The Automatic Accounting Instructions that contained company specific disposal journal account information are replaced by a Disposal Account Rule Table. This new table enables the user to store company specific disposal account information by disposal method and by ledger type, providing additional flexibility.
Disposal journal entries	The system creates disposal journal entries only for the Actual Amounts (AA) ledger unless you specify additional ledgers in the processing options.
Voiding disposal entries	You can void disposal entries. Use the Single Asset Disposal program to void disposal journal entries the system creates in the Mass Disposal program
	When you void disposal journal entries, the system automatically updates the Disposal Date and Equipment Status in the Item Master table (F1201).
Disposal date	You do not have to remove the disposal date from the asset master record before you run disposal. You can leave the disposal date blank for the disposal program and the system uses the date from the asset master. If both the asset master record and the disposal program have blank dates, the system uses the G/L date.
	If you do use the disposal date in the disposal program and a date exists in the asset master record, you get a message that the date exists in the asset master. The date in the asset master record is not overwritten.
	The edit of the disposal date has been changed in the disposal programs to not force the user to remove the date disposed before disposing an asset.
	For assets with multiple subledgers attached, the Single Asset Disposal will prompt the user to note if the disposal date should be updated when additional costs exist.
Secondary accumulated depreciation accounts	If you define a secondary accumulated depreciation account (from the SDA AAI) for an asset, the disposal program handles the balance for that account.

Торіс	Description
Subledgers	When disposals are run for assets with subledgers, the assets are disposed of at the subledger level. For example, when a cost account is being cleared, a credit is created in the cost account for each subledger and an offsetting debit is created in the net book value account defined in the disposal setup. This also happens for the accumulated depreciation account.
Modifying an entry	A processing option has been added to prevent the user from modifying account and amount information for a disposal journal entry.

28.2 Performing Single Asset Disposals

You can use Single Asset Disposals to dispose of assets individually. Dispose of assets individually to record the gains and losses that result from a disposal, and to record the new asset cost if there is a trade-in. You can also use Single Asset Disposals to void or delete a disposal entry for a particular asset whether it was disposed of by the Mass Disposals or Single Asset Disposals procedures.

The system creates disposal journal entries based on the disposal type that you specify when you enter disposal information. You can use Single Asset Disposals to perform four types of disposals:

Disposal Type	Description
Simple disposal (with no proceeds)	Use simple disposal when the disposal does not involve proceeds. For example, use this disposal type if you dispose of an asset and do not receive cash for the asset because it was destroyed, given to charity, and so on.
	The system uses the business unit in the Net Book Value account that you set up in the Disposal Account Rules table. If the business unit in that account rule is blank, the system uses the responsible business unit from the asset's master record.
Disposal with cash proceeds	Use a disposal with cash proceeds when you receive cash for an asset. When you specify this disposal type, the system debits the Cash/Clearing account and credits the Proceeds from Sale account. If you use this disposal type, you must attach the asset item number to the cash receipt entry for the Cash/Clearing Account.
	The system uses the business unit from the respective disposal account rules for Net Book Value, Cash/Clearing, or Proceeds from Sale accounts. If the business unit in any of these rules is blank, the system uses the responsible business unit from the asset's master record.
Disposal with trade-in	Use a disposal with trade-in when you trade an asset in for another asset and there are no cash proceeds. When you use this type of disposal, you must enter the new asset's master information before you run the Single Asset Disposals program to dispose of the asset you trade in.

Disposal Type	Description	
Disposal with cash proceeds and trade-in	Use a disposal with cash proceeds and trade-in when a disposal involves a combination of both cash and trade-in on an asset. Before you run the Single Asset Disposals program to dispose of the asset you traded in, you must to:	
	• Enter the master record information for the new asset.	
	 Post the accounts payable entry to the general ledger and fixed assets if you paid additional cash for the new asset. 	
	When you receive cash for an asset, you debit the cash account and credit the Cash/Clearing account. Then, when you dispose of the asset using the Single Asset Disposals program, the system debits the Cash/Clearing account and credits the Proceeds from Sale account.	

Performing single asset disposals consists of the following:

- Entering disposal information
- Reviewing and revising disposal entries
- Posting the disposal entries

To enter disposal information

On Single Asset Disposals

Figure 28–1 Single Asset Disposals screen

ORACL	E JD Edwards World		POF Dommant	Frind	World Beactures	Suppo
Id Sensitive Help	0.8	cre opin	Per bocanan			complete
play Error Message play Erroritons (Program Diatail Count Master eet Search & Location or Screen	Rotion Code Document Type/Number G/L Date Disposed Tern Number Disposed or Retires Type of Disposal New Iten No if Trade In	8 80 86/30/1 1001 10 10 95/15/1 2	Batch No Yoid (Y/N) Sub Ledger	6157858	30	
	Bus. Unit Object	Sub	Becarit	Б	planation LT	P

- 1. To add a new batch for the disposal journal entries, complete the following fields:
 - G/L Date
 - Subledger/Subledger Type
 - Disposed Asset Number
 - Disposal Method
 - Date Disposed or Retired
 - Type of Disposal
 - New Asset Number if Trade In

Note: The batch number assigned by the system remains the same until you leave the asset disposal program. You can also include journal entries that relate to multiple asset disposals in a single batch.

CRACE	SD Edward	U	FL Open	PDF Docume	nt Emal	World Res	ources	Suppo
	08 7							
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Ext Program Full Detail Account Master Asset Search & Location Clear Screen	12185 Rotian Gode Document Type/ G/L Date Disposed Item I Disposed Item I Disposed Item Note Date Disposed Type of Dispos New Item No if Is this Infor	Number d or Retired al Trade In. mation Corre	Sing1 Fi RD 06/38/ 15 15 2 105/15 2 417 (V/N	23257 117 981 /17	nals AP Di Usdate D	Batch No Void (Y/N) Sub Ledger B Motor Gradd sposed - Scri sposel w/cash ate Disposed	er Apped P (V/N)	7858 ds
	Bus. Unit 50 900 50 900 900	Object Su 2038 9112 2130 9112	/b	Recount 57,4 57,4 20,1 20,1	43.21- 43.21 85.14 95.14 NBV	Explanation y Equipment of Assets Di m Depr - Equ of Assets Di	sposed Lpment sposed	LT P 88 88 88 88

Figure 28–2 Single Asset Disposals (New Batch) screen

- **2.** 2. To accept the transactions, complete the field following this message:
 - Is this Information Correct? (Y/N)
- **3.** If you are disposing of a single subledger, complete the field following this message:
 - Should the Date Disposed be Updated? (Y/N)

The system clears the screen and creates the disposal journal entries.

Field	Explanation
Disposal Method	A user defined code (12/ES) that identifies the equipment or disposal status of an asset, such as available, down, or disposed.
Type of Disposal	The type of disposal determines what journal entries the system creates. There are four types of disposals. Valid codes are:
	1 – Simple disposal, no trade in and no cash proceeds
	2 – Disposal with cash proceeds
	3 – Disposal with trade-in
	4 – Disposal with trade-in & cash proceeds

Caution: If there are amounts in the Inception to Date column/Cost and Accumulated Depreciation fields on the Cost Summary screen, the asset disposal is not complete. After you successfully complete both steps of the asset disposal process, Post to G/L and Post G/L Entries to Assets, there will be no amounts in the Inception to Date column/Cost and Accumulated Depreciation fields

28.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Using a subledger and subledger type	If you specify a subledger and subledger type in the disposal information, the asset disposal updates only the specified subledger. You can choose whether to update the disposal date or leave it blank.
Trade-in and highlighted asset field	If the Item Number field is highlighting and the error message is 0025, Record Invalid, there is no Asset Master record set up for the new asset in the F1201 file. When you do a disposal with trade-in, you must create a master record of the new asset before you dispose of the original asset.
Disposed asset and the compute depreciation journal	When an asset is disposed, it will appear on the Depreciation Journal for tax ledgers until the end of the current fiscal year. This is done to permit accurate tax reporting. Even if no depreciation is calculated, the asset will appear on the Depreciation Journal. The asset will not appear on the Depreciation Journal for the next fiscal year once you run the Fixed Asset Annual Close.

To review and revise disposal entries

On Single Asset Disposals

- 1. To locate a single disposal journal entry, complete the following fields:
 - Document Number
 - G/L Date
- **2.** To void disposal journal entries, complete the following field:
 - Void

To post the disposal entries

You must manually post single disposal journal entries to the general ledger and fixed assets. To perform this task, run the following posts:

- Disposal Post to G/L (P09800)
- Post G/L Entries to Assets

28.2.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Posting G/L entries to assets	The default version of the Post G/L Entries to Assets program posts all unposted fixed asset entries. To post only disposal entries, you must create your own version of the post program and attach it to the menu option.

See Also:

- Section 56.1, "Setting Up Disposal Account Rules,"
- Entering Basic Journal Entries (P09101) in the JD Edwards World General Accounting I Guide,
- Section 11.1, "Posting a Batch of Journal Entries,"
- Work with DREAM Writer Versions in the *JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide* for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

28.2.3 Processing Options

See Section 72.3, "Single Asset Disposal (P12105)."

28.3 Performing Mass Asset Disposals

Use Mass Asset Disposals to:

- Dispose of multiple assets instead of a single asset.
- Use data selections to indicate the assets that you want to dispose of.
- Post the disposal entries to the general ledger automatically. The Mass Asset Disposals program performs this post automatically unless you specify Batch Approval in your system's setup.

The system creates disposal journal entries based on the disposal type that you specify when you enter disposal information. You can use Mass Asset Disposals to perform two types of disposals:

Disposal Type	Description
Simple disposal (with no proceeds)	Use simple disposal when the disposals do not involve proceeds. For example, use this disposal type if you want to dispose of assets and do not receive cash for them because they were destroyed, given to charity, and so on.
	The system uses the business unit in the Net Book Value account that you set up in the Disposal Account Rule table. If the business unit in that account is blank, the system uses the responsible business unit from the asset master records.
Disposal with cash proceeds	Use a disposal with cash proceeds when you receive cash for disposed assets. When you specify this disposal type, the system debits the Cash/Clearing account and credits the Proceeds from Sale account. If you use this disposal type, you must attach asset numbers to the cash receipt entries for the Cash/Clearing account.
	The system uses the business unit from the disposal account rule for Net Book Value, Clearing, or Proceeds from Sale accounts. If the business unit in any of these rules is blank, the system uses the responsible business unit from the asset master records.

You can use processing options to run a preliminary or final mass disposal. The preliminary disposal does not create disposal journal entries. Run a preliminary disposal for proofing purposes before you run the final disposal.

28.3.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description			
Preliminary Disposal	The preliminary disposal performs the following tasks:			
	 Edits the disposal information you selected in the DREAM Writer 			
	 Prints a report that shows the journal entries that the system will create when you run a final disposal 			
Final Disposal	The final disposal performs the following tasks:			
	 Edits the disposal information you selected in the DREAM Writer 			
	 Creates journal entries for the accounts affected by the disposals 			
	 Prints a report that shows the journal entries 			
	 Updates the Date Disposed and Equipment Status fields in master records for the disposed assets 			
	 Shows a zero cost basis for the disposed assets 			
	 Submits the journal entries for posting to the general ledger 			
	Note : If the system finds any errors during the final disposal process, it does not create journal entries for the assets in error. Instead, the system prints an error message on the final report. Correct these errors and rerun the final disposal.			
Summary totals	Summary totals by ledger type and disposal account are available in the Mass Disposal program.			

Performing mass disposals consists of the following tasks:

- Entering mass disposal information
- Posting journal entries for mass disposal

To enter mass disposal information

On Mass Disposals

Select a DREAM Writer version and complete the appropriate processing options on Processing Options Revisions.

Note: Use Data Selections to indicate what accounts you want to affect by the disposal. Company and item number are mandatory data sequence items for the mass disposal procedure.

To post journal entries for mass disposals

If your system requires batch approval, you must post the disposal journal entries manually to the general ledger before you run Post G/L Entries to Assets.

If your system does not require batch approval, it automatically performs the post to the general ledger. You must run only the Post G/L Entries to Assets to post journal entries for mass disposals to fixed assets.

28.3.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description	
G/L selections	The processing option for the G/L post submittal works only under the following conditions:	
	 You run the depreciation program in final mode. 	
	 You have Management Approval set to No (N) on System Constants. 	

See Also:

- Section 11.1, "Posting a Batch of Journal Entries,"
- Entering Basic Journal Entries (P09101) in the JD Edwards World General Accounting I Guide,
- Work with DREAM Writer Versions in the JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

28.3.3 Processing Options

See Section 72.4, "Mass Disposals (P12104)."

28.4 Disposing of an Asset Early

A disposition is the permanent withdrawal of property from use in a trade or business or in the production of income. A withdrawal may be made by sale, exchange, involuntary conversion, retirement, abandonment, or destruction. A disposition of property before the end of its recovery period is referred to as an early disposition.

28.4.1 Required Setup for Computing Depreciation

Compute Depreciation (P12850) does not require special setup because the early disposition rules have been accounted for in the P12850 program. Compute User Defined Depreciation (P12855) will require special setup to accommodate the desired depreciation results in the year of an early disposition.

Disposal year rules are designed to allow an asset to calculate depreciation to meet the requirements of a disposal year convention in the year an asset has been disposed. This type of disposal would take place during the asset's life and not in the year the asset is placed in service, or in the final year when an asset becomes fully depreciated. In the first and final years of an asset's life, the First Year Spread and Last Year Spread will override the disposal rules.

Use the Depreciation Rule Revisions program (P12851) and Depreciation Formula Revisions program (P12853) to establish a disposal year depreciation calculation setup as the 999 life-year rule. This 999 life-year rule needs to be set up and added to the applicable Depreciation Rule. These rules only apply to those depreciation methods using a compute direction of I or C. If you are using compute direction R or P, disposal year processing has already been accommodated; therefore, no 999 life-year rule is required.

The 999 life-year rule will only be observed by the Compute User Defined Depreciation program (P12855), and for those assets that have the date disposed field populated.

Performing an early disposal

The following steps are to be followed in order to take the correct amount of depreciation prior to running Single Asset Disposal (P12105) or Mass Disposals (P12104).

- 1. From the Asset Master Information screen (P1201), manually enter the Date Disposed for the asset which is being disposed of early. Equipment Status may also be entered at this time but is not required.
- 2. Run Compute Depreciation (P12850) and/or Compute User Defined Depreciation (P12855) for each ledger that is applicable to the asset. Depreciation must be run through the end of the disposal fiscal year. Refer to the section above for special setup required for Compute User Defined Depreciation (P12855).
- **3.** After verifying the correct amount of depreciation has been taken for each ledger, Single Asset Disposal (P12105) or Mass Disposals (P12104) can now be run to dispose of the asset's ledgers. The date disposed used in the Single Asset Disposal (P12105) or Mass Disposals (P12104) must be the same date that was entered in step 1.

Part VI Revaluation

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 29, "Overview to Revaluation,"
- Chapter 30, "Understand Revaluation,"
- Chapter 31, "Calculate Revaluation."

Overview to Revaluation

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 29.1, "Objectives,"
- Section 29.2, "About Revaluation."

29.1 Objectives

- To understand how revaluation is calculated
- To calculate revaluation

29.2 About Revaluation

After you set up revaluation codes and revaluation indices, you can calculate asset revaluation.

Asset revaluation consists of the following tasks:

- Understanding revaluation methods
- Calculating revaluation

Understand Revaluation

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 30.1, "Revaluation Indices,"
- Section 30.2, "Revaluation Calculation Methods,"
- Section 30.3, "Revaluation by Index or Factor."

Revaluation is the process by which the costs of assets are restated in terms of current worth. There are a number of theories of revaluation, none of them comprehensive. Two of the more prominent theories are known as constant currency accounting and current cost accounting. Regardless of the theory employed, the basic concept behind revaluation is that of comparability. The essential question is whether, over time, you can make a meaningful comparison between financial statements when such factors as the rate of inflation and the current cost of assets are considered.

Under constant currency accounting, also known as constant purchasing power accounting, the effect of inflation is the major factor taken into consideration. Inflation trends upward, though it can vary widely from country to country, from virtually insignificant, single-digit rises to three- and even four-digit rates. Comparing costs from one year to the next in a hyperinflationary economy is meaningless unless the currency fluctuation is factored in. In some countries, you are required to adjust costs as the value of the currency changes. Even without a government mandate, you might want to revalue assets for reporting purposes.

The current cost accounting model relies primarily on the assumption that, apart from any currency changes, the price of assets can change significantly compared to the general price level. Further, that price can go up or down. Within this model, a topic of particular concern is the cost of replacing assets. One of the questions that this brings up is whether a company has sufficient insurance coverage to replace a given asset with one that is comparable.

For example, a manufacturing facility that was purchased several years ago for 1,000,000.00 could most likely not be replaced for that same 1,000,000.00 today if it burned down. While inflation might account for some of the difference, it is possible that the current cost of building supplies and labor has risen beyond the rate of inflation. Conversely, if a personal computer, originally purchased three years ago for 4,000, is stolen, it is quite possible that a comparable replacement can be found for less than that original cost, because the cost of computer-related equipment has been decreasing. If a company revalues its assets for insurance purposes, it can ensure adequate coverage when such dramatic losses occur.

The revaluation of large numbers of assets is most often accomplished through the use of indices. These indices are obtained from sources external to the company, whether from governments or other organizations. The indices can be used as multipliers or divisors. They can be expressions of change over periods as short as a single day or as long as several years. The indices can be applied to only current year balances or to prior year balances as well. The application of these indices to the proper selection of assets to revalue through a method of calculation can yield significant results, whether your aim is to revalue for insurance purposes, to meet government reporting requirements, or to report to management for future planning.

30.1 Revaluation Indices

A revaluation index is simply a value that has been determined by an agency, governmental or private firm outside your company, which reflects a change in cost that can be applied to your assets. The change may relate to currency fluctuations or the price of certain kinds of assets in the marketplace or some combination of factors. Depending on your approach to revaluation, or government regulations concerning revaluation, you may need only a single index or you may need several tables of indices. These are entered into the system manually and then are applied to your assets in the manner that you select.

30.2 Revaluation Calculation Methods

There are two revaluation calculation methods you can choose when you run your revaluation. The two methods are:

- Revaluation Year Balances
- Inception-to-Date

While both methods revalue both your cost and your accumulated depreciation amounts, it is the way that the posted balances are handled that differentiates them.

30.2.1 Revaluation Year Balances

When you select Revaluation Year Balances, the system revalues the current year-to-date balance separately and then the beginning balance.

For example, the current year-to-date amounts for both primary and secondary accumulated depreciation are revalued and the adjustment amount is calculated. Then the beginning balances in both the depreciation accounts are revalued and their adjustment amounts are calculated. Then the adjustments for both the year-to-date and the beginning balances are added together and one journal entry is created for the account you have specified in the processing options. An offsetting journal entry is also created for posting to the cost offset account you set up in the FR AAIs. If you need to track both current adjustments and prior year adjustments, you must set up offset accounts for both the FR2 (current year accumulated depreciation) and FR3 (prior year accumulated depreciation) AAIs. Offsetting journal entries are then created automatically for these two offset accounts.

Revaluation for the asset cost is treated similarly except that there is only a single offset.

30.2.2 Inception-to-Date

When you select the Inception-to-Date calculation method, account balances for every year are revalued. For example, year-to-date activity in the asset cost account is revalued for each year and the adjustment amount is calculated for each year. The adjustment amounts are then summed and a journal entry is created for that amount, to be posted to the account specified in the processing options. The offsetting entry is created for posting to the cost offset account you set up in the FR AAIs. Both primary

and secondary accumulated depreciation are treated similarly except for the offsets. If you need to track both current adjustments and prior year adjustments, you must set up offset accounts for both the FR2 (current year accumulated depreciation) and FR3 (prior year accumulated depreciation) AAIs. Offsetting journal entries are created automatically for these two offset accounts.

30.3 Revaluation by Index or Factor

For either of the two revaluation methods, you can specify whether to use the values entered in your index tables as true indices or as factors. The two approaches yield very different results and the values in your index tables would likely be quite different depending on the approach taken or mandated. For example, assume that an asset purchased in June 2018 at a cost of 25,000 must be revalued in June of 2019. Use the following index table:

Date	Index
June 2018	137.251
July 2018	140.049
August 2018	142.370
September 2018	145.317
October 2018	145.307
November 2018	151.964
December 2018	156.915
January 2019	162.556
February 2019	166.350
March 2019	170.012
April 2019	174.012
May 2019	178.032
June 2019	180.931

30.3.1 Index Revaluation

In index revaluation, the values for June 2018 and June 2019 are combined into a fraction, using June 2018 as the denominator. This fraction is then multiplied by the original cost of the asset. The equation would look like the following:

Cost * (June 2019 value/June 2018 value) = Revalued cost

or

25,000 * (180.931/137.251) = 32,956.23

30.3.2 Factor Revaluation

In factor revaluation, the values in the index table become simple multipliers. The table is viewed somewhat differently, though. The values in the table would be considered valid as of June 2019 and the revaluation factor is then derived from the acquisition date. This number is then multiplied by the original cost. The equation would look like the following:

Cost * June 2018 value = Revalued cost

or

25,000 * 137.251 = 3,431,275.00

Calculate Revaluation

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 31.1, "Calculating Revaluation."

Use the Revaluation Journal program to revalue your assets. The program can be run in preliminary mode to view the projected revaluation amounts or in final mode to update the Item Master (F1201), Item Balance (F1202), and Journal Entries (F0911) tables with these amounts. Unless you specify otherwise, the system updates the cost, primary accumulated depreciation, and secondary accumulated depreciation accounts. You determine which assets or asset groups to revalue through data selection.

31.1 Calculating Revaluation

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Revalue Assets Asset Revaluation (G1234), choose Revaluation Journal

To create an unrecognized gain or loss, you can designate a subledger to post the revaluation adjustment. With this method, you can preserve your historical cost while continuing to revalue your assets.

When you select Revaluation Journal, the system displays a DREAM Writer versions list. The DREAM Writer versions list includes DEMO versions that you can run or copy and modify to suit your needs. When you run a version, the system displays Processing Options Revisions before submitting the job for processing.

31.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description				
Revaluation Journal report	The report is printed asset by asset under each account. If you revalue large numbers of assets, the report can be long. You can maintain the report as a spool file unless you are required to print a hard copy.				
Inception to date revaluation requirement	To calculate an inception to date revaluation, Item Balance (F1202) table records must exist for every year of the life of every asset that is included in the revaluation.				
Revaluation by amount or allocation	To revalue assets by set amounts or allocations, you must either manually create journal entries or use STAR to create them.				

Торіс	Description
Updating the Item Master table (F1201)	Through processing options, you can limit the effect of revaluation to updating either or both the Last Year Cost and the Replacement Cost fields.
Journal review	Batch type AR is integrated into Journal Review, so you can drill down and view documents through the General Ledger Batch Review (P09202).

See Also:

 Work with DREAM Writer Versions in the *JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide* for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

31.1.2 Processing Options

See Section 73.1, "Revaluation Journal (P12845)."

Part VII

Warranty (Release A9.3 Update)

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 32, "Overview to Warranties (Release A9.3 Update),"
- Chapter 33, "Set Up Warranties (Release A9.3 Update),"
- Chapter 34, "Work with Warranties (Release A9.3 Update),"
- Chapter 35, "Work with Incidents (Release A9.3 Update),"
- Chapter 36, "Work with Warranty Additional Information (Release A9.3 Update)."

Overview to Warranties (Release A9.3 Update)

Better management of your fixed assets is one way to control costs. Using the J.D. Edwards World Warranty functionality, you can ensure that you utilize all services with a warranty, track expirations, costs, and claim information.

The warranty programs allow you to add, change, and delete multiple warranties for a fixed asset. As a fixed asset can have more than one warranty associated with it, each warranty is unique. The unique data in the warranty contains amounts, dates, descriptions, dependences, contract numbers, and claims information including contacts. This functionality allows you to create invoices, but the invoices are put on permanent hold, without interest accruing.

The inquiry programs and reports allow you to review warranties for a specific fixed asset, warranties due to expire, warranties that have expired, who manages specific warranties, and contact information for claims.

Inquiry programs and reports also list all existing claims against a specific fixed asset and specific warranty, including associated documentation and free-from text.

You can tailor your data to meet your business needs by using User Reserved Information fields with the warranties and claims.

The three files that comprise warranties provide you with comprehensive data about the warranty so that you will be able to track warranty activity, easily modify the parameters of your warranty, and ensure that your warranty is in effect as long as you need it. The three files are:

- Asset Warranty File (F1235) stores basic warranty information, such as a description, dates, and coverage.
- Warranty Incident Management File (F1236) stores information related to an incident, such as a claim.
- Warranty/Incident Additional Information File (F1237) stores any information you
 want to record for the warranty and incident and is user defined.

Warranties includes the following tasks:

- Set Up Warranties
- Work with Warranties
- Work with Incidents
- Work with Warranty Additional Information

Set Up Warranties (Release A9.3 Update)

Prior to using the Warranty functionality, you must set up your system to accommodate the warranty.

Setting up warranties includes the following topics:

- Chapter 33.1, "Setting Up Warranty Constants,"
- Chapter 33.2, "Setting Up Warranty User Defined Codes (UDCs),"
- Chapter 33.3, "Setting Up User Reserved Information (Optional)"

33.1 Setting Up Warranty Constants

Prior to using warranties, you should set the Warranty: Expiration Warning Days field in the Fixed Asset Constants (P001012). This allows the system to notify you when the warranty is due to expire. See Chapter 48, "Set Up Fixed Asset Constants" for more information.

33.2 Setting Up Warranty User Defined Codes (UDCs)

Many fields in the warranty programs accept only UDCs and you can customize these to meet your needs. There are several UDCs that you must set up prior to using the warranty programs.

The User Defined Code screen (P00051) displays no matter which option you select from the menu and 12 is the value in the System Code field. The value in the User Defined Codes field changes based on the menu selection.

Setting up warranty UDCs includes the following tasks:

- To set up warranty UDCs
- To set up general UDCs for warranties

To set up warranty UDCs

Set up the following UDCs for warranties:

User Defined Code	Description				
Cancellation/Void Reason (type CN)	Use for reasons you cancel or void warranties.				
Type of Warranty (type WC)	Use to describe the type of warranty. For example, the warranty might be for preventative maintenance.				

User Defined Code	Description
Type of Incident (type TI)	Use to describe the type of incident. For example, an incident might cause a claim on the warranty.
Action Taken (type AT)	Use to describe the status of the warranty. For example, you might cancel the warranty or be in negations for a new warranty.
Status of Incident (type CS)	Use to describe the status of the incident. For example, an incident might be on hold, have been rejected, or is currently in progress.
Status Reason (type SR)	Use to describe a reason for the status. For example, an incident might be on hold because it might require further investigation.
Type of Labor (type TL)	Use to describe the type of labor that must take place on the equipment for the incident. For example, plumbing, electrical, or roofing.
Type of Coverage (type TC)	Use to describe what the warranty covers. For example, parts, repair, or replacement.
Warranty Reporting Codes 1 = 6 (type W1 through W6)	Use these for any type of information you might want to group or need more detailed information. For example, replacement, repair, and so forth.

Navigation

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose User Defined Codes

From Fixed Asset User Defined Codes (G1242), choose Warranty User Defined Codes

From Warranty User Defined Codes (G1243), choose an option

On the user defined codes screen, complete the following fields and click Add.

- Character Code
- Description
- Description 2 (Optional)

To set up general UDCs for warranties

Set up the Information Type UDC, 00/IT, to add additional information to the warranty. See Chapter 49, "Set Up User Defined Codes" for more information.

33.3 Setting Up User Reserved Information (Optional)

The Warranty - User Reserved program (P12551) allows you to enter and maintain additional information about assets and warranties in your system. The system maintains the information in the Warranty - User Reserved file (F12551).

The user reserved fields provide you with the flexibility to define and store unique information associated with a record. The key to the information are the Asset (Item) Number, Warranty Number, and Type (UDC 00/TI) fields. This provides you with information that you can organize and group for easy access.

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose User Reserved

From User Reserved Information (G0055), choose Warranty User Reserved

Before You Begin

- Set Up Vocabulary Overrides (Optional)
- Set Up UDC 00/T1
- Set the processing options for this program

See Entering User Reserved Information in the *JD Edwards World Address Book and Electronic Mail Guide* for more information about setting up User Reserved Information.

33.3.1 Processing Options

See Section 74.9, "Warranty - User Reserved (P12551)."

Work with Warranties (Release A9.3 Update)

The Warranty Revisions program allows you to add, change, and delete multiple warranties for a fixed asset. As a fixed asset can have more than one warranty associated with it, each warranty is unique. The unique data in the warranty contains amounts, dates, descriptions, dependences, contract numbers, and claims information including contacts. This functionality allows you to create invoices, but the invoices are put on permanent hold, without interest accruing.

The inquiry program and report allow you to review warranties for a specific fixed asset; warranties due to expire; warranties that have expired; who manages specific warranties, and contact information for claims.

Working with warranties includes the following topics:

- Section 34.1, "Adding Warranties,"
- Section 34.2, "Locating Warranties,"
- Section 34.3, "Working with Warranty Reports,"
- Section 34.4, "Purging Warranties."

34.1 Adding Warranties

The Warranty Revisions program (P1235) allows you to add, change, and delete a warranty for a fixed asset.

The Asset Warranty File (F1235) stores the primary warranty information such as the warranty identification number, description, effective dates, coverage, and so on.

When items associated with the warranty require your attention or action, messages display on the screen. These include:

- Expiration Warning message displays in red to the right of the Warranty Number field.
- Unresolved Incidents message displays in the upper right side of the screen if there are unresolved incidents, such as claims. This indicates that there is no date in the Resolved Date field.
- Open Additional Information message displays in the upper right side of the screen if there are open additional information items. The value in the Action Required field is 1, indicating that further action is necessary.
- Generic Text message displays under the screen title if you add generic text to the warranty.

Additionally, you can access several other programs for information about this asset. They include:

- F5 to access the Item Preventative Maintenance Schedule (P1207)
- F6 to access the Asset Master (P1201)
- F8 to access the Warranty Inquiry (P122035)
- F10 to access Incident Management Inquiry (P122036)
- F11 to access Warranty Additional Information Inquiry (P122037)
- F12 to access Supplier Ledger Inquiry (P042003)
- F15 to access Phone Numbers (P01075)
- F16 to access Email/URL Selection (P01018S)

You can only delete a warranty if no incidents or additional information exist for that warranty. You must use the Warranty Purge program (P12900) to delete warranties with incidents and additional information. See Section 34.4, "Purging Warranties" for more information.

To locate a warranty, you must complete both the Item Number and Warranty Number fields.

As an alternative to entering data manually, you can use the Warranty Information program (P1235Z) to import an extensive amount of warranty data into your system. See Appendix C, "Import Mass Data into Fixed Assets (Release A9.3 Update)" for more information.

To add warranties

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Warranty Revisions

- 1. On Warranty Revisions, complete the following fields and click Add:
 - Item Number
 - Warranty Number
 - Description
 - Warranty Type Code
 - Type of Coverage
 - Effective From/To
 - Issuer Address Number
 - Contact Type
 - Responsible Employee Number
 - Initial Cost
 - Renewal Cost
 - Pay Schedule
 - Pay Amount
 - Cancellation Date
 - Cancel Reason
 - Reporting Codes 1 6

🧏 1235 Warranty Revisio	ions	3
<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp		
ORACL	EJD Edwards World URL Document Email World Resources Support	rt_
. 1000	🔗 ? 💷 🕂 🧪 🗊 🖉 🦉 🤅	۹,
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	1235 Warranty Revisions	
Exit Program Audit Window Item PM Schedule	Rction Code I Item Number 1310 Warranty Number 1310 **EXPIRED**	
Warranty Inquiry Warranty Incident Mana. Warranty Additional Info Supplier Ledger Inquiry Generic Text	Description Warranty 24 Months Warranty Tupe Code PE Limited Warranty - 24 Months L Tupe of Coverage AI Warranty Required Effective From 01/01/12	
Contact Phone Numbers Contact Email Addresse Clear Screen	g Elssuer Address No. 1 A Financial Company - Training Contact Type PDE Resp. Employee No. 1310 Paula's Customer	
	Initial Cost 850,000.00 Renewal Cost 130,000.00 Pay Schedule 0 Quarterly Pay Rmount 35,416.67	
	Cancellation Date. 07/01/12 Cancel Reason. PE Product Returne	
	Reporting Codes: Code 1: CATEGORY01 Code 2: CATEGORY02 Code 3: CATEGORY03 Code 4: CATEGORY04 Code 5: CATEGORY05 Code 6: CATEGORY06	89
	F5=Item Sched F6=Master F10=Incidents F11=AddlInfo F14=GenTxt F24=More	

Figure 34–1 Warranty Revisions screen

Field	Explanation			
Item Number	The alpha name or description of a fixed asset.			
Warranty Number	This is the identification of the warranty as determined by the issuer.			
Warranty Type Code	This User Defined Code (12/WC) is used to describe the Type of Warranty. For example: Lifetime, Limited,Preventative, etc.			
Type of Coverage	This User Defined Code (12/TC) is used to describe the overall type of coverage provided by this warranty.(i.e. Repair, Replacement, Parts only, etc.)			
Issuer Address Number	This is the Address Book number of the company or entity that is issuing the warranty.			
Contact Type	A user defined code $(01/W0)$ that identifies the Who's Who entry. For example:			
	A Attention name			
	B Billing			
	C Contact name			
Responsible Employee Number	This is the Address Book Number of the employee within the user organization that is responsible for handling allaspects of a warranty associated with a company or organization asset.			
Initial Cost	A number that identifies the initial cost of the warranty.			
Renewal Cost	A number that identifies the renewal cost of the warranty.			
Pay Schedule	This User Defined Code (12/PS) is used to describe the agreed upon schedule of the payments for a warranty. Exampleswould include daily, weekly, monthly, yearly, etc.			
Pay Amount	A number that identifies the schedule amount of the payments for the warranty.			

Field	Explanation				
Cancel Reason	This User Defined Code (00/CL) is used to provide an explanation of why the agreement (contract, warranty, deed,etc.) was cancelled.				
Reporting Codes 1 - 6	Category Codes 1 - 6 associated with the Warranty File (F1235). This is a User Defined Code(system 12, type W1) that the system uses to group or categorize the warranty records.				

34.1.1 Multi-Currency

If you activate multi-currency, the program maintains and displays amounts in the base currency of the company which you assign to the fixed asset. This is set in the Company Numbers and Names program (P00105). This currency displays on the screen, for example, USD.

34.2 Locating Warranties

The Warranty Inquiry program (P122035) allows you to locate and review all warranties for a fixed asset from the Asset Warranty File (F1235).

After you locate the warranties, you can access several other programs for information about this warranty by entering a value in the Option field. They include:

- Warranty Revisions (P1235)
- Generic Text (P0016)
- Incident Management Inquiry (P122036)
- Warranty Additional Information Inquiry (P122037)

Additionally, you can use the export functionality in this program. See Work with Import/Export in the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for more information.

To locate warranties

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Warranty Inquiry

- 1. On Warranty Revisions, complete the Asset ID field and click Enter.
- **2.** To narrow your search, complete any of the following optional fields:
 - Warranty Number
 - Issuer Address Number
 - Responsible Employee Number
 - Effective From/To



Figure 34–2 Warranty Inquiry screen

34.2.1 Processing Options

See Section 74.1, "Warranty Inquiry (P122035)."

34.3 Working with Warranty Reports

You can use the following two reports to view detailed or limited warranty information. The reports are based on the Warranty File (F1235). Running the warranty reports includes the following tasks:

- Running the Warranty Report
- Running the Warranty Notification Report

34.3.1 Running the Warranty Report

The Warranty Report (P124035), a DREAM Writer, allows you to review all fixed asset warranties, associated incidents, and additional information.

The processing options allow you to vary the report output to best suit your needs. For example, you may want to review warranties for certain fixed assets or only warranties set to expire. They also allow you to include other data, such as the reporting codes, generic text, issuer information, incidents and additional information for the warranty.

If a warranty is about to expire or is expired, a message displays to the right of the warranty number in the warranty subheading. The system determines this by the date you enter in the Expiration Warning Days field in the Fixed Asset Constants.

The system tracks the status of warranties, incidents, and additional information items in the F1235. These statuses display on the report for each warranty.

To run the warranty report

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Warranty Report

Sample Report

Figure 34–3 Warranty Report

124035							
Warranty Report							
Warranty Number/	Effect E	xpire Warranty	Warranty	Initial			
Warranty Description	Date	Date Type	Coverage	Warranty Cost			
ASSET NUMBER: 1310 PDE	24 Month Warranty, Truck						
1310 **EXPIRED**	07/01/12	Limited Warr	Warranty Req	850,000.00			
Warranty 24 Months	Resp. Emplo	yee: Paula's Custom	er				
Issuer Address: 1 A Financial Comp	pany - Training C	ontact Info: PDE					
Reporting Code 1: CATEGORY01 2: CATEGORY0	02 3: CATEGORY03 4: CATEGOR	Y04 5: CATEGORY05 6	CATEGORY06				
Incident Number / ID: 1 13101310	Descrip	tion: Replacement F	an	Date:			
Incident Number / ID: 2 13101310	Descrip	tion: Window Replac	ements	Date:			
Incident Number / ID: 3 13101310	Descrip	tion: Replacement F	an	Date:			
Incident Number / ID: 30 13101310	Descrip	tion: Window Replac	ements	Date:			
	0	0001310		850,000.00			
ASSET NUMBER: 1312 PDE	24 Month Warranty FA 1312						
1312 **EXPIRED**	12/31/11	Limited Warr	Warranty Req	850,000.00			
PDE Limited Warranty	Resp. Emplo	yee: Paula's Custom	er				
Issuer Address: 1 A Financial Comp	pany - Training C	ontact Info: PDE					
Reporting Code 1: CATEGORY01 2: CATEGORY0	02 3: CATEGORY03 4: CATEGOR	Y04 5: CATEGORY05 6	: CATEGORY06				
Incident Number / ID: 1 13121312	Descrip	tion: Replacement F	an	Date:			
Incident Number / ID: 2 13121312	Descrip	tion: Replacement F	an	Date:			
generic text added for warran	nty 1312						

34.3.1.1 Data Selection

Use the data selection to manipulate the status of the warranty, incidents and additional information items that display on the report.

34.3.1.2 Processing Options

See Section 74.2, "Warranty Report (P124035)."

34.3.2 Running the Warranty Notification Report

The Warranty Notification Report (P124038) includes basic information about each warranty.

This report might be helpful if you want to review warranties that will soon expire. The report includes an Expiration Message column so you can easily see if the warranty is about to expire or if the warranty has already expired. The expiration is based on the value in the Expiration Warning Days field as found in the Fixed Asset constants. You can also sequence the report by the Responsible Employee field for each warranty, export the data, and burst the report to each employee so they receive a list of their warranties.

To run the warranty notification report

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Warranty Notification Report

Sample Report

Figure 34–4 Warranty Notification Report

124038	*	arranty Notification Report							Pa Da	age - ate -	9/13/	1
Resp. Employee:	7332 Joe Smith											
Fixed Asset	Fixed Asset	Warranty Number/	Expiration	Effect	Expire	Wa Wa	Renewal	P	Pay		Cancel	AI
Number	Description	Warranty Description	Message	Date	Date	Ту Су	Warranty Cost	s	Amount	Cur	Date	IN
6621	PDE 6800	7332	Expires in 17 Days	09/30/12		LM A1	1,650,800,00	W	765,000,00	USD		
		Warranty										
		00007332					1 650 800.00		765 000 00			
		00007332					1,030,000.00		102,000100			
										-		
							1,650,800.00		765,000.00			

34.3.2.1 Processing Options

See Section 74.3, "Warrantiy Notification Report (P124038)."

34.4 Purging Warranties

Once warranties expire or you cancel them, you might want to purge them from the Warranty Revisions File (F1235).

Use the Purge Closed Warranty Records program (P12900), a DREAM Writer, to purge warranties from the F1235. This program also purges any associated data in the Incident Management Revisions (F1236) and Warranty Additional Information Revisions (F1237) files.

You can only purge warranties if:

- The warranty is expired or you cancel it as of the current system date.
- You resolve incidents, that is, the value in the Resolved Date field is not zero.
- Additional information items do not require further action, that is, the Action Taken field is 0 or 2.

Set the Purge Expired Warranties processing option to specify the data you want to save to purge files for future reference or retrieval. You can choose to save:

- Only warranty information to the Purge Warranty File (F1235P)
- Warranty and incidents to the Purge Warranty File (F1235P) and Purge -Warranty Incident Management File (F1236P) respectively
- Warranty, incidents, and additional information to the Purge Warranty File (F1235P), Purge - Warranty Incident Management File (F1236P) and Purge -Warranty Additional Information File (F1237P) respectively

To purge the warranties

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Warranty Purge

34.4.1 Processing Options

See Section 74.4, "Purge Closed Warranties Records (P12900)."
Work with Incidents (Release A9.3 Update)

The Incident Revisions program allows you to add, change, and delete multiple incidents, such as claims, against the warranty of a fixed asset.

The inquiry program and report allow you to review incidents for a specific warranty of a fixed asset.

Working with incidents includes the following topics:

- Section 35.1, "Adding Incidents,"
- Section 35.2, "Locating Incidents,"
- Section 35.3, "Running the Incident Management Report."

35.1 Adding Incidents

The Incident Management Revisions program (P1236) allows you to add, change, and delete incident information, such as a claim, against the warranty of a fixed asset.

The Warranty Incident Management File (F1236) stores any information related to an incident. You can have multiple incidents for one warranty. Information in this file includes data such as the type of the incident, date of the incident, status of the incident, costs associated with this incident, and so forth.

When items associated with the incident require your attention or action, messages display on the screen. These include:

- Expiration Warning message displays in red to the right of the Warranty Number field.
- Open Additional Information message displays in the upper right side of the screen if there are additional information items that are open. The value in the Action Required field is 1, indicating that further action is necessary.
- Generic Text message displays under the screen title if you add generic text to the warranty

Additionally, you can access several other programs for information about this asset. They include:

- F8 to access Incident Management Inquiry (P122036)
- F10 to access the Warranty Inquiry (P122035)
- F11 to access Warranty Additional Information Inquiry (P122037)
- F14 to access Generic Text (P0016)

You can only delete an incident if no additional information exists for that incident. You must use the Warranty Purge program (P12900) to delete warranties when you resolve all incidents and additional information requires no further action. See Section 34.4, "Purging Warranties" for more information.

To locate an incident, you must complete the Item Number, Warranty Number, and Incident Number fields.

To add incidents

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Incident Management Revisions

- 1. On Incident Management Revisions, complete the following fields and click Add:
 - Item Number
 - Warranty Number
 - Incident Number
 - Incident ID
 - Incident Date
 - Type of Incident
 - Description
 - Action Taken
 - Resolved Date
 - Incident Status
 - Status Reason
 - Type of Labor
 - Estimated Cost
 - Estimated Labor
 - Estimated Parts
 - Actual Cost
 - Actual Labor
 - Actual Parts
 - Rejected Amount

🧏 1236 Incident Manageme	nt Revisi	
<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp		M
ORACL	E JD Edwards V	Vorid URL Document Email World Resources Support
		D 🕂 🦯 🗊 🛛 🧮 🔍
Field Sensitive Help	1226	Incident Management Douicions
Display Error Message	1230	Incluent hanagement Revisions
Display Functions	Ostion Code	6
Exit Program	Ttom Number	H DDE 24 Month Harranty Truck
Audit Window	Harrantu Number	1310 FDC 24 Hortin warranty, HUCK
Warranty Inquiry	The ident Number	
Additional Information Inquir	Incluent Mumber.	
Generic Text	Incident ID	13101310 Incident Date 01.07.12
Clear Screen	Tune of Incident	
	Description	Renlacement Fan
		,,
	Action Taken	Resolved Date 10.07.12
	Incident Status.	W Being Worked Status Reason UC Under Warranty
	Type of Labor	2 Electrical
	Estimated Cost	1.500,00
	Estimated Labor	700,00 Estimated Parts 800,00
		,
	Actual Cost	1.650,00
	Actual Labor	850,00 Actual Parts 800,00
		8
	Rejected Amount.	150,00
		٩,
	F10=Warra	nty Inquiry F11=AddlInfo F14=GenTxt F24=More

Figure 35–1 Incident Management Revisions screen

Field	Explanation
Incident Number	This is the identification number of the incident assigned by the user as an internal number to be maintained as the unique ID for this incident or claim against the warranty.
Incident ID	This is the identification of the incident or claim as determined by the issuer.
Type of Incident	This User Defined Code (12/TI) is used to describe the type of incident or claim being made against a warranty.
Description	A 40-character description.
Action Taken	This User Defined Code (12/AT) is used to describe the action taken by the user or user's organization regarding the warranty. Examples might include contacting issuer, filing a claim, filing a lawsuit, etc.
Incident Status	This User Defined Code (12/CS) is used to describe the current status of the incident or claim made against awarranty. Examples might include open, hold, pending response from issuer, closed, etc.
Status Reason	This User Defined Code (12/SR) is used to describe the reason for the current status of the warranty. For example, if the warranty is on hold or pending, reasons might include 'waiting onresponse or payment from issuer', 'item has been received and waiting on repairs tobe made', etc.
Type of Labor	This User Defined Code (12/TL) is used to describe the type of labor required to handle the incident or claim beingmade against a warranty. Examples might include plumbing, electrical, HVAC, etc.
Estimated Cost	A number that identifies the estimated overall cost of the incident or claim against the warranty.

Field	Explanation
Estimated Labor	A number that identifies the estimated costs of the labor required for this incident or claim against the warranty.
Estimated Parts	A number that identifies the estimated costs of the parts required for this incident or claim against the warranty.
Actual Cost	A number that identifies the actual overall cost required for this incident or claim against the warranty.
Actual Labor	A number that identifies the actual costs of the labor required for this incident or claim against the warranty.
Actual Parts	A number that identifies the actual costs of the parts required for this incident or claim against the warranty.
Rejected Amount	A number that identifies the rejected costs related to this incident or claim against the warranty.

35.1.1 Multi Currency

If you activate multi currency, the program maintains and displays amounts in the base currency of the company which you assign to the fixed asset. This is set in the Company Numbers and Names program (P00105). This currency displays on the screen, for example, USD.

35.2 Locating Incidents

The Incident Management Inquiry program (P122036) allows you to locate and review all incidents for a fixed asset warranty from the Incident Management file (F1236).

When items associated with the warranty or incident require your attention or action, these display on the screen. These include:

- Expiration Warning a red asterisk displays to the right of the Warranty Number field.
- Additional Information a value displays in the Additional Information (AI) field if there are open additional information items.

After you locate the incidents, you can access several other programs for information about an incident or the warranty by entering a value in the Option field. They include:

- Incident Management Revisions (P1236)
- Generic Text (P0016)
- Incident Management Details (P1220361)
- Warranty Inquiry (P122035)
- Warranty Additional Information Inquiry (P122037)

The Incident Management Details program allows you to view all of the details for the incident.

Additionally, you can use the export functionality in this program. See Work with Import/Export in the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for more information.

To locate warranties

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Incident Management Inquiry

- 1. On Incident Management Inquiry, complete the Asset ID field and click Enter.
- **2.** To narrow your search, complete any of the following optional fields:
 - Warranty Number
 - Incident Number
 - Incident ID
 - Status
 - Action Taken
 - From Incident Date
 - Resolved

Figure 35–2 Incident Management Inquiry screen

🧏 122036 Incident Manageme	ent Inquiry					. . X
<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp						M
ORACL	E JD Edwards World		Document		World Resources	Support
-	⊗ ⊗ ?	1000000				ې 💭
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	122036	Incident	Management Inquir	Ŋ		
Display Functions Exit Program	Asset ID	1310		PDE 24 Mont	h Warranty, Truck	
Print Clear Screen	Incident Number					
Export to 1PS	Status (* All)	*	Action	Taken (* All)	*	
	From Incident Date		Resolver	d (*=All)	*	
	0 Warranty		Incident II	07	Inciden	t A
	P Number		Incident	t Description	Statu	s I
	1310		* 13101310		Being Wo	rke
	1310		* 13101310			
	1310		* 13101310		Being Wo	rke
	1310		* 13101310			
						(A) (V)
						0
	Opt: 1=Revs 3=Gen Text 6	=Warranty Inq	7=Addl Info		F24=More	

35.2.1 Processing Options

See Section 74.5, "Incident Management Inquiry (P122036)."

35.3 Running the Incident Management Report

You can use the Incident Management Report (P124036), a DREAM Writer, to view all incidents and additional information for the incidents. The report is based on the Incident Management file (F1236).

The processing option allows you to vary the data on the report. For example, you can choose to print the cost data, generic text, and additional information for the incidents.

If a warranty is about to expire or is expired, a message displays to the right of the warranty number in the warranty subheading. The system determines this by the date you enter in the Expiration Warning Days field in the Fixed Asset Constants.

The system also tracks the status of additional information items in the F1236. The status displays on the report for each incident.

To run the warranty report

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Incident Management Report

35.3.1 Data Selection

Use the data selection to manipulate the status of the additional information items that display on the report.

35.3.2 Processing Options

See Section 74.6, "Warranty Incident Management Report (P124036)."

Work with Warranty Additional Information (Release A9.3 Update)

The Warranty Additional Information Revisions program allows you to add, change, and delete additional information for a warranty or incident for a fixed asset.

The inquiry program and report allow you to review additional information for a warranty or incident for a fixed asset.

Working with additional information includes the following topics:

- Section 36.1, "Adding Additional Information,"
- Section 36.2, "Locating Additional Information,"
- Section 36.3, "Running the Additional Information Report."

36.1 Adding Additional Information

The Warranty Additional Information Revisions program (P1237) allows you to add, change, and delete additional information for a warranty or incident for a fixed asset. The Type of Information field is user defined and you can track information that is meaningful to you and your organization such as claims, legal action, options offered, and so forth. You can also use generic text.

The Warranty/Incident Additional Information File (F1237) stores the additional information that pertains to the warranty or to an incident associated with the warranty.

When items associated with the warranty require your attention or action, messages display on the screen. These include:

- Expiration Warning message displays in red to the right of the Warranty Number field.
- Generic Text message displays under the screen title if you add generic text to the warranty

Additionally, you can access several other programs for information about this asset. They include:

- F8 to access the Additional Information Inquiry (P122037)
- F10 to access the Warranty Inquiry (P122035)
- F11 to access Incident Inquiry (P122036)
- F14 to access Generic Text

To locate a line item of additional information, you must complete the Item Number, Warranty Number, Incident Number, and Line Number fields.

To add warranties

Navigation

From Navigation Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Additional Information

- 1. On Additional Information, complete the following fields and click Add:
 - Item Number
 - Warranty Number
 - Incident Number
 - Line Number
 - Information Type
 - Description
 - Activity Date
 - Priority
 - Action Required
 - Amount
 - Amount

Figure 36–1 Additional Information screen

5 1237 Additional Information	n					- • ×
<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp						2
ORACL	EJD Edwards W	/orld URL	Document	Email	Vorld Resources	Support
	✓ X	jî 🕂 🥖 🗊				🥅 🔍
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program Audit Window Additional Information Inquiry Warranty Inquiry Incident Inquiry Generic Text Clear Screen	1237 Action Code Iten Number Varranty Number. Incident Number. Line Number 	Additi Generi A 1310 1310 1 1 0P Options Offered PDE Additional Infor 01.01.12 0 1 Further Action is 85.000.000.000.00 0 70.000.000.00 0	ional Information ic Text Available PDE nation Item 1310 s Required	1 24 Honth Varran **EXPIRED**	ity, Truck	
	F10=Warranty In	ıq F11=Incident 1	(nq F14=Gen	Text	F24=More	(8) (9) (9)

Field	Explanation
Information Type	This is the type of informationassociated with your item or entity.
Description	A 40-character description
Priority	This is a priority designation.
Action Required	This field is used to indicate whether this particular item requires no action and is just informational in nature, requires some further action, or required action that resolved and closed the issue.
	Values: $0 = No$ action is required.
	1 = Further action is required.
	2 = Action taken and item is now closed.
Amount	A number that identifies the actual amount.

36.1.1 Multi Currency

If you activate multi currency, the program maintains and displays amounts in the base currency of the company which you assign to the fixed asset. This is set in the Company Numbers and Names program (P00105). This currency displays on the screen, for example, USD.

36.2 Locating Additional Information

The Additional Information Inquiry program (P122037) allows you to locate and review all additional information for a fixed asset warranty or an incident from the Additional Information file (F1237).

When the warranty is about to expire, a red asterisk displays to the right of the Warranty Number field.

After you locate the additional information, you can access several other programs for information about an incident or the warranty by entering a value in the Option field. They include:

- Warranty Additional Information Revisions program (P1237)
- Generic Text (P0016)
- Incident Inquiry (P122036)
- Warranty Management Inquiry program (P122035)

Additionally, you can use the export functionality in this program. See Work with Import/Export in the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for more information.

To locate additional information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Additional Information Inquiry

- 1. On Additional Information Inquiry, complete the Asset ID field and click Enter.
- 2. To narrow your search, complete any of the following optional fields:

- Warranty Number
- Incident Number
- Incident ID
- Sequence
- Info Type (*=All)
- Priority
- Action
- From Activity Date

Figure 36–2 Additional Information Inquiry screen

🧏 122037 Additional Info Inq	uiry			
<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp				S
ORACL	EJD Edwards World	URL Docume	nt Email World Resources	Support
	✓ ※ ?			🥅 🔍
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	122037	Additional Info I	nquiry	Ì
Display Functions Exit Program Print	Asset ID Warranty Number	1310	PDE 24 Month Warranty, Truck	
Clear Screen Export to IFS	Incident Number Info Type (*=All) Parimite	*	Sequence	
	Action		From Activity Date	
	0 Varranty	Inc	Additional Information	In
	P Number	No.	Description	Ty
	1310	* 1 P	DE Additional Information Item 1310	OP
				8
				Q
	Opt: 1=Revs 3=Gen Text 4	4=Warranty Inq 5=Incident	: Inq F24=More	

Field	Explanation
Sequence	A code used to designate the display sequence of Warranty Additional Information. Valid values are:
	Blank = Asset, Warranty, Incident, Additional Info Line Number
	1 = Asset, Priority, Warranty, Incident, Additional Info Line Number
	2 = Asset, Activity Date (ascending), Warranty, Incident, Additional Info Line Number

36.2.1 Processing Options

See Section 74.7, "Warranty Additional Information Inquiry (P122037)."

36.3 Running the Additional Information Report

You can use the Warranty Additional Information Report (P124037), a DREAM Writer, to view all additional information for incidents and warranties. The report is based on the Warranty/Incident Additional Information File (F1237).

The Generic Text processing option allows you to vary the display of the text on the report.

If a warranty is about to expire or is expired, a message displays to the right of the warranty number in the warranty subheading. The system determines this by the date you enter in the Expiration Warning Days field in the Fixed Asset Constants.

To run the warranty report

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Warranty Information/Reports

From Fixed Asset Warranty Information (G1226), choose Additional Information Report

36.3.1 Processing Options

See Section 74.8, "Warranty Additional Information Report (P124037)."

Part VIII

Year-End Processes

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 37, "Overview to Year-End Processes,"
- Chapter 38, "Close Annual Account Balances,"
- Chapter 39, "Close Units of Production."

Overview to Year-End Processes

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 37.1, "Objectives,"
- Section 37.2, "About Year-End Processes."

37.1 Objectives

- To close annual account balances in preparation for the new fiscal year
- To close units of production in preparation for the new fiscal year

37.2 About Year-End Processes

The Fixed Assets system includes annual processing programs that you can run at the end of the fiscal year. Use these programs to create new records for a new fiscal year.

If your company uses depreciation method 09 to depreciation assets by units of production, you must run the Units of Production Close after you close your annual account balances. Do not run this close program unless you use method 09 to calculate depreciation.

Run year-end processing programs after you run your final depreciation for the year. You must run the annual close for current year account balances before you can run depreciation calculations for the next fiscal year.

Closing the year includes the following tasks:

- Closing annual account balances
- Closing units of production (optional)

Close Annual Account Balances

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 38.1, "Closing Annual Account Balances."

The purpose of the annual close is to create new records for your new fiscal year with a new balance forward amount. It uses the amount in the Balance Forward field from your current fiscal year F1202 record and adds to it the value for each Net Posting field. Then, it creates a new F1202 record for the new fiscal year and updates the Balance Forward field with the new amount.

38.1 Closing Annual Account Balances

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Year End Process

From Year End Process (G1225), choose Asset Account Balance Close

When you run the close, new balance records are created in the Item Balances table (F1202) for each of the following:

- Asset
- Fiscal year
- Ledger type
- Subledger
- Account (business unit/object/subsidiary)

You can use Asset Account Balance Close to do the following:

Task	Description				
Close fixed assets	You can run the annual close program to close fixed assets any time, before or after you close the general ledger.				

Task	Description			
Rerun the annual close	The main reason to rerun the annual close is to update information that wasn't posted to G/L or F/A at the time the close was run initially. You can run the Asset Account Balance Close as many times as you need to. The first time that you run the annual close, the program creates Item Balances records for the next year. If you rerun the close, the program only creates records if they do not already exist in the system. If the records do exist, the program updates balance information to reflect any new information.			
	Net posting (period) activity is not affected and as such, may require you to rerun depreciation if it has already been computed for periods in the new fiscal year. This will allow the system to correct changes for over or under depreciation. Rerunning the close does not update depreciation information.			
	For example, after you close fixed assets, you might find that you have more transactions to enter. You can enter those transactions and run the close again. The system processes only those transactions that you enter since the previous close.			
Close more than one year at a time	You can close a specific company, range of companies, or all companies during the same annual close. You can also close a specific ledger or any other data selection field that is in the Item Balances table.			

The asset account balance close is separate from the general ledger annual close. When you run Asset Account Balance Close:

- The program carries forward fixed asset beginning balance records for the next year by updating the amounts in the following Item Balance fields:
 - Prior Year Net Postings
 - Prior Year End Balance
- The program creates depreciation information records for the next year. You
 cannot run depreciation for the next fiscal year until you run the annual close.

Caution: Be sure to specify a century and year when you run the Asset Account Balance Close program.

The following graphic shows how the program creates depreciation information records for the next year:

Figure 38–1 Next Year Depreciation Records

Item Balance (F1202)

Note: No new records if the Disposed Asset Cost = Zero



38.1.1 Before You Begin

- Verify that all transactions are posted to G/L and F/A for accounts shared by the two systems (including depreciation for all ledger types).
- Verify that no one accesses the fixed asset tables while you run the Asset Account Balance Close. The program is unable to close records that are locked by other system applications. Records that a user accesses elsewhere in the system are not affected by the close.
- Run all F/A integrity reports and verify that balances are correct.
- Verify all assets, which are to be retired by year-end, are disposed.

38.1.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Depreciation entries for the next fiscal year	You must run Asset Account Balance Close for the current year before the system can generate depreciation journal entries for the next fiscal year.
Closing assets with accounts in several companies	If you have assets with accounts in several companies, include all appropriate accounts and companies when you make your selections. If you close only some accounts for the asset, or if you do not close all of an asset's companies, the close information might be inaccurate.
Running the close for a range of companies	To include a range of companies in your annual close, ensure that they share the same fiscal year pattern.
Carrying balances forward	To track cost and unit information for disposed assets, you can use the "Disposed Asset Begin Balance Creation" processing option to specify the ledgers in which you want to carry balances forward. If you do not want to carry balances for disposed assets forward, leave the processing option blank.

38.1.3 Running the Close

Only one processing option exists for the annual close which allows for assets which were disposed in the current year to have their expense and revenue balances carried forward. This feature is used sparingly by clients who have projects and/or jobs associated with these assets and track expenses and revenues that go into the next year.

The key component to running the annual close is the Data Selection field for Fiscal Year. This field must be set to match the fiscal year in your fiscal date pattern(s). Other Data Selection fields can be used to selectively close accounts. Check with your company's general policy for grouping accounts and assets for processing. Also, make sure that tax books not only have been run, but are also closed at some point. The most common issue that occurs, aside from having unposted transactions, is when the AA ledger type is closed separately from tax books (ledger types D1- D5) and the tax books never get closed.

The program does not generate any report, and will not give any indication that it has completed. The easiest way to determine whether or not it is finished is to view the Depreciation and Accounting Values screen and see if records have been created for the new fiscal year. You will not have F1202 records for assets disposed in the previous year (the Date Disposed field will be completed in the Item Master) or for assets with zero costs. Also, tax books for disposed assets will not roll forward since AA cost is zeroed out.

38.1.4 Processing Options

See Section 75.1, "Item Balance Annual Close (P12825)."

Close Units of Production

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 39.1, "Closing Units of Production."

Use the Units of Production Close to update the schedules that you have set up for the units of production method of depreciation (method 09).

39.1 Closing Units of Production

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Year End Processes

From Year End Processes (G1225), choose Units of Production Close

When you run the units of production close, the system makes the following adjustments:

- Rolls the year-to-date production amount into the Prior Year's Production field
- Clears the prior year's production amount
- Rolls the current year revisions amount into the Prior Year's Revisions field
- Clears the prior year's revisions amount

When you select Units of Production Close, the system submits the job to batch.

Note: Run the Units of Production Close program only if your organization uses units of production to compute depreciation.

39.1.1 Before You Begin

- Verify that your current year revisions and year-to-date production amounts are accurate.
- Run the final depreciation for the year.
- Run the Asset Account Balance Close program for fixed assets.

Part IX

Fixed Assets Reports

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 40, "Overview to Fixed Asset Reports,"
- Chapter 41, "Print Asset Information Reports,"
- Chapter 42, "Generate STAR Reports,"
- Chapter 43, "Print Depreciation Reports,"
- Chapter 44, "Print Depreciation Projection Reports,"
- Chapter 45, "Run Integrity Reports,"
- Chapter 46, "Print Quarterly and Year-to-Date Reports."

Overview to Fixed Asset Reports

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 40.1, "Objectives,"
- Section 40.2, "About Fixed Asset Reports."

40.1 Objectives

- To identify the reports available in the Fixed Assets system
- To use reports for controlling and reporting fixed assets

40.2 About Fixed Asset Reports

Print and review fixed asset reports to access the information to manage your company's fixed assets.

Printing fixed asset reports consists of the following tasks:

- Printing asset information reports
- Printing depreciation reports
- Running integrity reports
- Printing quarterly and year-to-date reports

See Also:

 Working with DREAM Writer Versions in the World Software Common Foundation Guide for information about running, copying, and changing DREAM Writer versions.

Print Asset Information Reports

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 41.1, "Printing the Master List Report,"
- Section 41.2, "Printing the Assets by Finance Method Report,"
- Section 41.3, "Printing the Transaction Ledger Report,"
- Section 41.4, "Printing the Asset Cost Analysis Report."

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Cost Information and Reports

From Cost Information and Reports (G1213), choose an option

You can print asset information reports at any time with the report versions included in the Fixed Assets system. Use asset information reports to verify the fixed asset information that the system stores in the Item Master table (F1201).

41.1 Printing the Master List Report

You can print the Master List report to see a printed version of the information that you enter on Master Information when you create asset master records. For each asset that you specify, the report lists the following information:

- First three category codes
- Parent
- Item, unit, and serial numbers
- Responsible business unit
- Date acquired
- Property tax information

1241	0							70	Polymore Real d		Deee		2
1291	.0							Ttom Mar	tar Schedule : By Company		Date	- 1/26	/17
								By Mator 6	Sub Class, Parent 6 Item 1	los	Dates		/1/
	Act	Ecm	Mfg	Md1	Use	Parent	Item	Unit	Description/	Responsible	Date	Tax	
Co	Cla	Cls		Yr	M/H	Number	Number	Number	Serial Number	Bus. Unit	Acquired ST	Auth	Name
50	20					1006	1006		Office Building 123 Elm Street	50	07/15/16		
									50,000 sq ft				
50	20				M	1006	1054	11-15	Air Conditioner	50	07/15/16		
50	20				м	1054	1062	31-75	Compressor	50	07/15/16		
50	20				м	1054	1071	113-881	Filters, Air Conditioner	50	07/15/16		
50	20				M	1054	1100	21-31	Fan, Air Conditioner	50	07/15/16		
50	20				M	1062	1097	88-16	Pump, Compressor	50	07/15/16		
50	20	01			M	1100	1089	41-6681	Motor, Fan	50	07/15/16		
50	30					1300	2211		Heavy Duty	TARD	09/30/16		
50	30				в	1409	1409		Forms, Curb	YARD	01/01/95		
50	30	3AE			в	1353	1353		Drill Motors	YARD	11/15/17		
50	30	38			в	1345	1345		Saws, Circular	YARD	04/17/16		
50	30	3T	CAT	97	HR	1042	1042	853-1	Caterpillar Crawler, 2016 Diesel Engine, Model D8 With Ripper 46A8890	YARD	06/15/17		
50	30	3т	CAT	97	HR	1396	1396	7-239	Caterpillar Crawler, 2016 Diesel Engine, Model D9 With Ripper 9783590	YARD	06/15/17 CO	5071 D	enver City &
50	30	Зтм	CAT	96	HR	1001	1001	AA9	AA9 Motor Grader Ripper, Power Assist, Pt Block, Scarifier, Encl 9604825	a 50	10/15/16		
50	30	3 TM	CAT	96	HR	1425	1425	9-385	Grader, Cat 140G Variable Horsepower 966229-3912	YARD	05/15/16 CO	5071 D	enver City &
50	30	Зтм	CAT	97	HR	1417	1417	9-447	Motor Grader Cat 12G 131427-6595	YARD	10/07/17 CO	5071 D	enver City &
50	30	Зтм	CAT	98	HR	1040	1040	851-3	Caterpiller Grader, 140G Diesel Engine, Model 140 72V9610	YARD	06/15/17		
50	30	378			HR	1001	1013	ED5533	Engine, Diesel, Cummins 458 BHP	50	11/17/17		
50	30	375			HR.	1001	1034	нв3315	E1-85430-4320-578003-035 ESCO High Alloy Blade 12 ft, Carbon edge S35DD0-F2505	7 50	01/05/17		

Figure 41–1 Item Master Schedule report

41.2 Printing the Assets by Finance Method Report

You can print the Assets by Finance Method report to see a printed version of the information that you enter for assets on the Financing Information screen. The report includes the following information:

- Asset and parent number
- Description
- Lessor, renter, or mortgager
- Monthly amount owed

Figure 41–2 Item by Finance Method report

12421		JD Ed Item by	Wards World Finance Method		Page	- 4	2 /26/16
L - Capitalized Leas Parent Ite Number Nu	e n nber Descr	Lessor ription Address	Name	P O	Monthly Amount	Date Expired	Remark
1001	1001 AA9 Motor G Ripper, P	Grader 1002 Power Assist, P	Edwards & Edwards	Y	995.00	10/15/10	Low maintenanc
1300	1300 Backhoe, Ca Heavy Dut Extendab	carifier, BBCI aterpillar 426 1002 Cy Bucket ble Stick	Edwards & Edwards	N	1,015.37	09/15/10	

41.2.1 Processing Options

See Section 76.1, "Item by Finance Method (P12421)."

41.3 Printing the Transaction Ledger Report

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Posting G/L to Fixed Assets From Posting G/L to Fixed Assets (G1212), choose Print Transaction Ledger You can print the Transaction Ledger report to review all the transactions for an asset. The report prints the transactions by company and in the order that they occurred. You can view the asset number, the affected account, a brief explanation, the G/L date, a currency and unit amount, and so on, for each transaction. The report shows currency and unit totals for each company.

The transactions that print on the Transaction Ledger report come from the Account Ledger table (F0911), which stores journal entry audit trails. Unless you specify otherwise, the report includes all asset transactions that have accumulated in the Account Ledger since the ledger was last summarized.

You can run two versions of this report:

- Posted Prints asset transactions that are posted to fixed assets and the general ledger.
- Unposted Prints asset transactions that are not posted to fixed assets. The transactions are not necessarily posted to the general ledger.

Figure 41–3 Fixed Asset Ledger - Posted report

12420		JD Edwards W Fixed Asset Ledge	orld ar - Pos	sted		Page - Date -	22 6/08/17		
Item Number	Subledger/Type G/L Account	Item Description Account Description Explanation	До Ту	Document	G/L Date	Amount	Units	LT	H D
1300	YARD.8421	Backhoe, Caterpillar 426 Ownership Portion	1 T5	125	4/30/17	40.00-	8.00-	ла	-
1329	YARD.8421	Truck, Pickup, Ford Ownership Portion	1 T5	125	4/30/17	6.00-	8.00-	AA	
1388	YARD.8421	Scrapper, Auger, CAT 651E Ownership Portion	т5	125	4/30/17	80.00-	8.00-	AA	
2049	YARD.8421	Truck, Pickup, Ford Ownership Portion	T5	125	4/30/17	6.00-	8.00-	AA	
1300	YARD.8422	Backhoe, Caterpillar 426 Operating Portion	т5 1	125	4/30/17	80.00-		AA	

41.3.1 Processing Options

See Section 76.2, "Fixed Asset Ledger - Posted (P12420)."

41.4 Printing the Asset Cost Analysis Report

You can print the Cost Analysis report to review the various costs that are associated with an asset. Use the Cost Analysis report to measure the operating efficiency and effectiveness of assets, such as equipment. You can analyze these amounts in month-to-date, year-to-date, or inception-to-date increments. The Cost Analysis report includes asset information, such as:

- Net book value
- Revenue earned
- Ownership costs
- Disposals

Two columns on the report require further explanation:

Column	Explanation
Amount Month-to-date (MTD)	The amount, in currency or units, charged to the asset in the month you designate in the Through Date/Period for the report.

Column	Explanation
Amount/Hour MTD	The amount in hours charged to the asset in the month you designate in the Through Date/Period for the report.

41.4.1 Cost Analysis Report

Figure 41–4	Equipment Cost Detail report
1	

		JD Edwards World Equipment Cost Deta	11	Pag	e - 2 2 - 06/30/17			
Description nt Number	Sub S Ledger T	Cost Account Description	TTD	rncough Late/Per:	UT/05/00 - DOT	A A	wount/Hour	NETD .
Grader Ower Assist, Pus carifier, Encl C		Nours or Miles	4.00	4,00	4.00			
		Net Book Value Heavy Equipment Accum Depr -Equipmen	57,443.21 20,105.14-	5,744.34-	5, 744,34-	14,360.80 5,026.29-	1,436.09-	1,436.09-
	Net Book V&	alue	37, 338.07	5,744.34-	5,744.34-	9,334.51	1,436.09-	1,436.09-
		Revenue Earned						
		Ownership Portion	-00.002	-00.002	200.002	20.00-	50.00-	50,00-
		Operating Portion	100.001	-00.001	100.001	10.00	35.00-	10,00-
		Other Fortion	20.00-	20.00-	20.00-	5.00-	5.00-	5.00-
	Revenue Kar		550.00-	550.00-	550.00-	137.50-	137.50-	137.50
		Cwnership Costs Depreciation	5,744.34	5,744.34	5, 744.34	1,436.09	1,436.09	1,436.09
	Ownership (Costs	5,744.34	5,744.34	5,744.34	1,436.09	1,436.09	1,436.09
		operating costs FOG	49.25	49.25	49.25	12.31	12.31	12.31
		Tires	8,925.45	8,925.45	8, 925.45	2,231.36	2,231,36	2,231.36
	Operating (Costs	8, 974.70	8,974.70	8, 974.70	2,243.67	2,243.67	2,243.67
		Maintenance costs Brake System	12.96	12.96	12.96	3.24	3.24	3.24
		Drives/Differentials	321.33	321.33	321.33	80.33	80.33	80.33
	Maintenance	a Costs	485.25	485.25	485.25	121.31	121.31	121.31
	Total		51, 992.36	8,909.95	8, 909.95	12,998.08	2,227.48	2,227.48
A Model Construct	ion Mgmt Co		51, 992.36	8,909.95	8, 909.95	12,998.08	2,227.48	2,227.48
			51, 992.36	8,909.95	8, 909.95	12,998.08	2,227.48	2,227.48

Generate STAR Reports

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 42.1, "Printing Supplemental Data Reports."

If you need to access fixed asset information from your system that is not included in the predefined DREAM Writer reports provided in the Fixed Assets system, you can use the Spreadsheet Tool For Asset Reporting (STAR). STAR is similar in setup to DREAM Writer. Use STAR when you need more flexibility in specifying the format of a fixed asset report.

When you generate STAR reports, you can specify any of the following:

- Data fields and specific selections that you want to include in the report from the Item Master and Item Balances tables
- The sequence of the data on the report
- The location of totals on the report
- Column headings
- Size of columns
- Sequence of columns

STAR reports on data from only the Item Master (F1201) and Item Balances (F1202) tables. You can use STAR to create reports that show balances or activity for fixed assets, or that print only the data that meets your specified tolerance limit. For example, you can create a report that lists only assets that have a depreciation expense greater than 1,000 dollars. In addition to the numerous user defined reports that you can create, STAR includes several other fixed asset reports, such as the Additions and Retirements Report and the Disposal Analysis Report.

See Also:

• Overview to STAR in the *JD Edwards World STAR Guide* for more information about using STAR.

42.1 Printing Supplemental Data Reports

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Master Information

From Fixed Asset Master Information (G1211), choose an option under Supplemental Data or Specification Data

You can print supplemental data reports to review the additional information that you have recorded in the system for your assets. Printing supplemental data reports consists of the following tasks:

- Printing the Data by Item report
- Printing the Data by Data Type report
- Printing the Specification Data report

42.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Processing time	The processing time for supplemental data reports depends on the amount of history that you retain in the fixed asset tables.

42.1.2 Printing the Data by Item Report

The Data by Item Supplemental Data report lists the supplemental information that you assigned to individual assets. Print this report to review the asset information that the system stores in the Supplemental Data tables (F12090, F12092, F12093) and the Item Master table (F1201).

Figure 42–1 Fixed Assets Supplemental Data report

12400 JD Edwards World	Page Number 2
Fixed Assets Suppi Data - By item Number	Date 4/22/16
Item Number 1300 Backhoe, Caterpillar 426	
Extended to the	
Parent Number 1300	
Company Number 50 A Model Construction Mgmt Co	
Location	
Capacity	
Effective Conscitu French	Gallons
capacity from incorpi	GHIIONS
FU 10/15/16	28.00
Fuel Capacity Tickler Date	
Address Number OL 10/15/16 engine oil	2.20
Oil Reserve Capacity Tickler Date	
Address Number	
Oil usage is variable based on load. Check oil levels in accordance to	
maintenance schedule.	
Total	. 30.20

42.1.3 **Processing Options**

See Section 76.4, "Fixed Assets Supplemental Data (P12400)."

42.1.4 Printing the Data by Data Type Report

The Data by Data Type Supplemental Data report lists supplemental data information by data type. Print this report to review the address book supplemental data information for assets by data type.

12440	JD Edwards World Page Number All Item Numbers by Data Type - Item ≢ Date 4/2	2 23/16
Capacity		
	Effective Date	
Item Number	Name From Through	Gallons
Capacity FU 1001	N-9 Motor Grader 10/15/16	100.00
1200	Tickler Late Address Number	20.00
1300	Backhow, Caterpillar 426 10/15/16	28.00
	rickief bate Address auber	
	Total for: Fuel Capacity	128.00
Capacity OL	Oil Reserve Capacity	
1001	AA9 Motor Grader 10/15/16 Engine oil	7.25
	Tickler Date Address Number The oil usage is variable based on amount of loads being moved. Check oil levels on a regular basis.	
1300	Backhos, Caterpillar 426 10/15/16 englie oll Ticlar bate Address Number Di usage is variable based on load. Check oll levels in accordance to mainteanne achednia.	2.20
	Total for: Oil Reserve Capacity	9.45
	Total for: Capacity	137.45

Figure 42–2 All Item Numbers by Data Type report

42.1.5 Processing Options

See Section 76.5, "All Item Numbers by Data Type - Alpha/Item Number (P12440)."

42.1.6 Printing the Specification Data Report

Print the Specification Data report to review specification data for a piece of equipment. You can print the report as a blank template for someone to complete at the equipment location, or as a report with complete data.

12416		JD Edwards World Specification Data Report	Page	4/22/16
Item Number	11236 01	Motor, 500hp GE		
Unit Number	01.151	Motor, 500hp GE		
Description	EXHAUST FAN MOTOR			
Horsepower	500.00			
Phase	3			
Voltage				
RPM	1800			
Enclosure	EXPLOSION			
Frame	509LL			
Frequency (HZ)	60			
Type	к			
NEMA Design	в			
Manufacturer	GE	General Electric		
Model	5K509RN204AE			
Serial Number	5K509RN204			
Manager	8414	O'Malley, James P.		
Work Order				

Figure 42–3 Specification Data Report

42.1.7 Processing Options

See Section 76.3, "Equipment Cost Analysis (P12424)." See Section 76.6, "STAR Specifications Report (P126000A)." See Section 76.7, "Specification Data Report (P12416)."

Print Depreciation Reports

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 43.1, "Printing the Depreciation Schedule."

The Fixed Assets system includes depreciation reports that you can use to review selected depreciation information.

43.1 Printing the Depreciation Schedule

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Cost Information and Reports

From Cost Information and Reports (G1213), choose Depreciation Schedule

You can print the Depreciation Schedule report to review a list of assets and their corresponding depreciation expense and net book value amounts for each ledger. You can specify the sequence of this report by depreciation expense account or by accumulated depreciation account as of any date.

The Depreciation Schedule report shows the balances in the Item Balances table (F1202) without computing depreciation.

You can also use the Depreciation Schedule report after you enter the beginning balances for assets during the conversion process to the Fixed Assets system. You can use this report as a tool to review your entries and help you reconcile differences between the Item Balances table (F1202) and the Account Balances table (F0902).

The Depreciation Schedule report includes the following information:

- Cost The original acquisition cost of the asset.
- Accumulated depreciation The accumulated depreciation amount of the asset. This is a cumulative amount that is calculated according to the depreciation method that you specify for the asset.
- Depreciation expense year-to-date The amount of depreciation charged to the asset thus far this year.
- Depreciation expense current The amount of depreciation charged to the asset since the last final depreciation. This amount is based on the date that you specify for the report.
- Net book value The difference between the asset's cost and its accumulated depreciation.
- Remaining (Rem) life The periods remaining until the asset is fully depreciated. If the disposal date of the asset is prior to the date the asset will be fully depreciated,

the system uses the month and year to determine the remaining periods that print on the report.

43.1.1 Depreciation Schedule - Cost and Accumulated Depreciation By Ledger Type and Depreciation Schedule - Totals by Ledger Type

Figure 43–1 Depreciation Schedule - Cost and Accumulated Depreciation By Ledger Type (Top) and Depreciation Schedule - Totals by Ledger Type (Bottom) reports

	Meth 9 Sub- Sch No Ledger/Ty				Meth 9 Sub- Sch No Ledger/7y				
	Salvage Value				Salvage Value				
	Net Book Value	6,251.36 5,0261.36 7,693.87 6,994.64 7,693.87	6,251.36 5,046.74 7,693.87 6,994.64 7,693.87		Net Book Value	13, 647, 87 13, 879, 19 13, 879, 19 13, 879, 19	13, 647.87 13, 879.19 13, 879.19 13, 879.19	290, 756, 55 297, 338, 57 325, 530, 31 325, 530, 31 325, 284, 26 325, 284, 26 325, 284, 26	290,756.55 297,338.57 325,530,31 318,332.96 325,284,26 325,284,26
3 6/06/17 06/30/17	on Expense Current	961.74 841.08 680.98 566.61 480.98	961.74 961.78 880.98 566.61 586.98	3 6/06/17 06/30/17	on Expense Current	231.32	231.32	15,284.76 10,842.72 6,170.36 7,252.83 6,416.41	15, 284.76 10, 842.72 6, 170.36 7, 252.83 6, 416.41
Page Date - As of -	Depreciatio Year to Date	961.74 861.74 880.98 566.61 480.98	961.74 961.08 81.08 680.98 566.61 680.98	Page Date As of	Depreciatio Year to Date	231.32	231,32	15,284.76 10,842.72 6,170.36 7,252.83 6,416.41	15,284.76 10,842.72 6,170.35 7,252.83 6,416.41
	Accumulated	3, 366. 11 4, 570. 73 1, 927. 60 2, 622. 83 1, 923. 60	3, 366, 11 4, 570, 73 1, 922, 60 2, 622, 83 1, 923, 60		Accumulated	231.32	231.32	34,778.48 51,370.71 23,168.97 30,366.32 23,415.02	34,778.48 51,370.71 23,168.97 30,366.32 23,415.02
orld Schedule Mation Account 2120	Cost	9, 617.47 9, 617.47 9, 617.47 9, 617.47 9, 617.47	9, 617.47 9, 617.47 9, 617.47 9, 617.47 9, 617.47	stld schedule itation Account 2130	Cost	13, 879, 19 13, 879, 19 13, 879, 19 13, 879, 19 13, 879, 19	13,879.19 13,879.19 13,879.19 13,879.19 13,879.19	325,535.03 348,699.28 348,699.28 348,699.28 348,699.28 348,699.28 348,699.28	325,535,03 348,699.28 348,699.28 348,699.28 348,699.28 348,699.28 348,699.28
12411 UB Edwards Wo Depredation 3 By Accumulated Depred 59.2 90.2	Farent No./ Description Start De D.M.Life Item No. Depreciation Expense Acct. Depr L7 Me I C Mths	1035 Executive Desia 10/11/16 AA 01 0 R 60 1035 Executive Desia 1035 10/11/16 AA 01 0 R 60 1035 10/11/16 10 13 Y 1120 10/15/16 10 01 Y 1120 10/15/16 15 01 Y 1120	Accumulated Depreciation Tota AA D1 D5 D5 D5	12411 JB Edwards Wo Deprediction 3 By Accumulated Depred A Model Construction Mgmpt Co YAB2.2	Farent No./ Description Start De D M Life Item No. Depreciation Expense Acct. Depr LT Me I C Mths	1018 Ace Truck, 3/4 Ton Panel 06/15/18 AA 01 0 K 60 1018 Cheveolet - 1919 301 CTD 06/15/18 D1 12 Y C 26 1018 Life, A/C, Antotrans 06/15/18 D3 13 Y 1 120 70mmy Life, A/C, Antotrans 06/15/18 D5 01 Y 1 120 06/15/19 D5 01 Y I 120	Accumulated Depreciation Tota AA D3 D3 D5 D5	Company TotalAA D1 D3 D4 D5 AU	Grand Total AA D1 D3 D4 D5 AU
Print Depreciation Projection Reports

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 44.1, "Printing Depreciation Projection Reports."

You can print the Depreciation Projections report to see a list of annual depreciation amounts for an asset. Use the Depreciation Projections report to:

- Compare two depreciation ledgers. For example, you can compare the book and tax ledgers to determine the tax deferral that arises when you compute depreciation using one method for tax purposes and another method for your general ledger.
- View the depreciation projections for one ledger.
- Forecast annual depreciation amounts for up to 41 years. You can forecast for
 existing assets that have cost in the current year and a depreciation start date in
 the current or prior year.

44.1 Printing Depreciation Projection Reports

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Year End Processes

From Year End Processes (G1225), choose Depreciation Projections

The Depreciation Projections report is based on the cost that exists in the beginning fiscal year you enter for the report. The report does not include future costs.

You can select the level of detail that you want to print on the Depreciation Projections report. Each level of detail that you select shows the depreciation expense by year for a specific ledger type. You can also use the level of detail to see the difference in annual depreciation when you compare two ledger types. The report includes the following levels of detail:

- Summary by company
- Summary by depreciation expense account and company
- Detail by asset and summary by depreciation expense account and company

The report includes the following information:

- Cost The original acquisition cost of the asset.
- Fiscal year (Fs Yr) The fiscal year associated with the information that appears on this line of the report.

- Depreciation for actual amounts (Depreciation AA) The depreciation expense amount for ledger type AA.
- Depreciation for DI (Depreciation DI) The accumulated depreciation amount for a user defined ledger type, such as D1.
- Book/Tax difference The difference between the depreciation expense amounts in the two ledgers. For example, the difference between the book ledger (AA) and a tax ledger (D1).

44.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Selecting a fiscal year to begin depreciation projections	You must select the current or prior fiscal year. The fiscal year that you select to begin your depreciation projections must be a year for which your assets have records in the Item Balances table (F1202).
Assets that are included in the projections report	Only assets with a current year cost record and depreciation start date in the current or prior year are included in the projection.
Depreciated or disposed assets	The projections report does not include assets that you have fully depreciated or disposed of.

44.1.2 Depreciation Projections Report

12860		JD Edwards World Depreciation Projections -	Detail		Page	- 4/26/16			
A Model Construction Mgmt Co Depr Exp Acct - 50.8860 Parent No./		Salvage	Start	De D M Life		Depreciation		Book/Tax	Subledger/
Item No. Description	5	Cost Value	Depr	Me I C Mons	Yr	W.	п	Difference	Type
1361 CAN/CAM 1361 Autotrol	21	8,914.07 8,914.07	10/22/17	01 0 R 60 12 Y C 60	860	1,782.84 1,782.84 1,782.84	2,852.50 1,711.50 1,026.90	1,069.66- 71.34 755.94	
1370 Plotter	MA 10	17,348.72 17,348.72	09/15/17	01 0 R 60 12 Y C 60	850	5,348.52 3,469.80 3,469.68 3,469.80	5,590.90 5,551.59 3,330.95 1,998.57	2,081.79- 138.73 1,471.23	
						10,409.28	10,881.11		
12860		JD Edwards World Depreciation Projections - 1	Detail		Page	- 4/26/16			
A Model Construction Mgmt Co Depr Exp Acct - 50.8860									
Description	A A	s Depreciation		Book/Tax Difference					
50.8860	888	8 5,252.64 8 5,252.52 5 5,252.52 3 3	404.09 042.45 025.47	3,151.4 210.0 2,227.1	1.				
12860		JD Edwards World Depreciation Projections -	Detail		Page	- 5 - 4/26/16			
A Model Construction Mymt Co Depr Zap Acct - SHOP.8441 Parent No./ Description Item No.	LT	Salvage Cost Value	Start Depr	De D M Life Me I C Mons	Fs Yr	. Depreciation	10	Book/Tax Difference	Subledger/ Type
2053 Backhoe, Caterpillar 416 2053 24" Extreme Service Bucket 4WD	21	35,627.00 35,627.00	05/15/17	01 0 R 60 12 Y C 84	860	7,125.36 7,125.48 7,125.36	8,725.05 6,231.16 4,449.81	1,599.69- 894.32 2,675.55	
						21,376.20	19,406.02		

Figure 44–1 Depreciation Projections report

44.1.3 Processing Options

See Section 76.8, "Depreciation Schedule (P12411)." See Section 76.9, "Depreciation Projections (P12860)."

Run Integrity Reports

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 45.1, "Running Integrity Reports,"
- Section 45.2, "Printing the Fixed Assets to G/L Integrity Report,"
- Section 45.3, "Printing Unposted Fixed Asset Transactions,"
- Section 45.4, "Printing the Fixed Asset Transaction Report,"
- Section 45.5, "Printing the G/L to Fixed Assets Integrity Report,"
- Section 45.6, "Common Points among All Reports."

Run integrity test programs to supplement your internal balancing procedures by locating potential balancing problems and data inconsistencies.

45.1 Running Integrity Reports

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Fixed Asset Integrity Reports

From Fixed Asset Integrity Reports (G1224), choose an option

Integrity test programs generate reports to help ensure that your systems remain in balance. For example, the fixed asset Item Balances (F1202) might be out of balances with the general ledger under the following circumstances:

- Journal entries are posted to the general ledger but not to fixed assets (or vice versa).
- You made changes to the fixed asset (FX) range of accounts in the automatic accounting instructions (AAIs) and did not include an account which might have been previously included in the FX range, or vice versa.
- You made changes to the general ledger account numbers and have not run the Update Company Number, Business Unit/Object/Subsidiary program.
- Asset account records have been purged from Account Balances (F0902), but not from fixed asset Item Balances (F1202), or vice versa.

Running integrity reports consists of the following tasks:

- Printing the Fixed Assets to G/L Integrity report
- Printing the Unposted to Fixed Asset Transactions report
- Printing the Fixed Asset Transaction report

Printing the G/L to Fixed Assets Integrity report

45.1.1 When to Run Integrity Reports

You can use integrity reports to identify and correct balance errors immediately. JD Edwards World recommends that you run integrity reports at least once a week during the conversion process at new installation sites or during a learning period for new users. All other users should run integrity reports on a monthly basis, at a minimum.

45.1.2 Before You Begin

 Post all fixed asset transaction batches. The system performs integrity tests only on posted records.

45.2 Printing the Fixed Assets to G/L Integrity Report

You can use the Fixed Assets to G/L Integrity report to compare account records in the fixed asset balance table to the records in the general ledger balance table. The system prints any records that are not in balance on the report.

1270	11	JD Edwards F(% to G/L In	World		Page	2
T	Account Number	Amount - G/L	Amount - F/A	Difference	Date	4/20/10
1 —	50 2020		75264 72	75264 72		
	50 2020	106960 27	006675 00	880714 82		
	50 2040	100500.27	22429 62	22429 62		
	50.2050		20100.00	20100.00		
	50 2060		9617 47	9617 47		
	50.2070	1342.51	27587.80	26245.29		
	50 2120	1279 32-	5047 56-	3768 24-		
	50 2130	101368 79-	245143 56-	143774 77-		
	50.2140	1171.98-	1171.98-			
	50 2160	961 74-	3366 11-	2404 37-		
	50.2170	2626.32-	4228.63-	1602.31-		
	50.8421	3645.00-	3645.00-			
	50.8422	7290.00-	7290.00-			
	50.8423	5832.00-	5832.00-			
	50.8424	1458.00-	1458.00-			
	50.8451	297.16	297.16			
	50.8452	18294.39	9368.75	8925.64-		
	50 8481	12.96	12.96			
	50.8482	321.33	321.33			
	50 8482	1612 01	1612 01			
	50.8484	4337.61	337.61	4000.00-		
	50.8485	966.62	966.62			
	50 8860	2626 32	2626 32			
	SHOP 8421	1155 00-	1155 00-			
	SHOP. 8422	2310.00-	2310.00-			
	SHOP 8423	2310.00-	2310.00-			
	SHOP. 8441	3562.68	3562.68			
	SHOP 8482 230	287 25	287 25			
	SHOP 8486 230	50.00	50.00			
	YARD.2030	13879.19	189221.48	175342.29		
	YARD 2130	221 22-	221 22-			
	YARD 8315	1279 32	1279 32			
	YARD, 8320	961.74	961.74			
	YARD, 8421	9998 24-	9998.24-			
	YARD, 8422	28358.97-	28358.97-			
	YARD, 8423	20768.98-	20768.98-			
	YARD, 8424	3794.99-	3794.99-			
	YARD. 8441	110791.53	110791.53			
	YARD.8482.110	117.56	117.56			
	YARD.8482.140	43.00	43.00			
	YARD.8486	1098.80	1098.80			
	YARD.8486.110	127.50	127.50			
	YARD.8486.140	36.00	36.00			
	YARD, 9111	10000.00-	10000.00-			
	YARD. 9112	11582.13	11582.13			
	YARD. 9113					
	6001.8400	1897.50	1897.50			
		77924.73	1113173.62	1035248.89		

Figure 45–1 F/A to G/L Integrity report

45.2.1 Processing Options

See Section 76.10, "F/A to G/L Integrity (P127011)."

45.3 Printing Unposted Fixed Asset Transactions

Differences between the F0902 file balances and the F1202 file balances are often caused by transactions that have been posted to the general ledger and have not been posted to fixed assets. The Unposted to F/A Transaction integrity (P12301) is used to identify these transactions.

- **1.** There is one processing option for this report that determines how the asset number will print.
- **2.** Use data selection to limit the scope of the report.
- **3.** This report shows individual journal entry transactions that have been posted to the account balances file (F0902) and not posted to fixed assets item balances file (F1202). This report uses the FX range of AAIs to determine which transactions are available to post to fixed assets.
- **4.** The Hold Code (GLALT3)will print on this report. Use this code to scan the report to find any transactions that are on hold, which can cause the report to show an out of balance condition.

Print the Unposted Fixed Asset Transactions report to review the transaction ledger table. Any fixed asset transactions that are within the FX range in the AAIs and are posted to the general ledger, but not to fixed assets, appear on this integrity report.

Figure 45–2 Unposted F/A Transactions report

12	301			U	JD Edwards World nposted F/A Transac	tions		Page - 2 Date - 4/26/16		
Do	Document	G/L	Account, Description,			10-10-2	Item	Deep (Providence)	Line	н
13	NUMBER	Date	Subredger/Type	1.1	MIDUITC	onica	Number	Desc/Explanation 1	NUMBEL	5
BE	1635	06/15/17	50.2070 Computer	AA.	17.50-			* No Item Master Rec Ceiling Materials	1.0	
PV	538	06/15/17	50.2070 Computer	AA	17.50			A6B Electric Motor * No Item Master Rec Ceiling Materials	6.0	н
PV	568	06/15/17	50.8452 Tires	AA	8,925.64			ASB Electric Motor * No Item Master Rec Invoice 79860	13.0	н
PV	568	06/15/17	50.8484 Safety Equipment	AA	4,000.00			Tenco Tractor, Inc * No Item Master Rec Invoice 79860	14.1	н
BE	1635	06/15/17	50.2070 Computer 00001901 W	AA	17.50		1006	Office Building Ceiling Materials A&B Electric Motor	2.0	
		A Model	Construction Mgmt Co		12,943.14					

45.3.1 Processing Options

See Section 76.11, "Unposted F/A Transactions (P12301)."

45.4 Printing the Fixed Asset Transaction Report

Print the Fixed Asset Transaction report to review all the transactions in the Account Ledger table (F0911) for a specific account during the current fiscal year. The current fiscal year is based on the company associated with a particular account. Use this transaction report to identify problems and discrepancies between the Item Balances table (F1202) and the Account Balances table (F0902). The information on this report will show the exact status of each journal entry according to the F0911 values held in the G/L post code field (GLPOST) and the Fixed Assets post code field (GLBRE). Differences between these two fields will point you to an explanation for an integrity issue here and on the Fixed Assets to G/L integrity report.

The Fixed Asset Transaction report includes only those transactions that you have posted to the general ledger or fixed assets. The report lists the following totals for each account:

Total of all transactions

- Total of all transactions posted to the general ledger and posted to fixed assets
- Total of all transactions posted to the general ledger and unable to post to fixed assets
- Total of all transactions posted to the general ledger and not yet posted to fixed assets
- Total of all transactions not posted to the general ledger, but posted to fixed assets
- Total of all transactions not posted to the general ledger and unable to post to fixed assets

Note: The Fixed Asset Transaction report prints one line per Account Ledger record. Use data selections to print only the transactions that you need to review for specific accounts and to keep the size of the report manageable.

The Fixed Asset Transaction report includes the following information:

- General ledger posted code (G/L P C) A code that indicates whether a transaction has been posted to the general ledger.
- Fixed asset pass code (F/A P C) A code that indicates whether a transaction has been posted to fixed assets.

The totals of the transactions that were passed on (have a post code of P in the GLBRE field) or have a Hold code in the alternate post code 3 (GLALT3) field appear in the Not Posted to G/L and Unable to Post to F/A columns, respectively. Those transactions would not appear on other reports.

45.4.1 Before You Begin

- Post any transactions to the general ledger that have not yet been posted.
- Post any transactions to fixed assets that have not yet been posted.

45.4.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Beginning balances	The Fixed Asset Transaction report includes only Account Ledger transactions that you have posted to the general ledger or fixed assets. The report does not include fixed asset balances that you entered through Beginning Balances Setup if you did not specify supporting transactions.
Summarized depreciation transactions	The Fixed Asset Transaction report does not include summarized depreciation transactions. You can specify summarized transactions when you run the final depreciation for your assets.

Торіс	Description
F/A Pass Code of P	The system does not post transactions with an F/A Pass Code of P to fixed assets. A transaction can have a F/A Pass code of P for the following reasons:
	 The transaction has an account number that is not included in the FX range of AAIs. The Identify New Entries program assigns P only to transactions that do not fall within the FX range of the AAIs.
	 You changed the pass code manually to P on Revise Unposted Entries so that the transaction would not post to the Item Balances table (F1202).

Figure 45–3 F/A Transaction Integrity Report

127012		JD Edward F/A Transaction	s World Integrity Report	Page Date -	4/26/
	Document G	/L	G/L F/A	5400	1/20/
Account Number	Number Ty I	ate Asset Numbe	r PCPC	Amount	
50.2070	538 PV 06/	15/17 00001006	р +	60.00	
50.2070	538 PV 06/	15/17 00001006	Р *	51.59	
50.2070	538 PV 06/	15/17 00001006	Р *	69.00	
50.2070	538 PV 06/	15/17 00001006	р *	1,042.00	
50.2070	538 PV 06/	15/17 00001006	Р *	26.42	
50.2070	538 PV 06/	15/17	P	17.50	
50.2070	538 PV 06/	15/17 00001006	Р *	60.00	
50.2070	538 PV 06/	15/17 00001006	Р *	16.00	
50.2070	1635 BE 06/	15/17	P	17.50-	
50.2070	1635 BE 06/	15/17 00001006	P	17.50	
				1 242 51	
Posted to G/L,	Posted to F/A	1	,325.01	1,012.01	
Posted to G/L,	Unable to Post to F/	A			
Posted to G/L,	Not Posted to F/A		17.50		
Not Posted to G	/L, Posted to F/A				
Not Posted to G	/L, Unable to Post t	o F/A			

45.5 Printing the G/L to Fixed Assets Integrity Report

You can use the G/L to Fixed Assets Integrity report to compare account records in the general ledger balance table to the records in the fixed assets balance table. You use this report to find transactions that have been posted to the general ledger but have not been posted to the fixed assets system. It is a detail report that uses the FX Automatic Accounting Instruction (AAI) range of accounts to compare the Account Balances table (F0902) to the Asset Account Balances table (F1202) and then reconciles the differences through the Account Ledger table (F0911). When the system finds accounts that are out of balance between the Account Balances (F0902) and Asset Account Balances (F1202), the program accesses the Account Ledger (F0911) detail to determine what each transaction would look like if it was posted to Fixed Assets. Based on the Account Ledger G/L Post Code (GLPOST) and Passed Code (GLALT3) values, the system prints on the report (R127013) which side of the transaction, General Ledger or Fixed Assets, is not posted. This report shows balances "As Of" the date the report is run. It shows all posted journal entry transactions.

This is the most powerful of the integrity reports. It uses the entire range of accounts defined in the FX AAIs to compare the General Ledger Balance table (F0902) to the Fixed Asset Balance table (F1202). Through processing options, you can choose to print transaction detail for exception transactions only.

The system also reconciles any out of balance accounts on a transaction-by-transaction basis. When the system locates an out of balance account, it determines the difference between the balances and then processes each general ledger detail transaction as if it had been posted to Fixed Assets. A new difference is calculated for each detail transaction, attempting to reduce the difference to zero. The posting codes for each line also prints and allow you to determine exactly which transactions are causing the problem. If there is an out of balance condition shown on the report, use the integrity reports as your tools to resolve the issue. To identify the exception transactions, the system compares the G/L Post Code with the Batch Rear End Code for each detail transaction from the General Ledger Transaction table (F0911). The following table shows the comparison and result:

G/L Post Code	Batch Rear End Code	Exception Identification
Р	*	OK
P	Р	Exception
P	Н	Exception
P	blank	Exception
blank	*	Exception
blank	Р	Exception**
blank	Н	Exception**
blank	blank	Exception**

** These do not cause an imbalance between the General Ledger Balance (F0902) and the Fixed Asset Balance (F1202) tables. However, the month-end balances might not be accurate without these postings.

Note: If a batch ends in error for any reason the Account Ledger (F0911) G/L Post Code and Passed Codes can be erroneously updated, thus care should be taken when reconciling entries.

As with all of the JD Edwards World integrity reports, this report should be run on a regular basis.

45.5.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Multi-currency environments	You can choose to run this report over your ledgers that reflect alternate currencies.

7013	G/T: 40	Kevin's Ski & Scuba	Page No.	11 . 3/26/17		
Account Number/ Asset ID	Doc Num Ty Date	General Ledger	Fixed Assets Di	fference	Code	Explanation
1601.2030	Heavy Equipment	120.00		120.00		
	693 PV 02/26/17		10.00	110.00	E1	Unposted F/A
	694 PV 02/26/17		10.00	100.00	Ē.	Unposted F/A
	342 PV 02/20/17		100.00		(La	Unposted F/A
	343 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		Z	Unposted G/L-F/A
	344 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		Z	Unposted G/L-F/F
	345 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		N	Unposted G/L-E/F
	346 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		z	Unposted G/L-F/A
	347 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		Z	Unposted G/L-F/P
	348 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		N	Unposted G/L-E/P
	349 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		z	Unposted G/L-F/A
	350 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		Z	Unposted G/L-F/P
	351 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		z	Unposted G/L-F/A
	352 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		N	Unposted G/L-F/R
	353 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		z	Unposted G/L-E/A
	354 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		Z	Unposted G/L-F/P
	355 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		Z	Unposted G/L-E/P
	356 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		z	Unposted G/L-F/A
	357 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		N	Unposted G/L-F/J
	358 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		Z	Unposted G/L-F/1
	359 PV 02/20/17	100.00	100.00		N	Unposted G/L-E/A
	The set of	00 001	00 001			

Figure 45–4 G/L to F/A Balance Integrity Report

45.5.2 Processing Options

See Section 76.12, "G/L to F/A Balance Integrity Report (P127013)."

45.5.3 Resolving Differences

Typical reasons for differences between General Ledger and Fixed Assets are:

- Entries are posted to Fixed Assets and not the General Ledger or vice versa. Post all entries.
- Changes to the FX AAI ranges were made after posting. All Fixed Assets accounts must be specified within the FX ranges of accounts.
- Changes were made to the Account Master (F0901). Run the Update Co#, BU/Obj/Sub F1202 (R12802) global update.

 Records have been purged from either the Account Balances (F0902) or Asset Account Balances (F1202), but not both. The same records must be purged from both tables.

45.6 Common Points among All Reports

The following are common among all Fixed Asset integrity reports:

• The main cause for differences is that something is not posted;

Other reasons for differences between G/L and Fixed Assets are:

- Changes were made to the FX AAI ranges;
- Changes were made to G/L account numbers and the Update Co#, BU/Obj/Sub -F1202 global update (P12802) has not been run; or
- Records were purged in the F0902 file but not in the F1202, or vice versa.

As with any of the integrity reports, all of these reports should be run on a periodic basis.

Except for the Fixed Assets Transaction Report (P127012), these reports submit automatically from the menu. To use data selection or data sequencing, set up different versions of the report. Put those new versions on the menu so they can be called without submitting automatically.

45.6.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Subledgers	Fixed Asset integrity reports are not intended to show detail on a subledger basis. The reports are designed to display information at the account level, not at the subledger level. User defined reports as well as screens allow a review of the detail information at the subledger level.

Print Quarterly and Year-to-Date Reports

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 46.1, "Printing Quarterly and Year-to-Date Reports,"
- Section 46.2, "Printing the Depreciation Expense Report,"
- Section 46.3, "Printing the Depreciation and Amortization Report,"
- Section 46.4, "Printing the Property Tax Worksheet."

The Fixed Assets system includes quarterly and year-to-date reports that you can print to review selected fixed asset information.

46.1 Printing Quarterly and Year-to-Date Reports

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Quarterly and Year-to-Date Reports

From Quarterly and Year-to-Date Reports (G1223), choose an option

46.1.1 Printing the Fixed Asset Item Reconciliation Report

You can run the Fixed Asset Item Reconciliation report to help you reconcile a specific asset or all assets for a company. Run this report by asset to review the account activity for an asset's cost and accumulated depreciation. You can use the report to reconcile activity for a particular quarter or the entire fiscal year.

46.1.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Beginning balance	The beginning balance for the asset cost, accumulated deprecation, and net book value of an asset. The beginning balance for the asset cost and accumulated depreciation amounts are as of the end of the period prior to the quarter or the year you request for the report. The beginning balance for the net book value equals the asset cost beginning balance less the accumulated depreciation beginning balance.

Торіс	Description
Ending balance	The ending balance for the asset cost, accumulated depreciation, and net book value of an asset. The ending balance for the asset cost and accumulated depreciation amounts equals the beginning balances plus any additions and transfers in, less any transfers out and disposals. The ending balance for the net book value is the difference between the ending balances for the asset cost and accumulated depreciation.
Quarterly reports	You can print quarterly reports only for the Actual Amounts (AA) ledger type. Other ledgers do not necessarily have the transaction detail that is needed to determine the disposal, transfer in, and transfer out amounts on a quarterly basis.
Asset disposals	You do not see an amount in the Year-to-Date Disposals field for a non-AA ledger type.

46.1.3 Fixed Asset Item Reconciliation Report

12431		JD EC E/A Recor	Wards World Woiliation Report		Page Date	- 4/26/16	Å	
Item Number	Description	LT	Beginning Balance	YTD Additions	As of Transfers In	- 12/31/17 Transfers Out	YTD Disposals	Ending Balance
1	.006 Office Building	AA Asset Cost Accum Depr NBV	75, 364.72 3, 768.24- 71, 596.48	1,325.01				76,689.73 5,047.56- 71,642.17
			75, 364.72 3, 768.24- 71, 596.48	1,325.01				76,689.73 5,047.56- 71,642.17
20	Buildings	ł	75, 364.72 3, 768.24- 71.596.48	1,325.01 1,279.32-				76,689.73 5,047.56- 71.642.17
1	.001 AA9 Motor Grader	AA Asset Cost Accum Depr NBV	57, 443.21 14, 360.80- 43, 082.41	5,744.34-				20,105.14- 37,338.07
3TM	MOTOR GRADERS	1	57, 443.21 14, 360.80- 43 082 41	5,744.34-				57,443.21 20,105.14- 37 338 07
1	.013 Engine, Diesel, Cummins	AA Asset Cost Accum Depr	9,549.12 318.30-	954.90-				9,549.12 1,273.20-
1	.014 Earthwork Scraper	AA Asset Cost Accum Depr	23,164.25 9,265.70-	2,316.42-			23,164.25- 11,582.12	96.0.90
1	034 ESOO High Alloy Blade	AR Asset Cost Accum Depr NBV	4,792.16 958.43- 3,833.73	479.22-				4,792.16 1,437.65- 3,354.51
3 TS	SCRA PERS		37,505.53 10,542.43- 26,963.10	3,750.54-			23,164.25- 11,582.12	14,341.28 2,710.85- 11,630.43
30	Heavy Equipment		94,948.74 24,903.23-	9,494.88-			23,164.25- 11,582.12	71,784.49 22,815.99-
T	022 Honda Accord	AA Asset Cost Accum Depr NBV	10.000 00	23,439.63 1,171.98-				23,439.53 1,171.98- 22,267.65
4.0	CARS 6 SMALL TRUCKS			23,439.63 1,171.98-				23,439.63 1,171.98- 22,267.65
40	Vehicles			23,439.63 1,171.98-				23,439.63 1,171.98- 22,267.65

Figure 46–1 Fixed Asset Reconciliation Report

46.1.4 Processing Options

See Section 76.14, "F/A Reconciliation Report (P12431)."

46.1.5 Printing the Fixed Asset Account Reconciliation Report

You can print the Fixed Asset Account Reconciliation report to help you reconcile the activity of a specific account or all accounts for a company. Run this report by account to review each item number within an account. You can use this report to reconcile the account's activity for a particular period, quarter, or fiscal year.

46.1.6 Fixed Asset Account Reconciliation Report

CC 6.21	F/A Acc	ount B	econciliation Rep	ort	Date	- 4/26/16		
Account Number Item Number	Description	17	Beginning Balance	YTD Additions	As Of Transfers In	- 12/31/17 Transfers Out	YTD Disposal	Ending Balance
50.2020 1006	Buildings Office Building	1	75,364.72					75,364.72
Total Account			75,364.72					75,364.72
1001	Heavy Equipment AA9 Motor Grader	a,	57,443.21					57,443.21
1013	Engine, Diesel, Cummins	2	9,549.12					9,549.12
1018	Earthwork Scraper Ace Truck, 3/4 Ton Panel	11	23, 164.25	13.879.19		13.879.19-	23, 164.25-	
1034	ESCO High Alloy Blade	ą	4,792.16					4,792.16
1040	Caterpiller Grader, 140G 1	22		99,527.54 30 566 60				99,527.54 30 EGE GE
1300	Caterpittar Crawler, 2010 Rackhos, Cateroillar 426	ŧ.	46.108.00	00,020,00				46.108.00
1311	Truck, Flatbed, Ford	2	23, 746.57					23, 746, 57
1329	Truck, Pickup, Ford	2	17,395.00					17,395.00
1388	Scrapper, Auger, CAT 651E	á	237,419.00					237,419.00
1417	Motor Grader	á	217,358.16					217,358.16
1425	Grader, Cat 140G	N.	197,842.35					197,842.35
2049	Truck, Pickup, Ford Backhoe, Cateroillar 416	22	35.627.00					35.627.00
	Are investigant formore	Ľ						
Total Account			889,714.82	144,003.71		13,879.19-	23,164.25-	996, 675, 09
1022	Venicies Honda Accord	No.		23, 439. 63				23, 439. 63
Total Account				23, 439, 63				23, 439, 63
50.2060	Furniture & Office Equipme							
1035	Executive Desks	ą	9,617.47					9,617.47
Total Account			9,617.47					9,617.47
50,2070	Computer			10 205 1				1 306 01
9001	DUIDTING PRITTING	ţ	0 014 01	11,525.01				T1, 325, 01
1370	CAD/CAM Plotter	12	17.348.72					8, 914. U/ 17, 348, 72
		ľ						
Total Account	Thermore Theorem . Third I add some		26,262.79	1, 325.01				27,587.80
1006	office Building	á	3,768.24-	1,256.10-				5,024.34-
1006	office Building	á		23.22-				23.22-
Total Account			3,768.24-	1,279.32-				5,047.56-

Figure 46–2 Fixed Asset Account Reconciliation Report

46.1.7 Processing Options

See Section 76.13, "F/A Account Reconciliation Report (P12435)."

46.1.8 Printing the Fixed Asset Retirements Report

You can print the Fixed Asset Retirements report to review the gain or loss on the disposal of an asset for any ledger. You can print asset disposal information for actual amounts for a particular quarter or the entire year. You can also print and compare asset disposal information for two ledger types for an entire year, or any time after depreciation is fully calculated for non-AA ledger type.

46.1.9 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Cost	The original asset cost plus any additional costs for the asset through the as of date that you specify for the report.
First ledger less second ledger	The difference between the gain/loss amount of two ledgers, if you are comparing two ledgers on this report. For example, you can compare your book and federal tax gains and losses.
Quarterly reports	You can print a Fixed Asset Retirements quarterly report for ledger type AA. You cannot print a quarterly report for non-AA ledger types unless the ledger type's depreciation is fully calculated for the year.

46.1.10 Fixed Asset Retirements Report

12432			Fix	JD Edwa ed Asset	ards World Retirements Rep	ort	Page Date -	. 3 4/26/16		
Item Number	Description	III	Start Depr	Disp Date	Disposal Proceeds	Cost	As of - Accumulated Depreciation	12/31/17 Net Book Value	Disposal Gain/Loss	1st Ledger less 2nd Ledger
1	014 Earthwork Scraper	12	01/11/10	06/26/17	10,000.00	23,164.25	11,582.12-	11,582.13	1,582.13-	
3TS	SCRAPERS	A.			10,000.00	23,164.25	11,582.12-	11,582.13	1,582.13-	
30	Heavy Equipment	M.			10,000.00	23,164.25	11,582.12-	11,582.13	1,582.13-	
	50 General Accounts	A.A.			10,000.00	23, 164. 25	11,582.12-	11,582.13	1,582.13-	
00050	A Model Construction Mgmt	a.			10,000.00	23,164.25	11,582.12-	11,582.13	1,582.13-	
		đ			10,000.00	23,164.25	11,582.12-	11,582.13	1,582.13-	

Figure 46–3 Fixed Asset Retirements Report

46.1.11 Processing Options

See Section 76.15, "Fixed Asset Retirements Report (P12432)."

46.1.12 Printing the Sale of Business Property Report

You can print the Sale of Business Property report to review information about disposed assets. You can print the Sale of Business Property report for personal property or real property. You might want to use these reports when you prepare your taxes. The information in the Sale of Business Property report can be especially helpful if you need to prepare an IRS Form 4797.

Information	Description
Disposal proceeds	The amount received on the sale of the asset. The system determines this amount by the account that you set up in the Disposal Account Rules as the Balance Character Code '9' value.
Cost	The original cost plus any additional costs for the asset through the fiscal year-end date that you specify for the report.
Section 1245 recapture amount	The accumulated depreciation or disposal gain amount, whichever is less (but not less than zero).
Section 291	This field does not apply to personal property.
Section 1231 gain/loss	The disposal gain or loss less the recapture amount for assets disposed of after the year.
Ordinary gain/loss	The disposal gain or loss less the recapture amount for assets disposed of in the first year.

The personal property version of the report includes the following information:

If you select to report on Personal Property, the system calculates the last four amount fields as follows:

- Recapture Amount is Accumulated Depreciation or Disposal Gain or Loss, whichever is less, but not less than zero.
- Nothing prints in the Section 291 column.
- Section 1231 Gain/Loss is Disposal Gain or Loss minus the Recapture Amount for assets not disposed of in the first year.
- Ordinary Gain/Loss is Disposal Gain or Loss minus the Recapture Amount for assets disposed of in the first year.

If you select to report on Real Property, the system calculates the last four amount fields as follows:

- Recapture Amount is Accumulated Depreciation less what accumulated depreciation would have been if using straight-line, Inception-to-Date method, or Disposal Gain or Loss, whichever is less, but not less than zero.
- Section 291 is the amount that goes into Recapture Amount if Personal Property less what did go into Recapture Amount for Real Property multiplied by 20%.
- Section 1231 Gain/Loss is Disposal Gain or Loss minus the Recapture Amount and minus Section 291 for asset not disposed of in the first year.
- Ordinary Gain/Loss is Disposal Gain or Loss minus the Recapture Amount and minus Section 291 for assets disposed of in the first year.

46.1.13 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Disposal proceeds	The amount earned on the sale of the asset. The system determines this amount by the account that you set up in the FDS05 range of AAIs.
Cost	The original cost plus any additional costs for the asset through the fiscal year-end date that you specify for the report.
Accumulated depreciation	The amount depreciated for the asset through the fiscal year-end date on the report.

Торіс	Description
Disposal gain/loss	The difference between the asset's disposal proceeds and its net book value.
Section 1250 recapture	The lesser of one of the following:
amount	 Accumulated depreciation less the depreciation that would have been available under the straight line method
	■ Gain
Section 291	Twenty percent of the excess of:
	 The amount that would be recaptured as ordinary income if such property was Section 1245
	 The amount recaptured under Section 1250
Section 1231 gain/loss	The disposal gain or loss less the recapture amount and less Section 291 for assets not disposed of in the first year.
Ordinary gain/loss	The disposal gain or loss less the recapture amount for assets disposed of in the first year.

1e of Busine	ss Property Neport - Persona	1 Property									
12434		月	Edwa rds W	for1d		Page	-				
		Sale of	Bus iness	Property		Date	4/26/16				
		Per	sonal Pro	perty		As of I.	2/31/17				
Item		5 tart Di	tap	Disposal		Accumulated	Di spos al	5ec. 1245		Sec. 1231	Or dinary
Numb er	Description	LT Depr Di	ate	Pro ceeds	Cost	Depreciation	Gain/Long	Recapture Ant	Sec. 291	Gain/ Loss	Gain/Loss
101	4 Earthwork Scraper	AA 01/17/16 06/2	26/17	10,000.00	23, 164. 25	11, 582.12	1,582.13-				1,582.13-
			l								
375	SCRAP KPS			10,000.00	23, 164. 25	11, 582.12	1,582.13-				1,582.13-
30	Beavy Equipment			10,000.00	23, 164, 25	11, 582.12	1,582.13-				1,582.13-
			1								
50	General Accounts			10,000.00	23, 164, 25	11, 582.12	1,582.13-				1,582.13-
			l								
00050	A Nodel Construction Mgmt	8		10,000.00	23, 164. 25	11, 582.12	1,582.13-				1,582.13-
			1								
				10,000.00	23, 164. 25	11, 562.12	1,582.13-				1,582.13-

Figure 46–4 Sale of Business Property report

46.1.14 Processing Options

See Section 76.16, "Sale of Business Property (P12434)."

46.2 Printing the Depreciation Expense Report

Print the Depreciation Expense report to review an asset's current cost, depreciation expense, and net book value for a specific fiscal period, quarter, or year. The report also includes the status and depreciation information for each asset. You can use processing options to specify the ledger types, fiscal years, and fiscal periods that print on the report.

46.2.1 Depreciation Expense Report

Figure 46–5 Depreciation Expense Report

	1.1.f Mos	360		09	000	8	09		00			09			00	09
1	e D M	103		108	6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6	4	108		1 0 F			108			1 0 R 1 0 R	1 0 R 1 0 R
ľ	92	16 0		16 0	1100	÷	17 0		17 0			17 0			11 0	11 0
	Start Depr	07/15/		10/15/	/21/11	100 110	04/23/		10/22/ 09/15/			05/15/			06/15/ 06/15/	10/07/ 05/15/
	sk	642.17	642.17	642.17 338.07	338.07 275.92	630.43	968.50 267.65	267.65	267.65 576.94 457.22	034.16	034.16	912.48 314.08	314.08	314.08	314.08 087.03 351.48	438.51 754.40 743.91
	Net Bo Value	11,	71,	3,4	31, 8,	11,	48, 22,	22,	22, 7, 14,	22,	22,	164, 27,	27,	27,	27, 30, 137,	167, 184, 145,
	ent Lation	232.57	232.57	232.57 957.39	957.39 159.15 386.07	625.09	582.48	390.66	390.66 148.57 289.15	437.72	437.72	643.43	593.78	593.78	593.78 509.95 922.37	432.32 622.64 286.58
3 4/26/16	0/ 30/ L/ Curri Depreci						-					8			2	ળે ભે જે
	 	27	.27	51	1.812	27	98	68	98 12 13	.16	.16	34	.34	34	881	96 92
Page Date	As of Expense . Otr to Di	651	651	651 2,872	2,872	1,875	4,745	1,171	1, 171 445 867	1,313	1, 313	7, 883 1, 781	1,781	1,781	1,781 509 8,767	9, 277 10, 867 12, 859
	ation	.32	.32	.32	86.93	1 12	88	86	8 1 8	.32	.32	68.0	.68	89	33.88	.17 .84 .48
	. Depreci	1,275	1,279	5,746	5, 746 2, 955 2, 316	3,750	9,494 1,171	1,173	1,171 891 1,734	2,62(2,62(14,572 3,562	3,562	3,562	3,562	18,04(21,735 25,719
	• *	9	9			1	1000					190			0.00	994
(ep ort	ted	047.5	047.5	047.5	105.1 273.2	710.8	815.9	171.9	171.9 337.1 891.5	228.6	228.6	264.1	312.9	312.9	312.9 509.9	500.7 603.7 098.4
ds World Expense 7	Recumula	ŝ	2	5°2	- 10	1 0	22	1,	ਜੋਜੋਲੋ	4,	4,	е́е́	8,	.8	31, 8,	38 32,8
Edwar		. 13	.73	9.73	12.5	28	63.63	0.63	2.12	5.79	61.3	0.00	00.0	00.0	2.38	2.35
JD Depreci	Cost	76, 689	76, 689	76,689	57,44 9,545	14, 341	71,789	23, 439	23, 439 8, 914 17, 348	26,262	26,262	198, 176 35, 627	35, 627	35, 627	35, 627 30, 596 175, 342	205, 935 217, 356 197, 842
	Ed St LT	12	20	ag ag	AN OI	2	22	P.R.	222	A.A.	A.A.	AK NA	20	A.	AN AA	Q AA WK AA WK AA
					mins			10				ar 41			0, 19 0, 19	JING E
	tion	bu		der	aper aper	Ta Lo	nt	TRUCK			pment	nts rpill		int	rawle	ADG
	escrip	Buildi		gs or Gre	Diese Diese rk Sci		qui par	SMALL	50		r Equi	Accou	ONDERS	qui pme	llar (S & E2 rader cat J
	Ã	office		Buildin AA9 Mot	MOTOR G Engine, Earthwoi	SCRAPER.	Heavy E Honda A	CARS 6	Vehicle CAD/CRM Plotter		Compute	General Backhoe	WHEEL IA	Heavy E	Shop Caterpi Caterpi	TRACTOR Motor G Grader,
	ы	1006		1001	1013	1001	1022		1361			50 2053			SHOP 1042 1396	1417 1425
12430	Item Numbe			20	MLE	3TS	30	40	40		70		3TX	30	-10	3T

46.2.2 Processing Options

See Section 76.17, "Depreciation Expense Report (P12430)."

46.3 Printing the Depreciation and Amortization Report

You can print the Depreciation and Amortization report to review asset cost and year-to-date depreciation as of the fiscal year that you specify for the report. You might use this report when preparing your taxes. The information in the Depreciation and

Amortization Report can be especially helpful if you need to prepare an IRS Form 4562.

Print the Depreciation and Amortization report for each ledger type that you use. The fiscal year you select should be the year for which you want to report depreciation taken. For example, if you are preparing your tax report for 2017, you would select fiscal year 17.

46.3.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Depreciation information (DI)	A code you use to specify additional depreciation information. The system uses this code for Investment Tax Credit (ITC) and averaging conventions, such as mid-month (M), mid-quarter (Q), and mid-year (Y).
Cost	The original cost plus any additional costs for the asset through the as of date you specify for the report.
Transferred assets	If you transfer an asset to another company during the year, the entire depreciation expense amount for the year is reflected on the new company.

46.3.2 Depreciation and Amortization Report

Figure 46–6 Depreciation and Amortization Report

12433		Dep:	JD reciatio	Edward n and	is Wo Amor	rld tisation Report	Page Date 4/20
Item Number	Description	LT	De Star Me Depr	t L: M	if D os I	Cost	Year to Date Depreciation
10 14 13 20 13 20 13	013 Engine, Diesel, Cummins 117 Motor Grader 1296 Caterpillar Crawler, 2016 2080 Scrapper, Auger, CAT 651E 352 Bachhoe, Caterpillar 416 229 Truck, Pickup, Ford 049 Truck, Pickup, Ford 344 ESCO Kigh Alloy Blade	D1 D1 D1 D1 D1 D1 D1 D1 D1	12 11/17 12 10/07 12 06/15 12 05/31 12 05/15 12 03/19 12 03/17 12 01/05	/17 /17 /17 /17 /17 /17 /17 /17 /17	84 Y 84 Y 84 Y 84 Y 84 Y 84 Y 84 Y 84 Y	9,549.12 217,358.16 175,342.29 237,419.00 35,627.00 17,385.00 18,270.00 4,792.16	1,169.28 26,615.52 21,470.64 29,071.98 4,362.54 2,130.00 2,359.62 556.80
	Total Depre Start Yr/Life Mo	nths -	17		34	716,752.73	87,766.38

46.3.3 Processing Options

See Section 76.18, "Depreciation and Amortization Report (P12433)."

46.4 Printing the Property Tax Worksheet

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Year End Processes

From Year End Processes (G1225), choose Property Tax Worksheet

You can print the Property Tax Worksheet to review summarized totals for assets by tax entity and year acquired. You can use the Property Tax Worksheet to prepare your property taxes for local governing authorities. The worksheet includes a work area for the tax preparer's notes.

The Property Tax Worksheet shows the following asset information:

- Company number and name
- Tax entity address book number and mailing information

- Accounting and equipment classes
- Asset number
- Description
- Date acquired
- Cost

46.4.1 Before You Begin

 Run the Update Property Tax State/Entity program to reflect any asset location changes on the worksheet.

Figure 46–7 Property Tax Worksheet report

1242	2		JD Edwa Property I	rds World ax Worksheet		Page 9 Date 4/26/16
	50	A Model Construction Mgmt Invalid Taxing Authority 1	Co Io.			
Acc Cls	Eqm Cls	Item Number	Description	Date Acquired	Cost	Extension
30	375	1034	ESCO High Alloy Blade 12 ft, Carbon edge	01/05/17	4,792.16	
70		1370	Plotter	09/15/17	17,348.72	
70		1361	CAD/CAM Autotrol	10/22/17	8,914.07	
30	3AE	1353	Drill Motors	11/15/17		
30	315	1013	Engine, Diesel, Cummins 458 BHP	11/17/17	9,549.12	
			Total by Date Acquired		40,604.07	

46.4.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Worksheet detail	The Property Tax Worksheet is a simple informational worksheet. It does not compute detail rates at the tax authority level.
Worksheet organization	The Property Tax Worksheet is organized by company and tax entity. The Total by Date Acquired amount is a summary amount for the year.

46.4.3 Processing Options

See Section 76.19, "Property Tax Worksheet (P12422)."

Part X System Setup

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 47, "Overview to System Setup,"
- Chapter 48, "Set Up Fixed Asset Constants,"
- Chapter 49, "Set Up User Defined Codes,"
- Chapter 50, "Set Up Automatic Accounting Instructions,"
- Chapter 51, "Set Up Next Numbers,"
- Chapter 52, "Set Up Asset Acquisition Years,"
- Chapter 53, "Set Up Depreciation Account Rules,"
- Chapter 54, "Set Up Ledger Depreciation Rules,"
- Chapter 55, "Set Up Ledger Type Rules,"
- Chapter 56, "Set Up Disposal Account Rules,"
- Chapter 57, "Set Up Revaluation Indices,"
- Chapter 58, "Set Up Units of Production Schedules,"
- Chapter 59, "Map Category Codes,"
- Chapter 60, "Set Up Supplemental Data,"
- Chapter 61, "Set Up Short Years,"
- Chapter 62, "Set Up Beginning Balances."

Overview to System Setup

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 47.1, "Objectives,"
- Section 47.2, "About System Setup."

47.1 Objectives

To set up the Fixed Asset system to meet specific business needs

47.2 About System Setup

Before you use the Fixed Assets system, you must define fixed asset information that you want the system to use during processing procedures. Set up this information to customize the Fixed Assets system for your specific business needs.

Setting up Fixed Assets consists of the following tasks:

- Setting up fixed asset constants
- Setting up user defined codes
- Setting up automatic accounting instructions
- Setting up next numbers
- Setting up asset acquisition years
- Setting up depreciation account rules
- Setting up ledger depreciation rules
- Setting up ledger type rules
- Setting up disposal account rules
- Setting up revaluation indices
- Setting up units of production schedules
- Mapping category codes
- Setting up supplemental data
- Setting up beginning balances

Торіс	Description	
Fixed Assets constants	Establishes system basics, such as:	
	 The default business units for asset cost, accumulated depreciation, depreciation expense, and revenue accounts for an asset 	
	 The category code number that you use to define the depreciation category for use in the depreciation rules 	
	 The code that determines whether depreciation is derived from the depreciation rules or from information stored with each asset 	
	 The codes that determine whether the depreciation accounts specified in the company depreciation account rules are locked to their respective cost accounts 	
	 The symbols that identify the three types of asset identification numbers, including your company's primary number 	
	 The category code number that you use to define the asset class for use in the supplemental database 	
	 The number of category codes that appear on the asset master record and other data entry screens 	
User defined codes	Defines customized codes, such as:	
	 Asset category codes, including major accounting class and major asset class 	
	Finance methods	
	 Asset status codes 	
	 Asset message types 	
Automatic accounting instructions	Defines accounting information and general ledger relationships when the Fixed Assets system interacts with the General Accounting system	
Next numbers	Enables the system to automatically assign numbers to various items in the system that require unique numbers.	
Asset acquisition years	Defines date patterns in the system for every fiscal year in which assets are acquired and each year thereafter for any asset that you want to depreciate.	
Depreciation account rules	Simplifies the creation of new asset master records by establishing default values for the Master Information screen, such as:	
	 Cost account links and their effective dates 	
	 Accumulated depreciation accounts 	
	 Depreciation expense accounts 	
	 Major accounting class 	
	 Major equipment class 	
	 Revenue account 	

47.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description		
Ledger depreciation rules	Specifies the depreciation methods for groups of assets by defining the groups according to any of the following:		
	Company		
	 Accounting category 		
	 Depreciation category 		
	 Asset cost account 		
	Effective dates		
	Further define how assets are depreciated within the groups by specifying depreciation methods by ledger type.		
Ledger type rules	Controls processing for specific ledger types. Specify any necessary ledger dependencies and associated transaction creation. Further define:		
	Currency codes		
	 Date pattern overrides 		
	Period number overrides		
	 Rounding rules 		
Disposal account rules	Specifies the accounts used for asset disposal.		
Revaluation indices	Automates revaluation so that you can easily keep pace with inflation or market fluctuations.		
Units of production schedules Establishes units of production schedules so the system calculate depreciation by the measurements of product track and record in the system for your company.			
Category code mapping	Maps specific business unit category codes to specific asset category codes.		
Supplemental data	Defines additional data you can use to track assets.		
	 Define the types data that you want to track 		
	 Determine which data type will appear for groups of assets with Data Type Cross Reference 		
	 Define specification sheets, such as asset nameplate information 		
	Establish security to limit user access to supplemental data		
Beginning balances	Simplifies the initial conversion to the Fixed Assets system by recording beginning balances for assets in the Item Balances table (F1202).		

Set Up Fixed Asset Constants

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 48.1, "Setting Up Fixed Asset Constants."

You set up fixed asset constants to control how your business environment uses the features in the Fixed Assets system. For example, you can choose whether to access the hard-coded depreciation methods or the user-defined depreciation rules when you determine depreciation for your assets. You can also specify the business unit that appears as a default value for the various asset accounts when you create a master record for a new asset.

48.1 Setting Up Fixed Asset Constants

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Fixed Asset Constants

You set up fixed asset constants only one time for the entire Fixed Assets system. Set up constant values for company 00000 so that all the companies in your organization that access the Fixed Assets system use the same constant values. Be aware that the values you set up for the Fixed Assets system on Fixed Asset Constants also affect the Equipment/Plant Management system.

Caution: To avoid inconsistencies, do not change the constant values that you set up for your system. For example, if you change the default business unit for asset accounts, the change affects only the assets that you add to the system after the change.

To set up fixed asset constants

On Fixed Asset Constants



Figure 48–1 Fixed Asset Constants screen

Complete the following fields:

- Default Asset Cost Business Unit: Y=Resp BU/N=Co
- Default Depreciation Expense Business Unit: Y=Resp BU/N=Co
- Default Accumulated Depreciation Business Unit: Y=Resp BU/N=Co
- Default Revenue-Billing Business Unit: Y=Resp BU/N=Co
- Depreciation Category Code
- Calculate Depreciation Utilizing Rules
- Lock Accumulated Depreciation Account
- Lock Depreciation Expense Account
- Symbol to Identify Item Number
- Symbol to Identify Unit Number
- Symbol to Identify Serial Number
- Supplemental Category Code
- Display 10 report codes (Y/N)
- Warranty Expiration Warning Days

Field	Explanation	
Default Asset Cst BU: Y=Resp BU, N=Co No	This code determines where the business unit for the asset cost account comes from when you add a new asset. When you add a new asset, the system uses the business unit that this value represents on Depreciation Information. Valid codes are:	
	Y – Responsible Business Unit. The system uses the business unit from the responsible business unit on the Master Information screen.	
	N – Company. The system uses the business unit from the company number on the Master Information screen.	
	Note : Typically the business unit and company share the same number. For example, business unit 50 usually contains general accounts for company 50.	
Default Depr Exp BU: Y=Resp BU, N=Deflt	This code determines where the business unit for the depreciation expense comes from when you add a new asset. When you add an asset, the system uses the business unit that this value represents on Depreciation Information. Valid codes are:	
	Y – Responsible business unit. The system uses the business unit from the responsible business unit on the Master Information screen.	
	N – Default. The system uses the business unit from the Item Setup Default Coding screen.	
Default Accum Dep BU: Y=Resp BU, N=Deflt	This code determines where the business unit for accumulated depreciation comes from when you add a new asset. When you add an asset, the system uses the business unit that this value represents on Depreciation Information. Valid codes are:	
	Y – Responsible business unit. The system uses the business unit from the responsible business unit on the Master Information screen.	
	N – Default. The system uses the business unit from the Item Setup Default Coding screen.	
Default Rev-Bill BU: Y=Resp BU, N=Deflt	This code determines where the business unit for revenue and billing comes from when you add a new asset. When you add an asset, the system uses the business unit that this value represents on Depreciation Information. Valid codes are:	
	Y – Responsible business unit. The system uses the business unit from the responsible business unit on the Master Information screen.	
	N – Default. The system uses the business unit from the Item Setup Default Coding screen.	
Depreciation Calc Use Rules Flag	Controls where the depreciation programs get the depreciation information, including the depreciation accounts to use, the ledgers and subledgers for which depreciation must be calculated, and the depreciation methods to be used. Valid codes are:	
	blank – The depreciation programs refer to values stored in the Asset Balance table for depreciation information. The system stores information in each asset record. These values are taken as default depreciation values from Company Ledger Depreciation Rules when the asset master is created.	
	1 – The depreciation programs refer to the Company Ledger Depreciation Rules for the depreciation information.	

Field	Explanation	
Lock Accumulated Depreciation Account	Controls whether an Accumulated Depreciation Account specified in the Company Depreciation Account Rules is locked to the Asset Cost Account specified on the same screen. Valid codes are:	
	blank – No lock is present.	
	1 – Lock is on. In every company depreciation account rule, the accumulated depreciation account specified is locked to the asset cost account. The accumulated depreciation account cannot be changed after the first posting to the account. Prior to the first posting the business unit can be changed. After the first posting, changes must be made through the asset transfer procedure.	
Lock Depreciation Expense Account	Controls whether the Depreciation Expense Account specified in the Company Depreciation Account Rules is locked to the Asset Cost Account specified on the same screen. Valid codes are:	
	blank – No lock is present.	
	1 – Lock is on. In every company depreciation account rule, the depreciation expense account specified is locked to the asset cost account. The depreciation expense account cannot be changed after the first posting to the account. Prior to the first posting the business unit can be changed. After the first posting, changes must be made through the asset transfer procedure.	
Depreciation Cat. Cd	Use this Fixed Asset category code to group assets into "depreciation" categories. Inquiries, reports, journals, and other processes that depend on the depreciation category will make reference to the value in this category code.	
	Note: You must set up a default value for this category code.	
Symbol to Identify Item Number	You can assign one of three different numbers to an asset. These numbers are:	
	 Item Number-an eight-digit, computer assigned number 	
	 Serial Number-a twenty-five digit model or serial number 	
	 Unit Number-a twelve-digit, alphanumeric, user defined number 	
	When you enter an asset number, you may use a prefix or symbol to designate the number you enter. If you use this number most often, you should leave the symbol blank so that you just need to enter the number. If it is not the number you use most often, you should define a symbol, such as / or *, that you will type before you enter the number so that the system knows which number you are representing.	
	Note : You can leave only one asset number blank. The other two must have a symbol so that all three numbers are unique. Verify that the symbols you use are not significant for any other purposes of data entry, for example, a period or comma.	

Field	Explanation	
Symbol to Identify Unit Number	You can assign one of three different numbers to an asset. These numbers are:	
	 Item Number-An eight-digit, computer assigned number 	
	 Serial Number-A twenty-five-digit model or serial number 	
	 Unit Number-A twelve-digit, alphanumeric, user defined number 	
	When you enter an asset number, you may use a prefix or symbol to designate the number you enter. If you use this number most often, you should leave the symbol blank so that you just need to enter the number. If it is not the number you use most often, you should define a symbol, such as / or *, that you will type before you enter the number so that the system knows which number you are representing.	
	Note : You can leave only one asset number blank. The other two must have a symbol so that all three numbers are unique. Be sure that this symbol is not significant for any other purposes of entry, for example, a period or comma.	
Symbol to Identify Serial Number	You can assign one of three different numbers to an asset. These numbers are:	
	 Item Number - Eight-digit, computer assigned number 	
	 Serial Number - Twenty-five-digit model or serial number 	
	 Unit Number - Twelve-digit, alphanumeric, user-defined number 	
	When you enter an asset number, you may use a prefix or symbol to designate the number you enter. If you use this number most often, you should leave the symbol blank so that you just need to enter the number. If it is not the number you use most often, you should define a symbol, such as ' or *, that you will type before you enter the number so that the system knows which number you are representing.	
	Note : You can leave only one asset number blank. The other two must have a symbol so that all three numbers are unique. Be sure that this symbol is not significant for any other purposes of entry, for example, a period or comma.	
Supplemental Cat. Cd	Enter the number of the equipment category code that controls which supplemental data types the system displays on the Equipment Management supplemental data screens.	
	When you set up supplemental data, you use Data Type Cross Reference to specify which types of data appear on supplemental data screens. For example, on Equipment Constants, you can specify equipment category code 2 (Major Equipment Class) as the supplemental data category code. Then, on Data Type Cross Reference, you can specify which data types are appropriate for each class of equipment you set up under Major Equipment Class, such as specification sheets and transportation notes for heavy equipment.	
Display all 10 report codes (Y/N)	This code controls the number of category code fields the system displays on various screens. Examples of these fields might include Accounting Class, Equipment Class, and so on. Valid codes are:	
	Y – Display first 10 category codes	
	N – Display only the first five category codes	
	Set the number of category codes that appear on your screens to accommodate the number of category codes you use in your system. You can change the value in this field at any time.	

Field	Explanation
Warranty Expiration Warning Days	It is often necessary to give warnings when an item, object, contract, etc. is due to expire. This is the number of days to use when calculating whether to give an expiration warning or not. If an item is to expire within this many days of today's date (the system date), a warning will be issued.

48.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Changing fixed asset constants	JD Edwards World recommends that you do <i>not</i> change your fixed asset constants. If you do, be aware that for some fixed asset constants, you must perform an additional process to update the system with your latest change. For example, if you change the symbol for your primary asset number on Fixed Asset Constants, you must also run the Refresh Item Number program in the Fixed Assets Global Updates.

See Also:

 Section 24.1, "Setting Up User Defined Depreciation" for more information on depreciation rules.
Set Up User Defined Codes

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 49.1, "Setting Up User Defined Codes."

Many fields throughout the Fixed Assets system accept only user defined codes. You can customize the Fixed Assets system by setting up user defined codes to meet the needs of your business environment.

User defined codes are stored in tables related to a specific system and code type. For example, 12/FM represents system 12 (Fixed Assets) and user defined code list FM (Finance Methods). User defined code tables determine what codes are valid for the individual fields in your system. If you enter a code that is not valid for a field, the system displays an error message. For example, you can only enter codes in the Major Accounting Class Code field on the Master Information screen that exist in the user defined code table for system 12 and code type C1.

49.1 Setting Up User Defined Codes

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose User Defined Codes

From Fixed Asset User Defined Codes (G1242), choose an option

You can access all user defined code tables through a single user defined code screen. After you select a user defined code screen from a menu, change the System Code field and the User Defined Codes field to access another user defined code table.

Caution: User defined codes are central to the software's systems. You must be thoroughly familiar with user defined codes before you change them. The effort you put into designing the user defined codes your company uses can greatly affect your overall satisfaction with the system.

The following user defined codes are the primary codes for the Fixed Assets system:

User Defined Code	Description			
Major accounting class (system 12, type C1)	Use to group assets into categories, such as office equipment, furniture, heavy equipment, plant equipment, and so on.			
	JD Edwards World recommends that you set up a one-to-one relationship with major accounting class and the asset cost account to aid in running user defined depreciation.			
Major equipment class (system 12, type C2)	Use to further divide assets into subclasses. For example, set up codes to divide office equipment into groups, such as copiers, computers, printers, and so on.			
Additional classification codes (system 12, types C3 - C10 and types F1 - F0, F21 - F23)	The Fixed Assets system includes additional classification codes that make up eight of the codes that can appear on Master Information. You can use the following codes for any additional business requirements that you may have:			
	 Manufacturer (Class Code 3) 			
	 Model Year (Class Code 4) 			
	 Equipment Usage (Class Code 5) 			
	Class Code 6			
	Class Code 7			
	■ Class Code 8			
	Class Code 9			
	Class Code 10			
Finance methods (system 12, type FM)	Use to specify how an asset was acquired, such as leased or purchased outright. Finance method information is stored in the Item Master table (F1201).			
Revaluation codes (system 12, type RI)	Use to identify revaluation index tables. For example, set up codes to identify revaluation tables for separate countries.			
Depreciation methods (system 12, type DM)	Use to define depreciation methods. In addition to the standard depreciation methods 00 - 18, you can define your own depreciation methods with user defined depreciation. Standard depreciation methods use numeric code identifiers. You must use alphabetic code identifiers for any user defined depreciation methods you set up.			
	Both standard and user defined depreciation methods are stored in user defined code table 12/DM. When you run depreciation computation programs, the system distinguishes user defined depreciation methods from standard methods by a 1 in the Special Handling Code field.			
Equipment status codes (system 12, type ES)	Use to specify types of disposals, such as sold, scrapped, or charity. Status and disposal information is stored in the Item Master table (F1201).			
	You can also use this category code to specify the operational status of equipment status, such as available, working, down, or disposed.			
Equipment message type codes (system 12, type EM)	Use to define and group different types of messages, such as planned maintenance, problem reporting, lease terms, and so on.			

49.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description		
Predefined classification code	The Fixed Assets system includes two classification codes that are hard-coded and cannot be changed or deleted. These codes are DP (type of disposal) and DM (depreciation method).		
Integrating with the Equipment/Plant Management system	The Equipment/Plant Management system uses many category codes from the Fixed Assets system. Depending on how you set up your constants, the system displays only the first five or ten codes on most screens such as Asset Master and Asset Search and Location. JD Edwards World recommends that you assign specific equipment needs to as many of the first ten category codes as you need. This will help you perform online searches for equipment. You can use the remaining codes for fixed asset reporting needs.		

To set up user defined codes

On any user defined codes screen



		 Email World Resources	Suppor
ield Sensitive Help kisplay Error Message lisplay Functions ore Detais Arer Detais Jaer Detried Code Typ Hepository Services Vedirplay Previously C Atemo (Cursor Sensitive Warnets Lang Desc (C Warnet Second Code Seer Screen	Image: 2000 state Image: 2000 state	Codes System Code User Defined Codes Skip To Code Major Recounting Class	

- **1.** To locate the user defined code table that you want to set up or revise, complete the following fields:
 - System Code
 - User Defined Codes
- 2. To revise the user defined code table, complete the following fields:
 - Character Code
 - Description

49.1.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Defining blank as a valid user defined code value	To define blank as a valid value in a user defined code table, leave the Character Code field blank and enter at least one character in the Description field. JD Edwards World recommends that you type a period in the last position of the field.
Deleting a user defined code	To delete a user defined code, use the field exit key to delete the information in the Character Code and Description fields.
User defined code table 12/LT (Fixed Asset Ledger Types)	This user defined code table has been replaced by the Ledger Type Master table (F0025). You can access fixed asset ledger types formerly defined in the user defined code table through Ledger Type Rules from the Fixed Asset System Setup menu.

See Also:

- Working with User-Defined Codes (UDCs) in the *JD Edwards* World Common Foundation Guide for more information about setting up user defined codes,
- Chapter 55, "Set Up Ledger Type Rules" for more information about setting up ledger types specific to Fixed Assets.

Set Up Automatic Accounting Instructions

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 50.1, "Setting Up Automatic Accounting Instructions,"
- Section 50.2, "AAIs for User Defined Depreciation,"
- Section 50.3, "AAIs for Revaluation,"
- Section 50.4, "Using AAI Screens."

Many programs need information about your account structure and specific account values in order to process business transactions properly. You define your account structure and specific account values using automatic accounting instructions (AAIs). The system stores the AAI values you define for your company in the Automatic Accounting Instructions table (F0012). Whenever a program performs an accounting function, it accesses this table.

50.1 Setting Up Automatic Accounting Instructions

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Automatic Accounting Instructions

You set up AAIs based on ranges of account numbers. The system includes predefined ranges. You must specify the object and subsidiary accounts for the ranges as necessary.

You must set up the following AAI ranges for the Fixed Assets system:

- FX Identifies accounts that post to fixed assets and equipment
- FA Identifies accounts for which the system can automatically create any necessary asset master records when you run a post to fixed assets
- FC Identifies asset cost accounts
- FD Identifies accumulated depreciation accounts
- (Release A9.3 Update) FG Identifies depreciation expense account ranges
- AT Identifies accounts and descriptive text that define totals for summary reporting
- SDA Identifies the secondary accumulated depreciation account
- SDE1 Identifies the secondary depreciation expense account
- SDE2 Identifies the tertiary depreciation expense account

- DS1-DS4 Identifies depreciation statistics accounts
- FR1-FR3 Identifies revaluation offset accounts

Caution: Many programs in the Fixed Assets system use specific AAIs and AAI ranges. You should be thoroughly familiar with the use of an AAI or AAI range before you make any changes to the AAI values.

50.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
AAI ranges	The system uses single AAI values to find individual accounts and AAI ranges to find account ranges. When you set up AAI ranges, you must note the following guidelines:
	 You can set up a maximum of 49 account ranges for a single company.
	 The maximum number of account ranges you can set up for all your companies combined is 200.
	 Do not skip AAI ranges. For example, do not set up FX range 01-02 and FX05-06, leaving FX03-04 blank for later use. If the system searches the AAIs for an account and finds a gap in a range, it stops the search.
	 You must set up your AAI ranges consecutively, but you are not required to set up your object accounts in numerical order.

50.1.2 FX Range

The FX AAI ranges are the key to Fixed Assets. Any account that will be used for Fixed Assets needs to be included in the FX range. FX ranges are entered as pairs. For example, FX01 and FX02 (1200 to 1299.99999999) are the beginning and end of the first FX range. FX03 and FX04 (1300 to 1399.99999999) are the beginning and end of the second FX range. There are 49 possible FX ranges available. Any transaction that does not fall within an FX ranges is not eligible to be posted to Fixed Assets. The system looks only at those accounts for transactions to post to Fixed Assets.

Since the FX range of accounts is used to determine which journal entries in the general ledger must be posted to fixed assets, you must specify all fixed asset accounts within the FX range of accounts. For example:

- FX01-FX02 Beginning and ending range for asset cost accounts
- FX03-FX04 Beginning and ending range for accumulated depreciation accounts
- FX05-FX06 Beginning and ending range for depreciation expense accounts

When you set up the FX range of AAIs, you must apply the following rules:

- Define up to 49 FX ranges per company, starting with FX01-FX02 and ending with FX97-FX98 for each company.
- There can be no breaks in the AAI ranges. For example, if there is an FX01, FX02, FX05 and FX06 the system will read the information in FX01 and FX02 and stop. It will ignore anything in FX05 and beyond. The solution in this case is either to enter FX03 and FX04.
- Use even number for ending ranges, such as FX02 and FX98.

- Make sure that the FX ranges do not overlap. This can cause unpredictable results.
- Set up company-specific FX ranges, or use the default company 00000 to set up the
 FX range for all your companies at one time. If you set up a company-specific FX
 range for one company, you must set up the FX ranges (starting with FX01-FX02)
 for all companies.
- JD Edwards recommends that you specify a Business Unit for FX AAIs. Once a business unit is specified it becomes necessary to setup AAI's for each company.
- Specify an object account for each FX range.

50.1.3 FA Range

The system uses the FA range to identify which asset cost accounts allow the system to create necessary asset master records when you run a post to fixed assets. If you post a transaction with a cost account in the FA range for an asset, and you do not identify an asset with the transaction, the fixed asset post program automatically creates a master record for the unidentified asset.

The system creates master records using the default information specified for accounts and depreciation. The description of the asset is derived from the following sources:

- Line 1 Explanation 1 from the Account Ledger table (F0911)
- Line 2 Explanation 2 from the Account Ledger table (F0911)
- Line 3 Account Description from the Account Master table (F0901)

Caution: If you set up the FA range and you enter a general ledger transaction without a value in the Asset Number field, the system automatically creates a new master record. If you have two transactions that are related to the same asset, the system creates duplicate records. Automatic asset creation is optional.

In most cases, JD Edwards World does not recommend that clients use this functionality. Typically this functionality is used when the fixed asset system is being implemented.

When you set up the FA range of AAIs, you must apply the following rules:

- Define up to 49 FA ranges, starting with FA01-FA02 and ending with FA97-FA98 for each company.
- Define only asset cost accounts for this AAI range.
- JD Edwards World does not recommend that you specify a Business Unit for this AAI. Once a business unit is specified, you must then set up each company. As long as object accounts are the same across companies you will not have to specify a business unit and will have much more flexibility in setting up this AAI. The default of company 00000 is recommended.

- As with the FX ranges, make sure that there are no breaks in the numbers (with blank objects accounts).
- Make sure that the FA ranges do not overlap. This can cause unpredictable results.
- Set up Depreciation Rules for the asset cost account. The system uses the default values on the Depreciation Account Rules and Ledger Depreciations Rules screens to create asset master records.
- Set up company-specific FA ranges, or use the default company 00000 to set up the FA range for all your companies at one time. If you set up a company-specific FA range for one company, you must set up the FA ranges (starting with FA01-FA02) for all companies.

Caution: JD Edwards World recommends that you not set up the FA ranges until you have finished converting to the Fixed Assets system.

50.1.4 FC Range

The system uses the FC range in the AAIs to determine which account ranges are reserved for asset cost accounts. FC ranges work similar to the FX ranges in that there is up to 49 pairs allowed and they must be in pairs. FC01 and FC02 are the beginning and end of the first FC range; FC03 and FC04 are the beginning and end of the second FC range, and so on.

When you set up the FC range of AAIs, you must apply the following rules:

- Define up to 49 FC ranges.
- Define account ranges for all asset cost accounts.
- Set up FC account ranges for company 00000 only. The FC range is not company-specific.
- As with the FX ranges, make sure that there are no breaks in the numbers (with blank objects accounts).
- Make sure that the FC ranges do not overlap. This can cause unpredictable results.
- The FC ranges in conjunction with the FD ranges make up the Net Book Value (NBV). If there is any overlap between the FC and FD ranges an incorrect NBV will result.

50.1.5 FD Range

The system uses the FD range in the AAIs to determine which account ranges are reserved for accumulated depreciation accounts. As above, FD ranges work similar to the FX ranges in that there is up to 49 pairs allowed and they must be in pairs. FD01 and FD02 are the beginning and end of the first FD range; FD03 and FD04 are the beginning and end of the second FD range, etc.

When you set up the FD range of AAIs, you must apply the following rules:

- Define up to 49 FD ranges.
- Define account ranges for all accumulated depreciation accounts.
- Set up FD account ranges for company 00000 only. The FD range is not company-specific.
- As with the FX ranges, make sure that there are no breaks in the numbers (with blank objects accounts).

- Make sure that the FD ranges do not overlap. This can cause unpredictable results.
- The FD ranges and the FC ranges make up the Net Book Value (NBV). If there is any overlap between the FD and FC ranges an incorrect NBV will result.

50.1.6 FG AAIs

The system uses the FG range in the AAIs to determine which account ranges you reserve for depreciation expense accounts. The FG ranges work similarly to the FX ranges in that the system allows up to 49 pairs and they must be in pairs. FG01 and FG02 are the beginning and end of the first FG range; FG03 and FG04 are the beginning and end of the second FG range, and so forth.

When you set up the FG range of AAIs, you must apply the following rules:

- Define up to 49 FG ranges.
- Define account ranges for all depreciation expense accounts.
- Set up FG account ranges for company 00000 only. The FG range is not company-specific.
- As with the FX ranges, make sure that there are no breaks in the numbers (with blank objects accounts).
- Make sure that the FG ranges do not overlap. This can cause unpredictable results.

50.1.7 AT AAIs

The system uses the AT AAIs to determine which general ledger accounts are included in the summary lines on the Cost Summary screen (P122101), and the Cost Analysis Report (R12424). Use AT01-AT99 to specify these interim total accounts and wording that the system displays for each total on the Cost Summary screen. There are 99 levels available.

For example, you might specify that your balance sheet accounts are in account range 1000-3999 and your income and expense accounts are in the 4000-8999 range. You could set up your AT AAIs as follows:

- AT01 Object account 4000. This interim total sums all object accounts below 4000, or accounts 0-3999. The system does not include object account 4000.
- AT02 Object account 9000. This interim total sums all object accounts between 4000-8999. The system does not include object account 9000.

The system automatically creates a grand total on the Cost Summary screen. You do not need to specify an interim total for the Cost Summary grand total.

Using the AT AAIs is optional. If you set up the AT AAIs, you must apply the following rules:

- Define interim totals between AT01-AT99.
- Use AT00 to define the account number that stores statistical information, such as hours or miles.
- AT AAIs can be set up to be company specific.
- JD Edwards World does not recommend you specify a Business Unit for this AAI. Once a business unit is specified, clients must then set up each company and each business unit. As long as object accounts are the same across business units (and companies) you will not need to specify a business unit and will have much more flexibility in setting up this AAI. The default of company 00000 is recommended.

50.2 AAIs for User Defined Depreciation

If you set up user defined depreciation for your assets, you must set up the following AAIs:

50.2.1 SDA AAI

The system uses the SDA AAI to determine which account to use as the secondary accumulated depreciation account. If you are not using a secondary accumulated depreciation account then you must setup the SDA AAI for Company 00000 with a blank business unit, a blank object account, and a bogus value in the subsidiary field. This AAI cannot be set up to be company specific. Only company 00000 should be set up.

50.2.2 SDE AAIs

The system uses the SDE AAIs to determine which accounts to use as the secondary and tertiary depreciation expense accounts:

- SDE1 Use for the secondary depreciation expense account.
- SDE2 Use for the tertiary depreciation expense account.

50.2.3 DSxxx AAIs

The system uses the DSxxx AAIs (where xxx is the depreciation category code that you specify on Fixed Asset Constants) to determine which accounts to use for depreciation statistical amounts. You must specify accounts for the following DSxxx AAIs:

- DS1xxx Use for year-to-date depreciation statistic.
- DS2xxx Use for original value depreciation statistic.
- DS3xxx Use for base value depreciation statistic.
- DS4xxx Use for general ledger depreciation statistic.

See Formula Elements 25-32 in Appendix A, "Formula Elements" for more information.

50.3 AAIs for Revaluation

If you compute revaluation for your assets, you must set up the FRxxx AAIs.

50.3.1 FRxxx AAIs

The system uses the FRxxx AAIs (where xxx is the revaluation code that you specify on Revaluation Index) to determine which accounts to use for revaluation offset amounts. The FR AAIs are used in conjunction with the Asset Revaluation program (R12845). You must specify accounts for the following FRxxx AAIs:

- FR1xxx Use for the cost revaluation offset account. This AAI is mandatory if you compute revaluation.
- FR2xxx Use for the offset account for the current year portion of accumulated depreciation revaluation. This AAI is mandatory if you compute revaluation.
- FR3xxx Use for the offset account of the prior year portion of accumulated depreciation revaluation. This AAI is optional if you compute revaluation.

The actual codes are stored in User Defined Code Table 12/RI. Users have the option of having multiple indexes and therefore multiple accounts. Users may choose to set up default accounts for this AAI. To do this set up FR1, FR2 and FR3 and do not tie it to a revaluation index. All others must be tied to a revaluation index and cannot be company specific.

When setting up this AAI the object field is required. If the business unit field is left blank the system will use the responsible business unit to create the full account number.

50.4 Using AAI Screens

The Automatic Accounting Instructions screen shows an index, or list, of the AAIs used by the systems. To view AAIs for Fixed Assets, choose Automatic Accounting Instructions from the Fixed Assets setup menu (G1241).

Figure 50–1 Automatic Accounting Instructions screen



Note: The system uses the Sequence Number field only to determine where AAIs appear in the list. Programs are set up to search for specific AAI names, such as FX or FA, in the Item field. AAI names are hard-coded and cannot be changed.



Figure 50–2 Single AAI Revisions screen

You can use the roll keys to move through the screens and view all the AAIs, or you can skip to a specific AAI by entering its sequence number in the Skip to Sequence Number field.

Figure 50–3 Multiple AAI Revisions screen

	C JD Edwar	as wona			Email	World Resources	Supp
	OS .	? 💷 🔹 .	100	19			
Id Sensitive Help	88122		Rultip	le RRI Revis	ions		
iplay Functions It Program Il Detail ggle Screen Format (var Screen	Action Code Iten Number 0 Iten	T F1001 Business	06)	Sub			
a cootan	P Number Co	Unit	0 Rect	0 Account	0 Descr	iption Renor 1 (1st Broom	11
						vanile a fast meen	
		_	·				
			·				
	-	_	·				
		-	·				
	r – –						

You can access other AAI entry screens to make either single or multiple AAI revisions. For example, use the Single AAI Revisions screen to revise any AAI for a particular company. Use the Multiple AAI Revisions screen to revise or add more than one AAI for a company or specific AAIs for multiple companies.

See Also:

 Working with AAIs in the JD Edwards World General Accounting I Guide.

50.4.1 Processing Options

See Section 77.1, "AAIs - Fixed Assets (P00121)."

Set Up Next Numbers

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 51.1, "Setting Up Next Numbers."

The Next Numbers program controls the automatic numbering in many systems. When you set up next numbers, you enable the system to automatically assign unique numbers to certain items. For example, when you create an equipment master for a new piece of equipment, the system assigns a unique number to the equipment. Or, when you enter a document, such as an invoice or journal entry, the system assigns a unique number to that document.

51.1 Setting Up Next Numbers

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Next Numbers

Next numbers works in conjunction with the data dictionary. Each data dictionary item that uses next numbers contains a next numbering index value, which corresponds to the line number containing the next number value for that data item. The program stores the increment for the next available number in the Next Numbers table (F0002) and automatically uses the next available number when one is assigned.

The Fixed Assets system automatically assigns unique numbers to the following items:

Item	Description			
Item number	Use to identify the assets in your system by a unique number.			
Fixed asset documents	Use to identify documents that the system creates when you run various Fixed Assets programs including:			
	Compute Depreciation			
	 Single/Mass Asset Transfer 			
	 Single/Mass Asset Disposal 			
	Enter Beginning Balances			
	 Asset Splits 			
Location information and associated text	Use to identify individual lines of location information and associated text. The system assigns every location tracking record a text number, whether you enter text for the record or not. Various programs in the system use the text key number internally.			

ltem	Description
Location tracking information	Use to group location tracking records. The transfer number can include multiple location information lines for multiple pieces of equipment. For example, when you enter location tracking information for several pieces of equipment on one screen, the system generates a transfer number to group each line of information together as one transfer order.

You set up next numbers only once for the entire system. The system stores the next available number for each program in the Next Numbers table (F0002). When you enter a new asset, transfer an asset, enter message text, or run a fixed asset program that generates a new document, the system automatically assigns the next available number to the new item.

Caution: You must specify the first next number for the Asset ID Number. The number must be a value of 1 or greater.

If you convert to the Fixed Assets system, you must specify an Asset ID Number that is greater than your highest asset identification number. Other next number specifications are optional.

To set up next numbers

On Next Numbers

Figure 51–1 Next Numbers screen

0002 Next Numbers Tools Help		- N N N N N
ORACLE	E JD Edwards World Email World Resources	Support
	08 7 0 + / D B B	9
Field Sensitive Help	0082 Next Humbers	
Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program Next Numbers by Comp Clear Screen	Rction Type T Product Code 12 Fixed Rosets	
	Use Next Number Check Digit Item Number 2428	
	F/A Doo No. 676 N Text Key 1790 N Transfer No. 273 N	
	CAUTION:	
	Changing the data on this screen may make it impossible to retrieve	
	previously added addresses and may result in attempts to assign duplicate numbers.	3
	F8=Next Numbers by Co/FY F24=More Keys	a

- 1. To locate next numbers for a specific system, complete the following field:
 - System Code
- 2. For each number to set up, complete the following fields:
 - Next Number
 - Check Digit

Field	Explanation
System Code	A user defined code (98/SY) that identifies a JD Edwards World system.
Next Number	The next number which will automatically be assigned by the system. Next numbers can be used for many types of documents including voucher numbers, invoice numbers, journal entry numbers, employee numbers, address numbers, and so on. Next numbers can be reviewed from the Operations Control Menu. You must adhere to the next numbers that have been pre-established unless custom programming has been provided.
Check Digit	A number that prevents the Next Numbers program (P0002) from assigning transposed numbers. If you use check digits, the system automatically adds a number to the end of each number that it assigns through Next Numbers.
Check Digit	A number that prevents the Next Numbers program (P0002) from assigning transposed numbers. If you use check digits, the system automatically adds a number to the end of each number that it assigns through Next Numbers.

51.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description	
Changing a next number	JD Edwards World recommends that you do not change a next number. If you must change a next number, change it to a greater value only.	
Deleting a next number	If you delete a next number value, you might get unpredictable results. JD Edwards World recommends that you do not delete next number values.	
Changing the sequence of next numbers	Do not change the sequence of the next numbers in the table. Each next number must remain on its current line because programs reference a specific line in the table.	
	For example, in the General Accounting system the next number for journal entries must be on the second line.	
Next numbers by company and fiscal year	You can assign next numbers for the Fixed Assets system by company or by company and fiscal year for selected original documents.	
	See Working with the Next Numbers Facility in the <i>JD Edwards World Technical Foundation Guide</i> for more information about next numbers.	
Check digits	The system uses check digits to prevent the assignment of transposed numbers. Check digits help reduce typing errors during data entry by adding a random digit to the end of a next number. It is recommended that you use the check digit for item numbers, but not for document, transfer, and text key numbers.	

Set Up Asset Acquisition Years

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 52.1, "Setting Up Asset Acquisition Years."

The system uses date patterns and asset acquisition years to compute depreciation. Date patterns define the beginning date and all period-ending dates for a designated fiscal year. When you run the depreciation program, the system generates depreciation journal entries only for assets that have a date pattern set up for their year of acquisition and every year thereafter.

52.1 Setting Up Asset Acquisition Years

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Asset Acquisition Years

You must define asset acquisition years for every company. You must also define the date patterns for every asset acquisition year and each year thereafter for any asset that you are still depreciating. For example, if you have assets in the system that you acquired in 2006, you must set up 01/01/06 as an asset acquisition year and the date patterns for all the years from 2006 throughout the current fiscal year defined in the system.

You must define date patterns at least one year into the future for the expected life of your longest-lived asset.

See Also:

• Setting Up Fiscal Date Patterns in the *JD Edwards World General Accounting II Guide* for more information about date patterns.

To set up asset acquisition years

On Asset Acquisition Years

00105 Asset Acquisit Tools Help	on Years			
ORACL	E JD Edwards World	Emol	World Resources	Support
an a second a second second second	2 8 7 D + 2 D B	B		9
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program A/R and A/P Current Per Exit to Close Period - Mi Print Company Constant	00105 Asset Requis Rotion Code Image: Company 0 P P Company 0 Name 0 Scopary 0 Scopary 0 Scopary 0 Scopary 0 Scopary 0 Scopary	D No Begin Cur P Pd Year Per E 112 00//01/17 Fiz E 112 01//01/17 Fiz	Currency Setu Cur Cur Comp Cod Bals Id USD F F	Detl Rotn
Clear Screen	D0007 A Model Payroll Company 00050 A Model Construction Mgnt Co 00060 A Model Financial Reporting Co 00064 Model Multi-National Brazil 0007 Model Multi-National Brazil 0007 Model Multi-National Dreports	R 12 81/01/17 4 R 12 81/01/17 6 R 12 81/01/17 3 R 12 81/01/17 3 R 12 81/01/10 6 R 12 81/01/10 6 R 12 81/01/10 6 R 12 81/01/10 6		
	100071 Model Multi-National France 100072 Model Multi-National Germany 100073 Model Multi-National UK 100074 Model Multi-National Italy 100056 Model Multi-National Italy	R 12 01/01/17 6 R 12 01/01/17 6 R 12 01/01/17 6 R 12 01/01/17 6 R 12 01/01/17 6		
	100070 protet marts/Mational Colombia 100076 Model Multi-National Singapore 100077 A Model Candion Payroll Co 100078 Model Multi-National Egypt 100100 Model Finan/Distrib Co (Nktg) 100100 Model Canadion Sector	R 1.2 (91/01/17) 0 R 1.2 (91/01/17) 6		

Figure 52–1 Asset Acquisition Years screen

- **1.** To define the fiscal year that assets were acquired and each year thereafter for every company, complete the following fields:
 - Company
 - Date Pattern (DP)
 - Number of Periods (No Pd)
 - Beginning Year
 - Current Period Number (Cur Per)
- 2. Choose Date Pattern Revisions.

Figure 52–2 Date Pattern Revisions screen

ORACL	E JD Edwards World			-	1
		and the second s	Email	World Resources	Support
	🕗 😣 📪 🕐 🗊 🔛				9
Fried Settlative Prep Display Error Message Display Functions Ext Program Print Date Patiens Clear Screen	0008 Date Path Action Code Fiscal Date Pattern Code Fiscal Year Beginning - Date & Century Date Pattern Type End of Period 01 - Date & Century	Pri Revisione R [01/01/1 01-01/01/1 02-02/07/01/2 04-02/07/0 04-05/01/1 06-06/07/07/0 06-06/07/0 07-07/07/0 08-00/07/0 08-00/07/0 09-00/07/0 09-00/07/0 09-00/07/0 09-00/07/0 09-00/07/0 09-00/07/0 09-00/07/0 09-00/07/0 09-00/07/0 00/07/0 00/01/0 00/00/0 00/01/0 00/01/0 00/01/0 00/00/0 00/01/0 00/00			
	EStaDuint Bata Dattaveau	12- 12/31/1 13- 12/31/1 14- 12/31/1	7 20 7 20 7 20		3

- **3.** On Date Pattern Revisions, to set up new date patterns, complete the following fields:
 - Fiscal Date Pattern Code
 - Fiscal Year Beginning

- Date End of Period
- Century

Field	Explanation
DP	A code that identifies date patterns. You can use one of 15 codes. You must set up special codes (letters A through N) for 4-4-5, 13 period accounting, or any other date pattern unique to your environment. An R, the default, identifies a regular calendar pattern.
No Pd	The system uses this field is to determine the normal number of accounting periods for annual budgeting and fixed asset depreciation.
	In budgeting, this is used to spread the annual budget to equal amounts for each accounting period when a budget pattern code has not been defined.
	The system calculates depreciation for each accounting period as the annual amount divided by the normal number of periods if the Depreciation Information code is not "C". (The system uses the "C" Depreciation Information code when depreciation amounts are calculated based on monthly tables, which the IRS only provides for 12 accounting periods.)
	Note : If you have 12 accounting periods and you are using the 13th period for audit adjustments, normal number of periods is 12.
Begin Year	The first day of the fiscal year. A fiscal year spanning 2016 - 2017 and beginning September 1 would be entered as 090116 (US date format).
Cur Per	A number that identifies the current accounting period (from 1 to 14). The system uses this number to generate error messages, such as PBCO (Posted Before Cut Off) and PACO (Posted After Cut Off).
Date - End of Period 01	The month end date in 12 period (monthly) accounting. The period end date in 13 period, 52 period, or 4-4-5 period accounting.
	Form-specific information
	You can use period 13 for audit adjustments in 12-period accounting by setting up period 12 to end on December 30 and period 13 to end on December 31. You can set up period 14 in the same way for 13 period or 4-4-5 accounting. The system validates the dates you enter.
Date - End of Period 01 - CTRY	This is the century associated with the period ending date. The century number is the first two digits of the year. For example, if the year is 1998, the century is 19. If the year is 2003, the century is 20.

Set Up Depreciation Account Rules

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 53.1, "Setting Up Depreciation Account Rules."

Depreciation account rules are links between the cost accounts for your assets and the depreciation accounts that hold the accumulated depreciation and depreciation expense amounts. They also specify how you classify your assets when you first enter the assets into the system. This ensures both simplified asset creation, and more accurately controlled posting of your depreciation amounts. When you run your depreciation calculations, the calculation programs refer to these rules to determine to which accounts depreciation amounts are to be posted.

53.1 Setting Up Depreciation Account Rules

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Depreciation Account Rules

You can make depreciation rules date-sensitive. For instance, if you decide that all depreciation for a particular class of assets, heavy equipment, must be posted to different accounts after January 1, you can set up a new rule with an effective date of January 1 and the depreciation will be properly posted thereafter for all your heavy equipment. Depreciation account rules are made up of the following:

- Effective dates
- Depreciation accounts
- Accounting class
- Equipment class
- Revenue accounts

Caution: You must set up depreciation account rules for every asset cost account in every company. Ensure that you set up depreciation account rules for any new cost accounts or companies that you add to your system at a later time. If you make any changes to depreciation account rules, you should verify that the values are correct before you enter new asset master records.

To set up depreciation account rules

On Company Depreciation Account Rules

Figure 53–1 Depreciation Account Rules screen

Tools the		4
ORACL	C JD Edwards World Email World Resources	Support
	08 7 D + / D B B	٩
Field Sensitive Help	12082 Depreciation Recount Rules	
Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program	Rction Code	
Account Master Hard Copy Clear Screen	Company Number 50 A Hodel Construction Hget Co Reset Cost Obj/Dubsidiary 2020 Duildings Effective From / Through 01/01/1919 / 12/31/2118	
	Depreciation Will Post To G/L Recount Bus. Unit Obj. Sub	
	Rocum Depre 50 2120 Rocum Depr Buildings Depre Expense VMRD 0315 Depr-Building & Improvem Depre Subl Derived	en .
	Automatic Reset Creation Will Default To Major Accounting Class 20 Buildings Depreciation Cat. Cd	
	G/L Recount Bus. Unit Obj. Sub Revenue Credit VNRD R421 Ouvership Portion	88

Complete the following fields:

- Company Number
- Asset Cost Object
- Asset Cost Subsidiary (if applicable)
- Effective From Date
- Effective Through Date
- Accumulated Depreciation Account
- Depreciation Expense Account
- Depreciation Subledger Derived
- Major Accounting Class
- Major Equipment Class
- Revenue Credit Account

Field	Explanation
Company Number	A code that identifies the company that owns or is assigned to an asset or group of assets. You set up companies in the system to represent a reporting level that has a complete balance sheet and any intercompany transactions with other companies. You can define a specific organization, entity, partnership, and so on, as a company. You use Company Numbers and Names to define the companies in your system.
	Note : Use Company 00000 only for default values, such as dates and Automatic Accounting Instructions (AAIs). You cannot use Company 00000 when entering transactions.

Field	Explanation
Asset Cost Object	The general ledger account (object number) used to record a fixed asset's acquisition cost. Within each company, you define default coding instructions for asset cost accounts. Then, based on these default codes, when you set up a new asset, the system automatically assigns the following:
	 Major and subclass codes
	 G/L accounts for depreciation and revenue
	Depreciation books
Asset Cost Subsidiary	The subsidiary account used in conjunction with the asset cost account.
Date - Beginning Effective	The date on which an address, item, transaction, or table becomes active or the date from which you want transactions to display. The system uses this field depending on the program. For example, the date you enter in this field might indicate when a change of address becomes effective, or it could be a lease effective date, a price or cost effective date, a currency effective date, a tax rate effective date, and so on.
Date - Ending Effective	The date on which the item, transaction, or table becomes inactive or through which you want transactions to display. This field is used generically throughout the system. It could be a lease effective date, a price or cost effective date, a currency effective date, a tax rate effective date, or whatever is appropriate.
Accum Depre	A field that identifies an account in the general ledger. You can use one of the following formats for account numbers:
	 Standard account number (business unit.object.subsidiary or flexible format)
	 Third G/L number (maximum of 25 digits)
	 8-digit short account ID number
	Speed code
	The first character of the account indicates the format of the account number. You define the account format in the General Accounting Constants program.
Depre Expense	A field that identifies an account in the general ledger. You can use one of the following formats for account numbers:
	 Standard account number (business unit.object.subsidiary or flexible format)
	 Third G/L number (maximum of 25 digits)
	 8-digit short account ID number
	Speed code
	The first character of the account indicates the format of the account number. You define the account format in the General Accounting Constants program.
Depre Subl Derived	Depreciation Expense Subledger Rule:
	Blank or 1 - Same as Cost Subledger
	2 – Responsible Business Unit
	3 – Location Business Unit
	4 – "Employee" Address Book Number
	5 – "Tax Authority" Address Book Number
	6 - Authorization for Expenditure (AFE) Number

Field	Explanation
Major Accounting Class	A user defined code $(12/C1)$ that determines the accounting class category code. You use this accounting category code to classify assets into groups or families, for example, 100 for land, 200 for vehicles, and 300 for general office equipment.
	JD Edwards World recommends that you set up major class codes that correspond to the major general ledger object accounts in order to facilitate the reconciliation to the general ledger.
	Note : If you do not want to use the major accounting class code, you must set up a value for blank in the user defined code table.
Major Equipment Class	A user defined code (12/C2) that is used to classify assets into groups or families. You use the equipment category code as a subclass to further define the accounting class, for example, 310 for copy equipment, 320 for projectors, and 330 for typewriters within the accounting class for general office equipment.
	Note : If you do not want to use the major equipment class, you must set up a value for blank in the user defined code table.
Revenue Credit	A field that identifies an account in the general ledger. You can use one of the following formats for account numbers:
	 Standard account number (business unit.object.subsidiary or flexible format)
	 Third G/L number (maximum of 25 digits)
	 8-digit short account ID number
	Speed code
	The first character of the account indicates the format of the account number. You define the account format in the General Accounting Constants program.

53.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Account association	A perpetual association is assumed unless you enter a new rule. The Effective Through date of the original rule then becomes the day before the Effective From date of the new rule.
Existing assets	Any modifications that you make to the depreciation default values for an asset cost account or company affects only the new assets that you add to the system after making the changes. The modifications do not affect existing assets.
Asset company numbers	The company number that you associate with the asset cost and accumulated depreciation accounts must be the same as the company number that you assign to the asset.
Major Accounting Class	JD Edwards World recommends that you establish a one-to-one relationship between the asset cost account and the Major Accounting Class (user defined code table 12/C1).

Set Up Ledger Depreciation Rules

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 54.1, "Setting Up Ledger Depreciation Rules."

A ledger depreciation rule is a definition of how a group of assets is depreciated. Ledger depreciation rules allow you to gather your assets into groups that require different depreciation methodologies.

54.1 Setting Up Ledger Depreciation Rules

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Ledger Depreciation Rules

By using the various keys that determine groupings, you can group assets that have very little in common, other than their depreciation requirements. Depending on your requirements, you can create groups using any combination of the following parameters:

- Company
- Accounting category
- Depreciation category
- Asset cost account
- Subledger and subledger type
- Effective dates

Because you can use any combination of these parameters, you do not have to set up your rules by company. This allows you to group your assets across companies if that is more efficient. For example, you can group your assets by depreciation category alone and know that all those assets, regardless of which company they reside in, are treated exactly the same way when you calculate depreciation.

Caution: You must cover your entire asset base with the ledger depreciation rules you set up. Each ledger depreciation rule must have at least the AA ledger defined.

To set up ledger depreciation rules

On Company Ledger Depreciation Rules



Figure 54–1 Ledger Depreciation Rules screen

- **1.** Complete the following fields:
 - Company
 - Accounting Category
 - Depreciation Category
 - Asset Cost Object
 - Asset Cost Subsidiary (if applicable)
 - Asset Cost Subledger (if applicable)
 - Subledger Type (if applicable)
 - Effective From Date
 - Effective Through Date
- **2.** For each ledger that you want to associate with the depreciation accounting rule, complete the following fields:
 - Ledger Type
 - Depreciation Method
 - Life Periods
 - TA (Initial Term Apportionment Code)
 - Compute Direction
- 3. For fixed percentage depreciation methods, complete the following field:
 - Method Percent
- 4. If the depreciation method is Units of Production, complete the following field:
 - Production Units Schedule

Field	Explanation
Company	A code that identifies the company that owns or is assigned to an asset or group of assets. You set up companies in the system to represent a reporting level that has a complete balance sheet and any intercompany transactions with other companies. You can define a specific organization, entity, partnership, and so on, as a company. You use Company Numbers and Names to define the companies in your system.
	Note : Use Company 00000 only for default values, such as dates and Automatic Accounting Instructions (AAIs). You cannot use Company 00000 when entering transactions.
Accounting Category	A user defined code (12/C1) that determines the accounting class category code. You use this accounting category code to classify assets into groups or families, for example, 100 for land, 200 for vehicles, and 300 for general office equipment.
	It is recommended that you set up major class codes that correspond to the major general ledger object accounts in order to facilitate the reconciliation to the general ledger.
	Note : If you do not want to use the major accounting class code, you must set up a value for blank in the user defined code table.
Depreciation Category	A user defined code (12/C2) that is used to classify assets into groups or families. You use the equipment category code as a subclass to further define the accounting class, for example, 310 for copy equipment, 320 for projectors, and 330 for typewriters within the accounting class for general office equipment.
	Note : If you do not want to use the major equipment class, you must set up a value for blank in the user defined code table.
Asset Cost Object Default	The general ledger account (object number) used to record a fixed asset's acquisition cost. Within each company, you define default coding instructions for asset cost accounts. Then, based on these default codes, when you set up a new asset, the system automatically assigns the following:
	 Major and subclass codes
	 G/L accounts for depreciation and revenue
	 Depreciation books
Asset Account Subsidiary Default	The subsidiary account used in conjunction with the asset cost account.
Subledger - G/L	A code that identifies a detailed auxiliary account within a general ledger account. A subledger can be an equipment item number, an address book number, and so forth. If you enter a subledger, you must also specify the subledger type.
Subledger Type	A user defined code (00/ST) that is used with the Subledger field to identify the subledger type and subledger editing. On the User Defined Codes screen, the second line of the description controls how the system performs editing. This is either hard-coded or user defined. For example:
	A – Alphanumeric field, do not edit
	N – Numeric field, right justify and zero fill
	C – Alphanumeric field, right justify and blank fill

Field	Explanation
Effective From / Through	The date on which an address, item, transaction, or table becomes active or the date from which you want transactions to display. The system uses this field depending on the program. For example, the date you enter in this field might indicate when a change of address becomes effective, or it could be a lease effective date, a price or cost effective date, a currency effective date, a tax rate effective date, and so on.
Ledger Type	The user defined ledger type code (list 09, type LT) that identifies the account ledger, or book, for the asset. You can maintain as many sets of depreciation books (ledger types) for an asset as you need so you can depreciate an asset in different ways for different purposes. For example, an asset might have a three-year life for tax purposes, but a five-year life for financial statement purposes. Each set of books can have different depreciation methods and depreciation values.
Depreciation Method	The user defined code (system 12, type DM) that indicates the method of depreciation for the specified book. In addition to any user defined depreciation methods you set up for your company, the following standard depreciation methods are available in the Fixed Assets system:
	00 – No depreciation method used
	01 – Straight Line Depreciation
	02 – Sum of the Year's Digits
	03 – 125% Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	04 – 150% Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	05 – Double Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	06 – Fixed % on Declining Balance
	07 – ACRS Standard Depreciation
	08 – ACRS Optional Depreciation
	09 – Units of Production Depreciation
	10 – MACRS Luxury Cars - Domestic
	11 – Fixed % Luxury Cars - Foreign
	12 – MACRS Standard Depreciation
	13 ACRS Alternative Depreciation
	14 – ACRS Alternate Real Property
	15 – Fixed % of Cost
	16 – Fixed % on Declining Balance to Cross-Over
	17 – AMT Luxury Auto
	18 – ACE Luxury Auto
	Note : Any additional depreciation methods you create for your organization must have an alpha code and are considered User Defined Depreciation.
Life Per	The life of an asset in months or periods. The system uses months or periods only to express the life of an asset. For example, if your company uses a 12-month calendar, then a five-year ACRS asset has a 60-month life. If your company uses a 13-month calendar, then a five-year ACRS asset has a 65-month life, and so on. You must specify a life month value for all user defined depreciation methods, and for all standard depreciation methods, except the standard methods 00, 06, 09, 11, and 15.

Field	Explanation
Depreciation Information	A code for additional depreciation information. This code is used for Investment Tax Credit (ITC) and averaging conventions. The system validates the code you enter in this field against user defined code table 12/AC. Valid codes are:
	0 – No ITC Taken
	1 – Three Year Method (3 1/3%)
	2 – Five Year Method (6 2/3%)
	3 – Seven Year Method (10%)
	4 - ACRS Method with Basis Reduction (10% ITC)
	5 - ACRS Method without Basis Reduction (2% ITC or No ITC)
	A – Actual Date of Depreciation Start Period
	M – Mid-Month Convention
	Q – Mid-Quarter Convention
	Y – Mid-Year Convention
	P – Middle of Period
	F – First-half/Second-half
	W – Whole Year
	N – First Day of Next Period
	R – First Day of Next Year
	S – Actual Start Date for Primary Rule/First Day of Period for Secondary Rule
	Note : Numeric codes apply to standard depreciation methods only.
	To determine the date for F (First-half/Second-half), use the following guidelines:
	 If the asset was placed in service in the first half of the year then the adjusted depreciation start date is the first day of the year.
	 If the asset was placed in service in the second half of the year then the adjusted depreciation start date is the first day of the succeeding year.
	 The first half of the year expires at the close of the last day of the calendar month which is closest to the middle of the tax year.
	 The second half of the year begins the day after the expiration of the first half of the tax year.

Field	Explanation
Computation Method - ITD or Rem	A code that indicates the method of computation that the system uses to calculate depreciation based on the depreciation method you specify.
	Valid codes are:
	C – Current year to date. Calculates only the current year's depreciation.
	I – Inception to date. Recalculates the entire depreciation amount from the start date through the current year. Prior-year depreciation is then subtracted to determine current year depreciation. This method results in a one-time current period correction for any errors in prior period depreciation.
	F – Inception to date. Calculates inception to date for the first rule (if there are two rules) and uses a C for the second rule.
	P – Current period. Calculates depreciation for the current period and then extrapolates the annual amount based on the cumulative percent from the period pattern and year-to-date posting. Any depreciation calculated for the current period is subtracted.
	R – Remaining months. Depreciates the net book value as of the beginning of the current tax year over the remaining life of the asset. This results in the amortization of prior period calculation errors over the remaining life of the asset.
Method %	Enter the percentage you want the system to use when calculating depreciation. Use whole numbers. For example, enter 10 for 10%. The system uses a percentage when computing the following methods of depreciation:
	06 – Fixed % on Declining Balance. (This method of depreciation is commonly used by Canadian and utility companies.)
	11 – Fixed % Luxury Car - Foreign.
	15 – Fixed % of Cost.
	16 – Fixed % on Declining Balance to Cross-Over.
	The system also uses this field to compute any user defined depreciation method in which you specify a percentage.
Prod Units Schedule	The alphanumeric code you assign to a units of production schedule. You must set up the schedules you want to use for method 09 (Units of Production Depreciation) in advance on the Units of Production Schedule screen.

54.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Minimum requirements for non-depreciating assets	You must set up the AA ledger type as a minimum for all your assets. Use depreciation method 00 with the AA ledger for non-depreciating equipment.
	If you use the depreciation method 00, you are not required to define a depreciation account rule for the accumulated depreciation and depreciation expense accounts.

Торіс	Description
Calculating depreciation by utilizing rules constant	If this constant is set on in Fixed Asset Constants, the compute depreciation program uses the ledger depreciation rules to determine how to depreciate the assets. Any changes you want to make in how depreciation is handled must therefore be made at the ledger depreciation rule level, not at the asset level. You can pass the new depreciation information to the asset record by running the Update Depreciation Values program.

Set Up Ledger Type Rules

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 55.1, "Setting Up Ledger Type Rules,"
- Section 55.2, "Fixed Asset Transaction Creation Code,"
- Section 55.3, "Using Multi-currency with Fixed Assets,"
- Section 55.4, "Setting Up Ledger Type Rules for XA Ledger."

You use ledger type rules to control processing for a specific ledger type. You can simplify processing at the ledger level by specifying ledger dependencies and transaction creation parameters. For example, you can specify an alternate currency ledger and the tax ledgers that are associated with it.

You can also revise rules to comply with regulatory requirements. For example, some countries require that costs be rounded or truncated to one decimal place. You can specify that the ledger for that currency be rounded or truncated as necessary.

55.1 Setting Up Ledger Type Rules

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Ledger Type Rules

By revising ledger type rules, you override the normal default values. For example, you may have a default date pattern that you use for depreciation calculations for your company, but you might have to override this pattern for one tax ledger because of regulatory requirements.

You can control several aspects of processing for a ledger type including:

- Relationships to other ledgers
- Currency of the ledger
- Override date and period patterns
- Transaction processing

To set up ledger type rules

On Ledger Type Rules



Figure 55–1 Ledger Type Rules screen

- **1.** To locate a ledger type, complete the following field:
 - Ledger Type
- 2. Review the following fields and make any necessary changes:
 - Post Cost to this Ledger Type from Ledger Type
 - Transaction Creation
 - Ledger Currency Code
 - Override Date Pattern for Ledger Type
 - Override Number of Periods
 - Rounding Rule

55.2 Fixed Asset Transaction Creation Code

In the Fixed Assets system there is an option to use alternate ledgers in order to track Fixed Assets for various purposes, such as federal tax purposes, state tax purposes, or an industry requirement. Each alternate ledger can only have one transaction creation code assigned (either 1, 2, 3, 9, or blank). Different files will be updated based on which transaction code is assigned.

In the example below, D1, D2, D3, D4, D5 are examples and may be substituted with the appropriate alternate ledger. The Fixed Assets Transaction Creation Code determines what files will have records written to them for this ledger. The Ledger AA has a transaction creation code of 1, which is hard coded and cannot be changed by the user. A transaction code of 1 updates all the files in the chart and the remaining codes update files as shown.

Tran.	Create	F0911's created	Update	Update	Create	Update
AA	D3	3	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
AA	D4	9	No	No	No	No
AA	D5	Blank	No	Yes	No	No

Field	Explanation
Ledger Type	The user defined ledger type code (list 09, type LT) that identifies the account ledger, or book, for the asset. You can maintain as many sets of depreciation books (ledger types) for an asset as you need so you can depreciate an asset in different ways for different purposes. For example, an asset might have a three-year life for tax purposes, but a five-year life for financial statement purposes. Each set of books can have different depreciation methods and depreciation values.
Post Cost to this LT from LT	This field enables the user to define the source ledger type of the cost when it is desirable to base the cost in this ledger on the cost from another ledger. This value is used by the Fixed Asset Post programs when determining the relationship of Ledger Types.
Transaction Creation	Balances in the Item Balance records for AA ledger will always be supported by General Ledger Transactions (F0911's). This code allows user discretion for all other ledger types as follows:
	blank G/L Transactions will not be created by the Fixed Asset system.
	1 – This ledger is NOT parallel to any other ledger. All balances will be supported by G/L Transactions.
	2 – This ledger is Independent of the General Ledger. It is not necessary that transactions to this ledger be posted to General Ledger prior to posting them to this ledger.
	3 – This ledger is FULLY parallel to the General Ledger. All balances will be supported by transactions. Cost transactions will be created to this ledger to duplicate those arising from the "post from" ledger.
	9 – This is NOT a Fixed Asset Ledger. BYPASS all transactions to this ledger.
Ledger Currency Code	A code that indicates the currency that an amount is denominated in.
Override Date Pattern for LT	Override the Company Date Pattern with this value. If left blank, no override will be performed. This value is used by Fixed Assets in calculating depreciation. No override is allowed for AA, CA, and AZ ledgers.
Override Number of Periods	Override the normal number of periods by this value. If left blank, no override will be performed. This value is used by Fixed Asset in calculating depreciation.

55.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Deriving cost from another ledger	If you specify that the cost in one ledger (for example, D1) should be derived from another ledger (for example, AA), then you must post cost to the other ledger, AA, first. The ledger type from which you derive the cost must be less than the ledger type to which you post the cost. For example, ledger type AA is alpha-numerically less than ledger type D1, therefore costs in D1 could be derived from AA.
AA Ledger	Costs for the AA ledger cannot be derived from another ledger.
Ledger types unique to Fixed Assets	Fixed Asset Ledger types formerly set up through user defined code table 12/LT are now set up using this screen and stored in the Ledger Type Master table (F0025).

Торіс	Description
Transaction creation	Transaction creation formerly controlled by special handling codes in the user defined code table 12/LT is now controlled by the Transaction Creation field on this screen.

55.3 Using Multi-currency with Fixed Assets

Fixed assets are tracked in an alternate currency through the use of Detailed Currency Restatement, which means an asset is tracked in the AA and appropriate tax ledgers in the currency of the company (F0010). The Detailed Currency Restatement program (P11411) uses the AA ledger cost record to create the XA ledger in the account ledger (F0911) records in the currency assigned to the XA ledger. The XA ledger holds one defined currency system-wide.

Note: From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Ledger Type Rules

55.4 Setting Up Ledger Type Rules for XA Ledger

jools tiplo	LC GUITE RABES	2001			
ORACL	CJD Edwards World URL Open FDF Document Email World Resource	Support			
	0 8 7 0 • 2 0 B B	4			
eld Sensitive Help	12082 Depreciation Recount Rules				
isplay Error Message isplay Functions of Program	Rotion Code				
ccount Master and Copy lear Screen	Company Number 50 A Model Construction Mgmt Asset Cost Obj/Subsidiary 2000 . Heavy Equipment Effective From / Through 01/01/2006 / 12/31/2118	Co			
	Depreciation Will Post To				
	G/L Recount Bus. Unit Obj. Sub				
	Nocum Depre 50 [1100 Rocum Depr - Equipmen Depre Expense 9980 (8441 Depreciation Depre Sub Derived	t			
	Rutomatic Reset Creation Will Default To Major Accounting Class [10] Heavy Equipment Depreciation Cat. Cd				
	G/L Account Bus. Unit Obj. Sub				
	Revenue Credit VRRD 8421 Ownership Portion				
	Elizabonnet Master Elizabelet Elizabere Kens	1			

Figure 55–2 Depreciation Account Rules (XA Ledger) screen

You must set up the XA ledger in Depreciation Default Coding. When running Compute Depreciation (P12850) the program will create the F0911 records for ledger type AA and update the GLALT9 field with the value P. Detail Currency Restatement will not create XA records when AA records have the GLALT9 field populated with a P. If the XA ledger is not on set up for Depreciation Default Coding (P12002), depreciation entries will not be booked for the XA ledger.

For example:

If you are depreciating 1/5 of your asset in the AA ledger, you will want to depreciate 1/5 out of the XA ledger. This is not the same as depreciating the AA ledger by multiplying it against the current exchange rate to create the XA ledger, because exchange rates change. One fifth of the AA ledger amount multiplied by the exchange rate may be higher or lower then 1/5 of the XA Ledger.

The following details the tables and ledger type rules.
UDC Table	Ledger Type	Special Handling Code		
09/LT	АА	Blank - Default from Company Names and Numbers		
09/LT CA		Blank - Can be a variety of currencies		
09/LT	ХА	XXX - Where XXX is equal to the alternate currency code		

1. Set Transaction Creation to 1.

- 2. Set Ledger Currency Code to the alternate currency.
- **3.** Set up the asset item number in Master Information (P1201).
- 4. Set up the Depreciation Default Coding (P12002) for the AA and XA ledgers.

Note: Before you post (P12800) the cost to the Fixed Asset System, verify that the system has created the XA Ledger amount.

5. Run Compute Depreciation (P12850).

Set Up Disposal Account Rules

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 56.1, "Setting Up Disposal Account Rules,"
- Section 56.2, "Balance Character Code."

Disposal account rules specify the accounts the disposal program uses for disposal journal entries. You set up the disposal account rules to direct the disposal journal entries to the appropriate offsetting account.

The disposal account rules make use of the balance character code to determine the nature of the journal entry. You can create separate rules for net book value disposal accounts, disposal cash clearing accounts, and disposal proceeds accounts. In addition, you can specify override accounts for the cost and accumulated depreciation accounts. This allows you to retain the amounts in the Item Balances table (F1202) and place these amounts in a reserve account.

56.1 Setting Up Disposal Account Rules

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Disposal Account Rules

You can set up company-specific rules or use the default company 00000 to set up the rules for all companies at one time. You can also specify different accounts by disposal method and ledger type.

Caution: You must set up at least a set of rules for company 00000 and ledger type AA. It is recommended that you set up separate accounts for net book value, cash clearing, and proceeds.

To set up disposal account rules

On Disposal Account Rules

12141 Disposal Accor Tools Help	ant Rules							- IOI X 역
ORACL	E'JD Edwards \	World			Street.	Email	World Resources	Support
	08 7	ID 🔶	2 0	<u>F</u>				9
Field Sensitive Help	12141		D	sposa	L Account Rule	5		
Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program Clear Screen	Rction Type Skip to Company.	-						
		Disposal		В	Business			
	Company	Method	LT	C	Unit	Object	Subsidiary	
	00000		AR	5	YRRD	9112		
	00000	-	88	0	VARD	9113		
	00000	-	100	12	YHHU	9111	-	
	00000	-	58	6	VARD	9113		
	00000	Ē	208	19	VARD	9111	<u> </u>	
	00000	10	208	8	YARD	9113		
	00000	17	RR	17	VARD	9112		
	00000	11	RR.	8	YRRD	9113		
	00000	11	AR.	19	YRRD	9111		
	00000	11	01	2	YRRD	9112		
	00000	11	01	10	YARD	19113		
	00000	111	101	14	YRKU V900	0111		
	loonog	ELT.	01	18	VARD	9113		03
	1000	2000		10	1	1 00 00 m	1.1.1	8
				F24=8	ore Keys			q

Figure 56–1 Disposal Account Rules screen

- 1. Complete the following required fields:
 - Company
 - Balance Character Code (BC)
 - Object
- 2. To set up more specific rules, complete the following optional fields:
 - Disposal Method
 - Ledger Type (LT)
 - Business Unit
 - Subsidiary

56.2 Balance Character Code

The Balance Character Code is a numeric one-character field (CHCD) in the Asset Account Balances table (F1202) and is used to identify the type of record, based on the values below. Every F1202 record should be stamped with a CHCD value from 1 - 9, with one exception: not all expense accounts will have a balance character code. To enhance performance, programs in the Fixed Asset module use the balance character code to quickly determine which records represent cost, accumulated depreciation and depreciation expense. The balance character code can be updated using the Balance Character Code Update (P12920 on menu G1232). It updates the Balance Character Codes in the F1202 based on the AAI ranges in Fixed Assets system.

Field	Explanation
Company Number	A code that identifies the company that owns or is assigned to an asset or group of assets. You set up companies in the system to represent a reporting level that has a complete balance sheet and any intercompany transactions with other companies. You can define a specific organization, entity, partnership, and so on, as a company. You use Company Numbers and Names to define the companies in your system.
	Note : Use Company 00000 only for default values, such as dates and Automatic Accounting Instructions (AAIs). You cannot use Company 00000 when entering transactions.
Balance Character Code	A code that indicates in which range of accounts the account in the Item Balance falls. Valid values are:
	A – Revaluation Cost Asset
	B – Revaluation Accumulated Depreciation
	C – Revaluation Secondary A/D
	1 – Cost
	2 – Accumulated Depreciation
	3 – Secondary Accumulated Depreciation
	4 – Depreciation Expense
	5 – Depreciation Expense - Secondary
	6 – Depreciation Expense - Tertiary
	7 – Net Book Value - Disposal
	8 – Disposal Clearing
	9 – Disposal Proceeds
	Blank – Miscellaneous Expense (any expense which is defined above)
Object Account	The object account portion of a general ledger account. The term "object account" refers to the breakdown of the Cost Code (for example, labor, materials, and equipment) into subcategories (for example, dividing labor into regular time, premium time, and burden). If you are using a flexible chart of accounts and the object is set to 6 digits, it is recommended that you use all 6 digits. For example, entering 000456 is not the same as entering 456, because the system enters three blank spaces to fill a 6-digit object.
Equipment Status	A user defined code (12/ES) that identifies the equipment or disposal status of an asset, such as available, down, or disposed.
Ledger Type	The user defined ledger type code (list 09, type LT) that identifies the account ledger, or book, for the asset. You can maintain as many sets of depreciation books (ledger types) for an asset as you need so you can depreciate an asset in different ways for different purposes. For example, an asset might have a three-year life for tax purposes, but a five-year life for financial statement purposes. Each set of books can have different depreciation methods and depreciation values.

Field	Explanation
Business Unit	The accounting entity (business unit) that is responsible for the asset's cost or expense. You assign a business unit to an asset. The responsible business unit is used for responsibility reporting purposes.
	Note : You can enter numbers and characters in this field. The system right-justifies them (for example, CO123 appears as CO123). You cannot inquire on business units for which you have no authority.
Subsidiary	A subdivision of an object account. Subsidiary accounts include more detailed records of the accounting activity for an object account.

56.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Business unit default	If you do not specify a business unit as part of the account number, the system retrieves the responsible business unit for the asset from the Asset Master table (F1201).
Disposing of additional ledgers	If you want to dispose of ledgers other than the AA ledger, you must set up rules for those ledgers. Unless you set up these rules, the system disposes of only the AA ledger.
Cost and accumulated depreciation account overrides	If you specify account overrides for cost, the accounts must be within the FCXX AAI range.
	If you specify account overrides for primary accumulated depreciation or secondary accumulated depreciation, the accounts must be within the FDXX AAI range.

Set Up Revaluation Indices

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 57.1, "Setting Up Revaluation Indices."

A revaluation index is a numerical value that you use to recalculate, or restate, the costs of your assets, most often in economies affected by hyperinflation or in situations where there are wide fluctuations in supply and demand for the assets. You can set up revaluation indices to restate cost in terms of either constant currency accounting or current cost. Typically, index values are obtained from either governments or outside agencies.

57.1 Setting Up Revaluation Indices

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Revalue Assets

From Asset Revaluation (G1234), choose Revaluation Index

You can set up revaluation indices to conform to whatever periodic recalculation is necessary. In truly hyperinflationary economies, some as high as triple digit, this might be a daily procedure. The setup also accommodates weekly, monthly, quarterly, annual, or other periodic intervals as needed. You create tables of indices, each identified by a revaluation code. You can create as many revaluation codes as you need in user defined code table 12/RI.

To set up revaluation indices

On Revaluation Index

pols Help	иж						고미2 《
ORACL	E JD Edw	ards World	URL	Document	Email	World Resources	Support
	08	? 🗊 🔶	10				q
ield Sensitive Help Isplay Error Message	12841		2	evaluation Inde			
isplay Functions xit Program		Action Type	Π				
lear Screen		Reval Code	123	i.			
	Effecti	ive Date		Index			
	06/	29/16	13	7.25100000			
	08/	30/16	14	2.37000000			
	09/	29/15	14	5.31700000			
	10/	30/16	14	5.30700000			
	11/	29/16	15	1.95400000			
	12/	30/15	1 15	6.91500000			
	01/	31/1/	1 10	6 350000000			
	102/	20/17	1 10	8.81288588			
	04/	30/17	17	4.61200000			
	05/	31/17	17	0.03200900			
	86/	38/17	18	0.93100000			
	H		-				
			F	24=More Keys			2

Figure 57–1 Revaluation Index screen

Complete the following fields:

- Reval Code
- Effective Date
- Index

Field	Explanation
Revaluation Code	A code which makes the Revaluation Index table (F12841) unique.
Date - Beginning Effective	The date on which an address, item, transaction, or table becomes active or the date from which you want transactions to display. The system uses this field depending on the program. For example, the date you enter in this field might indicate when a change of address becomes effective, or it could be a lease effective date, a price or cost effective date, a currency effective date, a tax rate effective date, and so on.

Field	Explanation
Rate Factor	A number that identifies the index or rate for calculations. The system multiplies the "from" amounts by this factor to calculate the amounts to be distributed. You can specify either positive or negative numbers and eight or fewer decimals. If you specify more than eight decimal positions, the system rounds to eight positions. If you leave this field blank, the default is 1.
	If you specify a large whole number and a large number of decimal positions, the system might not be able to display the entire number. Even though all decimal positions cannot be displayed, they are stored (up to eight) correctly in the table.
	Note : For annual budgets, you can specify zero to remove all balances and start over.
	Form-specific information
	For Fixed Asset Revaluation, this is either an index or factor, depending on how the revaluation calculation is done.
	As an index, this value is the numerator of a fraction that is multiplied by the original cost of an asset to determine the revalued amount. The denominator of the fraction is the index from either the acquisition date or the depreciation start date, as designated in the processing options of the revaluation journal program.
	As a factor, this value is simply multiplied by the original cost to determine the revalued amount. These calculations also apply to depreciation amounts.

Set Up Units of Production Schedules

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 58.1, "Setting Up Units of Production Schedules."

Set up units of production schedules only if you use the Units of Production method of depreciation (method 09). You can set up schedules by ledger for as many different units of measure that your company uses, such as tons or miles.

58.1 Setting Up Units of Production Schedules

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Fixed Asset Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Units of Production Schedule

The system performs two calculations based on the schedule information that you enter:

- Depreciable Unit Base Original Units + Prior Year Revisions + Current Year Revisions - Units Produced in the Prior Year = Depreciable Unit Base
- Current Units of Production Units Produced Year-to-Date / Depreciable Unit Base = Current Units of Production

After you set up the units of production schedules for your system, you can print the Unit of Production report.

To set up a units of production schedule

On Units of Production Schedule



Figure 58–1 Units of Production Schedule screen

Complete the following fields:

- Schedule Number
- Ledger Type
- Description
- Units of Measure
- Units Original
- Units Prior Year Revisions
- Units Current Year Revisions
- Prior Years Production
- Year-to-Date Production

Field	Explanation
Schedule Number	The alphanumeric code you assign to a units of production schedule. You must set up the schedules you want to use for method 09 (Units of Production Depreciation) in advance on the Units of Production Schedule screen.
Ledger Type	The user defined ledger type code (list 09, type LT) that identifies the account ledger, or book, for the asset. You can maintain as many sets of depreciation books (ledger types) for an asset as you need so you can depreciate an asset in different ways for different purposes. For example, an asset might have a three-year life for tax purposes, but a five-year life for financial statement purposes. Each set of books can have different depreciation methods and depreciation values.
	Form-specific information
	Each schedule you create is a combination of a unique schedule number and a ledger type.
Description	A user defined name or remark.
Unit of Measure	A user defined code (system 00/type UM) that identifies the unit of measurement for an amount or quantity. For example, it can represent a barrel, box, cubic yard, gallon, an hour, and so on.

Field	Explanation
Units - Original	The original estimate of the total number of units in the reserve base. The system uses this number to calculate the depreciable unit base.
Prior Year Revisions	The cumulative prior year revisions to the estimate of total units in the reserve base (Units-Original). The system uses this number to calculate the depreciable unit base.
Current Year Revisions	The current year revisions to the estimate of the total number of units in the reserve base (Units-Original). The system uses this number to calculate the depreciable unit base.
Prior Years Production	The number of units produced in all prior years. This number determines when an asset is fully depreciated. The system uses this number to calculate the depreciable unit base.
Y-T-D Production	Units that were produced year-to-date. You must manually update this field. The system uses the value in this field to calculate the Current Unit of Production Factor.

58.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Creating master records	You must set up units of production schedules before you create master records for assets that use the Units of Production depreciation method (Method 09).
Running the Units of Production Close program	Be sure that you run the Units of Production Close program. Units of Production Close rolls the current information into prior year fields and clears the current year fields for next year's revisions and current production amounts.

58.1.2 Printing the Units of Production Report

You can print the Units of Production report to view all of the schedules that you have set up for the Units of Production depreciation method. You can use this report at the jobsite as a worksheet. For example, you can complete the production and revised unit reserves for your assets and then return the information to the main office.

You can run the units of production report by one of the following:

- Schedule number
- Ledger type
- Unit of measure

Run the Units of Production report to review the following information:

Information	Description
Original Units	The original estimate of the total number of units in the reserve base
Prior Year Revisions	The cumulative prior-year adjustments to the original estimated units
Current Year Revisions	The current year adjustments to the original units
Units of Production Prior Year	The number of units produced in all prior years

Information	Description
Depreciable Units	An amount used to calculate the Current Unit of Production Factor. The system calculates this number using the following formula:
	Original Units + Prior Year Revisions + Current Year Revisions - Units of Production Prior Year = Depreciable Units
Units of Production Year-to-Date	The number of units that were produced year-to-date is used to calculate the Current Unit of Production Factor

Figure 58–2 Unit of Product report

12428		J	D Edwards World Unit of Produ	i ct		Page Date	- 2 - 6/07/17	
Schedule Sch No LT Description	UM	Original Units	Prior Y Revisio	Curr Y Revisi	Units P Prior Y	Depreciable Unit	Unit Prod Y-	Factor
GRADER AA Motor Grader Hours GRAVEL AA Tons of Gravel	HR TN	10,000.00 200,000.00	70,000.00		4,500.00 36,550.00	5,500.00 233,450.00		.00000000

Map Category Codes

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 59.1, "Mapping Category Codes."

When you set up the responsible business units that you want to use throughout your system, you assign category codes to each unit. You can set up category codes for your business units that would also be helpful for tracking and reporting on assets.

59.1 Mapping Category Codes

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Category Code Mapping

To use business unit category codes for tracking and reporting on assets, you can assign category code default values. You assign category code default values by associating, or mapping, the category codes that you set up for individual business units to the category codes you use for fixed assets. The system uses the default category code values when you create master records for new assets.

To map category codes

On Category Code Mapping

Field Sensitive Help Image Image Image Image Display Enror Message 1391 Category Code Report Image Image Display Enror Message Retian Code Image Image Image Image Update with Redsplay Retian Code Image Image Image Image Image Update with Redsplay Retian Code Image Image Image Image Image Category Code Description Category Code Image Image Image Image Image Category Code Description Category Code Image Image Image Image Category Code Description Image Image Image Image Image Category Code Image Image Image Image Image		E' ID Edward	• World			4
Field Sensitive Help Display Functions Display Functions Display Functions Update with Recisplay Clear Screen Net to Clear Screen Net to Clear Screen Net to Category Code Description Category Code Display Functions Net to Category Code Display Functions Net to Category Code Display Functions Net to Category Code Display Functions Display Functions Net to Category Code Display Functions Display Functions Net to Category Code Display Functions Display Fu	CRACE	C JU Edward	smond	E	nel World Resources	Support
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Error Message De Program Update with Redisplay Clear Screen 1391 Category Code Description Category Code Description Category Code Description Category Code Description Category Code Description Category Code 13 Division (Energy) Di Category Code 13 Di Category Code 13 Di C		0 8 7	D 🔶 🧭 📴 🖻	(B)		9
Unging Function Massage ExcProgram Update with Redisplay Chear Screen Nep to Category Code 10 11 12 13 14 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15	Field Sensitive Help	1391	Categor	y Code Mapping		
Clear Screen Nap to Nap From Category Code Description Category Code Description 105 Category Code 07 BU Reporting Code 9 106 Category Code 11 Division (Energy) 11 Category Code 11 15 Field (Energy) 11 Category Code 13 15 Field (Energy)	Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program Update with Redisplay	Action Code Mapping Type	I I Business Unit to D	quipment		
Category Code Description Category Code Description Category Code 6 D09 DW Reporting Code 9 D05 Category Code 8 II Division (Energy) II Division (Energy) II Category Code 13 II5 Field (Energy) Category Code 13 II5 Field (Energy)	Clear Screen	Nep to		Map From		
			Description Category Code 6 Category Code 8 Category Code 11 Category Code 13		Description BU Resorting Code 9 Division (Energy) Plan (Job Cost) Field (Energy)	

Figure 59–1 Category Code Mapping screen

Complete the following fields:

- Mapping Type
- Map to Category Code
- Map From Category Code

Field	Explanation
Mapping Type	Enter a 1 in this field to map Business Unit Category Codes to Equipment Category Codes.
	Enter a 2 in this field to map Equipment Category Codes to Work Order Category Codes.
Map to Category Code	Use this field to specify defaults for your category codes. If the mapping type is 1, the equipment category code number in this field receives its default value from the Business Unit category code you specify in the Map From Category Code field on this screen. If the mapping type is 2, the Work Order category code in this field receives its default value from the Equipment category code you specify in the Map From Category Code field.
Map From Category Code	Use this field to set up defaults for your category codes. If the mapping type is 1, the Business Unit category code value you enter in this field is the default value for the Equipment category code you specify in the Map To Category Code field on this screen. If the mapping type is 2, the Equipment category code value you enter in this field is the default value for the Work Order category code you specify in the Map To Category Code field.

59.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Mapping category codes with different values	The default values that you set up on Category Code Mapping appear on the Asset Master screen only if the values are valid for the business unit and the asset. For example, if you assign the default value for category code 05 from the Business Unit Master screen to category code 08 on the Asset Master screen, the values in both category code tables must match.
Mapping category codes with different character lengths	The system truncates any category codes that you assign from a business unit category code which is longer than three characters into a three-character category code field on the Asset Master screen.
Changing the responsible business unit for an asset	The system uses the responsible business unit that you enter on the Asset Master record to determine from which business unit to assign default category codes. If you change the responsible business unit for an asset, the system uses the default category codes based on the new business unit.

Set Up Supplemental Data

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 60.1, "Setting Up Supplemental Data Types,"
- Section 60.2, "Setting Up Specification Sheets,"
- Section 60.3, "Assigning Data Types to Assets,"
- Section 60.4, "Setting Up Supplemental Data Security."

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose an option under Supplemental Data Setup

You can use supplemental data to further define the assets in your system. The system stores detailed asset information as supplemental data. After you set up supplemental data, you can use it to report and track asset details that are important to your company, but are not included on the asset master record. You can define as many types of supplemental data as you need. You can also control which users have access to specific supplemental data types.

You define and maintain supplemental data by asset class. For example, you might set up supplemental data for an asset class that includes motor graders. The data might include fuel capacities, horsepower, oil readings, and so on. You can also use supplemental data types to define specification sheets. Use specification sheets to track nameplate data and other static asset information.

Setting up supplemental data consists of the following tasks:

60.1 Setting Up Supplemental Data Types

Use supplemental data to further define the assets in your system. You can define as many types of supplemental data as you need. If you use supplemental data, you must set up the types of data that you want to maintain. The Fixed Assets system includes three supplemental data formats:

- Narrative (N) Use this data type to access the Supplemental Text Entry screen.
 You can use this text format to enter unlimited text information about equipment.
- Columnar (C) Use this data type to access the Supplemental Code Entry screen. When you set up supplemental data screens using this data type, you can define the columns into which you enter information. The system edits the values you enter in the columns against the user defined code table you set up on the Data Type Definition screen.

 Columnar-Message (M) - Use this data type to access the Supplemental Code Entry screen. You can use this data type in the same way as the columnar type. The only difference is that the system edits the values you enter in the columns of this data type against the generic rates and messages that you set up in the Generic Rates and Messages table (F00191).

The system stores the supplemental data types you set up in the Supplemental Data Types table (F12090).

To set up supplemental data types

On Data Type Definition

Figure 60–1 Data Type Definition screen



- **1.** Complete the following fields:
 - Type Data (Ty Dt)
 - Description
 - Display Mode (DM)
- **2.** Complete the following optional fields:
 - Code Title
 - Amount Title (Amt Title)
 - System Code (SY)
 - System Code (RT)
 - Word Search (WS)

Field	Explanation
Ty Dt	A user defined code (system 12, type RT) used to group data. This code is alphanumeric and is typically an abbreviation, such as PT for lease payment terms, TX for lease taxation terms, and so on.

Field	Explanation
DM	The format of a data type. This code determines the display mode for supplemental data. Valid codes are:
	C – Code format, which displays the screen for entering code-specific information. These codes are associated with User Defined Codes table (F0005).
	N – Narrative format, which displays the screen for entering narrative text.
	P – Program exit, which allows you to exit to the program you specified in the Pgm ID field.
	M – Message format, which displays the screen for entering code-specific information. However, the system can edit the code values you enter against values in the Generic Rates and Messages table (F00191). This code is not used by the Human Resources or Financials systems.
	Form-specific information
	Display Mode P is not used by the Equipment/Plant Management or Fixed Assets systems.
Code Title	The heading for a column on Supplemental Data Entry that relates to user defined codes. Enter the user defined codes for the supplemental data type in this column. For example, if the supplemental data type relates to the educational degrees of employees (BA, MBA, PHD, and so on), the heading could be Degree.
Amt Title	The heading for a column on Supplemental Data Entry that relates to an amount. This column contains statistical or measurable information. For example, if the data type relates to bid submittals, the heading could be Bid Amounts.
SY	A user defined code (98/SY) that identifies a JD Edwards World system.
	Form-specific information
	A system code (system 98, type SY), such as 12 for Fixed Assets. The system uses this code for verification when you enter a value in a Type Data field. If you enter a value that is not in the table, the system displays an error message. The Edit on SY field works with the Edit on RT field. It is available for data types with user defined codes, but is not required. If you do not enter values in the Edit on SY and Edit on RT fields, the Type Data field is free form and no cursor-sensitive help is available.
	Note : The Edit On function is not available for data types with narrative text.
RT	Identifies the table that contains user defined codes. The table is also referred to as a code type.
	Form-specific information
	A user defined code, such as PT for lease payment terms. The system uses this for verification when you enter a value in a Type Data field. If you enter a value that is not in the table, the system displays error message. The Edit On function is available for data types with user defined codes, but it is not required. If you do not enter values in the Edit on RT and Edit on SY fields, the Type Data field is free form and no cursor-sensitive help is available.
	Note : The Edit On function is not available for data types with narrative text.

Field	Explanation
WS	This field determines whether you want to include the data stored under a particular supplemental data type in a word search of the supplemental database. The fields included in the word search are User Defined Code, Remark, Remark 2, and Narrative Text. To rebuild the data into the word search file, you must run the Build Search File for Fixed Assets program (P12BDWRD). This allows you to use the query search function on the Asset Search and Location screen (P1204) for the data in Supplemental Data. Valid codes are:
	Y – Include in word search
	N – Do not include in word search
	Note: You can enter 1 for yes or 2 for no.

60.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description				
Defining user defined codes as valid values for a data type	Use the following guidelines to define user defined codes as valid values for a data type:				
	 The user defined code table must be set up before you can set up the data type. 				
	 To assign a user defined code table to a data type, specify the install system and code type in the Edit on SY and Edit on RT fields. 				
	 If your specification data type does not relate to an existing user defined code or generic message code, you can set up a new user defined code table. JD Edwards World recommends that you define the new tables for install systems 55-59. System 55-59 are reserved for client use. User defined code tables that you create for these systems will not be damaged during any reinstall processes. 				
	See Working with User-Defined Codes (UDCs) in the <i>JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide</i> for more information about user defined codes.				
Defining Specification Sheets as a supplemental data type	If you want to use specification sheets, you must define Specification Sheets as a type of supplemental data. Enter SP as the data type.				
	See also Defining Specification Data Types in the <i>JD Edwards World Equipment Billing Guide</i> .				

60.2 Setting Up Specification Sheets

Use specification sheets to define the types of static data that you want to record for a particular asset class, such as nameplate information. For each asset class, you can create up to 99 pages of data with as many as 16 data fields per page. You can set up the sequence in which the data displays, and specify the names for the various data fields.

60.2.1 Before You Begin

 Define Specification Sheets as a supplemental data type. See Section 60.1, "Setting Up Supplemental Data Types."

To set up specification sheets

On Specification Cross Reference

ORACL	E JD Ed	wards \	Norld		Allehan		Ema	Worl	d Res	ources	Suppor
	08	?	ID 🔶	/ 1							
ield Sensitive Help Nisplay Error Message Nisplay Functions Nit Program /pdate with Redisplay Natoley Previous Key	1215 Rotion Co Major Equ Language	de ipment (Ilass	Speci	fication Cr tors mestic Lang	(H) wage	erence	Page	No		01
Display Next Key Ceer Screen	Sequence Number 1 2 3 4 5 5 6 6 7 0 9 10 11 12 2 83 14	D Unit N Descri Horsey Phase Voltag RPH Enclos Frame Freque Tupe NEHR NEHR NEHR NEHR NEHR NEHR NEHR NEHR	escriptio unber ption ower e ure ney (HZ) esign cturer Number	a	Field Number 105 105 111 112 113 114 115 116 117 115 116 117 117 117 117 117 117 117 117 117	Field 의 의 의 의 의 의 기 의 기 의 의 의 의 의 이 이 이 이 이 이	Iten Size 12 25 5 1 1 3 4 8 8 2 2 6 1 1 3 15 25	Syst Code	STUTE SECTION	File Name F1201L8	

Figure 60–2 Specification Cross Reference screen

- **1.** Complete the following fields:
 - Major Equipment Class (Category Code)
- **2.** For each type of specification data that you want to define, complete the following fields:
 - Sequence Number
 - Description
 - Field Number
 - Field Type
 - Item Size
 - Display Decimals (DD or Disp Dec)
 - Right or Left (RL)
 - System Code (Syst Code)
 - User Defined Code (Us Cd)
 - File Name
 - Required Field (RY)
- **3.** To create a new page if an equipment class requires more than 16 specification data types, complete the following field:
 - Page Number

Field	Explanation
Major Equipment Class	A user defined code (12/C2) that is used to classify assets into groups or families. You use the equipment category code as a subclass to further define the accounting class, for example, 310 for copy equipment, 320 for projectors, and 330 for typewriters within the accounting class for general office equipment.
	Note : If you do not want to use the major equipment class, you must set up a value for blank in the user defined code table.
Sequence Number	A number that is used to sequence specification data. For any item of specification data, enter the number in the order you want it to appear on the Specification Data Entry screen (V1216).
Field Number	This number defines which field in the Specification Data table you are setting up. For this field number, you can define a description, the sequence in which it will display, and any editing rules that you want to apply to the data.
Field Type	Enter the type of data that the user will enter in the field on the Specification Data Entry screen. Valid values are:
	A – Alpha Numeric
	N – Numeric
	D – Date
	T – Time
Item Size	The field size of the data item.
	Note : All amount fields should be entered as 15 bytes, 0 decimals, and the data item type should be P (packed).
	Form-specific information
	Enter the size of the data item. The lowest value you can enter is 1 character and the highest value is 99,999 characters.
Disp Dec	Use this parameter to designate the number of decimals in the currency, amount, or quantity fields the system displays. For example, U.S. Dollars would be 2 decimals, Japanese Yen would be no decimals, and Cameroon Francs would be 3 decimals.
	Form-specific information
	For numeric specification data, if you do not enter a value in this field, the system uses a default value of 0.
Syst Code	A user defined code (98/SY) that identifies a system within the software.

Field	Explanation
File Name	The identification, such as program number, table number, and report number, that is assigned to an element of software.
	Form-specific information
	Enter the number of the table you want the system to edit specification data values against. You can choose any table within any JD Edwards World system to edit against. However, the following tables have special features within the Equipment/Plant Management system:
	 Work Order Master (F4801)
	 Equipment Master by Item Number (F1201LA)
	 Equipment Master by Unit Number (F1201LB)
	 Short Address Book Number (F0101LA)
	 Purchase Order Master (F4301)
	 Inventory Master by Short Part Number (F4101LA)
	 Inventory Master by Long Part Number (F4101LB)
	If you specify one of these tables, the cursor-sensitive help screens for that field display a search screen or window for the table specified. In addition, the description of the data contained in the table appears as the description of the field on Specification Data Entry (V1216).

60.2.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Defining the Item Size field	The Item Size must equal the field size of the information that you want to display on the specification sheet. For example, if you want the asset serial number to display on the specification sheet, the Item Size must be 25.
Specification sheet versions	If you define multiple versions of specification sheets that include the same data types, it is recommended that you assign the same field numbers to the data types that are included in more than one version. For example, you might set up specification sheets for two equipment classes. Both versions of the specification sheets might include Capacity as a data type. If you want to report on all equipment by the capacity information that you store in the supplemental database, you must set up the Capacity data type in the same field for both versions of the specification data.

60.3 Assigning Data Types to Assets

Use Data Type Cross Reference to define which types of supplemental data the system displays for a specific asset. When you assign supplemental data types to assets, you prevent the system from displaying data types that do not apply to the assets when you review the supplemental data. For example, you might want to track different supplemental data types for different asset classes, such as electrical equipment and diesel-powered equipment. You can specify that the supplemental data types you set up for voltage, amperage, and so on, appear only for the assets in the asset class you set up for electrical equipment. If you choose not to use the Data Type Cross Reference feature, all the supplemental data types that you define appear for all assets.

60.3.1 Before You Begin

- Define supplemental category codes on Equipment Constants
- Set up supplemental data types

To assign supplemental data types to assets

On Data Type Cross Reference

Figure 60–3 Data Type Cross Reference screen

1392 Data Type Cross Tools Help	Referenc		LINX A
ORACL	E JD Edwards World Ema	World Resources S	upport
and a second	08 7 0 + 2 0 B B		٩
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Ext Program Update with Redisplay Clear Screen	1392 Data Type Cross Reference Retion Code Rejor Equipment Class. Type Data Type Data Description CP Gasecity Dit Readings Transportation Notes		
	Filledate with Bedtuslau F2dationer Kous		

- 1. To locate a specific asset category code value, complete the following field:
 - Category Code Value
- **2.** To assign all the supplemental data types that you want to associate with the asset type, complete the following field:
 - Data Type

60.4 Setting Up Supplemental Data Security

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Supplemental Data Security

You can set up supplemental data security to prevent or permit access to some or all supplemental data types according to individual user IDs. For example, you can allow a user to access all data types except the data type for lease payment terms (PT). Supplemental data security allows you to maintain sensitive information about equipment.

Setting up supplemental data security includes the following tasks:

- Establishing security by user ID
- Establishing security for all users

ORACL	CJD Edwards World URL Document Email World Resour	ces Support
	Ø⊗ 7 0 ♦ / 1 € €	
eld Sensitive Help	0083 Supplemental Data Security	
isplay Functions of Program int Fx Assets Data Typ lear Screen	Rction Code II Skip To User ID	
	User ID Type of Data Rilow	
	TM6833396 DN Drawing Number N	

Figure 60–4 Supplemental Data Security screen

To establish security by user ID

On Supplemental Data Security

- **1.** Complete the following fields:
 - User ID
 - Type of Data
- 2. To allow or prevent access to the data type, complete the following field:
 - Allow

Field	Explanation
Allow	A code that indicates whether a user is allowed access to the function key or selection. Valid codes are:
	Y – Yes, allow access
	N – No, prevent access
	blank – Yes, allow access (default).

To establish security for all users

On Supplemental Data Security

- 1. Complete the following field to specify data types:
 - Type of Data
- **2.** Enter *PUBLIC in the following field:
 - User ID
- 3. To allow or prevent access to the data type, complete the following field:
 - Allow

60.4.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Using *Public	When you enter N in the Allow field for *Public, you prevent all users from accessing the supplemental data type that you specify except those for whom you individually permit access.

61

Set Up Short Years

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 61.1, "Setting up Short Years,"
- Section 61.2, "Depreciation Issues,"
- Section 61.3, "Repost with Recalculation Option."

When changing your financial date pattern or when setting up a new company within the fiscal year, you must address setup issues for the short year. For example, you must change the fiscal date pattern to reflect the short year (a year with less than the normal number of operating periods) and establish a new date pattern for subsequent years. Changing the date pattern might be a result of:

- A company's decision to end the fiscal year at a different time
- A company merger or acquisition

Date patterns are associated with a date pattern code that you set up on the Company Numbers and Names or the Acquisition Years screen (both use program P00105).

61.1 Setting up Short Years

Navigation

From General Accounting (G09), choose Organization & Account Set Up

From Organization & Account Set Up (G09411), choose Company Numbers & Names

Short Year Setup - Date Pattern Revisions

When setting up a short year for an existing company, complete the following process:

1. Set up the short year for the current date pattern. The last period of the short year will repeat itself (for example, through period 14). The change is a result of moving from a fiscal year date pattern to a calendar year date pattern.

🍻 0008 Date Pattern	Revisions								
Ipola Help									4
ORACL	E'JD Edw	vards	World	URL	c	locument	Emol	World Resources	Support
	0 ×	?	<u>(0)</u>	+ 1	0 0				٩
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	8888			De	te Pati	ern Reviaio	ns		
Display Functions Exit Program	Action Co	de				Ē			
Print Date Patterns Clear Screen	Fiscal Da Fiscal Ye	ite Pat ar Beg	tern Cod inning -	e Date & (Century	R 04/0	1/17 21		
	Date Patt	ern Ty	pe			R			
	End of Pe	riod 8	1 - Date	ð Centu	ru -	01- 04/3	0/17 21		
						83- 06/3	0/17 21		
						04- 07/3	1/17 21		
						05- 09/3	8/17 21		
						07- 10/3	1/17 21		
						88- 11/3 89- 12/3	0/17 21		
						10- 12/3	1/17 21		
						11- 12/3	1/17 21		
						12- 12/3	1/17 21		
						14- 12/3	1/17 21		3
									8
			reserra	int state	rattern	a rzestor	e neys		4

Figure 61–1 Date Pattern Revisions screen

2. Set up a new date pattern.

Note: This pattern must be set up from the year of the oldest asset in the system. Essentially, it will parallel the fiscal year coverage of the old date pattern, but in a different format (i.e. calendar months instead of fiscal periods). Therefore, if an asset dates back to 2000, you must set up a new date pattern beginning with 2000 and for each subsequent year up to and including the current year.

Figure 61–2 Date Pattern Revisions (New) screen

🝻 0008 Date Pattern	n Revisions	
Iools Help		4
ORACL	CJD Edwards World URL Document Email World Resource	es Support
	2 8 7 M * 2 B B B	Q
Field Sensitive Help Disploy Error Message Disploy Functions ExitProgram Print Date Patients Olear Screen	ODDB Date Pattern Revisions Rotion Code Fiscal Date Pattern Code Fiscal Vear Beginning - Date & Century	
	13" [12/31/20] [20 14" [12/31/20] [20 F21=Print Date Patterns F24:More Keus	8

Note: The previous screen shows a new date pattern that was created for a calendar year beginning with 2000 (the year the asset was established). A new pattern must be established for the years 2000 - 2017 (assuming 2017 is the current year).

3. Once the date pattern is set up, verify that all transactions are posted for the year.

- 4. Change the date pattern code to the new date pattern code.
- **5.** Run the Asset Account Balance Close (P12825) for the short year. This process creates new records for the next fiscal year in the Items Balances file (F1202) and updates the Balance Forward field with a new balance.

61.1.1 Special notes for using 4/4/4 accounting

- For 4/4/4 accounting, you must also set up the next year's date pattern.
- When using 4/4/4 accounting, be sure set up the correct number of periods, usually 13 periods, on the Company Numbers and Names/Asset Acquisition Years screen.
- If a reconciliation period is used, set it up as a separate period in the fiscal date patterns. The 13th period is usually the reconciliation period if calendar months are used, the 14th period usually the reconciliation period if 4/4/4 accounting periods are used. The reconciliation period is not used for computing depreciation on an asset. It is used only for reconciliation adjustments. When using a 4/4/4 date pattern, there are 13 periods of depreciation to compute, therefore the number of life months on the asset must be changed. For example, a 5-year (60-life month asset) is now a 5-year (65-life month) asset. To change your assets and their life months globally, change the item default coding and run Update Depreciation Values (P12822).

61.2 Depreciation Issues

Defining a short year creates an issue where depreciation begins in the first year under the new date pattern. Based on guidelines established by the tax code, you must change assets with a remaining NBV which exist in a short year or prior year to Method of Computation R. This change would take effect in the first full year of the new date pattern.

In addition, you will not be able to use depreciation methods based on the tax tables, such as ACRS or MACRS (depreciation methods 12, 13), because the date pattern change prevents the system from using the tax tables. The system cannot align columns and rows for tax table values. Method of Computation R cannot be used with many tax table methods. Therefore, you must change to methods 03, 04, or 05 for personal property, or 01 for real property, using Depreciation Default Coding program (P12002). Then, run Update Depreciation Values (P12822), which uses the defaults for the first full calendar year under the new date pattern. After updating the necessary assets, change the default coding back to the desired value for new assets added to the system for the first and future years of the new date pattern.

61.3 Repost with Recalculation Option

If you choose to repost to the Account Balances table (F0902) using Repost Account Ledger (P099102) with the processing option set to recalculate the fiscal year and period (because of the change in fiscal years), you must also run the Repost Ledger program in the Fixed Assets system (P12802) to update the Item Balances file (F1202).

Caution: The repost is not an option if you have depreciation entries that have been summarized, tax ledger transactions, or assets that were entered using beginning balance program, and therefore, journal entries were not created.

Do not use the repost in the following situations:

- Depreciation entries have been summarized. When entries are summarized Account Ledger (F0911) transactions no longer exist. To post to the Item Balances file (F1202), the detail in the Account Ledger file (F0911) must exist. Changing the fiscal date pattern to a short year does not generate any transactions for that year in the Account Ledger (F0911) file.
- Tax ledger transactions, unless F0911 Account Ledger records have been created.
- Assets that were entered using the beginning balance program and journal entries were not created. If the journal entries were not created the balance will not have the supporting F0911 records to repost.

If you cannot use the Repost option because of summarized depreciation transactions, set up a parallel environment in which to run the Fixed Assets system. This enables you to bring over fixed asset records from the Production environment as though you are doing a Fixed Asset conversion. You can also use this method if you have a new date pattern that is in the same fiscal year as the old date pattern. If this scenario exists, contact one of our analysts to assist you with the process.

If you can repost, there might be some depreciation consequences. Adjust your depreciation methods for assets using mid-year, mid-quarter, or mid-month conventions. Otherwise, they will be misstated as a result of running the Repost. In addition, you will have to manipulate the depreciation setup to reflect the depreciation balances correctly. You also will have to change the method of computation to R.

61.3.1 Possible Scenarios

Fiscal to Calendar or Fiscal to Fiscal with no duplication of fiscal years: These are the two easiest scenarios to handle. Simply follow the procedures described above.

Calendar to Fiscal or Fiscal to Fiscal with duplication of fiscal years: These scenarios result in the duplication of fiscal years. For example if your company's normal date pattern is 1/1/17-12/31/17 and you need to switch to a 7/1/17-6/30/18, there will be duplication of the fiscal year in the year of change. On the original date pattern the first period ends on Jan 31st which will dictate that year as fiscal year 17(since the fiscal year is based on the last day of the first period). When switching to the new date pattern its first period will end on 7/31/17, which will also designate that year as fiscal year 17. That is where the problem lies. As soon as you switch the date pattern, the system will look for fiscal year 17 records because that is what you have told it to look for. That same problem occurs in the G/L.

There are a few possible solutions:

- It is possible to repost your data and that process will work if the necessary data are on your system. Remember that you could not have run depreciation in summary or used beginning balances without creating journal entries. Additionally, even if you meet this criterion for the AA ledgers, the tax ledgers will not repost unless you specifically have generated the F0911 records for those ledgers.
- Your company can dispose of all the assets and add them back to the system under the new date pattern. This will avoid the duplication of fiscal years, because you no longer will have F1202 balances for the same asset in fiscal year 17.
- You could run the annual close when you get to the end of your short year. That will create Century 20 and Fiscal Year 00 records, as in our example. Then you would need to purge or otherwise remove the F1202 balances for all years prior to

2018. Then using SQL or some other tool, update the Century 20 and Fiscal Year 18 records to read Century 20 and Fiscal Year 17.

• As a final option, you could run fixed assets in an alternate environment.

Whichever option your company chooses, you will need to make your adjustments as described throughout this document. The most important thing to remember is to test thoroughly, whichever method you choose. If necessary, get assistance from a field consultant Be sure to back up your system before making the change.

Caution: After completing this process, run depreciation in preliminary mode and verify the values for the first period of the new year. We do not provide tax-consulting advice. Work with your tax advisor to verify that the depreciation setup will meet all appropriate legal requirements. The short year process described in this section is a guideline to help you achieve the desired results. It is not meant to represent, or give advice on, U.S. Tax Code Regulations.

Set Up Beginning Balances

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 62.1, "Setting Up Beginning Balances."

You can use Beginning Balance Setup to establish beginning balances for your assets in the Item Balance table (F1202) without having to enter and post journal entries. You can use the program to set up beginning balances for assets individually or in groups of assets that share the same cost and accumulated depreciation accounts.

62.1 Setting Up Beginning Balances

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 29

From Fixed Asset System Setup (G1241), choose Beginning Balance Setup

Figure 62–1 Beginning Balance Setup



Use Beginning Balance Setup to complete the following tasks:

- Enter beginning balances at system setup or during a conversion after general ledger balances have already been converted
- Change the cost basis of a ledger, other than the Actual Amounts (AA) ledger

When you create beginning balances, you must first enter the master information for each asset in the system. Next, you must enter the cost amount and accumulated depreciation amount, as of the last day of the previous fiscal year, for each asset. If you use a secondary accumulated depreciation account, you must also enter the secondary amount at this time. When you enter these amounts, the Beginning Balance Setup program automatically posts the entries to fixed assets. Finally, run the depreciation program to calculate depreciation for each month to update asset depreciation amounts to the current date.

After you finish setting up beginning balances, you can run the Fixed Assets to G/L Integrity test to verify that the cost and accumulated depreciation amounts in the Item Balances table (F1202) match the amounts in the Account Balances table (F0902).

Setting up beginning balances consists of the following:

This section includes instructions for the following:

- To set up beginning balances for an individual asset
- To set up beginning balances for a group of assets

62.1.1 Before You Begin

- Create master records for each asset in the system
- Verify that the amounts that you want to enter on the Beginning Balance Setup screen are already posted to the general ledger

62.1.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description		
Displaying and updating a single ledger	You can use a processing option to limit the display to a single ledger. This permits easier updating of single ledgers.		
Assets with multiple subledgers	If you want to set up beginning balances for an asset with multiple subledgers, you must enter a unique subledger in the Subledger/Type field when you first locate the asset. Enter the beginning balances for that subledger and then repeat the process for any remaining subledgers.		
Changing amounts for the cost or accumulated	The following rules apply if you want to change amounts for the cost or accumulated depreciation accounts:		
depreciation	 If you entered balances using Beginning Balance Setup, the system displays the beginning balance amount for an asset when you locate the asset on Beginning Balance Setup. You can change the cost or the accumulated depreciation amounts by entering the full new amount. 		
	 If you entered the beginning balances as journal entries and then posted the entries to fixed assets, the system does not display the beginning balance amount on Beginning Balance Setup. You must enter the change in the amounts (the difference) instead of entering the new amount. 		
Updating amounts throughout the Fixed Assets system	The amounts you enter on Beginning Balance Setup are updated in the Balance Forward field of the Item Balances table (F1202) for each asset.		
Using the DUP key to enter beginning balances	You can save time when entering beginning balances by using the DUP key to copy the amount on the preceding line. When you use the DUP key, the system displays a row of characters, such as asterisks. When you refresh the screen, you will see the actual repeated amounts.		

Торіс	Description
Entering accumulated depreciation amounts	You must enter the accumulated depreciation amount for the asset as of the end of the prior fiscal year, because the Compute Depreciation program calculates depreciation for each month as of the beginning of the fiscal year. For example, you might plan to use the Fixed Assets system in July. If you enter year-to-date amounts on Beginning Balance Setup in the Accumulated Deprecation Amount field, and then run depreciation, the system doubles the accumulated depreciation amounts. This is true for both the primary and secondary depreciation amounts.
General ledger balance	You affect only the balances in fixed asset Item Balances (F1202) table when you use the Beginning Balance Setup program. The program does not affect the balance in the general ledger, regardless of the processing options you choose.

Figure 62–2 Beginning Balance Setup screen

	0 8 7	0 + / 0 🖻	De la		
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message Display Functions Exit Program Clear Screen	12130	Beginning B	alance Setup Evolana Reois	Batch No. 869 Fiscal Yr 90	68811
	Action Code Item Number or Cost & R/D Acct Subledger/Type	C 1300 50.2030 Skis	o To Iten	50.2130	
	Item	Iten	Cost	Rocum Depre	
	Number	Description	Amount	Amount	LT
	1388 Bac	thee, Caterpillar	45.108,08	11.527,85	. 88
		H	40.100,00	£ 016 14	- 03
		F	45.108.00	9.855.54	0.4
			45.105,00	6.916,14	05
		F			

To set up beginning balances for an individual asset

On Beginning Balance Setup

- **1.** To locate an asset, complete the following field:
 - Item Number
- **2.** To specify a fiscal year, complete the following field:
 - Fiscal Year
- **3.** To specify a subledger, complete the following fields:
 - Subledger
 - Subledger Type
- 4. To set up or revise balance information, complete the following fields:
 - Cost Amount
 - Accumulated Depreciation Amount
- 5. To set up secondary depreciation, complete the following field in the detail area:
 - Secondary Accumulated Depreciation Amount

To set up beginning balances for a group of assets

- 1. To locate a specific group of assets, complete the following fields:
 - Cost Account
 - Accumulated Depreciation Account
- **2.** To specify a fiscal year, complete the following field:
 - Fiscal Year
- **3.** To specify a subledger, complete the following fields:
 - Subledger
 - Subledger Type
- **4.** To set up or revise balance information, complete the following fields:
 - Cost Amount
 - Accumulated Depreciation Amount
- 5. To set up secondary depreciation, complete the following field in the detail area:
 - Secondary Accumulated Depreciation Amount

Field	Explanation		
Item Number	An 8-digit number that uniquely identifies an asset.		
Cost & A/D Acct	A field that identifies an account in the general ledger. You can use one of the following formats for account numbers:		
	 Standard account number (business unit.object.subsidiary or flexible format) 		
	 Third G/L number (maximum of 25 digits) 		
	 8-digit short account ID number 		
	 Speed code 		
	The first character of the account indicates the format of the account number. You define the account format in the General Accounting Constants program.		
Fiscal Yr	A number that identifies the fiscal year. Generally, you can either enter a number in this field or leave it blank to indicate the current fiscal year (as defined on the Company Numbers and Names screen).		
	Specify the year at the end of the first period rather than the year at the end of the fiscal period. For example, a fiscal year begins October 1, 1998 and ends September 30, 1999. The end of the first period is October 31, 1998. Specify the year 98 rather than 99.		
Amount	The actual amount. Debits are always entered as plus (+), and credits are entered as minus (-). You may enter decimals, dollar signs, and commas. The amount field will be examined and any non-significant symbols will be removed. Minus signs must be entered as a trailing figure. For example, the amount 5,000.01-would be interpreted as a credit of 5000.01.		
Amount - Accumulated Depreciation	The total of all depreciation taken for an asset.		
Field	Explanation		
----------------------	---		
Secondary A/D Amount	The cumulative prior year-end balance. The system uses this amount as the beginning balance for balance sheet and job cost accounts.		
	Note : Do not confuse this amount with the prior year-end net posting amount. The prior year-end net posting amount includes only the postings from the prior year. It does not include the ending balance of the previous year. The prior year-end net postings are typically used for profit and loss statement comparisons.		

62.1.3 Processing Options

See Section 77.2, "Beginning Balance Adjustments (P12130)."

Part XI

Fixed Asset Global Updates

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 63, "Overview to Fixed Asset Global Updates,"
- Chapter 64, "Update Asset Information,"
- Chapter 65, "Update Accounts and Ledgers,"
- Chapter 66, "Purge and Archive Asset Data."

Overview to Fixed Asset Global Updates

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 63.1, "Objectives,"
- Section 63.2, "About Fixed Asset Global Updates."

63.1 Objectives

- To make changes to multiple fixed asset records
- To identify what each global update program does
- To determine when each global update program should be used

63.2 About Fixed Asset Global Updates

You can make system-wide changes to fixed assets using global update processes.

Fixed asset global updates consist of the following tasks:

- Updating asset information
- Updating accounts and ledgers
- Purging and archiving asset data

Update Asset Information

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 64.1, "Running the Update Message Log Program,"
- Section 64.2, "Updating the Search Word Table,"
- Section 64.3, "Updating State and Tax Entity Information,"
- Section 64.4, "Updating Depreciation Values,"
- Section 64.5, "Running the Update Location Code Batch Program,"
- Section 64.6, "Updating the Balance Character Code."

You can update certain asset information globally to reduce the amount of processing time it takes to maintain current information in the Fixed Assets system and throughout your organization.

64.1 Running the Update Message Log Program

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Update Message Log

Caution: You should run this program only if you use the Tickler Miles/Hours field in the message log.

Run the Update Message Log program to keep tickler dates and units current in the message log. For example, if you set up a reminder message to appear every 3,000 miles for a piece of equipment, you use this update to ensure that the message appears when the equipment reaches the 3,000-mile mark.

Update Message Log compares tickler dates with the system date and tickler units (for example, miles or hours) to the current unit reading you record for the corresponding piece of equipment. The program updates all of the units that have reached or exceeded the tickler amounts you post in the AT00 automatic accounting instruction. When the update is complete, the corresponding equipment number on Asset Search and Location is highlighted to indicate that a message exists for the equipment.

When you select Update Message Log, the system submits the job directly to batch. You should update the message log frequently to keep message tickler units current. It is recommended that you run the Update Message Log as part of your unattended operations.

See Also:

- Section 5.6, "Working with Message Logs" for more information about using tickler dates and units,
- About Unattended Night Operations (Sleeper) in the *JD Edwards World Technical Foundation Guide* for more information about running unattended operations (SLEEPER).

64.2 Updating the Search Word Table

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Build Search Word File

You must build a search word table before you can perform a query search for an asset on the Asset Search screen. For example, you might perform a query search if you need to locate the master record for an asset, but you do not know the asset number. The Search Word table consists of possible words that you might use on a search screen to access the asset information you need.

Build Search Word File scans the asset information that you store in the system and creates a Search Word table on all the words found in the following places:

- Item Master table (F1201)
 - Asset description fields
 - Any remark fields
 - Any of the first ten category code fields
- Supplemental Data tables (F12090, F12092, F12093)
 - User defined code values
 - Remark fields
 - Narrative text

When you select Update Search Word File, the system submits the job directly to batch. You should run this update to maintain and refresh the Search Word table as you add, change, and delete assets in your system. It is recommended that you run the Update Search Word File as part of your unattended operations.

64.2.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Using uppercase and lowercase descriptions for assets	The Build Search Word File procedure is not case sensitive. The procedure locates and retrieves words in the asset description fields regardless of whether they are uppercase or lowercase.

See Also:

- Section 6.1, "Searching for Asset Information" for more information about performing a query search to locate assets,
- About Unattended Night Operations (Sleeper) in the JD Edwards World Technical Foundation Guide for more information about running unattended operations (SLEEPER).

64.3 Updating State and Tax Entity Information

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter Year End Processes

From Year End Processes (G1225), choose Update Property Tax State/Entity

Caution: You should run this program only if you use the Job Cost system. The program updates tax entity information based on the information in Job Master records.

You can run the Update Property Tax State/Entity program to update the state and tax entity information for assets that change location from one tax entity to another. The program updates the Property Tax State, Tax Entity, and the Tax Rate/Area fields on the asset's Master Information screen based on the information in the State, Tax Entity, and Tax Rate/Area fields on Job (Business Unit) Master Revisions.

The Update Property Tax/State Entity program accesses the following information to perform the update:

- "As of" date that you enter in the processing options
- Business unit (job) of the asset from Master Information if there is only one current location
- Business unit (location) of the asset from the Location Tracking table if there are multiple current locations or previous locations
- "To" (or more current) location if the asset changes location on the "As of" date

Update Property Tax State/Entity updates the Item Master table (F1201) based on the location of the asset as of the date that you enter in the processing options. If the asset changes location on this date, the system uses the more current location.

The following graphic illustrates how the Update Property Tax State/Entity program works:



Figure 64–1 Update Property Tax State/Entity Program Flow

When you select Update Property Tax State/Entity, the system displays a DREAM Writer version list. The version list includes a DEMO version that you can run or copy and modify to suit your needs. When you run a version, the system displays Processing Options Revisions before submitting the job for processing.

See Also:

 Work with DREAM Writer in the JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

64.3.1 Processing Options

See Section 78.1, "Update of Property Tax Information (P12821)."

64.4 Updating Depreciation Values

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Update Depreciation Values

If you change depreciation values for a cost account, the system automatically updates all depreciation records in the Item Balances table (F1202) for the asset, ledger type, and current fiscal year. If you want to update the depreciation records for prior fiscal years, you must run Update Depreciation Values. The program updates every item that you select that uses the asset cost account with the new depreciation information.

You should run Update Depreciation Values only under the following circumstances:

- You change the depreciation values for a specific asset cost account or group of assets in the depreciation rules.
- Item Balances records for an asset, ledger type, and fiscal year are not the same.

• Depreciation amounts in the system are corrupted.

The DREAM Writer version list includes DEMO versions that you can run or copy and modify to suit your needs. When you run a version, the system displays Processing Options Revisions before submitting the job for processing.

Caution: Be sure you make data selections to specify only the depreciation records that you want to update.

64.4.1 Before You Begin

- Back up the Item Balances table (F1202)
- Verify that no one accesses the fixed assets files while you run the update

64.4.2 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Choosing an update method	Use the Depreciation Information Update Method processing options to control what depreciation information the program updates. You can choose one of the following options:
	Blank – Use this selection to update only current year records. The system uses the information in the cost records to update the depreciation information for records in the Item Balances table (F1202).
	1 – Use this selection if you want to specifically update records for other years, in addition to the current year. The system uses the information in the cost records to update the depreciation information for records in the Item Balances table (F1202).
	2 – Use this selection if you want the system to update records based on the information you set up in the depreciation rules. The program updates all records for all the years that you specify in data selection.

See Also:

 Work with DREAM Writer in the JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

64.4.3 Processing Options

See Section 78.2, "Update of Depreciation Values (P12822)."

64.5 Running the Update Location Code Batch Program

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Location Code Update

You can update asset locations from a planned location to a current location. Run Update Location Code Batch to change planned asset locations to current asset locations when the system date reaches the "As of" date that you enter in the processing options. For example, if you plan to distribute a fleet of trucks to a new location as of a certain date and enter that information into the system, you can run this program to automatically change the location information from a planned location status to a current location status. The program updates all planned locations that fit the criteria you select in the DREAM Writer selection list.

Update Location Code Batch updates the Location Tracking table (F1204) and the Item Master table (F1201).

The DREAM Writer version list includes DEMO versions that you can run or copy and modify to suit your needs. When you run a version, the system displays Processing Options Revisions before submitting the job for processing.

Caution: Be sure you make data selections to specify only the assets for which you want to update location information.

See Also:

 Work with DREAM Writer in the JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

64.5.1 Processing Options

See Section 78.3, "Location Code Batch Update (P12810)."

64.6 Updating the Balance Character Code

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Set Up User Defined Depreciation

From Set Up User Defined Depreciation (G1232), choose Balance Character Code Update

Run the Balance Character Code Update program to identify Item Balance (F1202) records that are key to the user defined depreciation process among the other records that may exist for an asset, such as maintenance and other expense accounts. The system uses a Balance Character Code to identify the Item Balance records for the following accounts:

- Revaluation Cost Offset
- Revaluation Accumulated Depreciation
- Revaluation Secondary A/D
- Cost
- Accumulated depreciation
- Secondary accumulated depreciation
- Depreciation expense
- Depreciation expense Secondary
- Depreciation expense Tertiary
- Net book value

- Disposal clearing
- Disposal proceeds
- Miscellaneous expense

The Balance Character Code Update program flags these records in the Item Balances table with a code. When you run Calculate User Defined Depreciation, the program uses the balance character code to recognize records in the Item Balances table (F1202) that belong to cost, accumulated depreciation, and so on.

Run Balance Character Code Update when you:

- Set up your Fixed Assets system with user defined depreciation methods for the first time
- Make a change in the AAIs that affects the cost and accumulated depreciation ranges (FC and FD)

Note: You do not need to run this update for Item Balances records that are created internally. The system automatically updates the Balance Character Code field when creating Item Balance records through programs, such as Beginning Balance Setup, Fixed Asset Post, and Asset Split.

When you select Balance Character Code Update, the system submits the job directly to batch.

Update Accounts and Ledgers

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 65.1, "Running the Identify New Entries Program,"
- Section 65.2, "Adding New Ledgers to Assets,"
- Section 65.3, "Updating Company Numbers and Accounts,"
- Section 65.4, "Running the Repost Ledger Program,"
- Section 65.5, "Updating the Item Number in the Account Ledger,"
- Section 65.6, "Running the Add New ACE Ledger."

You must update the accounts and ledgers in your system if you change your chart of accounts or frequently add new asset master records. You must also update the accounts and ledgers in your system if you add new ledgers or depreciation books for your assets.

65.1 Running the Identify New Entries Program

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), choose Posting G/L to Fixed Assets

From Posting G/L to Fixed Assets (G1212), choose Identify New Entries

Run Identify New Entries before you use the Revise Unposted Entries program or post new general ledger transactions to the fixed asset item balances table. Run this program frequently to reduce the time it takes the system to post journal entries to the general ledger or fixed assets.

JD Edwards World Fixed Assets and General Accounting systems share the same transaction table, the Account Ledger (F0911). The Account Ledger contains many journal entries that do not affect fixed asset accounting. When you run Identify New Entries, the system flags all non-fixed asset transactions. Flagged transactions are not processed in the Fixed Assets system. The Revise Unposted Entries program can processes journal entries much faster because it does not have to search through all general ledger transactions to locate fixed asset journal entries.

The following graphic illustrates how the Identify New Entries program sorts and marks transactions in the system:



When you select Identify New Entries, the system submits the job directly to batch. You should run this update as often as you add transactions to your system. JD Edwards World recommends running this program as part of your unattended operations.

Caution: Failure to run this program frequently and on a regular basis can have a significant impact on your ability to use the Revise Unposted Entry and the Fixed Asset post programs.

65.1.1 What You Should Know About

Торіс	Description
General ledger	If you have been using JD Edwards World general ledger and now add the Fixed Assets system, the processing time increases for the Identify New Entries program. If you start the job and find that it is taking longer than expected, you can stop the program and start it again later. The program continues processing entries from where it left off.

See Also:

 About Unattended Night Operations (Sleeper) in the JD Edwards World Technical Foundation Guide for more information about running unattended operations (SLEEPER).

65.2 Adding New Ledgers to Assets

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Add New Ledger to Assets

You can add new ledgers to the Item Balances table (F1202). Run the Add New Ledger to Assets program, for example, if your company's tax department wants to add an additional state tax ledger, or book, to all fixed assets.

After you define the new ledger type and add it to the relevant depreciation rules, you must select the fiscal year that you want to update with the new ledger. The system then does the following:

- Creates beginning balance and period postings for asset cost accounts with blank subledgers only, based on the Actual Amounts (AA) ledger.
- Performs an edit to ensure that the new ledger is valid in the Depreciation Defaults by Ledger Type table (F12003). If it is not, the system adds the new ledger automatically.
- Duplicates the depreciation values that you set up in Ledger Depreciation Rules.

After you run Add New Ledger to Assets, you can use the Depreciation Information screen to verify the results of the update. Locate an asset that uses one of the account numbers with the new ledger type. You should see the newly added ledger type for the year in which you added the ledger.

Caution: Be sure you make data selections to specify only the records that you want to update with the new ledger.

The following graphic illustrates how the Add New Ledgers to Assets program creates a new ledger:



Figure 65–2 Add New Ledgers to Assets Program Flow

FY = Fiscal Year

LT = Ledger Type Depr. = Deprediation Method

Life = Life Months/Periods

TA = Initial Term Apportionment (formerly DI - Depreciation Information) CD = Compute Direction (formerly MC - Method of Computation) When you select Add New Ledger to Assets, the system displays a DREAM Writer versions list. The DREAM Writer versions list includes DEMO versions that you can run or copy and modify to suit your needs. When you run a version, the system displays Processing Options Revisions before submitting the job for processing. Use the processing options to specify a ledger type and fiscal year.

65.2.1 Before You Begin

- Set up the new ledger type in the General Accounting user defined code table for ledger types (09/LT).
- Add the new ledger type on Depreciation Default Coding for each asset cost account and its corresponding depreciation values (depreciation method, life months, and so on).
- Back up the Item Balances table (F1202).

See Also:

• Work with DREAM Writer in the *JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide* for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

65.2.2 Processing Options

See Section 78.4, "Add a Ledger to Selected Assets (P12823)."

65.3 Updating Company Numbers and Accounts

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Update Co#, BU/Obj/Sub

You must update company numbers and accounts in the Item Balances table (F1202) to correct any situations in which the company numbers and account numbers (business unit/object/subsidiary) in the Item Balances table do not match those in the Account Master (F0901). Company and account numbers in the Item Master table might not match those in the Account Master table if you change existing account numbers or companies for accounts that are within the fixed asset (FX) range.

Run the Update Company Number, Business Unit/Object/Subsidiary program any time that you change an existing account in your chart of accounts. For example, run this program when you:

- Change the object or subsidiary of an existing account
- Assign existing accounts to a different business unit
- Assign an existing business unit to a different company

Note: You must run this program when you make changes to existing account numbers. You do not need to run this program when you add an account number.

The Update Company Number, Business Unit/Object/Subsidiary program updates information from the Account Master table based on the system-assigned, short account ID number. The program updates accounts in the Item Master table (F1201)

when it detects a change to a cost, accumulated depreciation, expense, or revenue account.

The following graphic illustrates how the Update Company Number, Business Unit/Object/Subsidiary program works:



Figure 65–3 Update Company Number, Business Unit/Object/Subsidiary Program Flow

When you update company numbers and business unit/object/subsidiary, the job is submitted directly to batch.

65.3.1 Before You Begin

Verify that no one accesses the general accounting or fixed asset tables. The
program is unable to update accounts that are locked by other system
applications. Any account that a user accesses elsewhere in the system will not be
updated.

65.4 Running the Repost Ledger Program

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Repost Ledger

You can repost damaged account balances in the Item Balances table (F1202) to restore system integrity. You should run the repost only if you have no other means of restoring account information. Run the repost, for example, if account balance information is damaged as a result of hardware failure.

This program reposts only the transactions that include all of the following:

A valid period number.

- A code that indicates a post to both the general ledger and fixed assets.
- A valid asset number that exists in the Item Master table (F1201).
- A transaction ledger type set up in Depreciation Default Coding, if one does not already exist in the Item Balances table.
- A transaction account number in the Account Master table (F0901). The account number must fall within the Item FX range of accounts in the automatic accounting instructions.
- Period postings for individual assets. The transaction must not be a balance forward record and cannot be summarized by period and account.

Caution: The Repost Ledger program clears all summarized account balances to zero. Do not use this program if your system includes item balance records without general ledger transactions, as in the case of summarized depreciation computations or beginning balances created without an audit trail.

The following graphic illustrates how the Repost Ledger program searches the General Ledger Transaction table (F0911) to create new asset balances in the Item Balances table (F1202).



Figure 65–4 Repost Ledger Program Search

When you select Repost Ledger from the Advanced Operations menu, the system displays a caution message. Proceed with the post. A DREAM Writer version list appears. The versions list contains DEMO versions that you can run or copy and modify to suit your needs. When you run a version, the system displays Processing Options Revisions before submitting the job for processing.

Caution: Be sure you make data selections to specify only the records for which you want to run the repost.

65.4.1 Before You Begin

- Verify that the following procedures are complete:
 - All transactions are posted first to the General Ledger and then to Fixed Assets.
 - All depreciation and transfer transactions are posted first to Fixed Assets and then to the General Ledger.
- Verify that no one accesses the general accounting or fixed asset tables. The
 program is unable to update accounts that are locked by other system
 applications. Any account that a user accesses elsewhere in the system will not be
 updated.

See Also:

 Work with DREAM Writer in the JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

65.4.2 Processing Options

See Section 78.6, "Item Balance Repost (P12910)."

65.5 Updating the Item Number in the Account Ledger

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Refresh Item Number in F0911

Normally, the symbol that you use to identify the item number in your system should not change. If you do change this symbol, you should update the item number in the Account Ledger (F0911). Run this program to ensure that all posted account ledger transactions contain the current primary item number format.

The item number and the symbol used to identify the item number are stored in the Account Ledger table.

When you select Refresh Item Number in F0911, the system submits the job directly to batch.

65.5.1 Before You Begin

 Verify that no one accesses the general accounting or fixed asset tables. The program is unable to update accounts that are locked by other system applications. Any account that a user accesses elsewhere in the system will not be updated.

65.6 Running the Add New ACE Ledger

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Add New ACE Ledger

Depreciation for Adjusted Current Earnings (ACE) is determined by when an asset was placed in service. According to this date criteria, the Add New ACE Ledger program creates the appropriate Item Balance (F1202) records based on the ACE class of the asset for each asset that is selected through DREAM Writer. The basis for ACE is then calculated as of the beginning of the year according to the rules applicable to the ACE class of the asset. Any current year costs arising in the fiscal year are also added to the ACE basis in the current year period in which they arise.

An asset will fall into one of the ACE classes listed below. The ACE basis (cost and depreciation) amounts for each class are then based on their corresponding balances in the Item Balance records for the Federal Tax (FED) or Alternative Minimum Tax (AMT) ledger.

ACE Class	Date Placed in Service	FED Ledger	AMT Ledger	Cost Records	Accelerated Depreciation Records
1	1990		Х	Х	
2a	1/1/87 - 1990		Х	Х	
2b	8/1/86 - 12/31/86		Х	Х	
3	1/1/81 -12/31/86	Х		Х	
4	Pre 1/1/81	Х		Х	Х

Depreciation for ACE classes 1, 2 and 3 is based on Method of Depreciation 01 -Straight Line Depreciation with no salvage value over the remaining life of the asset. The remaining life is based on the value in the Depreciation defaults corresponding to the asset cost account for each asset for ACE classes 1, 2 and 3. Depreciation for ACE class 4 is the same as that for the Federal ledger type.

If this program is run more than once, the existing ACE Item balance record will be deleted first, and then created as described.

65.6.1 Fiscal Year

The program is specific for years beginning in 1990. If a conversion is necessary for subsequent years, you need to run this program for 1990, calculate depreciation and perform an annual close of the Item Balance records.

65.6.2 Ledgers Created

The program creates Item Balance records for the fiscal year beginning in 1990 with the ledger type specified in the first processing option. A ledger will be created if the following conditions are met:

- A ledger type that corresponds to the value entered in the first processing option exists in UDC table 09/LT.
- A record exists in Depreciation Defaults for the ACE ledger type for the company and object/subsidiary combination for the asset cost account.
- The ACE ledger specified in processing option 1 is not blank, not CA, not AA, not equal to the FED type and not equal to the AMT type.
- The FED ledger and AMT ledger, if entered, are valid ledger types found in UDC 09/LT

65.6.3 Before You Begin

- Back up the Item Balance File (F1202).
- Enter the new ACE ledger in User Defined Codes for system 09, user code LT.

Note: The Description-2 field for the ACE ledger type must start with the letters ACE.

- Add the ACE Ledger Type to each combination of company and Asset Cost Object/Subsidiary using Item Setup Default Coding (P12002).
- Ensure that all Federal Tax Ledger and AMT Ledger balance records are accurate for all assets.

To add new ACE ledger records

On Add New ACE Ledger



SS312 Add New ACI	E Ledgei						
ORACL	E JD Edwards World			Email	World Reso		Support
	<mark>⊘ ⊗</mark> ?						Q
Field Sensitive Help Display Error Message	98312	Rdd N	iew ACE Ledger	For	n ID	P120801	
Display Functions Return to Versions List	Rdd New RCE Ledger			Dis	play Level.	2302000	*
Exit to Printer Overrides Return to Version Identif	This job has various option press ENTER to continue.	ons describ	ed below	. Enter the de	esired values	and	
	Enter the new ACE ledger added.	type to be		<u></u>			
	Enter the ledger type to Federal Tax Basis.	be used for	the	<u>,</u> ,			
	Enter the ledger type to I Alternative Minimum Tax (be used for (AMT) Basis	the				
							0
		F5=Printe	r Overrides				9

- **1.** Enter the following in the appropriate fields:
 - ACE ledger type
 - The ledger type for Federal Tax basis
 - The ledger type for Alternative Minimum Tax (AMT) basis
- **2.** Press Enter to continue.

	= JD Edw	ards World			Emal	World F		Support
	8 ×	?						q
ield Sensitive Help signlay Error Message isplay Functions ielum to Versions List fore information piddle with Redisplay subum to Previous Pane isplay All Data Fields	98382 Rdd New R I N Tr Coo And Tr Pin And Tr Tr It	CE Ledger Explanation mpany Number . jor Recounting i jor Equipment C em Number	Dat Class	- 2=lection	F V Rel. [E0] [E0] [E0]	orm ID ersion Vat HALL HALL HALL	9120A 23068	

Figure 65–6 Data Selection screen

3. Change or accept the data selections, and press Enter to run the program.

After you run the program, you can run the Depreciation Journal (P12850) in preliminary mode to see if the ACE ledger was added correctly.

65.6.4 Processing Options

See Section 78.5, "Add New ACE Ledger (P12QAD1)."

Purge and Archive Asset Data

You can delete old fixed asset records from your system. When you use the Fixed Assets purge program, you can purge entire data tables or specific records. You can also archive the records that you purge.

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Purge Selected Asset Files

Use DREAM Writer versions to delete only those records that you specify in Processing Option Revisions. Company number and item number are mandatory data selections for this procedure.

Run the purge program to perform one or both of the following:

- Purge an asset that you disposed of in a prior year
- Purge the Item Balances table (F1202) for a prior year

Every record that the system purges during this procedure is transferred to a separate purge table. The purge table name is the same as the original table name with a P at the end. For example, the purge table for F1201 is F1201P.

If a purge table does not currently exist in your system, this purge procedure creates purge tables in the same library that the corresponding tables exist. If the purge table already exists in your system, this program adds purged records to the existing table.

JD Edwards World recommends that you back up any of the following tables you plan to purge:

- Item Master (F1201)
- Item Balances (F1202)
- Location Tracking (F1204)
- Item Messages (F1205)
- License Master (F1206)
- Maintenance Schedule (F1207)
- Parent History (F1212)
- Equipment Billing Rates (F1301)
- Status History (F1307)

A processing option allows you to purge balance records separately or in conjunction with other System 12 records. You can tell the system how many years of information to retain.

It is recommended that you verify with your auditor and CFO the number of years of records to retain on the system so that you can continue necessary reporting.

The program will *not* allow you to purge current year transactions from the F1202 file. Therefore, assets that are disposed in the current year cannot be purged from the F1202 balance file until the next fiscal year. Always verify that the annual close, period end close, and period end computations have been processed before purging.

The purge program will not purge assets which have children associated with them (that is, if the asset has a parent number that is different from the asset number itself). In order to purge these records you will need to select both Parent Number and Asset Number in Data Selection.

Purged records are copied to a separate file whose extension ends with P (i.e. F1202P). After records have been copied to the purge files, they are deleted. However, you will not regain space on your system until the new purge files have been moved to tape or diskette and the purged files are "reorganized". The reorganization procedure removes the space created by deleted records in the file and will order the existing records based on your request. Reorganize Files (P98999) is a technical program that should be executed only by authorized users. You do not have to archive your purged fixed asset records. If you do not want to save the records in a purge table, delete them from the system without saving them to a diskette or tape.

When you select Purge Selected Asset Files, the system displays a DREAM Writer versions list. The versions list includes DEMO versions that you can run or copy and modify to suit your needs. When you run a version, the system displays Processing Options Revisions before submitting the job for processing.

Since records for multiple years can be written to the purge files, you might want to rename the files to differentiate them from other purged fixed asset files. If the file remains in your library and the purge is run again, records will be added to the end of the file.

Caution: Be sure no one accesses the general accounting or fixed asset tables while you run this procedure. The program is unable to purge records that are locked by other system applications. Any records that a user accesses elsewhere in the system will not be purged.

After the purge is complete, JD Edwards World recommends that you copy the purged file to a different library, or copy to tape or diskette. If you are copying to another medium, e.g. tape or diskette, be sure to clear the data in the purge file(s) left on your system. The program prints a report that includes the asset number, description, responsible business unit, and disposal date (if applicable) of the purged assets. The report also shows which tables had records that were purged and a summary showing how many records were purged from each table.

Caution: Be sure you make data selections to specify only the records you want to purge.

Before You Begin

Run the Asset Account Balance Close program.

Back up any tables you plan to purge.

See Also:

- About Data Removal in the *JD Edwards World General Accounting II Guide* for more information about purging tables,
- Work with DREAM Writer in the *JD Edwards World Common Foundation Guide* for information about running, copying, and changing a DREAM Writer version.

Processing Options

See Section 78.7, "Purge Item Master and Item Balance Files (P12912)."

Part XII

Processing Options

This part contains these chapters:

- Chapter 67, "Asset Identification Processing Options,"
- Chapter 68, "Process G/L to Fixed Assets Processing Options,"
- Chapter 69, "Standard Depreciation Processing Options,"
- Chapter 70, "User Defined Depreciation Processing Options,"
- Chapter 71, "Depreciation Expense Allocation Processing Options (Release A9.3 Update),"
- Chapter 72, "Fixed Asset Journal Entries Processing Options,"
- Chapter 73, "Revaluation Processing Options,"
- Chapter 74, "Warranty Processing Options (Release A9.3 Update),"
- Chapter 75, "Year-End Processes Processing Options,"
- Chapter 76, "Fixed Asset Reports Processing Options,"
- Chapter 77, "System Set Up Processing Options,"
- Chapter 78, "Fixed Asset Global Updates Processing Options,"
- Chapter 79, "Z File Processing Options (Release A9.3 Update)."

Asset Identification Processing Options

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 67.1, "Item Master Information (P1201),"
- Section 67.2, "Depreciation and Accounting Values (P1202),"
- Section 67.3, "Insurance Information (P12012),"
- Section 67.4, "Financing Information (P12013),"
- Section 67.5, "Item Search Original Display Format (P1204),"
- Section 67.6, "Assembly Components and NBV (P12011),"
- Section 67.7, "Parent History Information (P12212),"
- Section 67.8, "Asset Transfer Single/Multiple (P12108),"
- Section 67.9, "Location Inquiry (P12215),"
- Section 67.10, "Location Tracking Report (P12460),"
- Section 67.11, "Location Revisions (P12041)."

67.1 Item Master Information (P1201)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
DEFAULT OPTIONS:	
1. Enter a '1' to default the cost account information from the parent item when adding children items.	
REQUIRED FIELD OPTIONS:	
2. Enter a '1' to require the Location to be entered.	
Enter a '2' to default location from Responsible Business Unit and Start Date from Date Acquired if left blank.	
Default of blank will not require the entry of either.	
3. Enter a '1' to require the entry of a Unit Number when doing an add.	
4. Enter a '1' to require the entry of Category Code Information when adding an Item Master.	
5. Enter a '1' to require the entry of AFE field.	
PROTECTED FIELD OPTIONS:	

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
6. Enter a '1' to prevent entry/ change to the Date Disposed.	
7. Enter a '1' to prevent entry/ change to the Equipment Status.	
8. Enter a '1' to prevent entry/ change to the Accounting Class, Category Code 1.	
9. Enter a '1' to prevent entry/ to the Depreciation Category Code.	This refers to the Category Code that is designated as the Depreciation Category Code in the Fixed Assets Constants.
10. Enter a '1' to not allow a child asset to be added to a disposed asset.	
DEFAULT WARNING:	
11. Enter a '1' to receive an error if exact Ledger Depreciation Rules information (F12003) is not found.	
Leave blank to receive a warning if exact Ledger Depreciation Rules information is not found.	

67.2 Depreciation and Accounting Values (P1202)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
FIELD PROTECTION OPTION:	
1. Enter a '1' to prevent changes to the depreciation start date.	
Leave blank to allow changes to the date.	
DREAM Writer VERSION SELECTION:	
2. Enter the Item Master version to use.	
Leave blank to use ZJDE0001.	

67.3 Insurance Information (P12012)

Processing	Option
------------	--------

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

Enter the version for each program:

If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

1. Master Information (P1201)

DREAM WRITER VERSION:

67.4 Financing Information (P12013)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

DREAM WRITER VERSION:

Enter the version for each program:

If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

1. Master Information (P1201)

67.5 Item Search Original Display Format (P1204)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
FORMAT CONTROL:	
1. Enter a '1' to display the Equipment Management screen format.	
Leave blank (default) to display the Fixed Asset screen format.	
DW VERSION SELECTIONS:	
2. Enter the DREAM Writer version of the Scheduling Workbench (P48201) to call when the related option exit is used.	
Leave blank to call version ZJDE0001.	
3. Enter the DREAM Writer version of the Component Cost and NBV (P12011) screen to call.	
Leave blank (default) to call version ZJDE0001.	
4. Enter the DREAM Writer version of the Asset Master (P1201) to call.	
Leave blank to call version ZJDE0001.	
5. Enter the DREAM Writer version of the Location Inquiry (P12215) to call.	
Leave blank to call version ZJDE0001.	
DEFAULT VALUES:	
Enter the default for the Category Code selections. Blanks will select all.	
6. Major Accounting Class	
7. Major Equipment Class	
8. Manufacturer	
9. Category Code 4	
10. Category Code 5	
11. Category Code 6	
12. Category Code 7	
13. Category Code 8	
14. Category Code 9	
15. Category Code 10	
13. Category Code 8 14. Category Code 9 15. Category Code 10	

67.6 Assembly Components and NBV (P12011)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
-------------------	--

FORMAT CONTROL:

1. Enter a '1' to display the Equipment Management screen format.

Leave blank (default) to display the Fixed Asset screen format.

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
2. Enter a '1' to display amounts to billions without commas.	
Leave blank to display amounts to billions with commas.	
DEFAULT VALUES:	
3. Enter a default Item Number.	
4. Enter a default display level.	
DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:	
Enter the version for each program:	
If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.	
5. Master Information (P1201)	
6. Location Inquiry (P12215)	
7. Backlog Management (P48201)	
8. Cost Summary (P122101)	

67.7 Parent History Information (P12212)

rocessing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
------------------	--

DREAM WRITER VERSION: Enter the version for each program:

If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

1. Master Information (P1201)

67.8 Asset Transfer - Single/Multiple (P12108)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PROCESSING MODE:	
1. Enter "P" for Preliminary or "F" for Final. (Default is preliminary.)	
DATE SELECTION:	
2. Enter the Journal Entry (GL) Date.	
(Final Depreciation must be posted through this date.)	
3. Enter the Transfer Date.	Must be used with processing option 9. You cannot enter a transfer date earlier than the G/L Date (retroactive transfer) without also entering a new depreciation expense account number (see processing option 9).
(Must be current year.)	
SINGLE/MASS TRANSFER SELECTION:	
4. Enter the Asset Number for Single Asset Transfer.	
Leave blank for Multiple Asset Transfer using DREAM Writer data selection.	

Description Option	
Processing Uption	Processing Uptions Requiring Further Description
TRANSFER INFORMATION:	
New Accounts: Leave blank for same account.	
(*BLANK changes subsidiary and/or subledger to blank.)	
5. Asset Cost Account	
Bus. Unit	
Object	
Subsidiary	
6. Accum Depr Account	
Bus. Unit	
Object	
Subsidiary	
COST AND ACCUM DEPRECIATION SUBLEDGERS:	
7. TO Subledger: Subledger	
Subledger Ty.	
8. FROM Subledger: Subledger	
Subledger Ty.	
CAUTION : Transfers between Subledgers where Beginning Balances exist should be at year-end ONLY.	
EXPENSE & REVENUE TRANSFER INFORMATION:	
9. Depreciation Expense	
Bus. Unit	
Object	
Subsidiary	
Subledger	
Subledger Ty.	
10. Asset Revenue	
Bus. Unit	
Object	
Subsidiary	
11. Enter an override explanation to be put in the journal entry explanation field.	
ITEM MASTER INFORMATION:	
12. Enter Item Master Info. changes.	Processing Option 12g: You cannot enter a new start
Leave blank (default) for no change.	date without also entering a new location (processing option 12f). If you do enter a new location, but leave the
a. Responsible Business Unit	start date blank, the G/L date becomes the new start
b. Work Center	date.
c. Property Tax Entity	
d. Property Tax State	
e. Tax Rate/Area	
f. Location	
g. Start Date	

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
CATEGORY CODE INFORMATION:	
13. Enter Item Master Cat. Code changes.	
Leave blank (default) for no change.	
a. Category Code 01	
b. " " 02	
c. " " 03	
d. " " 04	
e. " " 05	
f. " " 06	
g. " " 07	
h. " " 08	
i. " " 09	
j. " " 10	
k. " " 11	
l. " " 12	
m. Category Code 13	
n. " " 14	
o. " " 15	
р. " " 16	
q. " " 17	
r. " " 18	
s. " " 19	
t. " " 20	
u. " " 21	
v. " " 22	
w. " " 23	

14. Enter a G/L Post version number to be executed automatically if processing in Final Mode ('ZJDE0028' for example).

PRINT OPTIONS:

15. Identify how to print asset number.

'1' = Item Number (default)

'2' = Unit Number

'3' = Serial/Tag Number

16. Enter a '1' to suppress page breaking on Asset Number.

67.9 Location Inquiry (P12215)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
DREAM WRITER VERSION:	
Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

 Enter the DREAM Writer version of the Asset Master to call.
Leave blank to call version ZJDE0001.

67.10 Location Tracking Report (P12460)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
-------------------	--

|--|

1. Enter a '1' to print the Location Tracking text.

Leave blank (default) to print no associated text.

2. Choose which asset number to print:

'1' = Item number (default).

'2' = Unit number.

'3' = Serial number.

67.11 Location Revisions (P12041)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

OPTIONAL EDIT:

1. Enter a '1' to allow modifications to future records only.

Enter a '2' to allow modifications to current records only.

Leave blank (default) to allow modifications to all records (history, current, and future).

PROPERTY TAX UPDATE:

2. Enter a '1' to update the Property Tax fields in the Asset Master (F1201) when updating them on the Location.

Leave blank to only update Property Tax fields on the Location.

68

Process G/L to Fixed Assets Processing Options

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 68.1, "Revise Unposted Entries (P12102),"
- Section 68.2, "Unposted F/A Transactions (P12301),"
- Section 68.3, "Post Unposted F/A Entries (P12800),"
- Section 68.4, "Cost Summary by Account Code (P122101)."

68.1 Revise Unposted Entries (P12102)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
DISPLAY OPTION:	
1. Enter a '1' to display amounts to billions without commas.	
Leave blank to display amounts to millions with commas.	
UPDATE OPTION:	
2. Enter '1' to allow posting of cost to a different account than defined in the Asset Master.	
Leave blank (default) to prevent posting of cost to a different account than Asset Master.	
DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:	
3. Enter the DREAM Writer version of the Item Master (P1201) to call when the related option exit is used.	
Leave blank (default) to call version ZJDE0001.	
4. Enter the DREAM Writer version of the Order Inquiry (P430301) to call when the related function key is used.	
Leave blank (default) to call version ZJDE0006.	
AU LEDGER OPTION:	
5. Enter '1' to prevent the creation of the units ledger if units are present in the journal entry.	

68.2 Unposted F/A Transactions (P12301)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PRINT SELECTION:	
1. Identify how to print Asset Number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	
2 = Unit Number	
3 = Serial Number	
2. Identify how to print the Amount.	
blank = Amount w/ commas (DEFAULT)	
1 = Amount w/o commas	

68.3 Post Unposted F/A Entries (P12800)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PRINT SELECTION:	
1. Identify how to print Asset Number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	
2 = Unit Number	
3 = Serial/Tag Number	
2. Identify how to print the Amount.	
blank = Amount w/ commas (DEFAULT)	
1 = Amount w/o commas	
UPDATE OPTIONS:	
3. Enter a '1' to use the asset number from the subledger type 'E' when the G/L asset number is blank.	
Leave blank to use the G/L asset number only when posting to Fixed Assets.	
4. Enter '1' to allow the posting of cost to a different account than defined in the Asset Master.	
Leave blank (default) to prevent posting of cost to a different account defined in the Asset Master.	
AU LEDGER OPTION:	
5. Enter '1' to prevent the creation of the units ledger if units are present in the journal entry.	

68.4 Cost Summary by Account Code (P122101)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

DISPLAY SEQUENCE SELECTION:

1. Enter a '1' to display Asset in Repair Code (Subsidiary) sequence.

Leave blank (default) to display in Account Code (Object) sequence.

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

FORMAT CONTROL:

2. Enter a '1' to display amounts to billions without commas.

Leave blank to display amounts to millions with commas.

3. Enter a '1' to display larger amount fields and the account number in the fold area only.

Leave blank to display the account and smaller amount fields.

DW VERSION SELECTION:

4. Enter the DREAM Writer version of the Order Inquiry (P430301) to call when the related option exit is used.

Leave blank to call version ZJDE0006.

Standard Depreciation Processing Options

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 69.1, "Depreciation Journal (P12850) (Release A9.3 Update),"
- Section 69.2, "General Ledger Post (P09800)."

69.1 Depreciation Journal (P12850) (Release A9.3 Update)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PROCESSING MODE:	
1. Enter "P" for Preliminary or "F" for Final.	
(DEFAULT is Preliminary.)	
DATE SELECTION:	
2. Enter through period and fiscal year.	
Leave blank to use current period and fiscal year.	
Period:	
Year:	
3. Enter through date.	
Leave blank to use period number and fiscal year. Use for 4/4/5 accounting and daily depreciation.	
NOTE : Read Depreciation Help instructions for date pattern set up rules.	
CONVENTION SELECTION:	
4. Update first year assets using Depreciation Methods 10, 12, 13, 17, and 18 with selected convention.	
N = Mid-Year Convention (DEFAULT)	
Y = Mid-Quarter Convention	
5. Enter up to three additional ledgers (AMT, ACE, E&P) for updating first year assets using Depreciation Methods 01, 03, 04, and 05 with convention selected in option 4.	

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

RECORD SELECTION:

6. Identify ledger type selection.

Leave blank to select all ledgers.

7. Identify asset print selection.

blank = assets with current period calculated depreciation.

1 = all assets where depreciation method is not 00 and asset is set up in fiscal year selected. No current period calculated depreciation is required.

PRINT SELECTION:

8. Identify how to print asset number.

1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)

2 = Unit Number

3 = Serial Number

9. Identify how to print all Amounts.

blank = Amounts w/ commas (DEFAULT)

1 = Amounts w/o commas

10. Enter a '1' to print alternate format with enlarged Amount fields.

Leave blank to print regular format (DEFAULT).

G/L SELECTIONS:

11. Enter a G/L Post version to be executed automatically if processing in Final Mode (i.e. ZJDE0016).

12. Transaction (F0911) summarization selection for Accumulated Depreciation and Depreciation Expense Accounts.

blank = no summarization

1 = summarize

NOTE: If you summarize, there will be no detail by item number to support the Item Balances. You cannot then use the F/A Repost program.

13. Transaction (F0911) creation selection for 'AA' ledger.

blank = create

1 = do not create

NOTE: If you do not create transaction records for the AA ledger, you will not have detail to support the Item Balances. You cannot then use the F/A Repost program. This is generally used at implementation where the Account Balances have already been updated and only the Item Balance requires updating.

DEPRECIATION EXPENSE ALLOCATION

14. Enter a '1' to apply Depreciation Expense Allocations to the XA ledger in addition to the AA ledger. If left blank, Depreciation Expense Allocations will only be applied to the AA ledger.

69.2 General Ledger Post (P09800)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
BATCH SELECTION	
Enter Datch Number of Datch Date of Datch User ID	
PRINT SELECTION:	
2. Identify how to print amount fields on Post Journal:	
'1' = to Millions (w/ commas)	
'2' = to Billions (w/o commas)	
Blank (Default) = No Journal Printed.	
3. Identify which account number to print on report:	
'1' = Account Number	
'2' = Short Account ID	
'3' = Unstructured Account	
'4' = (Default) Number Entered During Input	
FIXED ASSETS:	
4. Enter a '1' to post F/A entries to Fixed Assets.	
Note: DREAM Writer version ZJDE0001 of Post G/L Entries to Assets (P12800) is executed when this option is selected. All transactions selected from that DREAM Writer will be posted rather than just the current entries being posted to G/L.	
5. Enter a 'Y' if you wish to explode parent item time down to the assembly component level. Component billing rates will be used. (This applies to batch type 'T' only.)	
CASH BASIS ACCOUNTING:	
6. Enter a '1' to create and post Cash Basis accounting entries. (Applies to batch type G, K, M, W, & R only.)	
7. Enter units ledger type for Cash Basis Accounting entries.	
(Default of blank will use "ZU" ledger type.)	
ACCOUNTING FOR 52 PERIODS:	
8. Enter a '1' for 52 Period Post.	
Note : DREAM Writer data selection is used for 52 period posting ONLY. It is NOT used for the standard post to the F0902. Additionally, 52 period date patterns must be set up.	
TAX FILE UPDATE:	
9. Identify when to update the Tax Work file (F0018):	
'1' = V.A.T. or Use Tax only	
'2' = for All Tax Amounts	
'3' = for All Tax Explanation Codes	
Blank (Default) = No Update to File	
Note : When using Vertex Taxes the Vertex Tax Register file will be updated instead of the Tax Work file for methods '1', '2', and '3'.	

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
10. Adjust VAT Account for Cash Receipt Adjustments and Write Offs. Tax explanation must be a 'V'.	
'1' = update VAT amount only	
'2' = update VAT amount, extended price and taxable amount	
11. Adjust VAT Account for Discount Taken. The Tax Rules file must be set to Calculate Tax on Gross Amount, including Discount and Calculate Discount on Gross Amount, including Tax. Tax explanation must be a 'V'.	
'1' = update VAT amount only	
'2' = update VAT amount, extended price and taxable amount	
PROPERTY MANAGEMENT:	
12. Enter DREAM Writer version of Property Management G/L Transaction Creation to be executed.	
Default is version ZJDE0001. (This applies to batch types '2' and '/'.)	
UPDATE OPTION:	
13. Enter '1' to update short ID number, company, fiscal year/period number, century, and fiscal quarter in unposted transaction records selected for posting. (May be required for custom input programs.)	
REPORT FORMAT:	
14. Enter a '1' to print the Posting Journal in a 198 character format.	
The default of blank will print the format with 132 characters.	
DETAILED CURRENCY RESTATEMENT:	
15. Enter a '1' to create currency restatement entries. This creates records in the XA, YA, and/or ZA ledgers depending on the version you are running.	
16. Enter the version of the Detailed Currency Restatement (P11411) to execute.	
Default of blank will execute ZJDE0001.	
RECONCILIATION FILE PROCESSING:	
17. Enter a '1' to update the Cross-Environment Reconciliation file. Blank will not update the reconciliation file.	
Note : The Cross-Environment Reconciliation file can also be updated through the stand-alone Cross-Environment File Creation program.	
REVERSING JOURNAL ENTRIES:	

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
18. When normal number of periods = 12 or 13 and posting a reversing entry into period 12 or 13, enter a '1' to create reversing journal entries to the first period of the following year. This is to avoid posting reversing entries to an adjusting period.	
Example: Normal number of periods = 12. Period 12 ends $12/30/xx$ and period 13 ends $12/31/xx$. Journal Entry date of $12/30/xx$ will post reversing entry to period 01 of next year if processing option is set to '1'.	
BATCH TYPE SELECTION:	
Note: This option should NOT be changed by User.	

User Defined Depreciation Processing Options

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 70.1, "Depreciation Journal User Defined Depreciation (P12855) (Release A9.3 Update),"
- Section 70.2, "Depreciation Rule Revisions (P12851),"
- Section 70.3, "Depreciation Formula Revisions (P12853)."

70.1 Depreciation Journal - User Defined Depreciation (P12855) (Release A9.3 Update)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PROCESSING MODE:	
1. Enter 'P' for Preliminary or 'F' for Final.	
(DEFAULT is Preliminary)	
DATE SELECTION:	
2. Enter the Thru Date.	
PRINT SELECTIONS:	
3. Identify how to print Asset Number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	
2 = Unit Number	
4. Identify how to print Amounts.	
blank = Amounts w/ commas (DEFAULT)	
1 = Amounts w/o commas	
5. Identify Asset print selection.	
blank = Assets where depreciation method is not 00 and Asset is set up in Fiscal Year selected. No current period calculated Depreciation is required.	
6. Enter a '1' to print Rule Details.	
7. Enter a '1' to print Formula Element Amounts.	
8. Enter a '1' to print totals without Subledgers (summarized to Account).	

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

G/L SELECTIONS:

9. Enter a G/L Post Version to be executed automatically if processing in Final Mode. (i.e. ZJDE0016)

10. Transaction (F0911) summarization selection for Accumulated Depreciation and Depreciation Expense Accounts.

blank = no summarization

1 = summarize

NOTE: If you summarize, there will be no detail by Item Number to support the Item Balances. You cannot then use the F/A Repost program.

11. Transaction (F0911) creation selection for 'AA' ledger.

blank = create

1 = do not create

NOTE: If you do not create trans- action records for the AA ledger, you will not have detail to support the Item Balances. You cannot then use the F/A Repost program. This is generally used at implementation where the Account Balances have already been updated and only the Item Balance requires updating.

DEPRECIATION EXPENSE ALLOCATION

14. Enter a '1' to apply Depreciation Expense Allocations to the XA ledger in addition to the AA ledger. If left blank, Depreciation Expense Allocations will only be applied to the AA ledger.

70.2 Depreciation Rule Revisions (P12851)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

EDIT OPTIONS:

1. Enter a '1' to protect the rule if there is a '1' in the Edit Disable field.

70.3 Depreciation Formula Revisions (P12853)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

EDIT OPTIONS:

1. Enter a '1' to protect the Edit Disable field.

If left blank the Edit Disable field will not be protected.

Depreciation Expense Allocation Processing Options (Release A9.3 Update)

This chapter contains these topic:

- Section 71.1, "Depreciation Expense Allocations (P1230),"
- Section 71.2, "Depreciation Expense Allocation Inquiry (P122030),"
- Section 71.3, "Depreciation Expense Allocation Report (P124030)."

71.1 Depreciation Expense Allocations (P1230)

Processing Option Processing Options Requiring Further Description

ACCOUNT EDIT:

1. Enter '1' to allow the allocation accounts to cross companies. If left blank, all accounts must have the same base company.

PERCENTAGE ALLOCATION EDIT:

2. Enter the percent amount considered too insignificant to distribute to the original Depreciation Expense account. If the remaining percentage is less than or equal to this entered percent, you must adjust and absorb this remaining percentage to the allocation lines. If left blank, any remaining percentage will be applied to the original Depreciation Expense account.

PRE-LOADED DATA SELECTIONS:

3. Any values entered in the following options will be loaded upon entry into the program:

Fiscal Year Subledger Subledger Type..... Period From Period To

71.2 Depreciation Expense Allocation Inquiry (P122030)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PRE-LOADED DATA SELECTIONS:	

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
1. Any values entered in the following options will be loaded upon entry into the program:	
Asset ID	
Fiscal Year	
Subledger	
Subledger Type	
Period From	
Period To	
DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:	
2. Enter the version for each program. If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.	
Fixed Asset Master Info (P1201)	
Depr. Exp. Alloc. Revs. (P1230)	

71.3 Depreciation Expense Allocation Report (P124030)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PRINT OPTIONS:	
1. Enter '1' to print Generic Text for the allocation header. If left blank, no generic text will print for the header.	
2. Enter '1' to print Generic Text for the allocation detail. If left blank, no generic text will print for the detail.	
3. Enter '1' to print Generic Text in 40 character text lines. If left blank, Generic Text will print in 80 character text lines.	

Fixed Asset Journal Entries Processing Options

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 72.1, "Asset Split (P12106),"
- Section 72.2, "Asset Transfer Single/Multiple (P12108),"
- Section 72.3, "Single Asset Disposal (P12105),"
- Section 72.4, "Mass Disposals (P12104)."

72.1 Asset Split (P12106)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
FIXED ASSET POST:	
1. Enter the DREAM Writer version number of the F/A Post to be executed at completion of this session.	
If left blank, version ZJDE0002 will be executed.	
NOTE : It is recommended that you only post transactions created by the Asset Split program. Set up a version of the F/A Post where Document Type EQ "AS" is part of the selection criteria.	
DREAM WRITER VERSION:	
Enter the version for each program:	
If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.	
2. Master Information (P1201)	
OTHER LEDGER TYPES:	
3. Enter the ledger type if another ledger type is used for cost.	
Blank will default the 'AA' ledger	

72.2 Asset Transfer - Single/Multiple (P12108)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PROCESSING MODE:	
1. Enter "P" for Preliminary or "F" for Final. (Default is preliminary.)	
DATE SELECTION:	
2. Enter the Journal Entry (GL) Date.	
(Final Depreciation must be posted through this date.)	
3. Enter the Transfer Date.	Must be used with processing option 9. You
(Must be current year.)	cannot enter a transfer date earlier than the G/L Date (retroactive transfer) without also entering a new depreciation expense account number (see processing option 9).
SINGLE/MASS TRANSFER SELECTION:	
4. Enter the Asset Number for Single Asset Transfer.	
Leave blank for Multiple Asset Transfer using DREAM Writer data selection.	
TRANSFER INFORMATION:	
New Accounts: Leave blank for same account.	
(*BLANK changes subsidiary and/or subledger to blank.)	
5. Asset Cost Account	
Bus. Unit	
Object	
Subsidiary	
6. Accum Depr Account	
Bus. Unit	
Object	
Subsidiary	
COST AND ACCUM DEPRECIATION SUBLEDGERS:	
7. TO Subledger: Subledger	
Subledger Ty.	
8. FROM Subledger: Subledger	
Subledger Ty.	
CAUTION : Transfers between Subledgers where Beginning Balances exist should be at year-end ONLY.	
EXPENSE & REVENUE TRANSFER INFORMATION:	

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
9. Depreciation Expense	
Bus. Unit	
Object	
Subsidiary	
Subledger	
Subledger Ty.	
10. Asset Revenue	
Bus. Unit	
Object	
Subsidiary	
11. Enter an override explanation to be put in the journal entry explanation field.	
ITEM MASTER INFORMATION:	
12. Enter Item Master Info. changes.	Processing Option 12g: You cannot enter a
Leave blank (default) for no change.	new start date without also entering a new
a. Responsible Business Unit	enter a new location, but leave the start date
b. Work Center	blank, the G/L date becomes the new start
c. Property Tax Entity	uate.
d. Property Tax State	
e. Tax Rate/Area	
f. Location	
g. Start Date	
CATEGORY CODE INFORMATION:	
13. Enter Item Master Cat. Code changes.	
Leave blank (default) for no change.	
a. Category Code 01	
b. " " 02	
c. " " 03	
d. " " 04	
e. " " 05	
f. " " 06	
g. " " 07	
h. " " 08	
i. " " 09	
j. " " 10	
k. " " 11	
l. " " 12	

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
m. Category Code 13	
n. " " 14	
o. " " 15	
p. " " 16	
q. " " 17	
r. " " 18	
s. " " 19	
t. " " 20	
u. " " 21	
v. " " 22	
w. " " 23	
DW VERSION SELECTION:	
14. Enter a G/L Post version number to be executed automatically if processing in Final Mode ('ZJDE0028' for example).	
PRINT OPTIONS:	
15. Identify how to print asset number.	
'1' = Item Number (default)	
'2' = Unit Number	
'3' = Serial/Tag Number	
16. Enter a '1' to suppress page breaking on Asset Number.	

72.3 Single Asset Disposal (P12105)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
LEDGER TYPE SELECTION:	
1. Enter ledger types to be disposed.	
If none are selected, entries will only be created for the AA ledger.	

Description

Processing Options Requiring Further

ACCOUNT AND BALANCE SECURITY:

2. Enter "1" to prevent changes to account and balance information.

72.4 Mass Disposals (P12104)

Processing Option

PROCESSING MODE:

1. Enter "P" for Preliminary or "F" for Final. (DEFAULT is Preliminary.)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
LEDGER TYPE SELECTION:	
2. Enter ledger types to be disposed.	
If none are selected, entries will only be created for the AA ledger.	
SUBLEDGER SELECTION:	
3. Enter Subledger/Subledger Type.	
DATE SELECTION:	
4. Enter Disposal Date.	
5. Enter G/L Date for journal entry if different than Disposal Date.	
DISPOSAL METHOD:	
6. Enter Disposal Method. (See User Defined Codes for system 12, record type ES)	
DESCRIPTION OVERRIDE:	
7. Enter description to be used for the journal entry explanation.	
PRINT SELECTION:	
8. Identify how to print asset number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	
2 = Unit Number	
3 = Serial Number	
G/L POST SUBMITTAL:	
9. Enter a G/L Post version number to be executed automatically if processing in Final Mode (i.e. ZJDE0029).	

Revaluation Processing Options

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 73.1, "Revaluation Journal (P12845)."

73.1 Revaluation Journal (P12845)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
DEFAULT OPTIONS:	
1. Enter '0' for Preliminary or '1' for Final.	
(Default is Preliminary)	
2. Enter the Journal Entry Date.	
REVALUATION SOURCE:	
3. Enter the FROM Ledger Type.	
(Leave blank to default 'AA' ledger)	
4. Enter the FROM Subledger	
5. Enter the FROM Subledger Type.	
REVALUATION DESTINATION:	
6. Enter the TO Ledger Type (Leave blank to use the Ledger Type from the Revaluation Source.)	
7. Enter the TO Subledger (Leave blank for to use the Subledger from the Revaluation Source.	
NOTE : If you enter a TO Subledger, you must also enter a TO Subledger Type.)	
8. Enter the TO Subledger Type	
REVALUATION CALCULATION OPTIONS:	
9. Enter the Method of Calculation:	
1 = Balances of Revaluation Year (Default)	
2 = Inception-to-Date (Period Amounts from ALL selected years applied to Index/Factor in effect at End of Each year, summed to derive current year)	
10. Enter Revaluation Code. (12/RI)	
11. Enter the Revaluation As of Date:	
(Default is G/L Date).	

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
12. Enter which Acquisition Date to use:	
1 = Date Acquired (Default)	
2 = Depreciation Start Date	
3 = Revaluation Date	
13. Determine the multiplier used in calculation:	
1 = index formula (index as of revaluation date / index as of acquisition)	
2 = factor	
FILE UPDATE OPTIONS:	
14. Enter a '1' to select fields/files to be updated:	
a. Item Master last year cost with existing replacement cost.	
b. Item Master with replacement cost	
PRINTING OPTIONS:	
15. Suppress printing of Audit Info.	
Blank = Print file changes and calculations	
1 = Print only file changes	
16. Enter a '1' to suppress page break on each Asset Number.	
17. Identify how to print Amounts.	
Blank = Amounts w/commas (default)	
1 = Amounts w/o commas	
VERSION SELECTION:	
18. Enter the G/L Post version to be executed automatically if processing in Final Mode.	
('ZJDE0044' for example)	

Warranty Processing Options (Release A9.3 Update)

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 74.1, "Warranty Inquiry (P122035),"
- Section 74.2, "Warranty Report (P124035),"
- Section 74.3, "Warrantiy Notification Report (P124038),"
- Section 74.4, "Purge Closed Warranties Records (P12900),"
- Section 74.5, "Incident Management Inquiry (P122036),"
- Section 74.6, "Warranty Incident Management Report (P124036),"
- Section 74.7, "Warranty Additional Information Inquiry (P122037),"
- Section 74.8, "Warranty Additional Information Report (P124037),"
- Chapter 74.9, "Warranty User Reserved (P12551)."

74.1 Warranty Inquiry (P122035)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PRE-LOADED DATA SELECTIONS:	
1. Any values entered in the following options will be loaded upon entry into the program:	
Asset ID	
Warranty	
Effective From	
Effective To	
Issuer	
Responsible Employee	
DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:	
2. Enter the version for each program. If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.	
Additional Info Inquiry (P122037)	
Incident Mgmt Inquiry (P122036)	

74.2 Warranty Report (P124035)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

EPORT DATA PRINT:
Enter the value indicated to print additional data on our report. If left blank, the data will NOT appear on ne report.
eneric Text:
l' = 40 Char / '2' = 80 Char)
eporting Codes ('1' to Print)
suer Information ('1' to Print)
cident Information:
l' = All /'2' = Unresolved Only)
dditional Information:
l' = All / '2' = Open Only)
HONE TYPE:
Enter the preferred Phone Type for the Issuer ontact.

74.3 Warrantiy Notification Report (P124038)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

GENERIC TEXT:

1. Enter a '1' to print the generic text in a 40 character width, a '2' to print text in an 80 character width. If left blank, no generic text will print.

74.4 Purge Closed Warranties Records (P12900)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

1. Enter one of the following values to indicate what information to save to the purge files:

Blank = Save Warranty, Incidents, and Additional Info to F1235P, F1236P, and F1237P

'1' = Save Warranty and Incidents ONLY to F1235P and F1236P.

'2' = Save Warranty ONLY to F1235P.

'3' = Do not save any data to the purge files.

74.5 Incident Management Inquiry (P122036)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

PRE-LOADED DATA SELECTIONS:

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
1. Any values entered in the following options will be loaded upon entry into the program:	
Asset ID	
Warranty	
Incident Date	
Resolved Flag	
Incident Number	
Incident ID	
Incident Status . (* = All)	
Action Taken (* = All)	
DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:	
DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:	
2. Enter the version for each program.	
If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.	
Additional Info Inquiry (P122037)	
Warranty Inquiry (P122035)	

74.6 Warranty Incident Management Report (P124036)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
REPORT DATA PRINT:	
1. Enter the value indicated to print additional data on your report. If left blank, the data will NOT appear on the report.	

Generic Text: ('1' = 40 Char / '2' = 80 Char)

Cost Information ('1' to Print)

Additional Information:

('1' = All / '2' = Open Only)

74.7 Warranty Additional Information Inquiry (P122037)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PRE-LOADED DATA SELECTIONS:	

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
1. Any values entered in the following options will be loaded upon entry into the program:	
Asset ID	
Warranty	
Incident Number	
Information Type . (* = All)	
Date	
Priority	
Action	
Sequence	
DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:	
DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:	
2. Enter the version for each program.	
If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.	
Additional Info Inquiry (P122037)	
Warranty Inquiry (P122035)	

74.8 Warranty Additional Information Report (P124037)

Processing Option Processing Options Requiring Further Description

GENERIC TEX:

1. Enter a '1' to print the generic text in a 40 character width, a '2' to print text in an 80 character width. If left blank, no generic text will print.

74.9 Warranty - User Reserved (P12551)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

KEY FIELD CONTROL:

1. Enter a User Reserved Type Code in UDC 00/T1 to be pre-loaded into the Type key field.

2. Enter a '1' if you wish to protect

the Type field from being changed.

Year-End Processes Processing Options

This chapter contains the topic:

Section 75.1, "Item Balance Annual Close (P12825)."

75.1 Item Balance Annual Close (P12825)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
DISPOSED ASSET BEGIN BALANCE CREATION:	
1. For disposed assets with non Cost and Accumulated Depre Accounts that continue to carry beginning balances, (i.e. Expense and Revenue Accounts)	
Enter:	
1 = carry these balances forward for the 'AA' Ledger only.	
2 = carry these balances forward for the 'AA' and 'AU' ledgers.	
3 = carry these balances forward for all ledgers.	
Leave blank (default) to not carry forward any balances for assets that have been disposed.	
2. For Disposed Assets with Cost or Accumulated Depreciation Accounts that continue to carry beginning balances	
Enter:	
1 = Carry these balances forward for the 'AA' ledger only.	
2 = Carry these balances forward for the 'AA' and 'AU' ledgers.	
3 = Carry these balances forward for all ledgers.	
Leave Blank (default) to not carry forward any balances for assets that have been disposed.	

Fixed Asset Reports Processing Options

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 76.1, "Item by Finance Method (P12421),"
- Section 76.2, "Fixed Asset Ledger Posted (P12420),"
- Section 76.3, "Equipment Cost Analysis (P12424),"
- Section 76.4, "Fixed Assets Supplemental Data (P12400),"
- Section 76.5, "All Item Numbers by Data Type Alpha/Item Number (P12440),"
- Section 76.6, "STAR Specifications Report (P126000A),"
- Section 76.7, "Specification Data Report (P12416),"
- Section 76.8, "Depreciation Schedule (P12411),"
- Section 76.9, "Depreciation Projections (P12860),"
- Section 76.10, "F/A to G/L Integrity (P127011),"
- Section 76.11, "Unposted F/A Transactions (P12301),"
- Section 76.12, "G/L to F/A Balance Integrity Report (P127013),"
- Section 76.13, "F/A Account Reconciliation Report (P12435),"
- Section 76.14, "F/A Reconciliation Report (P12431),"
- Section 76.15, "Fixed Asset Retirements Report (P12432),"
- Section 76.16, "Sale of Business Property (P12434),"
- Section 76.17, "Depreciation Expense Report (P12430),"
- Section 76.18, "Depreciation and Amortization Report (P12433),"
- Section 76.19, "Property Tax Worksheet (P12422)."

76.1 Item by Finance Method (P12421)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PRINT SELECTION:	
1. Identify how to print Asset Number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	

- 2 = Unit Number
- 3 = Serial/Tag Number
- 2. Identify how to print the Amount.

blank = Amount w / commas (DEFAULT)

1 =Amount w/o commas

76.2 Fixed Asset Ledger - Posted (P12420)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description

PRINT SELECTION:

1. Identify how to print the Amount.

blank = Amount w/commas (DEFAULT)

1 = Amount w/o commas

76.3 Equipment Cost Analysis (P12424)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
REPORT SELECTION:	
1. Identify how to print report.	
D = Detail Report (DEFAULT)	
O = Total by Object Account	
S = Summary Report	
R = Total by Subsidiary Account	
DATE SELECTION:	
2. Enter through period or through fiscal date.	
Leave blank to use current period.	
LEDGER TYPE SELECTION:	
3. Enter a single ledger type.	
Leave blank (default) for "AA" ledger.	
UNITS SELECTION:	
4. Enter a "1" to suppress units from printing on report.	
Leave blank to print units (default).	
5. Identify what Automatic Accounting Instruction to use for units.	
Y = 'AT00' AAI (DEFAULT)	
A = 'FMA ' AAI	
B = 'FMB ' AAI	

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

PRINT SELECTION:

6) Enter a "1" to omit printing assets with zero cost.

Leave blank to print all assets (DEFAULT).

7) Identify how to print asset number.

1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)

2 = Unit Number

3 = Serial Number

8) Identify how to print the amounts.

blank = Amounts w / commas (DEFAULT)

1 =Amounts w/o commas

76.4 Fixed Assets Supplemental Data (P12400)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

PRINT SELECTION:

1. Enter a 'N' to bypass printing text information on the report.

Leave blank (default) to print the text.

2. Choose which asset number to print:

'1' = Item Number (default).

'2' = Unit Number.

'3' = Serial Number.

76.5 All Item Numbers by Data Type - Alpha/Item Number (P12440)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PRINT SELECTION:	

1. Enter a 'N' to bypass printing text information on the report.

Leave blank (default) to print the text.

2. Choose which asset number to print:

'1' = Item Number (default).

'2' = Unit Number.

'3' = Serial Number.

76.6 STAR Specifications Report (P126000A)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

```
COVER PAGE SPECIFICATION:
```

```
1. Enter a "1" to include the cover page of the selected versions.
```

76.7 Specification Data Report (P12416)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

1. Enter a '1' to display Specification Template. Leave blank to display Specification Data.

76.8 Depreciation Schedule (P12411)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
AS-OF PERIOD SELECTION:	
1. Enter the "as-of" period.	
Leave blank (default) to use each company's current fiscal period.	
2. Enter the "as-of" fiscal year.	
Leave blank (default) to use each company's current fiscal year.	
LEDGER TYPE SELECTION:	
3. Enter a single ledger type.	
Leave blank (default) for all ledger types.	
PRINT OPTIONS:	
4) Choose one of the following for report sequence:	
'1' = sequence by Accumulated Depreciation Account (Default).	
'2' = sequence by Depreciation Expense Account.	
(NOTE : DREAM Writer sequencing must be consistent with this selection.)	
5) Choose one of the following to print on the report:	
'1' = Item Number (Default).	
'2' = Unit Number.	
'3' = Serial Number.	
6) Enter a '1' to print all assets.	
Leave blank (default) to omit printing assets with zero cost.	
7) Enter a '1' to suppress commas on all Amount fields. Leave blank (default) to print with commas.	
8) Enter a '1' to print Month and Year asset will be fully depreciated.	
Leave blank (default) to print Remaining Periods.	

76.9 Depreciation Projections (P12860)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
LEDGER SELECTION:	
1. Enter the book ledger.	
Default is 'AA' ledger.	
2. Enter the tax ledger.	
FISCAL YEAR SELECTION:	
3. Enter the begin fiscal year.	
Default is current fiscal year for company '00000'.	
4. Enter the number of years to project depreciation.	
Default is 3. Maximum is 41 or life of asset, if less.	
PRINT SELECTION:	
5. Enter report summarization level.	
1 = Summary by Company (DEFAULT)	
2 = Summary by Depreciation Expense Account and Company	
3 = Detail by Asset, and Summary by Depre Expense Acct and Company.	
6. Identify how to print asset number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	
2 = Unit Number	
3 = Serial/Tag Number	
7. Identify how to print Amount fields.	
blank = Amounts w/ commas (DEFAULT)	
1 = Amounts w/o commas	

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

REPORTING SELECTION:

1. Enter a '1' to ONLY print those accounts where the Item Balance (F1202) net postings do not equal the Account Balance (F0902) net postings.

76.10 F/A to G/L Integrity (P127011)

Leave blank to print all accounts.

76.11 Unposted F/A Transactions (P12301)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PRINT SELECTION:	
1. Identify how to print Asset Number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	
2 = Unit Number	
3 = Serial Number	
2. Identify how to print the Amount.	
blank = Amount w/ commas (DEFAULT)	
1 = Amount w/o commas	

76.12 G/L to F/A Balance Integrity Report (P127013)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
REPORTING SELECTION:	
1. Enter '1' to ONLY print those accounts where the Item Balance (F1202) net postings do not equal the Account Balance (F0902) net postings.	
Leave blank to print all accounts.	
2. Enter the "as of" date.	
Leave blank (default) to use each company's current fiscal year and period.	
3. Enter '1' to print transaction detail.	
Leave blank (default) to print balance information only.	
LEDGER TYPE SELECTION:	
4. Enter a ledger type to specify other than AA.	
Leave blank (default) for the AA ledger type.	
PRINT FORMAT CONTROL:	
5. Enter '1' to suppress commas on all amount fields.	
Leave blank (default) to print with commas.	
6. Enter '1' to suppress the code explanation from printing.	
Leave blank (default) to print the code explanation.	
76.13 F/A Account Reconciliation Report (P12435)

	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
FISCAL YEAR AND PERIOD SELECTION:	
1. Enter the fiscal year you wish to report activity.	
Leave blank to use current fiscal year.	
2. Identify the period you wish to report activity.	
01 - 14 = Specific Period	
A = First Quarter	
B = Second Quarter	
C = Third Quarter	
D = Fourth Quarter blank = Year to Date	
NOTE : Specific period and quarterly reporting are only allowed with 'AA' ledger type selection for option 3.	
LEDGER TYPE SELECTION:	
3. Enter the Ledger Type you wish to report activity.	
If left blank, the 'AA' Ledger Type will be used.	
NOTE : If a Ledger Type other than 'AA' is entered, option 2 should be left blank to report Year to Date.	
PRINT SELECTION:	
4. Identify how to print Asset Number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	
2 = Unit Number	
3 = Serial Number	
5. Identify how to print the Amounts.	
blank = Amounts w/ commas (DEFAULT)	
1 = Amounts w/o commas	

76.14 F/A Reconciliation Report (P12431)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

FISCAL YEAR AND QUARTER SELECTION:

1. Enter the fiscal year you wish to report activity.

Leave blank to use current fiscal year.

2. Identify the quarter you wish to report activity.

1 = First Quarter

2 = Second Quarter

3 = Third Quarter

4 = Fourth Quarter

blank = Year to Date

NOTE: Values of 1, 2, 3, and 4 are only allowed with Ledger Type 'AA' selection for option 3.

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

LEDGER TYPE SELECTION:

3. Enter the Ledger Type you wish to report activity.

If left blank, the 'AA' Ledger Type will be used.

NOTE: If a Ledger Type other than 'AA' is entered, option 2 should be left blank to report Year to Date.

PRINT SELECTION:

4. Identify how to print asset number.

1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)

2 = Unit Number

3 = Serial Number

5. Identify how to print the Amounts.

blank = Amounts w / commas (DEFAULT)

1 =Amounts w/o commas

76.15 Fixed Asset Retirements Report (P12432)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
FISCAL YEAR AND QUARTER SELECTION:	
1. Enter the fiscal year you wish to report activity.	
Leave blank to use current fiscal year.	
2. Identify the quarter you wish to report activity.	
1 = First Quarter	
2 = Second Quarter	
3 = Third Quarter	
4 = Fourth Quarter	
blank = Year to Date	
LEDGER TYPE SELECTION:	
3. Enter the Ledger Type you wish to report activity.	
If left blank, the 'AA' Ledger Type will be used.	
4. Enter a second comparison Ledger Type.	
If left blank, no comparison reporting will be done.	
PRINT SELECTION:	
5. Identify how to print Asset Number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	
2 = Unit Number	
3 = Serial Number	
6. Identify how to print the Amounts.	
blank = Amounts w/ commas (DEFAULT)	
1 = Amounts w/o commas	

76.16 Sale of Business Property (P12434)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
FISCAL YEAR SELECTION:	
1. Enter the fiscal year.	
If you leave this option blank, the current fiscal year for the asset will be used.	
LEDGER TYPE SELECTION:	
2. Enter the ledger type.	
If you leave this option blank, the 'AA' ledger will be used.	
VERSION SELECTION:	
3. Choose type of property to report on.	
1 = Personal Property	
2 = Real Property (DEFAULT)	
PRINT SELECTION:	
4. Identify how to print asset number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	
2 = Unit Number	
3 = Serial Number	
5. Identify how to print amount fields.	
blank = Amounts w/ commas (DEFAULT)	
1 = Amounts w/o commas	
DEPRECIATION METHODS:	
6. Select a UDD Method to be written to the report. This only applies to Real Property.	

76.17 Depreciation Expense Report (P12430)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

DATE SELECTION:

1. Enter the period number and fiscal year.

Leave blank to use current period or fiscal year.

Period:

Year :

LEDGER TYPE SELECTION:

2. Enter the ledger type.

If you leave this option blank, the 'AA' ledger will be used.

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PRINT SELECTION:	
3. Identify how to print Asset Number.	
1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)	
2 = Unit Number	
3 = Serial Number	
4. Enter a '1' to print all assets.	
Leave blank to omit printing assets with no activity.	
5. Identify how to print the Amounts.	
blank = Amounts w/ commas (DEFAULT)	
1 = Amounts w/o commas	

76.18 Depreciation and Amortization Report (P12433)

Processing Option	
-------------------	--

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

PRINT SELECTION:

1. Identify how to print asset number.

1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)

2 = Unit Number

3 = Serial Number

76.19 Property Tax Worksheet (P12422)

Processing Option Processing Options Requiring Further Description

DATE SELECTION:

1. Enter acquisition cut-off date.

If you leave this option blank, assets acquired after its company's current period will not be included on the report.

2. Enter cost "As Of" date.

If you leave this option blank, cost will be "As Of" the current period for each asset's company.

ADDITIONAL COST LEDGER SELECTION:

3. Enter an additional ledger type for cost.

If you leave this option blank, only the 'AA' ledger type will be used to determine cost.

PRINT SELECTION:

4. Enter a '1' to omit printing assets with zero cost.

If you leave this option blank, all selected assets will appear on report.

5. Identify how to print asset number.

1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)

2 = Unit Number

3 = Serial Number

77

System Set Up Processing Options

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 77.1, "AAIs Fixed Assets (P00121),"
- Section 77.2, "Beginning Balance Adjustments (P12130)."

77.1 AAIs - Fixed Assets (P00121)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

Enter the starting sequence number.

77.2 Beginning Balance Adjustments (P12130)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
JOURNAL ENTRY CREATION:	
1. Enter a '1' if you do NOT want to create journal entries for the beginning balances you will be entering.	
Leave blank (default) to create journal entries.	
2. Enter a specific ledger type to display a single ledger for input.	
Leave 'BLANK' and all valid ledgers from the DEFAULTS will display for input.	
JOURNAL ENTRY CREATION:	
3. Enter a '1' to allow entry of Secondary Accumulated Depreciation Account.	

Fixed Asset Global Updates Processing Options

This chapter contains these topics:

- Section 78.1, "Update of Property Tax Information (P12821),"
- Section 78.2, "Update of Depreciation Values (P12822),"
- Section 78.3, "Location Code Batch Update (P12810),"
- Section 78.4, "Add a Ledger to Selected Assets (P12823),"
- Section 78.5, "Add New ACE Ledger (P12QAD1),"
- Section 78.6, "Item Balance Repost (P12910),"
- Section 78.7, "Purge Item Master and Item Balance Files (P12912)."

78.1 Update of Property Tax Information (P12821)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
DATE SELECTION:	

1. Enter the "As of" date. (MM/DD/YY) The property tax state, tax entity, and tax rate/area of the asset's location on this date will be used to update the Item Master File.

If the location is changed on this date, the "to" location, or more current location will be used.

78.2 Update of Depreciation Values (P12822)

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

DEPRECIATION INFORMATION UPDATE METHOD:

3) Choose the method of update to the depreciation information values. blank = use respective year's cost account depreciation values.

'1' = use current fiscal year's cost account depreciation values.

'2' = use the default values.

EXAMPLE: If option is blank, 1997 records will be updated with 1997 cost record values, 1998 records will be updated with 1998 cost record values, etc.. If current fiscal year is 1998 and option is set to '1', all records, regardless of fiscal year, will be updated with values from 1998 cost record. If option is set to '2', all records selected will be updated with the default values as set up in Item Setup Default Coding.

4) Choose the method of update to the Depreciation Start Date. This only applies if option 3 is set to '2'. blank = Do not change/update.

'1' = Update to Date Acquired.

'2' = Globally update Depreciation Start Date to date entered in option 5.

5) Enter the date to globally update Depreciation Start Date in all records selected. This only applies if option 4 is set to '2'. If this option is left blank and option 4 is set to '2', no change/update to the Depreciation Start Date will happen.

PRINT SELECTION:

6) Enter '1' to Print report showing the before and after values.

Leave blank (default) to not print a report.

PROCESSING MODE:

7) Enter 'P' for Preliminary or 'F' for Final. (DEFAULT is Preliminary)

78.3 Location Code Batch Update (P12810)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

DATE SELECTION:

1. Enter the 'as of' date to use to update the planned status in the Location History file (F1204).

78.4 Add a Ledger to Selected Assets (P12823)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

UPDATE SELECTION:

1. Enter the ledger type to be added.

2. Enter the fiscal year for the ledger to be added.

Leave blank (default) to create the ledger in the asset's current fiscal year.

3. If the ledger already exists for an asset, enter a '1' to update the depreciation values from the defaults.

Leave blank (default) to NOT update any existing records.

78.5 Add New ACE Ledger (P12QAD1)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

1. Enter the new ACE ledger type to be added.

2. Enter the ledger type to be used for the Federal Tax Basis.

3. Enter the ledger type to be used for the Alternative Minimum Tax (AMT) Basis.

78.6 Item Balance Repost (P12910)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

PRINT SELECTION:

1. Enter a '1' to print differences and update Fixed Asset Balance File.

Leave blank (default) to only print the differences between Transaction Ledger file (F0911) and Fixed Asset Balance file (F1202).

2. Identify how to print asset number.

1 = Item Number (DEFAULT)

2 = Unit Number

3 = Serial/Tag Number

PURGE F1202 PERIOD AMOUNTS:

3. Enter a '1' to first clear all period postings in F1202 for selected records prior to reposting.

It is HIGHLY recommended that you back up your F1202 file if activating this selection.

Note: You MUST verify that XJDE0001 for P129101 is correctly selecting the records you will be reposting.

Only AA ledgers will be cleared.

78.7 Purge Item Master and Item Balance Files (P12912)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
PURGE SELECTION OPTIONS:	
1. Enter a '1' next to the following files you want to purge:	
F1201 - Item Master File	
F1202 - Item Balances File	
F1301 - Equipment Rental Rate File	
F1204 - Location History File	
F1205 - Item Message File	
F1206 - License Master File	
F1207 - Maintenance Schedule File	
F1212 - Parent History File	
F1307 - Status History File	
F1308 - Maintenance Loops File	
F13907 - Associated Service Types	
Note : If the F1201 File is selected for purge, all related files will also be purged.	
2. Enter one of the following:	
'1' = purge records for assets if the disposal date is less than the current fiscal year. Use this option when purging F1301, F1204, F1205, F1206, F1207, and F1307 only.	
'2' = purge prior year Item Balance records for selected assets.	
3' = do both 1 and 2 above.	
3. If purging prior year Item Balance (F1202) records, enter the number of years to retain. (The default and minimum is one year or current year balances.)	
Note : Be sure the Fixed Asset Annual Close has been run PRIOR to purging last year's Item Balance Records.	
PRINT OPTION:	
4. Enter one of the following to print on the purge report:	
'1' = Item Number	
'2' = Unit Number	
'3' = Serial/Tag Number	

Z File Processing Options (Release A9.3 Update)

This chapter contains these topics:

- Chapter 79.1, "Asset Master Z File Web Service (P1201Z),"
- Chapter 79.2, "Depreciation Expense Allocation Z File (P1230Z),"
- Chapter 79.3, "Warranty Information Z File (P1235Z),"
- Chapter 79.4, "Fixed Asset Category Codes Z File (P12010Z),"
- Chapter 79.5, "Fixed Asset Insurance Z File (P12012Z),"
- Chapter 79.6, "Fixed Asset Financing Z File (P12013Z)."

79.1 Asset Master - Z File - Web Service (P1201Z)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:	
1. Enter the version to be used to call Asset Master (P1201). If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.	
ERROR REPORTING:	
2. Enter '1' to skip printing the error report. If left blanks, the report will print.	
3. Enter the version to be used to call the error report program (P00ZERR).	
If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.	

79.2 Depreciation Expense Allocation Z File (P1230Z)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:

1. Enter the version to be used to call Depreciation Expense Allocations (P1230). If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

ERROR REPORTING:

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

2. Enter '1' to skip printing the error report. If left blanks, the report will print.

3. Enter the version to be used to call the error report program (P00ZERR). If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

79.3 Warranty Information - Z File (P1235Z)

Processing Option	Processing Options Requiring Further Description
ERROR REPORTING:	
1. Enter '1' to skip printing the error report. If left blanks, the report will print.	

2. Enter the version to be used to call the error report program (P00ZERR).

If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

79.4 Fixed Asset Category Codes Z File (P12010Z)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

ERROR REPORTING:

1. Enter '1' to skip printing the error report. If left blanks, the report will print.

2. Enter the version to be used to call the error report program (P00ZERR).

If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

79.5 Fixed Asset Insurance Z File (P12012Z)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:

1. Enter the version to be used to call Fixedasset Insurance (P12012). If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

ERROR REPORTING:

2. Enter '1' to skip printing the error report. If left blanks, the report will print.

3. Enter the version to be used to call the error report program (P00ZERR).

If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

79.6 Fixed Asset Financing Z File (P12013Z)

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

DREAM WRITER VERSIONS:

Processing Option

Processing Options Requiring Further Description

1. Enter the version to be used to call Fixed Asset Financing (P12013). If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

ERROR REPORTING:

2. Enter '1' to skip printing the error report. If left blanks, the report will print.

3. Enter the version to be used to call the error report program (P00ZERR).

If left blank, ZJDE0001 will be used.

<u>A</u>

Formula Elements

This appendix contains the topic:

Section A.1, "About Formula Elements."

A.1 About Formula Elements

The Fixed Assets system includes the following elements that you can include in your depreciation formulas:

- 01-Asset Cost Inception Through Current Year
- 02-Accumulated Depreciation Prior Year Balance Forward (Primary)
- 03-Asset Life in Periods (rounded to whole periods)
- 04-Asset Life Periods Elapsed at Beginning of Current Year
- 05-Asset Life Periods Remaining at Beginning of Current Year
- 06-Asset Life Periods in Current Year (whole periods)
- 07-Salvage value (as calculated in Annual Rule)
- 08-Annual Depreciable Base Amount (as calculated in Annual Rule)
- 09-Annual Depreciable Limit (as calculated in Annual Rule)
- 10-Basis Amount (as calculated in the Annual Rule)
- 11-Multiplier (from Annual Rule Multiplier)
- 12-Formula Multiplier/Constant (from Depreciation Formula)
- 13-Asset Life in Days
- 14-Asset Life Days Expired to Beginning of Year
- 15-Asset Life Days Remaining to Beginning of Current Year
- 16-Asset Life Days to Depreciate Current Year
- 17-Asset Life Days Percent Inception to Date thru Beginning of Current Year
- 18-Asset Life Days Percent Current Year
- 19-Asset Life Days Percent Remaining Current Year to Asset Life End
- 20-Asset Life Days Percent Inception thru End of Current Year
- 21-Asset Life Days Percent in First Year of Asset Life
- 22-Accumulated Depreciation Year-to-Date Activity (Primary)

- 23-Accumulated Depreciation Prior Year Balance Forward (Secondary)
- 24-Accumulated Deprecation Year-to-Date Activity (Secondary)
- 25-Statistic Percent Year-to-Date (DS1xxx / DS3xxx)
- 26-Statistic Percent Current Period (DS1xxx / DS3xxx)
- 27-Statistic Current Period (DS1xxx)
- 28-Statistic Current Year-to-Date (DS1xxx)
- 29-Statistic Original (DS2xxx)
- 30-Statistic Base Inception-to-Date (DS3xxx)
- 31-GL Statistic (DS4xxx)
- 32-GL Statistic as Percent (DS4xxx / 100)
- 33-Units of Production Current Year Percent
- 34-Units of Production Current Year Production
- 35-Units of Production Prior Year Production
- 36-Units of Production Total Revisions
- 37-Sum of the Years Digits (denominator)
- 38-Sum of the Years Digits Inverse of Years Digit
- 39-Sum of the Years Digits Inverse of Years Digit 1
- 40-Sum of the Years Digits First Year Percent
- 41-Sum of the Years Digit Last Year Percent
- 42-Investment Tax Credit
- 43-Replacement Cost
- 44-Replacement Cost Last Year
- 45-Insurance Value (on Item Master)
- 46-Salvage Value (on Item Balance)
- 47-Item Method Percent (on Item Balance)
- 48-Company/LT Method Percent (Company/LT rule)
- 49-Normal Number of Periods (Company/LT rule)
- 50-Initial Year Apportionment Percent
- 51-Intermediate Accumulated Depreciation Rule 1 (for "I" Compute Direction)
- 52-Intermediate Accumulated Deprecation Rule 2 (for "I" Compute Direction)
- 53-Life Year in Process (for "I" Compute Direction)
- 54-Intermediate Accumulated Deprecation (2nd Rule of 1 or 2, "I" Direction)
- 55-Asset Life Periods (rounded to half periods)
- 56 Disposal Year Apportionment %
- 57 FA Balance: AA LT (DSA1)
- 58 FA Balance: Current LT (DSA2)
- 59 FA Balance: AAI line 4 LT (DSA3)

- 60 GL Balance: AA LT (DSA4)
- 61 GL Balance: Current LT (DSA5)
- 62 GL Balance: AAI Line 4 LT (DSA6)
- 63 Initial Period Apportionment %
- 64 Actual Remaining Life Periods
- 65 AD Year to Prior Period

A.1.1 What you Should Know About

Торіс	Description
Depreciation (00)	Code - \$ARDA Source - Calculated
	Derived from the Depreciation Formula (FORD) in the Annual Depreciation Rule table (F12852). Default value is the Multiplier * Basis if the Multiplier field is not blank. If the Multiplier field is blank, the first year amount is adjusted by the Initial Term Apportionment Percent (\$APIT). Disposal Year amount is adjusted by the apportionment percentage for the disposal year (\$APDY).
Asset Cost - Inception to	Code - \$COST Source - F1202
Date Through Current Year (01)	Sum of the prior year balance and all current year posting fields from the Item Balance Cost records for an asset that relate to the same cost (subledger). A cost record is differentiated from other Item Balance records with a "0" in the Balance Character Code (FLCHCD).
Accumulated Depreciation	Code - \$ADB1 Source - F1202
- Prior Year Balance Forward (Primary) (02)	Sum of the prior year balance fields from the Item Balance Primary Accumulated Depreciation records for an asset that relate to the same cost (subledger), and the associated amounts in the Item Balance Tag table (F12021) through the computation date. A Primary Accumulated Depreciation record is differentiated from other Item Balance records with a "1" in the Balance Character Code (FLCHCD).
Asset Life in Periods (03)	Code - \$ALPT Source - F1202 or F12003
	Asset Life in Periods is retrieved from either the Deprecation LT Rule Cross Reference table (F12003) associated with the Accounting Category, Depreciation Category, Cost/Object/Subsidiary, Subledger Type / Subledger of the Asset Item Master and Item Balance record for the specific Ledger Type, or the Item Balance table (F1202) depending on the Depreciation Rule Fixed Asset constant in the Fixed Asset Constants table (F1200).
Asset Life Periods -	Code - \$ALPE
Elapsed at Beginning of Current Year (04)	Asset Life Periods Remaining at Beginning of Current Year (\$ALPR) subtracted from the Asset Life in Periods (\$ALPT).
Asset Life Periods	Code - \$ALPR
Remaining at Beginning of Current Year (05)	Asset Life Days Remaining at Beginning of Year (\$ALDR) divided by 365.25. This amount is then multiplied by the Normal Number of Periods in a Year - Calculations (\$NNPD).
Asset Life Periods in	Code - \$ALPC
Current Year (06)	Asset Life Days Percent - Current Year (\$APLC) multiplied by Asset Life in Periods (\$ALPT).

Торіс	Description		
Salvage Value (07)	Code - \$ARSV Source - Calculated in Annual Rule		
	Results of formula associated with the Salvage Value Rule (FORS). Default value is zero.		
Lower Limit of Annual	Code - \$ARLL Source - Calculated in Annual Rule		
Depreciation (08)	Results of formula associated with the Lower Limit of Annual Depreciation (FORL). Default value is zero.		
Upper Limit of Annual	Code - \$ARUL Source - Calculated in Annual Rule		
Depreciation (09)	Results of formula associated with the Upper Limit of Annual Depreciation (FORU). Default value is the remaining depreciable basis, unless the Over Depreciation Convention is set to allow over depreciation (LUOUDC). In this case, the limit is the amount calculated for Depreciation (\$ARDA).		
Basis Amount (10)	Code - \$ARBA Source - Calculated in Annual Rule		
	Results of formula associated with the Basis Rule (FORB). Default value is Cost.		
Multiplier (11)	Code - \$ARMP Source - Annual Rule		
	Multiplier specified in the annual rule.		
Formula Amount/Constant	Code - \$DFCA Source - Depreciation Formula		
(12)	Depreciation Formula Amount from Depreciation Formula. Note that where this value represents an amount, it must represent the amount consistent with the way amounts are formatted in the database. For example, where decimals are specified as 2, the amount of 10.00 would be represented as 1000.		
Asset Life in Days (13)	Code - \$ALDT Source - Calculated		
	Asset Life in Periods (\$ALPT) divided by the Normal Number of Periods (\$NNPD). This amount is then multiplied by 365.25 (no rounding and zero decimals).		
Asset Life Days Expired to Beginning of Current Year (14)	Code - \$ALDE Source - Calculated		
	Asset Life Days Remaining at Beginning of Year (\$ALDR) subtracted from the Asset Life in Days (\$ALDT).		
Asset Life Days Remaining	Code - \$ALDR Source - Calculated		
at Beginning of Current Year (15)	[AbDt Fully Depreciated Date (Adjusted) (\$#FDDA)] - [AbDt - Calculate From Date - Asset (current year) (\$#CDFA)] + 1.		
Asset Days to Depreciate -	Code - \$ALDC Source - Calculated		
Current Year (16)	[AbDt Calculate Through - Asset (current year) (\$#CDTA)] - [AbDt Calculate From - Asset (current year) (\$#CDFA)] + 1 (to indicate the start day).		
Asset Life Days Percent -	Code - \$APLE Source - Calculated		
Current Year (17)	Asset Life Days Expired to Beginning of Year (\$ALDE) divided by Asset Life in Days (\$ALDT).		
Asset Depreciation Days	Code - \$APLC Source - Calculated		
Percent - Current Year (18)	Asset Days to Depreciate - Current Year (\$ALDC) divided by Asset Life Days (\$ALDT).		
Asset Life Days %	Code - \$APLR Source - Calculated		
Kemaining - Beginning of Year to Fully Depreciated Date (19)	Asset Life Days Remaining at Beginning of Year (\$ALDR) divided by Asset Life in Days (\$ALDT)		

Торіс	Description		
Asset Life Days % Inception thru End of Current Year (20)	Code - \$APLI Source - Calculated		
	Asset Life Days Expired to Beginning of Year (\$ALDE) is added to Asset Days to Depreciate - Current Year (\$ALDC). The total is then divided by Asset Life Days (\$ALDT).		
Asset Life Days % in 1st	Code - \$APL1 Source - Calculated		
Year of Asset Life (21)	Earlier of: [AbDt Disposal Date Adjusted (\$#DRTA)] -OR- [AbDt Depreciation Start Year Fiscal End Date (\$#DSYE)]		
	Less: [AbDt Depreciation Start Date Adjusted (\$#DSDA)]		
	Divided by: [Asset Life in Days (\$ALDT)]		
Accumulated Depreciation	Code - \$ADC1 Source - Calculated		
- Year to Date Activity - Primary Account (22)	Sum of the current year posting fields thru the current period from the Item Balance (F1202) Accumulated Deprecation records for an asset that relate to the same cost. An Accumulated Depreciation record is differentiated with a 2 in the Balance Character code (FLCHCD). ((FLAN01 + FLAN02FLAN0i)) where i=1 to Normal Number of Periods, where FLCHCD = 2. FLAPYC + (FLAN01) where i=1 to current period.		
Accumulated Depreciation	Code - \$ADB2 Source - Calculated		
- Prior Year Balance Forward - Secondary Account (23)	Sum of the prior year balance fields (FLAPYC and L1APYC) from the Item Balance (F1201) Secondary Accumulated Depreciation records for an asset that relate to the same cost (Subledger), and the associated amounts in the Item Balance Tag (F12021) table through the computation date. A Secondary Accumulated Depreciation record is differentiated with a 3 in the Balance Character Code (FLCHCD).		
Accumulated Depreciation	Code - \$ADC2 Source - Calculated		
- Year to Date Activity - Secondary Account (24)	Sum of the current year posting fields through the current period from the Item Balance (F1202) Accumulated Depreciation records for an asset that relate to the same cost. An Accumulated Depreciation record is differentiated with a 3 in the Balance Character Code (FLCHCD). (FLAN01 + FLAN02FLAN0i) where i=1 to Normal Number of Periods, where FLCHCD = 3. FLAPYC = FLAN0i where i=1 to current period.		
Statistic % -Year to Date	Code - \$DSPY Source - Calculated		
(25)	[Statistic - Current Year to Date (\$DSAY)] divided by [(Statistic - Base ITD (\$DSAB)]		
Statistic % - Current Period (26)	Code - \$DSPP Source - Calculated		
	[Statistic - Current Period (\$DSAP)] divided by [(Statistic - Base ITD (\$DSAB)]		
Statistic - Current Period	Code - \$DSAP Source - F1202 associated DS1xxx AAI, Units LT		
(27)	Account: DS1xxx AAI, where xxx is from F1202 Category Code (LNDPCC) if present, or DS1 AAI otherwise.		
	Ledger Type: Units Ledger associated with the Depreciation Ledger (default to the AU ledger). Units Amount - Net Period Postings for Current Period		
Statistic - Current Year to Date (28)	Code - \$DSAY Source - F1202 associated DS1xxx AAI, Units LT		
	Account: DS1xxx AAI, where xxx is from F1202 Category Code (LNDPCC) if present, or DS1 AAI otherwise.		
	Ledger Type: Units Ledger associated with the Depreciation Ledger (default to the AU ledger).		
	Units Amount + Balance Forward		

Торіс	Description		
Statistic - Original (29)	Code - \$DSAO Source: F1202 associated DS2xxx AAI, Units LT		
	Account: DS2xxx AAI, where xxx is from F1201 Category Code (LNDPCC) if present, or DS2 AAI otherwise.		
	Ledger Type: Units Ledger associated with the Depreciation Ledger (default to the AU ledger).		
	Units Amount + Balance Forward		
Statistic - Base ITD (30)	Code - \$DSAB Source - F1202 associated DS3xxx AAI, Units LT		
	Account: DS3xxx AAI, where xxx is from F1201 Category Code (LNDPCC) if present, or DS3 AAI otherwise.		
	Ledger Type: Units Ledger associated with the Depreciation Ledger (default to the AU ledger).		
	Units Amount + Balance Forward		
GL Statistic (31)	Code - \$DSGY Source - F0902 associated DS4xxx AAI, Units LT		
	Account: DS4xxx AAI, where xxx is from F1201 Category Code (LNDPCC) if present, or DS4 AAI otherwise.		
	Ledger Type: Units Ledger associated with the Depreciation Ledger (default to the AU ledger)		
	Units Amount + Balance Forward		
GL Statistic as % (32)	Code - \$DSGP Source - Calculated		
	[GL Statistic (\$DSGY)] / 100		
Units of Production -	Code - \$UPPC Source - Calculated		
Current Year % (33)	[Units of Production - Current Year Production (\$UPAC)] divided by [Units of Production - Total Revisions (\$UPAR) - Units of Production Prior Year (\$UPAB)]		
Units of Production -	Code - \$UPAC Source - F1208		
Current Year Production (34)	Conditional: F12003 if Depreciation Rule is rule 1; otherwise F1202.		
	Key based on the Depreciation Rule Code (LNDPRL): F12003 if 1 F1202 otherwise LF1208 - FPUPY		
Units of Production - Prior	Code - \$UPAB Source - F1208		
Year Production (35)	Conditional: F12003 if Depreciation Rule is rule 1; otherwise F1202.		
	Key based on the Depreciation Rule Code (LNDPRL): F12003 if 1 F1202 otherwise LF1208 - FPUPP		
Units of Production - Total	Code - \$UPAR Source - F1208		
Revisions (36)	Conditional: F12003 if Depreciation Rule is rule 1; otherwise F1202.		
	Key based on the Depreciation Rule Code (LNDPRL): F12003 if 1 F1202 otherwise LF1208 - Sum of Original (FPTOU), Prior Year Revisions (FPPRV), and Current Year Revisions (FPCRV).		
Sum of the Years Digits (denominator) (37)	Code - \$SYDS Source - Calculated		
	Conditional: Life Year Reference is "Asset" - LULYRC = 1		
	Denominator is the Sum of the Years Digits: ([Asset Life Years (\$ALYT)] + ([Asset Life Years (\$ALYT)] + 1)) divided by 2		

Торіс	Description		
Sum of the Years Digits - Inverse of Years Digit (38)	Code - \$SYI1 Source - Calculated		
	Conditional: Life Year Reference is "Asset" - LULYRC = 1		
	The numerator in the Sum of the Years Digit calculation. In the first year, the value for a 7 year asset would be 7. The second year would be 6, and so on. The value must be greater than 0 and less than or equal to the Asset Life in Years + 1 (\$ALYT) (for use in computing \$SYI2 for "stub" portion).		
	[Asset Life in Years (\$ALYT)] - [Life Year (\$ALYR)] + 1		
Sum of the Years Digits -	Code - \$SYI2 Source - Calculated		
Inverse of Years Digit - 1 (39)	Conditional: Life Year Reference is "Asset" - LULYRC = 1		
	Sum of Years Digits Depreciation is based on the Asset Life Year. If this does not equal the fiscal year, an allocation must be made. This is the numerator for the first part of years subsequent to the first year.		
	[SYD - Inverse of Years Digit (\$SYI1)] - 1 Value can be between 0 and the Asset Life in Years (\$ALYT)		
Sum of the Years Digits -	Code - \$SYP1 Source - Calculated		
First Year % (40)	Conditional: Life Year Reference is "Asset" - LULYRC = 1		
	Percentage used to allocate portion where Asset Life Year overlaps the Fiscal Life Year; the difference between the start of the asset life year and the end of the fiscal year as a percentage of the total year.		
	[[AbDt Current Fiscal Year End Date (\$#CYEF)] - [AbDt Current Year Start Date - Asset (\$#CYBA)] + 1] divided by [AbDt Current Fiscal Year End Date (\$#CYEF)] - [AbDt Current Fiscal Year Beginning Date (\$#CYBF)] + 1]		
Sum of the Years Digits -	Code - \$SYPL Source - Calculated		
Last Year % (41)	Conditional: Life Year Reference is "Asset" - LULYRC = 1		
	The portion of the Asset Life Year that is deferred from a previous fiscal year because of the timing between the Fiscal and Asset Life Year, as a percentage of the year.		
	1 - [Sum of the Years Digits - First Year % (\$SYP1)] Default value is 0		
Item Master ITC Amount	Code - \$IMIT Source - F1201 - FAAITY		
(42)	ITC Amount from Item Master.		
Replacement Cost (43)	Code - \$IMRC Source - F1201 - FAARPC		
	Replacement Cost from Item Master.		
Replacement Cost Last Year	Code - \$IMRC Source - F1201 - FAARPC		
- Item Master (44)	Replacement Cost Last Year from Item Master.		
Insurance Value (45)	Code - \$IMIV Source - F1201 - FAAIV		
	Insurance Value from Item Master.		
Salvage Value (46)	Code - \$\$IBSV Source - F1202 - FLTKER		
	Salvage Value from Item Balance (F1202) record.		
Item Method % (Item Balance) (47)	Code - \$\$MPIB Source - F1202 - FLADMP		
	Percentage from Item Balance (F1202) record		

Торіс	Description		
Company/LT Method %	Code - \$\$MPLT Source - F12003 - FFADMP		
(Company/LT Rule) (48)	Percentage from Depreciation / Ledger Type Rule Cross Reference table (F12003); also known as Depreciation Default table		
Normal Number of Periods	Code - \$NNPD Source - F0010 / F0025		
in a Year - Calculations (49)	Conditional: LHNNPO; CCCCALD if LHNNPO *BLANK		
Apportionment % - Initial	Code - \$APIT Source - Calculated		
Year (50)	Adjusted Asset Life Days in the Initial Year as a Percentage of all the days in the year. If the Disposal Date and Adjusted Depreciation Start Date are the same, then ZERO.		
	(DSYE - (DSDA - 1)) divided by (DSYE - (DSYB - 1))		
Intermediate Accumulated	Code - \$IA1AA Source - Calculated		
Depreciation - Rule 1 (51)	Sum of Amounts calculated by rule 1 up to but not including the rule currently being calculated. Can be used when doing Inception to Date calculations to determine the re-calculated accumulated depreciation at the beginning of a year. (The amount is also available to rule 2).		
Intermediate Accumulated	Code - \$IA2AA Source - Calculated		
Depreciation - Rule 2 (52)	Sum of Amounts calculated by rule 2 but not including the rule currently being calculated. Can be used when doing Inception to Date calculations to determine re-calculated accumulated depreciation at the beginning of a year.		
Life Year In Process (53)	Code - \$K Source - Calculated		
	A counter of the current life year in process, for use in Inception to Date calculations where, for example, the Life Year might be needed as a divisor.		
Intermediate Accumulated	Code - \$ARTOT Source - Calculated		
Depreciation - 2nd Rule of 1 or 2 (54)	Where the secondary account rule dictates that an annual amount is calculated as a result of the greater or lesser of the amounts calculated in the rule, the Intermediate total is the accumulation year by year, representing the intermediate accumulation amount. Appropriate for use in Inception to Date formulas where the secondary rule is a 1 or a 2.		
Asset Life Periods in	Code - \$ALRH Source - Calculated		
Current Year (Rounded to 1/2) (55)	Similar to Formula 06, except that this formula amount is rounded to the closest one-half. (Formula 06 amount is rounded to whole periods.)		
Disposal Year Apportionment % (56)	This element calculates the Disposal Year Apportionment percentage base on a percentage of days. This calculation will be based on one of the following:		
	§ (Disposal Date - Start of through Date Fiscal Year)/Number of days in Current Fiscal Year.		
	§ Disposal Year Apportionment = 1.0 - Element 50 (Apportionment % - Initial Year).		
FA Balance: AA LT (DSA1) (57)	This element uses the DSA1 AAI to retrieve the Inception to Date Asset Balance Information from the F1202 for the AA ledger type.		
FA Balance: Current LT (DSA2) (58)	This element uses the DSA2 AAI to retrieve the Inception to D Asset Balance Information from the F1202 for the current ledg type being depreciated.		

Торіс	Description	
FA Balance: AAI line 4 LT (DSA3) (59)	This element uses the DSA3 AAI to retrieve the Inception to Date Asset Balance Information from the 1202 for the Ledger Type defined on the description line 4 of the AAI.	
GL Balance: AA LT (DSA4) (60)	This element uses the DSA4 AAI to retrieve the Inception to Date Asset Balance Information from the F0902 for the AA ledger type.	
GL Balance: Current LT (DSA5) (61)	This element uses the DSA5 AAI to retrieve the Inception to Date Asset Balance Information from the F0902 for the current ledger type being depreciated.	
GL Balance: AAI Line 4 LT (DSA6) (62)	This element uses the DSA6 AAI to retrieve the Inception to Date Asset Balance Information from the F0902 for the ledger type defined on the description line 4 of the AAI.	
Initial Period Apportionment % (63)	This element uses the Period Processing method of computation P only. If the modified start date is not the start of or the end of the period, this element will calculate the apportionment percentage to use. Mid-month or Actual Start Dates are examples of number of days that do not match full period results. For these examples, this element will calculate the apportionment percentage using the number of days elapsed in the period by the number of days in the period.	
Actual Remaining Life Periods (64)	If the life an asset is 36 periods, the actual total number of periods remaining would be 35 for depreciation purposes when calculating depreciation for the first period. For each period, this number would decrease by one.	
AD Year to Prior Period (65)	 This is an accumulation of depreciation taken from the beginning of the asset's life through the prior period that depreciation is being calculated for. 	

Functional Servers

This appendix contains the topic:

Section B.1, "About Functional Servers."

B.1 About Functional Servers

Several JD Edwards World programs access functional servers. The purpose of functional servers is to provide a central location for standard business rules about entering documents, such as vouchers, invoices, and journal entries. These business rules establish the following:

- Data dictionary default values
- Field edits and valid values
- Error processing
- Relationships between fields or applications

The advantages of a functional server are:

- It reduces maintenance of entry programs because edit rules reside in one central location.
- You can standardize documents across all applications because you create them using the same business rules.
- Generally, the user interface (appearance and interaction) of a form is now separate from how a program works.

To set up business rules for an entry program

The steps for setting up business rules for an entry program are:

- **1.** Create a DREAM Writer version for a specific functional server program (for example, XT0411Z1 for voucher entry).
- **2.** Set the processing options within the version according to your company requirements.
- **3.** Specify the version you want the entry program to use in the processing options for that entry program.

You can have all your entry programs use the same DREAM Writer version (and thus, use the same rules) or you can set up different DREAM Writer versions. JD Edwards World provides DREAM Writer version ZJDE0001 as the default functional server version for your entry programs.

Caution: Only the person responsible for system-wide setup should make changes to the functional server version. For more information about how to set up DREAM Writer versions, see the *JD Edwards World Technical Foundation Guide*.

B.1.1 Example: Voucher Processing Functional Server

-

The following programs use the voucher processing functional server. JD Edwards World provides two demo versions of the functional server, ZJDE0001 and ZJDE0002.

- Speed Voucher Entry (P040015)
- Standard Voucher Entry (P04105)
- Void Payment Entry (P4704103)
- Credit Tied to Debit Bill (P041010)
- Multi-Voucher (P041017)
- Calculate Withholding (P04580)

С

Import Mass Data into Fixed Assets (Release A9.3 Update)

Several interactive programs can run in batch mode and accept data from a Z file, allowing you to process mass amounts of data from an outside source easily and efficiently using existing programs to validate the data.

You can process any number of records to add, change, or delete. You also have the advantage of:

- Data selection to limit the records you want to process.
- Processing options that allow you to choose the version of the interactive program to process the records.
- Error report printing.

The DREAM Writer program number corresponds to the screen and program number with a Z appended to the end and the file numbers correspond to the program file number with a Z appended to the end. For example, P1230Z corresponds to the Depreciation Expense Allocation program P1230 and F1235Z corresponds to the Asset Warranty File F1235. The following table includes the Fixed Asset Z file processing programs.

Program	Program Name	Z File Program	Z File
P1201	Asset Master Revisions	P1201Z	F1201Z
P1230	Depreciation Expense Allocations Revisions	P1230Z	F1230HZ (header) and F1230DZ (detail)
P1235	Warranty Information	P1235Z	F1235Z
P12010	Fixed Asset Category Codes	P12010Z	F12010Z
P12012	Fixed Asset Insurance	P12012Z	F12012Z
P12013	Fixed Asset Financing	P12013Z	F12013Z

Technical Considerations for Fixed Asset Category Codes

You can set the Require Category Codes processing option to 1 in the Asset Master Information program (P1201) to automatically display the Category Codes program (P12010) when you add an asset. You can then tie the F1201Z and F12010Z records together by the Batch, User, and Transaction Number fields and the system updates the Category Codes associated with the asset when you run the Asset Master - Z File (P1201Z) to add fixed assets.

See:

- Import Using Z File Processing in the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for detailed information about Z file processing.
- Overview to Import/Export in the *JD Edwards World Technical Tools Guide* for information about importing data into the system.

Navigation

From Fixed Assets (G12), enter 27

From Advanced Operations (G1231), choose Z File Processing

From Fixed Assets Z File Processes (G1201Z), choose an option

Processing Options

See the appropriate set of Z file processing options in Chapter 79, "Z File Processing Options (Release A9.3 Update)."

Data Selection

Do not change the existing data selection. The Processed Y/N field is set to NE Y. This prevents the program from processing records more than once.

You can add additional selections to limit the data.

Data Sequence

Do not change the data sequence.

Index

Α

AA ledger cost derivation, 55-3 AAIs depreciation expense allocation, 50-5 form, 50-7 ranges, 50-2 revaluation, 50-6 setting-up, 50-1 user defined depreciation, 50-6 AAIs for revaluation, 50-6 AAIs for user defined depreciation, 50-6 About asset identification, 2-1 About calculating standard depreciation, 18-1 About calculating user defined depreciation, 23-1 About fixed asset journal entries, 25-1 About processing G/L to fixed assets, 9-1 About revaluation, 30-1 About standard depreciation, 15-1 About system setup, 47-1 About user defined depreciation, 21-1 About year-end processes, 37-1 Accelerated Cost Recovery System inception-to-date, 16-7 remaining life, 16-7 Accelerated Cost Recovery system mid-vear, 16-7 Account balances closing, 38-1 Account Reconciliation report printing, 46-3 sample, 46-4 Accounts and ledgers add new ACE ledger, 65-8 updating, 65-1 Accounts Payable system, 1-2 ACE luxury autos, 16-12 ACRS standard current year-to-date, 16-6 personal property, 16-6 real property, 16-6 Adding additional information to a warranty, 36-1 Adding new ledgers to assets, 65-3 Adding warranties, 34-1 Additional asset information, 5-1

choosing specification sheets, 5-4 displaying asset messages, 5-13 entering, 5-1 entering additional text, 5-4 entering description translations, 5-9 entering financing information, 5-8 entering insurance information, 5-6 entering message logs, 5-11 nameplate information, 5-5 printing asset messages, 5-13 specification sheets, 5-5 using tickler miles or hours, 5-14 viewing asset messages, 5-13 Additional information alternate formats, 6-2 for warranties and incidents, 36-1 parent/component relationships, 6-3 query search mode, 6-2 Additional Information file (F1237), 36-3 Additional Information form, 36-2 Additional Information Inquiry form, 36-4 Additional Information Report for Warranties (P124037), 36-5 Address Book system, 1-1 Advanced operations, 1-8 All Item Numbers by Data Type report (P12440), 42-2 Allocations, 20-1 Alternate formats asset information. 6-2 Annual close assets with accounts in several companies, 38-3 carrying balances forward, 38-3 depreciation entries for the next fiscal year, 38-3 for a range of companies, 38-3 running the close, 38-4 Archive asset data, 66-1 Asset Account Balance Close, 38-1 Asset acquisition years setting up, 52-1 Asset Acquisition Years form (P00105), 52-1 Asset company numbers setting up, 53-4 Asset Cost Analysis report printing, 41-3

Asset costs

reviewing, 13-1, 14-1 Asset data to purge or archive, 66-1 Asset depreciation information expense allocation, 20-1 overview, 2-2 Asset disposal, 1-5, 1-6, 28-1 accessing accounts for disposal, 28-2 disposing of an asset early, 28-9 final disposal, mass, 28-8 journal entries, 28-2 mass asset disposal, 28-7 mass asset, simple, 28-7 on the Item Reconciliation report, 46-2 preliminary disposal, mass, 28-8 secondary accumulated depreciation account, 28-2 simple, 28-3 single asset disposal, 28-3 Single Asset Disposal form (P12105), 28-4 single with cash proceeds, 28-3 summary totals, 28-8 voiding entries, 28-2 with cash proceeds and trade-in, 28-3, 28-4 with cash proceeds, mass, 28-7 Asset identification, 2-3 category codes, 2-2 entering location information, 8-1 information, 2-1 master record, 2-2 message logs, 2-2 overview, 2-1 parent/component relationships, 2-3 supplemental data, 2-2 tracking locations, 8-1 Asset identification information, 2-1 Asset information, 6-1 entering additional, 5-1 printing reports, 41-1 searching for, 6-1 searching for assets by field, 6-3 searching for assets by query, 6-5 updating, 64-1 using an asterisk, 6-3 Asset location, 1-4 Asset locations, 8-1 entering location information, 8-1 entering location tracking text, 8-11 entering with inquiry, 8-2 entering without inquiry, 8-2 informational fields, 8-11 printing location records, 8-9 reviewing, 8-7 revising location billing information, 8-11 revising location information, 8-9 tracking, 8-1 Asset master creating a record, 3-1 Asset Master Depreciation Expense Allocation File (F1230), 20-1, 20-4, 20-6 Asset master record

changing the responsible business unit for an asset, 59-2 overview, 2-2 Asset Master Revisions program (P1201), C-1 Z file (F1201Z), C-1 Z file program (P1201Z), C-1 Asset messages displaying, 5-13 printing, 5-13 Asset search by field, 6-3 by query, 6-5 Asset Search & Location form (P1204), 6-3 Asset search and location, 1-4 Asset split, 1-5 Asset Split form (P12106), 26-3, 26-4 Asset split information AS document type, 26-6 Asset Split form (P12106), 26-2 asset splits and prior year entries, 26-6 defining both the quantity and balance, 26-6 deleting asset splits, 26-5 depleting an original asset, 26-6 entering, 26-2 posting journal entries, 26-8 rounding of posted amounts, 26-6 splitting after the disposal date, 26-6 splitting into another existing asset number, 26-5 splitting secondary depreciation amounts, 26-6 splitting with multiple current locations, 26-6 updating the salvage value, 26-6 using to transfer asset costs, 26-5 Asset transfer, 1-5 Asset Warranties, 32-1 Assets parent and component information, 7-1 reviewing current components, 7-3 Assets by Finance Method report printing, 41-2 Assigning data types to assets, 60-7 Automated asset setup, 1-4 Automatic accounting instructions AT AAIs, 50-5 DSxxx AAIs, 50-6 FA range, 50-3 FC range, 50-4 FD range, 50-4 FG AAIs, 50-5 FRxxx AAIs, 50-6 FX range, 50-2 SDA AAI, 50-6 SDE AAIs, 50-6 Automatic Accounting Instructions form (P00121), 50-7

В

Balance Character Code Update, 64-6 Balances correcting depreciation entries, 12-2 correcting fixed assets, 12-2 correcting general ledger, 12-1 making corrections to, 12-1

С

Calculate Depreciation program (P12850), 20-1 Calculating depreciation expense allocations, 20-1 Calculating revaluation, 31-1 Calculating standard depreciation, 18-1, 18-2 carrying balances forward, 18-7 convention selection, 18-7 date selection, 18-7 G/L selections, 18-7 posting edit code, 18-7 subledgers, 18-7 Calculating user defined depreciation, 23-1, 23-3 Category Code Mapping form (P1391), 59-2 Category codes asset identification, 2-2 equipment search, 7-2 mapping, 59-1 mapping with different character lengths, 59-2 mapping with different values, 59-2 overview, 2-2 responsible business unit, 59-2 Closing units of production, 39-1 Company numbers and accounts updating, 65-4 Compute User Defined Depreciation program (P12855), 20-1 Consolidating assets to one location explained, 8-3 Constants changing, 48-6 Fixed Asset Constants (P001012), 33-1 Fixed Asset Constants form (P001012), 48-1 setting up, 48-1 setting up for warranties, 33-1 Correcting depreciation entries, 12-2 Correcting fixed asset balances, 12-2 Correcting general ledger balances, 12-1 Cost Summary form (P122101), 13-2 Costs asset, 13-1, 14-1 equipment, 13-1 Creating an asset master record, 3-1 Current year-to-date, 16-4 units of production, 16-8

D

Daily operations, 1-8
Data by Item report printing, 42-2
Data Entry form (P12091), 5-2
Data security, 60-8
Data Type Cross Reference form (P1392), 60-8
Data Type Definition form (P12090), 60-2 Data types assigning to assets, 60-7 Date Pattern Revisions form (P0008), 52-2 Delete asset data, 66-1 Depreciation calculating depreciation expense allocations, 20 - 1calculating user defined depreciation, 23-2 correcting entries, 12-2 expense allocation inquiry program (P122030), 20-4 expense allocations, 20-1 final depreciation, 18-2, 23-2 forecast depreciation, 23-2 generating user defined depreciation journal report, 23-3 initial term apportionment code, 23-3 locating expense allocations, 20-4 non-depreciating equipment, 54-6 overview of standard, 15-1 overview of user defined, 21-1 posting depreciation to the G/L, 19-1 posting edit code, 19-2 preliminary depreciation, 18-1, 23-1 reviewing journal report, 18-4 reviewing the depreciation journal, 19-1 salvage value field, 23-3 user defined, 21-1 utilizing rules constant, 54-7 voiding a depreciation batch, 19-2 Depreciation & Accounting Values form (P1202), 3-5 Depreciation account rules, 53-1 setting up, 53-1 Depreciation Account Rules form (P12002), 53-2 Depreciation accounts account association, 53-4 Depreciation Allocations Revisions form, 20-3 Depreciation and Amortization report printing, 46-10 sample, 46-11 Depreciation books and methods maintaining, 1-3 user defined depreciation, 1-3 Depreciation Expense Allocations Detail Z file (F1230DZ), C-1 Header Z file (F1230HZ), C-1 inquiry program (P122030), 20-4 report (P124030), 20-6 revisions form, 20-5 revisions program (P1230), 20-1, C-1 Z File program (P1230Z), 20-3 z File program (P1230Z), C-1 Depreciation Expense report printing, 46-9 sample, 46-10 Depreciation Formula Revisions form (P12853), 24-8, 24-17 Depreciation formulas defining and revising, 24-16 setting up, 24-16 Depreciation Information

verifying, 4-1 Depreciation information, 4-1 cost records, 4-10 depreciation and account values, 4-10 depreciation start date, 4-10 revising account information, 4-9 revising depreciation information, 4-9 revising general ledger information, 4-9 subledgers, 4-10 subsidiaries, 4-9 Depreciation Information form (P1202), 4-2 Depreciation Journal report, 18-4 accumulated depreciation, 18-4 depreciation cost, 18-4 percentage/cross-over, 18-4 Depreciation methods user defined depreciation methods, 22-1 Depreciation Projections report assets included in report, 44-2 depreciated or disposed assets, 44-2 printing, 44-1 sample, 44-3 selecting a fiscal year, 44-2 Depreciation reports, 20-6, 43-1 printing, 20-6, 43-1 Depreciation rule formulas, 24-3 header, 24-2 Life year rules, 24-3 rule conventions, 24-2 setting up, 24-1 Depreciation rule revisions defining formulas for the rule, 24-7 referencing, 24-3 setting up life year rules, 24-6 specifying conventions, 24-6 Depreciation Rule Revisions form (P12851), 24-3, 24-9 Depreciation Schedule report, 43-1 Depreciation spread patterns annual depreciation amount, 24-18 setting up, 24-18 Depreciation Spread Patterns form (P12854), 24-7, 24 - 18Depreciation standard, 15-1 Depreciation values updating, 64-4 Description translations entering, 5-9 Detailed transactions, 13-5 Disposal account rules, 56-1 business unit default, 56-4 cost and A/D account overrides, 56-4disposing of other ledgers, 56-4 setting up, 56-1 Disposal Account Rules form (P12141), 56-2 Disposal date in the asset master record, 28-2 Disposing of fixed assets, 28-1

DREAM Writer, 1-5

DSxxx AAIs, 50-6

Е

Elements of user defined depreciation accumulated depreciation, 22-3 cost, 22-2 dates, 22-3 life years, 22-3 net book value, 22-3 salvage value and depreciation basis, 22-3 time, 22-3 Entering additional asset information, 5-1 Entering description translations, 5-9 Entering financing information, 5-8 Entering insurance information, 5-6 Entering location information, 8-1 Entering mass amounts of depreciation expense allocation data, 20-3 Entering mass amounts of warranty data, 34-2 Entering specification information, 5-5 Entering supplemental information, 5-1 Entering units of production, 17-1 Entering warranties, 34-1 Equipment costs review by cost account, 13-1 reviewing, 13-1 Equipment Search form (P1204), 5-13 Equipment searching by category codes, 7-2 Expense Allocation, 20-1

F

FA range, 50-3 FC range, 50-4 FD range, 50-4Features asset search and location, 1-4 automated asset setup, 1-4 disposals, 1-4 insurance and financing information, 1-4 multiple depreciation books and methods, 1-3 reports, 1-5 splits, 1-4 system setup, 47-2 transfers, 1-4 Features of fixed assets, 1-2 Final depreciation, 18-2, 23-2 Financing information entering, 5-8 Financing Information form (P12013), 5-8 Fixed Asset Category Codes program (P12010), C-1 Z file (F12010Z), C-1 Z File program (P12010Z), C-1 Fixed Asset Constants form (P001012), 48-1 Fixed asset documents setting up, 51-1 Fixed asset features, 1-2 Fixed Asset Financing

program (P12013), C-1 Z file (F12013Z), C-1 z file program (P12013Z), C-1 Fixed Asset Insurance program (P12012), C-1 z file (F12012Z), C-1 Z FIle program (P12012Z), C-1 Fixed Asset ledger types, 55-3 Fixed Asset Retirements report sample, 46-6 Fixed Asset Z file processing programs, C-1 Fixed Assets Supplemental Data-by Item report (P12400), 42-2 Forms Additional Information, 36-2 Additional Information Inquiry, 36-4 Asset Acquisition Years, 52-1 Asset Master Information, 3-2 Asset Search & Location, 6-3 Asset Split, 26-2, 26-3, 26-4 Automatic Accounting Instructions, 50-7 Category Code Mapping, 59-2 Cost Summary, 13-2 Cost Summary by Cost Account, 13-3 Data Entry, 5-2 Data Type Cross Reference, 60-8 Data Type Definition, 60-2 Date Pattern Revisions, 52-2 Depreciation & Accounting Values, 3-5 Depreciation Account Rules, 53-2 Depreciation Allocations Inquiry, 20-5 Depreciation Allocations Revisions, 20-3 Depreciation Formula Revisions, 24-8, 24-17 Depreciation Information, 4-2 Depreciation Rule Revisions, 24-3, 24-9 Depreciation Spread Patterns, 24-7, 24-18 Disposal Account Rules, 56-2 Equipment Search, 5-13, 6-5 Financing Information, 5-8 Fixed Asset Constants, 48-1 Incident Management Revisions, 35-3 Insurance Information, 5-7 Item Components, 7-4 Item Description Translation, 3-3, 5-10 Item Master-Category Codes, 3-4 Item Transaction Inquiry, 13-3 Ledger Depreciation Rules, 54-2 Ledger Type Rules, 55-2 Location Inquiry, 8-7 Location Revisions, 8-9 Location Transfer, 8-3, 8-6 Log Entry, 5-12 Multiple AAI Revisions, 50-8 Next Numbers, 51-2 Revaluation Index. 57-2 Revise Unposted Entries, 10-2 Single AAI Revisions, 50-8 Single Asset Disposal, 28-4 Specification Cross Reference, 60-5 Specification Data Entry, 5-6

Split Journal Entry, 10-7 Supplemental Data Security, 60-9 Text Entry-Fixed Assets, 5-3 Transfer Processing, 8-2 Units of Production Schedule, 17-1, 58-2 User Defined Code Revisions, 33-2, 49-3 View/Send Message, 5-14 Warranty Revisions, 34-2, 34-4 Formula depreciation rule, 24-3 Formula elements, A-1 FRxxx AAIs, 50-6 FX range, 50-2

G

General Accounting system, 1-1 Generating the user defined depreciation report, 23-3 Generic text attaching to journal entries before posting, 10-5 attaching to journal entry documents, 13-5 on Item Transaction Inquiry, 13-3 G/L journal entries accessing transactions using the Revise Unposted Entries program, 11-4 correcting an F/A entry, 11-4 correcting balances, 12-1 DP and AT document types, 11-4 F/A transactions not posting, 11-5 inability to locate a posted transaction, 11-5 placing an F/A transaction hold, 11-5 posting a batch of journal entries, 11-1 posting individual F/A transactions, 11-3 posting on F/A transactions, 11-4 posting to F/A and G/L at the same time, 11-3 posting to fixed assets, 11-1 posting to G/L and run depreciation or transfer, 11-3 posting to multiple assets, 11-5 printing a journal entries report, 10-7 processing fixed assets, 9-1 report messages, 10-8 Revise Unposted Entries form (P12012), 10-2 revising unposted, 10-1 Split Journal entry form (P121021), 10-7 splitting a portion, 10-7 splitting unposted journal entries, 10-6 verifying post process, 11-1 version prompt, 11-3 viewing results of interactive post, 10-5 working with, 9-2 Global updates about, 63-1 company numbers and accounts, 65-4 depreciation values, 64-4 item number in the account ledger, 65-7 location code, 64-5 message log, 64-1 state and tax entity information, 64-3

updating accounts and ledgers, 65-1 updating the Balance Character Code, 64-6 updating the Search Word table, 64-2

Η

Half-year convention explained, 16-3 Header depreciation rule, 24-2

I

Identification numbers item number, 2-3 overview, 2-3 serial numbers, 2-3 unit number, 2-3 identification numbers, 2-3 Identify New Journal Entries program running, 65-1 Import mass amounts of depreciation expense allocation data, 20-3 Import mass amounts of warranty data, 34-2 Importing Mass Data, C-1 Inception to date revaluation Item Balance records requirement, 31-1 Inception-to-date ACRS optional, 16-7 fixed percent on declining balance to cross-over, 16-11 Incident Management Details program(P1220361), 35-4 Incident Management file (F1236), 35-4, 35-6 Incident Management Inquiry form Forms Incident Management Inquiry, 35-5 Incident Management Inquiry program (P122036), 35-4, 36-3 Incident Management Revisions form, 35-3 Incident Management Revisions program (P1236), 35-1 Incident Management Revisions table (F1236) Tables Incident Management Revisions (F1236), 34-7 Informational fields, 8-11 Insurance and financing information, 1-4 Insurance Information form (P12012), 5-7 Integrity reports, 45-1 printing F/A to G/L integrity, 45-2 printing G/L to F/A integrity, 45-5 printing the Fixed Asset Transaction report, 45-3 printing Unposted F/A Transactions, 45-3 running, 45-1 Item Components form (P12011) displaying component information, 7-4 sample, 7-4 Item Components program (P12011), 7-4 Item Description Translation form (P12015), 5-10 Item Master-Category Codes form (P12010), 3-4

Item number in the account ledger updating, 65-7
Item Reconciliation report printing, 46-1 sample, 46-3

J

Journal entries, 25-1 accessing accounts for disposal, 28-2 asset split information, 26-2 disposing, 28-2 posting for asset splits, 26-8 posting to fixed assets, 11-1 splitting fixed assets, 26-1

L

Ledger deriving cost from, 55-3 Ledger depreciation rules, 54-1 setting up, 54-1 Ledger Depreciation Rules form (P12003), 54-2 Ledger repost, 65-5 Ledger type rules, 55-1 fixed asset transaction creation code, 55-2 multi-currency with fixed assets, 55-4 setting up, 55-1 Ledger Type Rules form (P002512), 55-2 Ledger types unique to Fixed Assets, 55-3 Life year rules depreciation rule, 24-3 Locating parent and component information, 7-1 Locating warranties, 34-4 Location dates explained, 8-3 Location information reviewing, 8-7 revising, 8-9 Location information and associated text, 51-1 Location Inquiry form (P12215), 8-7 Location records out of sequence, 8-3 parent/component relationships, 8-3 printing, 8-9 relocating partial quantities, 8-3 Location Revisions form (P12041), 8-9 Location Transfer, 8-6 Location Transfer form (P12115), 8-3, 8-6 Log Entry form (P1205), 5-12

Μ

MACRS standard depreciation half-year, 16-10 mid quarter, 16-10 mid-month, 16-10 Making corrections to fixed asset balances, 12-1 Mapping category codes, 59-1 Mass asset disposals, 28-7 Mass import of depreciation expense allocation data, 20-3 Mass import of warranty data, 34-2 Master Information form (P1201), 3-2 Master List report, 41-1 Master record asset identification, 2-2 assigning category codes, 3-8 changing location information, 3-9 changing status of asset, 3-9 changing the parent number, 3-9 creating, 3-1 creating automatically, 3-9 deleting, 3-9 depreciation category code, 3-8 depreciation information, 4-1 Item Description Translation form, 3-3 optional required field entry, 3-9 protected fields, 3-10 required fields, 3-10 Message logs asset identification, 2-2 entering, 5-11 overview, 2-2 Messages item master record created, 11-2 item number assigned, 11-2 unable to post, 11-2 viewing, 5-13 Multiple AAI Revisions form (P00122), 50-8 Multiple current locations explained, 8-3 Multiple depreciation books and methods, 1-3

Ν

Nameplate information defined, 5-5 Next numbers changing, 51-3 changing the sequence, 51-3 deleting, 51-3 setting up, 51-1, 51-2 Next Numbers form (P0002), 51-2

0

Open purchase orders link from cost summary, 13-5 Overview assets process, 1-5 automated asset setup, 1-4 fixed asset features, 1-2 fixed assets, 1-1 fixed assets menu, 1-8 multiple depreciation books and methods, 1-3 system integration, 1-1 tables, 1-7

Ρ

Parent/component relationships, 2-3 asset information, 6-3 changing equipment parent and component relationships, 7-2 displaying equipment components, 7-1 displaying parent information, 7-2 displaying the next component level, 7-2 location records, 8-3 overview, 2-3 reviewing current asset components, 7-3 reviewing history, 7-2 Pass code generic text, 10-5 integrity program, 10-6 posting edit code, 10-5 purchase order inquiry, 10-5 updating, 10-5 Performing mass asset disposal, 28-7 Performing single asset disposal, 28-3 Periodic operations, 1-8 Personal property, 16-6 Post G/L entries to fixed assets posting disposals, 28-6 Posting a batch of journal entries to fixed assets, 11-1 Posting depreciation to the G/L, 19-1 Posting journal entries for asset split, 26-8 printing, 41-1 Printing a journal entries report, 10-7 Printing asset information reports, 41-1 Printing quarterly and year-to-date reports, 46-1 Printing reports, 41-1 Transaction Ledger report, 41-2 Printing the Depreciation and Amortization report, 46-11 Printing the Depreciation Expense report, 46-9 Printing the Fixed Asset Account Reconciliation report, 46-3 Printing the Fixed Asset Item Reconciliation report, 46-1 Printing the Fixed Asset Retirements report, 46-4 Printing the Master List report, 41-1 Printing the Property Tax Worksheet, 46-11 Printing the Sale of Business Property report, 46-6 Printing the Transaction Ledger report, 41-3 Printing the Units of Production report, 58-3 Process annual asset balance close, 1-6 asset disposal, 1-6 computing depreciation, 1-6 master and depreciation information, 1-5 split, 1-6 transferring assets, 1-6 voucher entry, 1-5 voucher posting, 1-5 Process flow user defined depreciation, 22-6 Process outline, 1-5 Procurement system, 1-2 Programs and IDs

P0002 (next numbers), 51-2 P00051 (user defined code revisions), 33-2, 49-3 P0008 (date pattern revisions), 52-2 P001012 (fixed asset constants), 48-1 P00105 (asset acquisition years), 52-1 P0012 (single AAI revisions), 50-8 P00121 (automatic accounting instructions), 50-7 P00122 (multiple AAI revisions), 50-8 P002512 (ledger type rules), 55-2 P0083 (supplemental data security), 60-9 P12002 (depreciation account rules), 53-2 P12003 (ledger depreciation rules), 54-2 P1201 (asset master revisions), C-1 P1201 (equipment search), 5-13 P12010 (fixed asset category codes), C-1 P12010 (item master-category codes), 3-4 P12010Z (fixed asset category codes z file), C-1 P12011 (item components), 7-4 P12012 (fixed asset insurance), C-1 P12012 (insurance information), 5-7 P12012 (revise unposted entries), 10-2 P12012Z (fixed asset insurance z file), C-1 P12013 (financing information), 5-8 P12013 (fixed asset financing, C-1 P12013Z fixed asset financing z file), C-1 P12015 (item description translation), 5-10 P1201Z (asset master revisions z file), C-1 P1202 (depreciation & accounting values), 3-5 P1202 (depreciation information), 4-2 P1204 (asset search & location), 6-3 P12041 (location revisions), 8-9 P1205 (log entry), 5-12 P1208 (units of production schedule), 17-1, 58-2 P12090 (data type definition), 60-2 P12091 (date entry), 5-2 P12093 (text entry-fixed assets), 5-3 P12101 (cost summary by account), 13-3 P121021 (split journal entry), 10-7 P12105 (single asset disposal), 28-4 P12106 (asset split), 26-2, 26-3, 26-4 P12115 (location transfer), 8-3, 8-6 P12115 (transfer processing), 8-2 P1215 (specification cross reference), 60-5 P1216 (specification data entry), 5-6 P121D (item description translation), 3-3 P122030 (depreciation expense allocation inquiry), 20-4 P122036 (Incident Management Inquiry), 35-4 P122036 (incident management inquiry), 36-3 P122101 (cost summary), 13-2 p12211 (item transaction inquiry), 13-3 P12215 (location inquiry), 8-7 P12216-2 (view/send message), 5-14 P1230 (deprecation expense allocations revisions), C-1 P1230 (depreciation expense allocation revisions), 20-1 P12301 (Unposted F/A Transactions), 45-3 P1230Z (depreciation expense allocations z file), 20-3, C-1

P1235 (warranty information), C-1 P1235Z (warranty information z file), 34-2, C-1 P1236 (incident management revisions), 35-1 P1237 (warranty additional information revisions) Warranty Additional Information Revisions program (P1237), 36-1 P124030 (depreciation allocation report), 20-6 P12421 (item by finance method), 41-3 P12424 (cost analysis), 41-4 P12430 (depreciation expense), 46-10 P12433 (depreciation and amortization), 46-11 P12435 (account reconciliation), 46-4 P12440 (all item numbers by data type), 42-2 P127011 (F/A to G/L integrity), 45-2 P127012 (Fixed Asset Transactions), 45-3 P127013 (G/L to F/A integrity), 45-5 P12841 (revaluation index), 57-2 P12850 (calculate depreciation), 20-1 P12851 (depreciation rule revisions), 24-3, 24-9 P12853 (depreciation formula revisions), 24-8, 24 - 17P12854 (depreciation spread patterns), 24-7, 24-18 P12855 (compute user defined depreciation), 20-1 P12860 (depreciation projections), 44-3 P12900 (purge closed warranty records), 34-7 P1391 (category code mapping), 59-2 P1392 (data type cross reference), 60-8 P2141 (disposal account rules), 56-2 Programs and Ids P12400 (fixed assets supplemental data-by item, 42-2 Programs and IDs P1201 (master information), 3-2 Property Tax Worksheet printing, 46-11 Purge asset data, 66-1 Purge Closed Warranty Records program (P12900), 34-7

Q

Quarterly and year-to-date reports printing, 46-1 Query search, 6-5 Query search mode asset information, 6-2

R

Real property, 16-6 full month, 16-6 mid-month, 16-7 Relocation information updating, 8-3 Remaining life ACRS optional, 16-7 fixed percent on declining balance to cross over, 16-11 Reports about fixed asset reports, 40-1 Account Reconciliation, 46-4
All Numbers by Data Type, 42-2 Cost Analysis, 41-4 Data by Data Type, 42-2 Data by Item, 42-2 Depreciation and Amortization, 46-10, 46-11 Depreciation Expense, 46-9, 46-10 Depreciation Projections, 44-1, 44-3 F/A to G/L Integrity, 45-2 Fixed Asset Retirements, 46-6 Fixed Asset Transactions, 45-3 Fixed Assets Supplemental Data-by Item, 42-2 generating STAR, 42-1 G/L to F/A Integrity, 45-5 Incident Management, 35-6 Item by Finance Method, 41-3 messages, 10-8 overview, 1-5 printing Account Reconciliation, 46-3 printing asset information reports, 41-1 printing depreciation expense allocation reports, 20-6 printing depreciation reports, 43-1 printing journal entries, 10-7 printing Retirements report, 46-4 printing supplemental data, 42-1 Property Tax Worksheet, 46-11 quarterly and year-to-date, 46-1 quarterly reports, 46-2 running integrity test programs, 45-1 Sale of Business Property, 46-6 sample warranty notification (P124038), 34-7 sample warranty report (P124035), 34-6 Specification Data, 42-3 STAR, 1-5 Unposted F/A Transactions, 45-3 Warranty (P124035), 34-5 Warranty Additional Information, 36-5 Warranty Notification, 34-6 Repost Ledger program running, 65-5 Retirements report printing, 46-4 Revaluation, 29-1 AAIs, 50-6 by amount or allocation, 31-1 by factor, 30-3 by index, 30-3 calculating, 31-1 journal review, 31-2 overview, 29-1 requirement for inception to date calculation, 31-1 updating the Item Master (F1202) table, 31-2 Revaluation calculation methods inception to date, 30-3 revaluation year balances, 30-2 Revaluation Index form (P12841), 57-2 Revaluation indexes setting up, 57-1 Revaluation indices, 30-2

Revaluation journal report length, 31-1 Reviewing asset costs, 13-1 Reviewing current asset components, 7-4 Reviewing depreciation expense allocations, 20-4 Reviewing location information, 8-7 Reviewing parent and component history, 7-2 Reviewing the depreciation journal, 19-1 Revising unposted journal entries, 10-1 Rule conventions depreciation rule, 24-2 Running the identify new entries program, 65-1 Running the repost ledger program, 65-5 Running the update location code batch program, 64-5 Running the update message log program, 64-1

S

Sale of Business Property report, 46-6 accumulated depreciation, 46-7 cost, 46-7 disposal gain/loss, 46-8 disposal proceeds, 46-7 ordinary gain/loss, 46-8 section 1231 gain/loss, 46-8 section 1250 recapture amount, 46-8 section 291, 46-8 SDA AAIs, 50-6 SDE AAIs, 50-6 Search for assets by field, 6-3 Search Word table, 64-2 Searching for asset information, 6-1 Searching for assets by query, 6-5 Secondary accumulated depreciation account disposal, 28-2 Secondary tables, 1-7 Security data, 60-8 Setting up asset acquisition years, 52-1 Setting up automatic accounting instructions Setting up AAIs for fixed assets, 50-1 Setting up beginning balances, 62-1 Setting up depreciation account rules, 53-1 Setting up depreciation expense allocations, 20-1 Setting up depreciation formulas, 24-16 Setting up depreciation rules, 24-2 Setting up depreciation spread patterns, 24-18 Setting up disposal account rules, 56-1 Setting up fixed asset constants, 48-1 Setting up ledger depreciation rules, 54-1 Setting up ledger type rules, 55-1 Setting up next numbers, 51-1 Setting up revaluation indices, 57-1 Setting up specification sheets, 60-4 Setting up supplemental data, 60-1 Setting up supplemental data security, 60-8 Setting up units of production, 58-1 Setting up user defined codes, 33-1, 49-1 Setting up user defined depreciation, 24-1

Single AAI Revisions form (P0012), 50-8 Single asset disposal, 28-3 Specification Cross Reference form (P1215), 60-5 Specification data types, 60-4 Specification Data Entry form (P1216), 5-6 Specification Data report printing, 42-3 Specification sheets defined, 5-5 Split, 1-6 Split fixed assets working with, 26-5 Splitting fixed assets, 26-1 Splitting unposted journal entries, 10-6 Spreadsheet Tool for Asset Reporting (STAR) report, 1-5 Standard depreciation, 15-1, 18-1 calculating, 18-1 overview, 15-1 Standard depreciation calculation, 16-2 Standard depreciation methods, 16-1 ACE luxury autos, 16-12 assets after disposal, 16-2 half-year convention, 16-3 life months, 16-2 rules, 16-1 short years, 16-3 STAR generating, 42-1 using, 42-1 State and tax entity information, 64-3 Straight line depreciation current period, 16-4 inception-to-date, 16-3 remaining life, 16-3 Supplemental and specification information overview, 2-2 Supplemental data, 2-2 assigning data types to assets, 60-7 columnar (c), 5-2 columnar-message (m), 5-2 narrative (n), 5-1 setting up, 60-1 setting up security, 60-8 types, 60-1 Supplemental data reports printing, 42-1 Supplemental Data Security form (P0083), 60-9 Supplemental data types setting up, 60-1 Supplemental information entering, 5-1 supplemental information, 5-1 System integration, 1-1 System setup, 1-8 AAIs, 50-1 asset acquisition years, 52-1 assigning data types to assets, 60-7 beginning balances Beginning Balance setup, 62-1

changing fixed asset constants, 48-6 defining specification data types, 60-4 depreciation account rules, 53-1 depreciation formulas, 24-16 depreciation rule revisions, 24-7 depreciation rules, 24-1 depreciation spread patterns, 24-18 disposal account rules, 56-1 features, 47-2 fixed asset constants, 48-1 fixed asset documents, 51-1 ledger depreciation rules, 54-1 ledger type rules, 55-1 life year rules, 24-6 location information and associated text, 51-1 mapping category codes, 59-1 next numbers, 51-1 overview, 47-1 revaluation indexes, 57-1 supplemental data, 60-1 supplemental data security, 60-8 units of production report, 58-3 units of production schedules, 58-1 user defined codes, 49-1 user defined depreciation, 24-1 using AAI forms, 50-7 Т

Tables Account Balances (F0902), 1-7 Account Ledger Transactions (F0911), 1-7 Account Master (F0901), 1-7 Additional Information (F1237), 36-3 Address Book Master (F0101), 1-7 Asset Master Depreciation Expense Allocation (F1230), 20-4, 20-6 Asset Master Depreciation Expense Allocation File (F1230), 20-1 Asset Warranty (P1235), 34-1 Asset Warranty File (F1235), 34-4, 34-5 Automatic Accounting Instructions (F0012), 1-7 Business Unit Master (F0006), 1-7 Default Depreciation Accounts (F12002), 1-7 Depreciation Defaults by Ledger Type, 1-7 Incident Management (F1236), 35-4, 35-6 Item Balances (F1202), 1-7 Item Master (F1201), 1-7 Item Messages (F1205), 1-7 Ledger Type Master (F0101), 1-7 Location History Text (F1210), 1-7 Location Tracking (F1204), 1-7 Parent History (F1212), 1-7 primary, 1-7 Production Schedule (F1208), 1-7 secondary, 1-7 Specification Cross Reference (F1215), 1-8 Specification Data (F1216), 1-8 Supplemental Data (F1209), 1-7 User Defined Codes (F0005), 1-7

User Defined Depreciation Annual Rules (F128252), 1-7 User Defined Depreciation Formulas (F12853), 1-7 User Defined Depreciation Rules (F12851), 1-7 User Defined Depreciation Spread Formulas (F12854), 1-7 Warranty Additional Information Revisions (F1237), 34-7 Warranty Incident Management File (F1236), 35-1 Warranty/Incident Additional Information File (F1237), 36-1, 36-5 Text Entry-Fixed Assets form (P12093), 5-3 Tickler miles or hours, 5-14 Tickler miles/hours field running the Update Message Log program, 64-1 Tracking asset locations, 8-1 Transaction creation, 55-4 Transaction Ledger report (P12420) printing, 41-3 Transaction report beginning balances, 45-4 common points, 45-8 F/A pass code of P, 45-5 resolving differences, 45-7 subledgers, 45-8 summarized depreciation transactions, 45-4 Transfer fixed assets, 27-1 *blank as a valid value, 27-3 account locks, 27-3 automatic update, 27-3 category codes, 27-4 depreciation expense, 27-4 depreciation expense accounts for retroactive transfers, 27-4 final asset account transfer, 27-3 final asset information change, 27-3 G/L selections, 27-5 location start date, 27-5 management approval, 27-5 mass or single asset transfer, 27-4 posting transfer journal entries, 27-4 preliminary asset account transfer, 27-3 preliminary asset information change, 27-3 prior periods, 27-5 time limits for retroactive transfers, 27-4 transferring an asset after the disposal date, 27-4 transferring assets by subledger, 27-4 transferring assets for billing purposes, 27-4 transferring depreciation expense and revenue, 27-4 voiding a transfer, 27-5 Transfer Processing form (P12115), 8-2

U

Units of production, 17-1 closing, 39-1 entering, 17-1 running Compute Depreciation program, 17-1

using method 09, 17-1 Units of Production report printing, 58-3 Units of production schedule creating master records, 58-3 running close program, 58-3 setting up, 58-1 Units of Production Schedule form (P1208), 17-1, 58-2Update Location Code Batch program running, 64-5 Update Message Log program running, 64-1 Updating accounts and ledgers, 65-1 adding new ledgers to assets, 65-3 running the Identify New Journal Entries program, 65-1 Updating company numbers and accounts, 65-4 Updating depreciation values, 64-4 Updating state and tax entity information, 64-3 Updating the item number in the account ledger, 65-7 Updating the search word table, 64-2 User Defined Code Revisions forms (P00051), 33-2, 49-3 User defined codes blank as a valid value, 49-4 code table 12/LT (Fixed asset ledger types), 49-4 deleting a user defined code, 49-4 depreciation account rules, 53-4 for warranties, 33-1 integrating with Equipment/Plant Management, 49-3 predefined classification codes, 49-3 setting up, 49-1 User defined depreciation, 1-3, 21-1, 23-1 AAIs, 50-6 base depreciation rules, 24-16 calculating, 23-1, 23-2 forecasting, 23-3 generating the journal report, 23-3 inclusion of standard depreciation methods, 24-16 locating existing user defined depreciation methods, 24-16 overview, 21-1 protecting user defined depreciation methods, 24-16 setting up, 24-1 User defined depreciation calculation-process flow, 22-6 User defined depreciation concepts, 22-3 annual depreciation amount, 22-5 apportionment - periodic and cumulative, 22-4 asset, 22-5 cost, 22-4 dates, 22-4 depreciation accounts, 22-4 formulas, 22-4 general ledger accounts, 22-4

item balance character, 22-5 limits and bases, 22-4 periodic depreciation journal entries, 22-5 reporting years, 22-4 User defined depreciation journal example of, 23-4 User Defined Depreciation Journal report account class and depreciation information, 23-3 asset numbers and journal entry amounts, 23-4 company totals, 23-4 User defined depreciation journal with details example of, 23-5 User defined depreciation methods, 22-1 concepts, 22-3 depreciation calculation-process flow, 22-6 rule components, 22-5 User defined depreciation rule components, 22-5 annual rules, 22-6 header. 22-6 rule conventions, 22-6 User Reserved Information program (P12551), 33-2 Using AAI forms, 50-7

V

Verifying the post process, 11-2 View/Send Message form (P12216-2), 5-14

W

Warranty adding additional information, 36-1 incidents, 35-1 warranties, 34-1 Additional Information table (F1237), 36-3 Asset Warranty File (F1235), 34-1, 34-4, 34-5 locating additional information, 36-3 incidents, 35-4 warranties, 34-4 mass import of data, 34-2 Purge Closed Warranty Records program (P12900), 34-7 Reports Incident Management (P124036), 35-6 Warranty (P124035), 34-5 Warranty Additional Information (P124037), 36-5 Warranty Notification (P124038), 34-6 setting up constants, 33-1 user defined codes, 33-1 user reserved information, 33-2 Warranty - User Reserved program (P12551), 33-2 Warranty Additional Information Revisions program (P1237), 36-1 Warranty Additional Information Revisions table (F1237), 34-7 Warranty Inquiry program (P122035), 34-4

Warranty Revisions program (P1235), 34-1
Warranty Revisions screen, 34-2, 34-4
Warranty User Reserved file (F12551), 33-2
Warranty/Incident Additional Information File (F1237), 36-1, 36-5
Warranty Information program (P1235), C-1
Z file (F1235Z), C-1
Z File program (P1235Z), 34-2, C-1
Working with G/L journal entries, 9-2
Worksheet detail, 46-12
Worksheet organization, 46-12

Y

Year-end processes closing annual account balances, 38-1 overview, 37-1 printing depreciation projections, 44-1

Ζ

Z file mass import of depreciaiton expense allocation data, 20-3 processing programs, C-1